Identity, Poverty, and Electoral Accountability in Africa's Democracies

A comparative Study

by Simon Primus

Dissertation (Dr. rer. soc.)

Geschwister-Scholl-Institute of Political Science Ludwig-Maximilians-University (LMU) Munich



Titel der Ersteinreichung (Title of First Submission):

Voting for Development

Identity, Poverty, and Retrospective Accountability in Africa's Democracies.

Inaugural-Dissertation

zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Sozialwissenschaften (Dr. rer. soc.) der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München (LMU Munich)

vorgelegt von

Simon Primus

aus

Düsseldorf

2021

Erstbetreuer: **Prof. Dr. Paul W. Thurner** Zweitbetreuerin: **Prof. Dr. Nicole Bolleyer** Drittgutachter: **Prof. Dr. Eberhard Rothfuß** Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: **30.11.2021**

Abstract

Do voters in Africa's new democracies hold leaders accountable for the results of their past actions? Are heads of state punished or rewarded in a fashion that credibly signals that stealing, poor policy choices, and bad leadership are not tolerated? Experts remain sceptical. While it is increasingly acknowledged that some African voters consider issues such as the national economy or the management of schools and roads, many scholars doubt that electoral reactions are strong enough to replace bad leaders and effectively incentivise good governance.

This book presents the most comprehensive investigation of the matter so far. Based on a sanctioning model of electoral accountability, the study revolves around two critical conditions for effective accountability. Voters should (1) form unbiased performance perceptions and (2) act upon their judgements by re-electing successful leaders and voting against bad performers. The book combines two in-depth case studies of Ghana and Uganda and a comparison across 16 countries, drawing on altogether 59 nationally representative surveys. The case studies trace performance perceptions and voting intentions of relevant ethnic and partisan groups over a period of more than ten years, on and off campaign times. The comparative perspective verifies the generalizability of findings and sheds light on the distribution of accountability pressures across Africa.

Important empirical and theoretical contributions accrue from the new perspectives. First, the country study of Ghana provides new persuasive evidence of effective accountability in Africa by demonstrating that all relevant ethnic and partisan constituencies contribute to the sanctioning signal, which creates strong incentives for leaders to pursue programmatic strategies to maximise the impact and the reach of developmental policies.

Secondly, the work underlines the growing relevance of partisan identities in the region's young systems. Partisanship is found to have a substantially stronger influence than ethnicity on performance perceptions and often overrides ethnic leanings. In some countries, most notably Ghana and Malawi, the study documents high levels of partisan polarization that cut across ethnic divisions. The observed patterns strongly indicate partisan-motivated reasoning and the emergence of affective partisan identities. By contrast, biases for coethnics are surprisingly rare across the 59 surveys. Only in three of 16 countries (Ghana, South Africa, and Malawi), ethnic identities have a robust and temporally stable influence on popular performance perceptions.

Thirdly, the study highlights daily experiences of poverty as an often-overlooked source of information. I present robust evidence that people confronted with shortages in basic necessities tend to evaluate office holders critically, even if these are copartisans or coethnics. The finding indicates that personal exposure to poverty directly informs perceptions of government performance. Accordingly, poor people should not be underestimated as a critical force on election day; their judgements seem less prone to identity biases than those of citizens in relative economic security. Other informational indicators, including news consumption and political interest, show no bias-reducing effect.

Last but not least, the comparative perspective illuminates the distribution of biases and the variation in the magnitude of performance voting across Africa. The results highlight that some conflicting findings in the literature are attributable to systematic cross-country differences. Performance voting is strongest in states with keenly contested elections. Interestingly, minor democratic deficits and low development show no adverse effect on electoral accountability within the 16-country sample.

Table of Contents

1	Int	roduction	1
	1.1	Key Contributions	5
	1.2	Organisation of the Book	
2	Cri	tical Citizens or Strategists of Patrimonialism? Current Perspe	ctives
		ing Behaviour in Africa	
U.	2.1	Ethnic Voting	
	2.1	Vote Buying and Clientelism	
	2.2	Retrospective Performance Voting	
	2.4	Information Deficit?	
	2.5	Summary: Shared Themes, Competing Narratives	
	2.6	Aims of this Study	
3	A F	ramework to investigate Electoral Accountability in Africa	35
	3.1	The disciplining Effect of Elections on Politicians	
	3.1.1		
	3.2	Electoral Sanctioning in Africa's developing Democracies	
	3.2.1		
	3.2.2		
	3.2.3	Clarity of Responsibility	
	3.3	Identities and the Failure of Accountability	
	3.3.1	Expressive Voting	
	3.3.2	2 Cognitive Shortcuts	
	3.3.3	Clientelism and Expectations of Favouritism	
	3.4	Theoretical Model and Core Hypotheses	53
	3.4.1	Implications for Distributive Strategies	55
4	Res	earch Strategy, Data, and Case Selection	
	4.1	Research Strategy	
	4.1.1	e.	
	4.1.2		
	4.1.3		
	4.2	Data: Afrobarometer and Pre-Election Surveys	
	4.2.1	Measurement of Performance Perceptions	63
	4.3	Case Selection	67
	4.3.1	The historical Trajectory of African States	67
	4.3.2		69
	4.3.3	Cases in Cross-Country Comparison	71
	4.3.4	Selection of relevant Ethnic Groups	73
5	Ide	ntity, Information, and the Formation of Performance Percepti	ons78
	5.1	- Introduction	
	5.2	Theoretical Background and Hypotheses	
	5.2.1	0 11	
	5.2.2	5	
	5.3	Data and Estimation Strategy	
	5.4	Results: Ethnicity and Partisan Bias in Performance Perceptions	
	5.4.1		
	5.4.2		
	5.4.3		
	5.4.4		
	5.5	Conclusion	

6 Per	formance Perceptions and Vote Choice	114
6.1	Introduction	
6.2	Theoretical Background and Hypotheses	
6.3	Data and Methodology	
6.4	Results	
6.4.	1 Ghana: Retrospective Voting across all Groups	
6.4.	0	
6.4.		
6.5	Conclusion and Discussion	
7 Co	nclusion	167
7.1	Overview of Results	
7.2	Implications for Current Academic Debates	
7.3	Implications for Electoral Accountability in Africa	
7.4	Topics for Future Research	
Literat	ure	178

List of Figures

Figure 1-1: Map of Africa showing Countries and Number of Surveys in this Study	VII
Figure 2-1: Cases and Election Type in Empirical Studies of Voting Behaviour in Africa	32
Figure 3-1: Mechanism of Electoral Sanctioning	54
Figure 4-1: Distribution of Performance Perceptions by Afrobarometer Wave	67
Figure 4-2: Level of Democracy in Ghana and Uganda 1986 - 2017	70
Figure 5-1: Bias in Performance Perceptions in Ghana by Survey, all Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities	91
Figure 5-2: Bias in Performance Perceptions in Uganda by Survey, all Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities	94
Figure 5-3: Effects of Informational Variables on Performance Perceptions	98
Figure 5-4: Radio Consumption and Performance Perceptions	
Figure 5-5: Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions in Ghana	
Figure 5-6: Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions in Uganda.	103
Figure 5-7: Average Size of Ethnic and Partisan Bias by Survey	
Figure 5-8: Scatterplot. Electoral Proximity and Identity Bias	110
Figure 6-1: Presidential Election Results in Ghana. First Round	126
Figure 6-2: Economic Trends in Ghana. 1990-2016	127
Figure 6-3: Ethnic Groups in Ghana. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey	131
Figure 6-4: Ethnic Groups in Ghana. Performance Perceptions and Voting Intentions over Time	133
Figure 6-5: Partisan Groups in Ghana. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey	135
Figure 6-6: Partisan Groups in Ghana. Performance Perceptions and Defection Rates over Time	136
Figure 6-7: Performance Voting in Ghana ahead of the 2016 Election by Group	
Figure 6-8: Opposition V ote Share by Group and Poverty Level in Ghana	
Figure 6-9: Presidential Election Results in Uganda. First Round	142
Figure 6-10: Economic Trends in Uganda. 1990-2016	143
Figure 6-11: Ethnic Groups in Uganda. Performance Perceptions and Voting Intentions over Time	147
Figure 6-12: Ethnic Groups in Uganda. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey	148
Figure 6-13: Partisan Groups in Uganda. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey	150
Figure 6-14: Performance Voting in Uganda ahead of the 2011 Election	151
Figure 6-15: Opposition V ote Share by Group and Poverty Level in Uganda	152
Figure 6-16: MME-Model. Random Slopes of Performance by Surveys	156

List of Tables

Table 4-1: Principal Component Analysis of Afrobarometer Performance Issues	66
Table 4-2: Key Political Features of 16-Country Sample	72
Table 5-1: Frequencies of politicised Partisan and Ethnic Identities in Ghana, PES II (Oct 2016)	85
Table 5-2: Significant Effects of Identity on Performance Perceptions in 59 Surveys: Summary Statistics	106
Table 5-3: Significant Effects of Identity on Performance Perceptions by Country	108
Table 6-1: Contextual Variables in MME-Model	125
Table 6-2: Ghana, Logistic Regression of Incumbent Vote, Afrobarometer Round 3 – 6 and 2016 Pre-Election Surveys	129
Table 6-3: Uganda, Logistic Regression of Incumbent Vote, Afrobarometer Round 3 – 6 and 2011 Pre-Election Surveys	144
Table 6-4: Multi-Level Mixed-Effects Logistic Regression of Incumbent Vote	155
Table 6-5: Significant Average Marginal Effects of Performance, Separate Models for 59 Surveys	157
Table 6-6: Performance Voting: Average Marginal Effects by Country	158
Table 6-7: MME Logistic Regression: Cross-Level Interactions	161
Table 7-1: Overview of Results in Ghana and Uganda	168

Acknowledgments

Writing this dissertation was only possible because of many people who inspired, encouraged, and guided me on the way. First, I want to thank my supervisor Paul W. Thurner. From the first year of my student career at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, his excellent methodological training has broadened my horizons, stimulated my passion for empirical research, and endowed me with invaluable skills to explore and understand social processes and political outcomes. I am grateful that I had the opportunity to develop this thesis under his supervision. His advice has always been on point, continually pushing me to reconsider and structure my ideas toward a coherent line of reasoning. Without his competent guidance, I may not have succeeded in developing my research interest into a dissertation.

I also wish to thank my secondary supervisor Nicole Bolleyer for providing extremely valuable and constructive comments towards the end of my journey, which have enriched the manuscript and brought up exciting new perspectives on my findings. Likewise, I am grateful to Eberhard Rothfuß for joining the final examination committee and bringing an additional inspiring angle to the discussion.

Furthermore, I want to express my gratitude to the team of the Chair of Empirical Research and Policy Analysis at the University of Munich. Throughout the process, I benefited from the great intellectual environment and the counselling and encouragement by my colleagues. Special thanks go to Ingrid Mauerer, whose keen scrutiny of my numbers has helped a lot with the fine-tuning of my statistical approaches and the interpretation of my results. I am also grateful to Andreas Mehltretter, Lukas Rudolph, and Jerome Schafer, who made time to give detailed and constructive feedback on this project. I also thank Markus Mehrl, Natascha Neudorfer, Oliver Pamp, and Sandra Wankmüller for valuable conversations and comments.

The dissertation project was made possible by a scholarship from the Foundation of the German Economy. I am thankful to have been awarded the chance to be part of this network. The open and warm atmosphere and the intellectual curiosity that characterise the foundation were a wonderful experience. Many workshops and events within the network have broadened my mind and provided me with fascinating insights into a broad range of topics.

Very special thanks go to Emmanuel Gyimah-Boadi. My understanding of African politics has been shaped by his fantastic classes when I was a Master's student at the University of Ghana. The chance to work as a student assistant at the Ghana Centre of Democratic Development (CDD-Ghana) was a fascinating enterprise which made me aware of the practical importance of empirical research and the power of public opinion polling. During my research trip around the 2016 election, Gyimah not only made sure that I had a place to work and was involved in CDD's electoral analyses. He also invited me to several events, which offered me a unique insight-perspective of the electoral process in Ghana. Throughout my PhD research, Gyimah's comments and encouragement were essential to my progress.

I also want to thank the great staff at CDD-Ghana. I continue to be deeply impressed by the effort and dedication you invest in gathering high-quality data, highlighting citizen demands, and disentangling political processes. For very illuminating discussions about my research project and a lot of help with the interpretation of my findings, I want to thank Mohammed Awal, Adu Kakra Duayeden, and Edem Selormey. An especially important person at the CDD was, moreover, Gildfred Boateng Asiamah. The joint work on our paper for the 2019 Ghana Studies Association Conference was extraordinarily inspiring, and my dissertation has undoubtedly profited from his input.

I am, moreover, grateful to the Afrobarometer network. Participating in the Afrobarometer Summer School in 2015, right at the start of my PhD-journey was a crucial experience. The feedback that I got at this event from Bob Mattes and Boniface Dulani helped me a lot in developing my research idea. Ever since, I have enjoyed discussing global and African affairs on a day-to-day basis with my fellow students from the summer school. Special thanks go to Ronal Makanga Kukumba, who always had a well-founded answer for me when I had questions about the complex dynamics of Ugandan Politics. Also, Oluwole Ojewale must be mentioned for his special guidance on the Nigerian political situation and many lively discussions on the prospects for electoral accountability in Africa. Last but not least, I thank Leonard Mbulle-Nziege for his expertise on francophone countries, which has helped me in several situations.

For very useful comments at two MPSA conferences and other occasions, I, furthermore, want to thank Sarah A. Brierley, Elizabeth Carlson, A. Carl LeVan, Noah L. Nathan, Ngozi Nwogwugwu, and George Kwaku Ofosu.

Special appreciation goes to my family and friends. There are no words to describe my gratitude for your incredible support throughout this time.

Map of Africa

Countries and Number of Surveys in this Study



Figure 1-1: Map of Africa showing the Countries and the Number of Surveys considered in this Study. Data: Afrobarometer Rounds 3-6 and two Pre-Election Surveys from Ghana and Uganda each.

1 Introduction

Do voters in Africa's new democracies hold national leaders to account for their past developmental performance? Are heads of states punished or rewarded in a fashion that credibly signals that stealing, poor policy choices, and bad leadership are not tolerated? The present book offers a comprehensive investigation of retrospective performance voting in Africa to shed light on these questions. Through two case studies of Ghana and Uganda and a comparative analysis of 16 countries, I trace the voting behaviour of electorates and selected ethnic and partisan groups over more than ten years to establish whether the management of developmental key issues such as jobs, health, education, and infrastructure has consequences for the voting preferences of African citizens.

The region south of the Sahara experienced a radical political transformation in recent decades. Since 1989, more than 40 countries have introduced multiparty elections. Some observers view the process as a 'second liberation' after three disappointing decades of independent nation-states in Africa, characterised by authoritarian and personalised rule, violent takeovers, and developmental downturn (Bratton and Van de Walle 1997: 61-95). By the end of the 1980s, most of the continent's societies were poorer than at independence, and public services had collapsed in many countries (cf. Easterly and Levine 1997, Cheeseman 2015: 89). The situation led to rising pressure from citizens, civil societies, and international donors, forcing most regimes to concede democratic reforms and (re-)introduce multiparty elections.

But can electoral competition change Africa's inauspicious political trajectory for the better and stimulate developmental progress? Theories of electoral accountability suggest it can (Barro 1973, Fearon 1999, Besley 2006). Elections give citizens the power to dismiss poorly performing leaders. Repeated electoral punishment conveys to political elites that they need to dedicate themselves to furthering the public interest to get re-elected. Following this logic, political scientists link electoral competition to many positive outcomes, including good governance, economic growth, better public service, and inclusive development (Besley 2005, Besley, et al. 2010, Harding and Stasavage 2014, Dash and Mukherjee 2015, Rosenzweig 2015, Carbone, et al. 2016, Carbone and Pellegata 2020, Harding 2020b).

However, regarding African politics, it remains highly contentious whether voters set the right incentives to reap the benefits of electoral competition. Although there is growing evidence that certain shares of the electorate consider the economy and the supply of developmental public goods in their voting decisions (Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Long and Gibson 2015, Harding 2020a), many experts doubt that the electoral feedback is sufficiently strong to effectively incentivise leaders to pursue the common interest and choose development-enhancing policies. Sceptics contend that electoral competition may rather reinforce inefficient geographic targeting along ethnic lines (Ejdemyr, et al. 2018, Nathan 2019a). Others point to informational deficits

and expect political evaluations to reflect ethnic and partisan identities instead of critical performance perceptions (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Carlson 2015, 2016a, Adida, et al. 2017, Platas and Raffler 2021). Analysts, moreover, fear that voters prefer private clientelist goods over developmental progress so that electoral competition exacerbates the misappropriation of public funds for personal gifts and cash handouts (Lindberg 2010, Ferree and Long 2016, Kramon 2018).

This book sets out to reassess accountability pressures in Africa's new democracies and address open questions in a new analysis of 59 representative public opinion surveys from 16 countries. The study departs from earlier works in several important ways. Firstly, it disaggregates electorates and calculates group-level effects to unravel the make-up of the national sanctioning signal and offer fresh insights into the behaviour of ethnic and partisan identity groups. Secondly, the work presents the first large-scale empirical investigation of identity biases in Africa, illuminating to what extent ethnic and partisan allegiances undermine a critical review of government performance. Thirdly, the study adds a comparative cross-country perspective to the existing literature, revealing previously unknown differences across Africa that explain seemingly contradictory findings of previous works.

Remarkable insights accrue from the new perspectives. I find persuasive evidence of effective accountability in Ghana but extremely weak performance voting in Uganda. I find astonishingly impactful individual alignments with national political parties but surprisingly few signs of ethnic biases in performance perceptions. Most remarkably, I find that poor people are more inclined to form critical performance perceptions than voters in relative economic security. Poverty trumps identity bias because vulnerable classes are invariably confronted with the repercussions of public (mis-)management in their everyday lives.

The findings are overall encouraging regarding prospects for accountability in Africa. For several countries, the results strongly indicate that citizens vote for development. Especially among poor people, urgent desires for better schools, hospitals, infrastructure, and more jobs seem to be a key factor in the voting decision, often valued higher than ethnic allegiances, partisan loyalties, and vote-buying offers.

However, there are grave differences across countries. In uncompetitive systems, most notably Uganda, links between performance perceptions and vote choice seem too weak to expect a relevant impact on election outcomes. A concern is, moreover, the rise of powerful partisan allegiances. The study indicates that partisanship can quickly become a dominant category of identification that strongly influences political beliefs and prevents a critical evaluation of government performance. Contrastingly, ethnicity seems not to be as much of an impediment to accountability as the literature suggests. Robust and consistent biases in favour of coethnics are surprisingly rare across the 16 countries under scrutiny.

The study's theoretical foundation is a retrospective sanctioning model of electoral accountability

(Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986). Following this perspective, the core question is whether African electorates punish and reward national executive leaders for their past performance in developmental core areas. If they do so, the recurring sanctioning signal should credibly communicate to political elites that shirking and rent-seeking are not tolerated and effectively incentivise leaders to pursue common interest and development-enhancing policies (Fearon 1999, Besley 2006).

Based on the sanctioning model, the study investigates two critical conditions for effective accountability: Voters should (1) form unbiased performance perceptions and (2) act upon their judgements by re-electing successful leaders and voting against bad performers. An independent investigation is dedicated to both conditions. After laying down the study's general framework in *Chapters 2-4, Chapter 5* examines how identities and information interact in the formation of performance perceptions. Subsequently, *Chapter 6* tests whether performance perceptions translate into voting preferences and if politicised ethnic and partisan identity groups contribute to the performance signal. Finally, *Chapter 7* investigates contextual explanations for the variation between countries.

The research design combines two intensive country studies of Ghana and Uganda with a comparative perspective across 16 African states. The case studies follow relevant identity groups over more than ten years, providing unprecedented insights into the political behaviour of ethnic and partisan constituencies. The comparative perspective verifies the generalizability of findings and sheds light on the distribution of identity bias and accountability pressures across Africa.

Both country studies employ a series of 6 nationally representative surveys, consisting of Afrobarometer rounds 3-6 and two pre-election polls gathered before the 2011' Ugandan and the 2016' Ghanaian elections, respectively. The comparative perspective adds 47 Afrobarometer surveys from 14 more countries with regular ordered multiparty elections, bringing the total number of surveys to 59. The map on page VI gives an overview of countries and the number of surveys. Methodologically, the study uses various regression techniques, including OLS, Logistic, and Multilevel Mixed-Effects Models. To model conditional relationships and group-specific results, I use interaction effects and conditional predictions for sub-populations.

Interestingly, the two countries under in-depth scrutiny differ sharply regarding the overall state of accountability. Ghana's story provides a persuasive testimony of effective electoral control in Africa. Vote choices are closely tied to performance perceptions, and all relevant groups of the electorate contribute to the sanctioning signal. Ghanaian governments have little choice but to pursue at least partly programmatic strategies. To win elections, they need to maximise the reach and the impact of developmental policies.

Since the reintroduction of multiparty politics in 1992, Ghana has seen three turnovers. The last one occurred in 2016 when President John Mahama was voted out amid a dissatisfying term

marked by high inflation, severe problems in public service delivery, the loss of many jobs, and the first increase of poverty in Ghana's democratic history. The case study illustrates how support among the president's coethnics and copartisans crumbles during the crisis, which eventually leads to the removal of Mahama from office. Thanks to the pre-election surveys gathered by the Ghana Centre for Democratic Development (CDD), the external validity of findings is confirmed by an accurate prediction of the official election result at the national and the regional level.

Particularly remarkable is that poor people seem to be a decisive force in making accountability work in Ghana. People exposed to developmental shortages are more inclined to evaluate governments critically, even if the president is a copartisan or a coethnic. And often, they act upon their judgements by voting against incumbent governments. Poor people are clearly overrepresented among those who defect from ethnic and partisan allegiances to punish an incumbent. Against conventional expectations (Lipset 1959, Moore 1966, Inglehart and Welzel 2005), it is not the middle-class but citizens in more precarious conditions who hold leaders to account when they fail to deliver development.

Partisan identities, however, are a concern in Ghana. About 50% of the electorate identify with one of two major parties. And the opposing camps live in separate worlds at the dawn of the 2016 election with extremely polarised performance perceptions. It becomes clear that partisanship has grown to a powerful social identity in Ghana that cuts across ethno-regional lines. When ethnic and partisan identities are in conflict, partisanship consistently overrides ethnic leanings. Currently, the fact that at least poorer partisans remain critical ensures that electoral sanctioning remains effective. However, if partisan camps continue to grow and become even more polarised, Ghana's positive accountability record may be at stake.

The picture in the second focus country, Uganda, deviates sharply. The developmental performance of long-term incumbent Museveni seems to have little influence on citizens' voting preferences. Statistically significant effects in the national sample turn out to be negligible under deeper scrutiny. As in Ghana, more impoverished Ugandans also disregard ethnic and partisan allegiances in their performance evaluations and rate Museveni negatively. However, the weak linkage between performance perceptions and vote choices indicates that they hardly act upon their judgements in the ballot booth.

In comparative perspective, both states are not fully representative but represent the range of variation across Africa. The strength of performance voting in Ghana is unparalleled in the sample. Yet, the effects in several other countries, especially Malawi, Senegal and Zambia, are consistent and robust enough to expect a credible sanctioning signal. Uganda, by contrast, falls into a cluster of countries with weak voter reactions, which also includes Botswana, Namibia, South Africa, and Tanzania. The best predictor of performance voting across the 59 surveys is

competitiveness. A reasonable chance to vote out an incumbent seems to draw voter attention toward a government's developmental record. The analysis also finds some indication of a grievance asymmetry (Nannestad and Paldam 1997), i.e. stronger performance voting in times of crisis.

1.1 Key Contributions

The book makes four main contributions. First, it adds crucial new pieces of evidence to the literature on performance voting in Africa (Posner and Simon 2002, Bratton, et al. 2012, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Harding 2015, Long and Gibson 2015, Rhee 2021) by demonstrating that relevant ethnic and partisan groups contribute to electoral sanctioning, at least in more competitive systems. Previous analyses raised concerns of endogeneity and could not fully establish whether the performance signal is sufficient to disincentivise clientelist targeting (Carlson 2015, 2018a, Nathan 2019a). The group-level perspective removes such doubts. In the country study of Ghana, it becomes evident that performance voting in national executive elections cuts across ethnic and regional alignments. Especially during bad times, members of all relevant groups defect from ethnic and partisan allegiances to punish presidents for substandard management of developmental key areas.

Given the sanctioning signal's diverse make-up, Ghanaian governments are likely to resort to technocratic criteria of distribution to maximise the impact and reach of its developmental investments (De Mesquita, et al. 2003, Stokes, et al. 2013). Electoral accountability is effective in incentivising the pursuit of national development. However, scholars need to be cautious not to falsely overgeneralise Ghana, which represents one of the most commonly studied countries in the literature. The second case study of Uganda exemplifies a case of low accountability, and the comparison between the two is indicative of the range of variation across Africa.

A second core contribution is the disclosure of powerful partisan identities, adding new solid evidence to a growing literature hinting at independent partisan identities in Africa's young democracies (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a, Harding and Michelitch 2019, Mattes and Krönke 2020). The present study's results indicate that partisan ties are not only relevant but supersede the influence of ethnicity in several countries.

In both focus cases, Ghana and Uganda, partisan biases in performance perceptions are stronger, more persistent, and prevail over ethnic loyalties in cases of competing identity configurations. Ahead of elections, partisan biases skyrocket in some countries, most notably Ghana and Malawi, whereas ethnic biases do not change compared with earlier surveys. Partisans are also more loyal at the ballot box, whereas members of supposedly biased ethnic groups often defect from ethnopolitical allegiances because of performance perceptions. It is essential to mention that the partisan groups in the focus countries are ethnically and regionally diverse. Consequently, partisan identification is neither merely a reflection of underlying ethnic divisions nor a product of geographically targeted patronage.

The observations are more consistent with psychological (Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Huddy, et al. 2015) than instrumental theories (Fiorina 1981, Garzia 2013) of party identification. In other words, partisanship is not a short-term attitude driven by party promises and performance but a long-term social identity. The observed intensity of partisan biases and the rise of polarisation ahead of elections in countries such as Ghana and Malawi are only explicable by psychological processes of partisan-motivated reasoning that colour people's perceptions of the political world. Although the environment lacks some of the historical forces behind the emergence of partisan division in advanced democracies (ideological polarisation, social stratification, occupational identities), there seem to be similar affective ties between voters and parties in some of Africa's new democracies.

A third core contribution regards the informational environment. The study highlights daily experiences of poverty as an often-overlooked source of information, adding a new aspect to a growing literature on informational conditions in developing settings (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Gottlieb 2016, Adida, et al. 2017, 2020, Bidwell, et al. 2020, Borzyskowski and Kuhn 2020, Brierley, et al. 2020, Platas and Raffler 2021). Researchers usually focus on news media and political campaigns as sources of knowledge about government performance. However, this study's results indicate that information from related sources is often disregarded or misinterpreted due to identity-motivated reasoning. The only factor that is found to lower biases among members of highly politicised identity groups is exposure to poverty. Voters who experience shortages in basic necessities in their lives rate presidents critically, even if the incumbent is a coethnic or a copartisan.

I theorise that low-income settings inevitably confront people with consequences of public management as part of everyday experiences, providing, first of all, vulnerable people with valid no-cost information on how well a government handles developmental key issues. With rising income, the informational content of daily experiences decreases. Africans who enjoy relative economic security are less vulnerable and evade unreliable public service by choosing private solutions (e.g. electricity generators, private schools and clinics). Poor people should accordingly not be underestimated as a force in African elections. Their vulnerability to short-term consequences of public management makes them potentially better informed than voters out of poverty. The finding challenges modernisation views, which expect accountability pressures primarily from middle classes (Lipset 1959, Moore 1966, Inglehart and Welzel 2005). It falls in line with other recent publications hinting at relatively low participation and weak pressures for programmatic policies among Africa's economically more fortunate citizens (Mattes 2015, Nathan 2019a).

The fourth and final complement to existing knowledge is the comparative cross-country

perspective. The field of African politics draws predominantly on single-country studies and small-scale experiments, making it sometimes hard to assess the representativeness and the external validity of findings (Briggs 2017, Pepinsky 2019, Basedau 2020, Davis 2020). By comparing identity biases and retrospective voting across 16 countries, this book illuminates patterns of cross-country variation and helps to contextualise some contradictory findings of previous publications.

The results shed light on systematic differences between countries. Regarding the influence of identity on performance perceptions, the cross-country perspective yields interesting findings. Consistent ethnicity biases are surprisingly rare. Only in three of 16 countries, coethnics of the incumbent stand out with consistently more positive ratings. In several instances, the performance ratings of groups in power contradict expectations or turn around under the same administration. Partisan biases are more consistent across the 59 surveys, but the intensity varies: Extremely strong biases in Ghana and Malawi indicate the emergence of affective psychological attachments psychological (Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Huddy, et al. 2015). In other countries, partisan camps are less polarised and less homogenous in their views, which speaks for a mix of psychological and instrumental types of partisan identification.

In terms of the extent of performance voting, the stark contrast between Ghana and Uganda reveals how different the state of accountability is across the continent. Ghana is unparalleled in terms of links between performance perceptions and vote choice, while Uganda is at the lower end of the sample. The comparison suggests that some conflicting findings on performance voting in the literature are owed to systematic differences between countries (e.g. Carlson 2015, Harding 2015). Keenly contested elections seem to be an important driver of performance voting. The margin of victory in the most recent executive election turns out to be a good predictor of the magnitude of performance voting across surveys. By contrast, GDP per capita and the overall quality of democracy show no influence. Indeed, some robust links between performance and vote choice stem from the least developed countries in the sample.

Beyond the core contributions, the study sheds light on some challenges for researchers working with Afrobarometer survey data. Afrobarometer based publications often present country-level statistics and rank orders However, the variation in the incidence and intensity of identity biases may distort such rankings. A way to avoid this problem is to exclude biased groups and calculate summary statistics based on 'independent' respondents. Unobserved biases may, moreover, produce spurious individual-level correlations. Beyond ethnicity, it is crucial to always control partisanship. In Ghana, the partisan divide is visible across all evaluative survey items, so that seemingly robust links between two questions may sometimes just reflect partisan preferences (e.g. Ferree and Long 2016). A strategy to mitigate this problem used in this book is to keep ethnicity and partisanship constant by explaining within group variation instead of calculating

sample effects.

At the same time, the book highlights exciting new ways to leverage the power of the Afrobarometer. Some observations in the comparative perspective in *Chapter 6* suggest that statistical performance reactions among coethnics and copartisans of the incumbent may be a harbinger of electoral turnovers. Analysing the performance effects of groups in power may accordingly have a special value in predicting election outcomes. A second potential application is the use of bias statistics in the measurement of ethnic divisions. The comparative bias analysis in *Chapter 5* discloses ethnic politicisation among some groups, for whom direct questions on ethnic identity, discrimination, and political fear fail to reveal a politicisation of ethnicity. Bias statistics may accordingly help to inform the operationalisation of ethnic politicization (cf. Fearon 2003, Posner 2004a, Vogt, et al. 2015, Houle, et al. 2019).

1.2 Organisation of the Book

The book is divided into a general part which outlines the overarching framework and three analysis chapters. Each analysis chapter features a distinct theory section with specific hypotheses and a research design section presenting the corresponding statistical methods. For the general framework, *Chapters 2 – 4* situate the study within broader academic debates, develop the concept of retrospective accountability, and present the research design's core decisions. *Chapters 5 – 7* contain the empirical analyses. *Chapter 5* examines how identities and information interact in the formation of performance perceptions. *Chapter 6* studies links between performance and vote choice. *Chapter 7* looks into macro-level correlates of cross-country differences regarding biases and performance voting. *Chapter 8* provides an overview of results and discusses implications for electoral accountability in Africa.

Chapter 2 reviews the literature on voting behaviour in African elections, gives an overview of contending arguments and highlights issues that complicate a well-grounded assessment of electoral accountability. First, I collate the state of knowledge on ethnic voting, vote-buying performance voting, and the role of information. The review shows that the literature agrees about which factors are relevant but arrives at decidedly different verdicts regarding the effectiveness of accountability, often backed by seemingly diametrically opposing empirical evidence. In a meta-analysis of the literature, I highlight problems regarding the scalability and generalizability of findings. The final section of the chapter outlines how this study seeks to address limitations of previous evidence towards a better foundation to assess prospects for effective accountability in Africa.

Chapter 3 develops the concept of electoral accountability, which guides the study. In the first section, I discuss how elections can discipline politicians. Accountability theories distinguish two mechanisms – selection and sanctioning. I argue that sanctioning is more suitable to conceive of electoral accountability in Africa's developing states. The second part investigates the

mechanism's viability within the context and discusses popular policy demands, information availability, and responsibility attribution. A clear-cut and salient agenda of developmental valence issues and high clarity of responsibility make retrospective voting likely in African executive elections. However, politicised identities may weaken or mute the performance signal by triggering psychological processes of motivated-reasoning and expectations of favouritism. The last part of the chapter gives an overview of the model, derives the two core hypotheses guiding the analysis, and discusses how retrospective voting will affect the distributive strategies of national executives.

Chapter 4 presents the research strategy, outlining general decisions regarding design, case selection, data, and the measurement of performance perceptions. In terms of design, the analysis is split into two parts. One investigates the strength of performance voting, the other the formation of performance perceptions. Both follow a joint strategy that revolves around group-level effects and combines two intensive country studies and a comparative perspective. After laying down the basic design, I introduce the survey datasets, discuss strengths and weaknesses, and the operationalisation of performance perceptions. Specifically, I present a count index, which counts the number of favourable ratings for the government across four developmental core topics (Jobs, Health, Education, Infrastructure). Advantages over other commonly used performance measures include the precise targeting of salient issues and an explicit attribution of responsibility to the national government. The final section is dedicated to the case selection and introduces the focus cases and my strategy to identify relevant ethnic groups.

Chapter 5 investigates the formation of performance perceptions with respect to identity and information. The chapter represents one of the first analyses of identity bias in representative national polls. The first part looks at the incidence of biases in Ghana and Uganda. By predicting performance perceptions based on a set of different identity configurations, the analyses allows to distinguish the influence of ethnicity and partisanship on performance perceptions. In Ghana partisan identity is found to have a substantially stronger influence than ethnicity, often overriding ethnic leanings in cases of competing identities. In Uganda, biases are generally less pronounced but partisan biases are also more consistent compared to the influence of ethnicity. After shedding light on the prevalence of biases, the chapter tests whether media consumption, political interest, and poverty experiences reduce such predispositions in Ghana and Uganda. News and political interest show no impact at all but exposure to developmental shortages leads voters to express dissatisfaction with the government, irrespective of ethnic or partisan alignments. The finding suggests that everyday experiences are an important source of information about how well or poorly a government handles developmental affairs. The final section of chapter 5 assumes a broader comparative perspective, calculating bias statistics for major ethnic and partisan groups in 16 countries across multiple surveys. In only three societies (Ghana, Sierra Leone, South Africa), I find clear-cut and temporally consistent ethno-political

division in popular performance ratings. In the other 13 societies, ethnicity biases are weak, unstable, and in several cases contradict expectations of coethnic support. Partisan bias are visible in most surveys, but the intensity varies. Ghana and Malawi stand out with unexpected levels of partisan polarization.

Chapter 6 is dedicated to the link between performance perceptions and vote choice. The chapter is built around group-level effects and traces the behaviour of relevant ethnic and partisan constituencies' over more than ten years. Methodologically, I draw on binary logistic regression models predicting the likelihood of casting a vote for the incumbent. Group-level effects are calculated based on interaction effects between performance and identity. The results on Ghana illustrate in detail that all relevant groups contribute to the performance signal, putting Ghanaian governments under pressure to maximise the reach and the impact of policies. The second focus case Uganda represents a stark contrast to Ghana with very weak performance voting. As the results are put in a broader comparative picture using a multilevel mixed-effects model, it becomes evident that Ghana is an outlier. Still, in some other countries, most notably Senegal, Malawi, and Zambia, the link between performance perceptions and vote choice is sufficiently strong and widespread to expect a relevant influence on election outcomes. However, there is also a group where the fragility of effects renders it highly unlikely that performance perceptions translate into an electoral sanctioning signal. Uganda, Namibia, South Africa, and Tanzania can be mentioned in this regard. The final section of chapter 6 investigates whether the level of democracy and the economy explain the magnitude of performance voting across surveys by adding cross-level interactions to the multi-level model. Especially electoral competitiveness is a robust predictor of performance voting within the sample. The results also support the hypothesis that economic downturns make voters more responsive to performance.

Chapter 7 provides an overview of findings and discusses implications for electoral accountability. Several results nurture hopes that – in many places – electoral competition will effectively incentivise African political elites to pursue national development. Encouraging findings include strong performance voting across ethnic and partisan lines in several countries, weak ethnicity biases, and poor people's critical performance evaluations. On the other hand, a lack of competition seems to discourage electoral sanctioning. Another concern is the impact of partisanship. The intensity of partisan reasoning in some countries poses a risk of misinformation and polarisation along party lines. The chapter's final section highlights topics for future research. Especially partisanship needs further attention. Scholars may also focus on behavioural differences between lower and middle classes, as the study indicates, alongside other papers (Mattes 2015, Resnick 2015a, Nathan 2019a), that socio–economic advancement may be associated with lower pressure for good governance and accountability.

2 Critical Citizens or Strategists of Patrimonialism? Current Perspectives on Voting Behaviour in Africa

Africa's rapid democratisation since the early 1990s nurtured great hopes to put an end to corruption and mismanagement in executive offices. Electoral control can generate powerful incentives for leaders to choose growth- and welfare-enhancing policies (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Fearon 1999). However, it remains contentious among analysts of African politics whether elections in the region punish or reward incumbents in a fashion that signals costs and consequences of poor governance. Ethnic allegiances, vote-buying, and informational deficits are seen as major obstacles to critical performance-based voting that induce voters to focus on patrimonial utility in the form of ethnic favouritism and personal patronage. Some studies, however, find evidence to argue that African voters nonetheless condition their vote choice on progress in core developmental areas and the supply of public goods.

This chapter reviews the literature on voting behaviour in African elections and gives an overview of contending arguments. I collate the state of knowledge on ethnic voting (section 2.1), vote-buying (2.2), performance voting (2.3), and information (2.4). The subsequent summary (2.5) notes that the literature largely agrees about relevant factors but arrives at decidedly different verdicts regarding the effectiveness of accountability, often backed by diametrically opposing empirical evidence.

The opposing conclusions generally bespeak the coexistence of patrimonial and civic registers of virtue in the moral economy of African elections (Cheeseman, et al. 2021). However, certain limitations in the state of our knowledge should be addressed to build a better basis for an assessment of potentials for electoral accountability in specific countries and the continent in general. One problem are competing explanations around survey-based evidence of retrospective voting. Another likely source of ambiguities is a focus on micro-perspectives, which creates an urgent need for broader comparative perspectives. In a meta-analysis of the literature, I highlight problems regarding the scalability and generalizability of findings. The final section (2.6) outlines my strategies to improve our knowledge base.

Before turning to electoral motives, it is worth highlighting that the electoral process is highly valued by African citizens (Gyimah-Boadi 2019). Large majorities across countries view democracy as the preferable system and firmly reject authoritarian regime types. More than 80% of citizens say that leaders should be selected through elections (Bratton, et al. 2005, Mattes and Bratton 2016). The strong democratic commitment is apparently not just motivated by economic expectations. As Bratton and Mattes (2001) demonstrate, support for democracy remains robust even when citizens are dissatisfied with economic outcomes. They conclude: "African citizens seem to weigh the availability of political goods more heavily than the contents of the economic basket." (Bratton and Mattes 2001: 474). And the constant practice of democracy seems to

further raise commitment to and understanding of democratic procedures among citizens (Lindberg 2006, Mattes and Bratton 2007, Conroy-Krutz 2016).

The high commitment to democracy is not a surprise from a historical perspective. The rise of multiparty elections in Africa since the 1990s is a direct consequence of a continent-wide crisis of the state in the 1980s that exposed a widespread failure of post-independence leadership. Africa's one-party and military regimes had proven unable to translate the colonial legacy into a functioning state. Thirty years after independence, most sub-Saharan countries were marked by instability, economic decline, and the collapse of key public services, such as clinics and schools (Bratton and Van de Walle 1997: 66-68, Cheeseman 2015: 87-93). Poverty, malnutrition, and a lack of perspectives induced citizens and civil society organisations to take to the streets to make their grievances heard. As protests were spilling over the continent, democratic reform increasingly became the central demand of the movements. Protesters from different backgrounds were unified in the conviction that only pluralist multiparty politics could ensure that political elites would become responsive to citizens' needs (Ake 1993, Bratton and Van de Walle 1997: 97-107).

The protests were the onset of an unprecedented wave of political reforms. By the end of the 1980s, as few as 5 of 47 sub-Saharan states chose their leaders through multiparty elections. As of 2021, only three of now 48 states do not – at least formally – select the chief executive in pluralistic elections (cf. Cheeseman 2015: 234). Many analysts, including some African intellectuals, endorsed the process as a second liberation, which after decolonisation freed Africans from the tyranny of self-dealing political elites who routinely dipped into public coffins at the expense of citizens and often made poor policy choices (Ayittey 1992, Dag Hammarskjold Foundation 1992, Diamond 1992).

But are multiparty elections and democratic commitment sufficient to defeat dictators and vote out incompetent leaders? And are leaders rewarded if they choose programmatic over clientelist strategies and dedicate themselves to improving the developmental conditions of the nation? Even if we take the integrity of electoral institutions for granted, many factors may compromise electoral accountability in Africa.

2.1 Ethnic Voting

A prime reason why electoral accountability in Africa may not work as theorised is the politicisation of ethnicity. The continent's states are generally multi-ethnic, with multiple identity groups who speak different languages and often originate from independent cultural and religious traditions. With such diversity, it is commonly argued that voters in the region follow ethnic allegiances in elections while ignoring a government's record. Early works assumed an expressive motivation, whereby voters use national polls to express and reaffirm subnational communal identities. By contrast, most recent publications emphasise an instrumental rationale,

arguing that beliefs of ethnic favouritism drive ethnic voting.

The expressive theory is inextricably linked to Donald L. Horowitz's (1985) seminal book "Ethnic Groups in Conflict", which broadly investigated the consequences of ethnic divisions for democracy. The author departs from the observation that colonialism did not only merge diverse people into one polity but also entrenched deep divisions into society by arbitrarily categorising groups as backwards and advanced, followed by systematic discrimination. The consequences for democracy are problematic. Regarding elections, Horowitz argues that not individual decision-making but ascriptive group identities dictate voting. Shifting majorities and turnovers become difficult or even impossible. Instead, the election becomes a headcount of identity groups:

"The election, intended to be a vehicle of choice, was no such thing and will be no such thing in the future; it registered, not choice, but birth affiliation. This was no election it was a census" (Horowitz 1985: 86).

Note that the quote distinguishes ethnic voting and rational decision-making. Later accounts of expressive ethnic voting usually argued that voters indeed make a rational decision, earning expressive utility from the affirmation of highly salient ethnic identities through the ballot (cf. Hamlin and Jennings 2011, Carlson 2020). It is, moreover, worth noting that the author conceptualises ethnicity as something ascriptive determined by birth – a view that contrasts with later instrumental theories that assume that individual identities are constructed and may shift in response to changing conditions (Posner 2005, Hyden 2010c: 188).

Horowitz's (1985) theory of expressive voting and census-elections had a profound influence on studies of African voting behaviour. Early works on peaceful African elections found support for the notion of expressive ethnic voting (Nugent 1999, 2001, Ferree 2006). Electoral violence and the outbreak of new devastating ethnic civil wars in the 1990s seemed to confirm some of the gloomy predictions of winner-take-all elections, which inevitably leave minorities excluded and rather lead to violence and rebellion than a consolidation of democracy (Gurr 1993, Horowitz 1993, Osaghae 2004, Höglund, et al. 2009).

However, with more and more states carrying out ordered multiparty elections, the predictive record of expressive models became unsatisfactory. Neither does the perspective explain electoral shifts, nor does it account for voters from minor ethnic groups without a candidate in the race. Moreover, the quality of elections in Africa was gradually improving in series of successive polls (Lindberg 2006), invalidating the notion that electoral competition would raise the risk of violence and rebellion.

Especially Daniel N. Posner's (2005) book "Institutions and Ethnic Politics" led to a shift towards an instrumental understanding of ethnic voting. Studying every election in Zambia between 1968 and 1999, Posner demonstrates that the salience of different ethnic identities systematically followed changes in regime type over time. During one-party periods, people voted along tribal lines in anticipation of personal patronage. In times of multiparty elections, they shifted to broader linguistic identities to maximise the chances of being part of the winning coalition (Posner 2005: 155). This could only mean that Zambians strategically weighed the relative advantages of identities against electoral rules. As the author puts it

"Whereas most accounts tell a story about passive socialisation, I tell a story about active, strategic investment" (Posner 2005: 24).

Beyond Zambia, Posner found similar patterns of a strategic motivation behind the salience of specific ethnic identities in Malawi and Kenya (Posner 2004b, 2007).

Africans may have good reasons to consider ethnicity when assessing what to expect from a candidate. In a classic essay, Ekeh (1975) described how certain social pressures and norms request elected officials to channel resources from the post-colonial state to the pre-colonial community. Through a new book titled 'The moral economy of African Elections', Cheeseman et al. (2021) give the argument a state-of-the-art conceptual foundation. Accordingly, African politics are characterised by two competing registers of virtue. Whereas civic virtues urge leaders to provide public goods to the national community, patrimonial virtues prompt elected officials to show solidarity to communal identity groups and grant them disproportional access to available resources. Both coexist – the authors find "multiple moralities" in their focus cases Ghana, Kenya, and Uganda, but their relative influence varies across contexts.

Following Posner's (2005) book, the instrumental theory of ethnic voting became a dominant theme in studies of African voting behaviour, with several publications testing and confirming the idea that citizens choose their candidates based on ethnicity for strategic reasons. Ishiyama (2012) observes that geographically concentrated groups are more likely to vote as a bloc and concludes that prospects for favouritism, not expressive motivations, determine ethnic bloc voting. Compelling evidence for a strategic motivation on the micro-level was provided by Ichino and Nathan (2012). They demonstrate that voters in urban Ghana tend to vote for candidates from opposing ethnic groups if they live in an area where the respective group constitutes the majority.

Some experimental designs have also tried to juxtapose considerations of ethnic favouritism to performance evaluations. Carlson (2015) found that performance voting in Uganda is strictly conditional on ethnicity: "Voters prefer only those candidates who are both coethnics and good performers", and she concludes that "Africa's accountability problems are, unfortunately, worse than previous evidence implies" (Carlson 2015: 381). Adida et al. (2017) observed a similar pattern in Benin. Their study treats participants with information about MPs' legislative productivity and finds that voters reward high productivity only if the incumbent is coethnic and punish only non-coethnics. Both studies indicate that even if voters are aware of the

performance of candidates, they choose based on ethnicity. Prospects for ethnic favouritism take precedence over performance evaluations. However, the two experiments raise some concerns about whether the performance information provided is sufficiently salient to simulate the reallife decision-making process (cf. section 2.4 on Informational Deficits).

Another indirect sign of instrumental ethnic voting is the intensification of ethnic identification during campaign times. In an influential study of 22 Afrobarometer surveys from 10 countries, Eifert et al. (2010) showed that citizens are more likely to identify in ethnic terms around competitive presidential elections. The authors, among them Dan Posner, interpret the rising salience as a sign of the (instrumental) usefulness of ethnic identities. A recent update by Gadjanova (2021a) confirms the finding but provides a social-psychological alongside the instrumental explanation. Accordingly, rising status-anxieties during election campaigns increase the psychological desire for affective group belongings. Regarding both studies, it should be noted that in the used survey question, less than 10% identify in ethnic terms. The increase of ethnic identification accordingly affects only a tiny fraction of the population.

At the same time, a growing body of literature is questioning the relevance of ethnic voting. In some countries, ethnicity seems to have little influence on voting behaviour. Dominika Koter (2016) profoundly illustrates this for Senegalese politics, where religious clerics serve as intermediaries between voters and politicians, connecting the electorate beyond ethnic boundaries. Similarly, Dunning and Harrison (2010) show how an informal institution called "cousinage" leads to an absence of ethnic voting in Mali. Other examples include studies on party systems by Elischer (2013) and Basedau and Stroh (2012). While the former identifies only one of four party systems as ethnic, the latter find no ethnic parties at all in 4 rarely studied Francophone countries.

Changing demographics may also gradually weaken ethnic identities. Africa's population is young, and it seems unlikely that post-independence divisions are simply passed down the generations. In many states, a majority of the electorate have known no other political order than the multiparty nation-state. Just recently, Hino, et al. (2019) presented a valuable volume on social cohesion in Africa, which bears witness to emerging cross-cutting national identities in various countries. Meanwhile, societies are also getting more mixed. Two recent papers in a high-ranked political science journal¹ deal with cross-ethnic families: Dulani, et al. (2020) demonstrate that people from multi-ethnic backgrounds are less likely to adhere to bloc voting norms. Adida, et al. (2016) highlight how cross-ethnic marriages help candidates to appeal to broader coalitions. Cross-ethnic campaign appeals and messages of ethnic equality are generally increasingly recognised as a key to electoral majorities (Gadjanova 2021b, Kim 2021).

Another demographic factor is urbanisation. Moving from homogenous rural communities to

¹ Comparative Political Studies

multi-ethnic cities may also induce an identity shift. Resnick (2014: 216), for instance, argues that the influence of ethnic identities decreases among city dwellers because the urban poor adopt multiple identities, including occupational and socio-economic ones. Her study in Senegal and Zambia finds that oppositional parties avoid ethnic appeals and instead offer a mix of social policies and populist anti-elitist rhetoric. New compelling evidence for the argument comes from Kramon et al. (2021). The team builds on three waves of panel data following 8000 Kenyan citizens over 15 years and clearly confirms that urban migration reduces ethnic identification. However, certain conditions may also amplify ethnic identities in urban settings, as Nathan (2019a) demonstrates. His study in Ghana indicates that ethnic segregation in poor urban neighbourhoods can also lead to ethnic bloc voting.

It is yet to be seen whether ethnicity will lose its importance in Africa's transitional states. For now, instrumental ethnic voting remains a core theme in current perspectives on African voters, and many findings indicate that it plays a powerful role in many contexts. Expressive motivations play only a subordinate role and may come into play as a motivation to support minor parties if voters believe a vote for any major party will not affect their access to resources (Carlson 2020).

Although instrumental voting is guided by rational expectations and somewhat flexible, including the possibility of strategic voting for parties from opposing ethnic groups (Ichino and Nathan 2012), it is at odds with electoral accountability theories. The expectation of ethnic favouritism prompts voters to focus on a candidates' ethnic affiliations and to rather tolerate poor performance than supporting a non-coethnic candidate in his bid for office.

2.2 Vote Buying and Clientelism

Another major theme in studies of African voting behaviour is campaign clientelism, i.e. the distribution of gifts and favours in exchange for the vote. Two reasons make such vote-buying particularly prevalent in Africa. First, the extreme poverty of many people means that little and relatively cheap handouts such as a meal or a T-Shirt may be enough to win over voters (Posner 2005: 159 Jensen and Justesen 2014, Gyimah-Boadi 2015). Second, certain social norms of reciprocal exchange may interact with vote-buying practices and increase demands for gifts and compliance with vote-buying.

Social norms are a crucial factor in vote-buying dynamics in Africa. The relevant values are best captured by Hyden's (2010a) concept of the economy of affection. The economy of affection represents a key redistributive mechanism in African societies. Two core principles include: "sharing personal wealth is more rewarding than investing in economic ventures" and "a helping hand today generates returns tomorrow" (Hyden 2010a:76). Based on these principles, it is entirely legitimate for poor people to seek favours and personal assistance from someone with resources. In return, recipients support sponsors in whatever capacity they can. Such reciprocities permeate social life in African societies and are an essential source of social security in the absence

of a welfare state. It is, furthermore, a key in gaining status and influence. A rich person refusing to share resources is unlikely to earn respect and followers.

While the economy of affection softens the hardship of the developmental context, it clashes with the formal bureaucratic distribution of the modern state and may keep voters from holding elected officials to account. Instead of asking for developmental policies and public goods, voters may judge candidates according to their ability and willingness to grant individual perks. Beyond the realm of the ethnic community, the expectations associated with the "patrimonial register of virtues" (Cheeseman, et al. 2021) may also apply to interpersonal relationships between candidates, party agents, and voters.

Insightful original research on the matter comes from Lindberg (2003, 2010), who inquired Ghanaian Members of Parliament about their accountability relationships with citizens. The MPs unanimously indicated that they face intense pressures to provide personal benefits, including cash handouts, monetary assistance for school fees, hospital bills or funerals and weddings, or jobs in the public sector. Individual MPs spend up to 600,000 US Dollar during campaigns to attend to respective demands (Lindberg 2010: 124). The author's description illustrates how the economy of affection interacts with democratic competition. Politicians are generally red as rich by ordinary citizens, and, indeed, the interviewed MPs indicated that traditional customs oblige them to distribute gifts (Lindberg 2003: 132).

The prevalence of campaign clientelism is well documented all over Africa (e.g. Basedau, et al. 2007, Bratton 2012). Not only individual candidates but also entire parties may rely on votebuying as a campaign strategy. Informative with regard to party clientelism is the work of Croke (2016), who documents how Tanzania's ruling party distributes private goods via a wellestablished infrastructure of neighbourhood party agents. The author argues that these practices are the main reason for the electoral dominance of the party.

However, scholars disagree about the impact of campaign clientelism on vote choices. In secret elections, politicians can neither enforce nor observe compliance. The norms of the economy of affection suggest a moral obligation to be loyal on the part of voters. Yet, the relationship between politicians and voters may be less binding than affective face-to-face reciprocities in other social contexts. With competitive elections and multiple candidates cross-pressuring citizens, people can easily use the campaign period as a harvesting season and eventually vote on other grounds.

Indeed, several researchers have expressed doubts about the effectiveness of vote-buying in Africa's new democracies. Nugent (2007) argues that money transfers in Ghana symbolise a credible bit for power but are not sufficient to win votes. Conroy-Krutz and Logan (2012) look at the 2011 Ugandan election and reject that the distribution of material rewards contributed to the victory of incumbent President Museveni. Young (2009), combining survey level data and

constituency-level election results from Kenya and Zambia, finds that gifts offered by candidates did not make voters more likely to support the incumbent. Also, Lindberg, who uniquely documented clientelist exchanges in Ghana (Lindberg 2003, 2010), relativises the influence on vote choices in subsequent papers, maintaining that many more vote on policy grounds than for clientelist offers (Lindberg 2013, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013). A recent paper on party mobilisation strategies also indicates that programmatic themes are, in fact, more prevalent than electoral clientelism in the appeals of Ghanaian parties (Brierley and Kramon 2020).

Some findings even suggest that gift-giving has a negative influence on a candidate's popularity. Kao et al. (2017) argue that poor people in Malawi perceive candidates who distribute gifts as corrupt. Statements from focus group discussions testify that ordinary Malawians view vote-buying as morally unacceptable. The underlying survey experiment indicates that vote-buying attempts lead to vote losses for candidates, especially among poor people. Another study – based on a vignette experiment where the only distinguishing factor between two candidates was the distribution of food – finds that two-thirds of participants opt for the candidate who did not provide patronage (Conroy-Krutz 2012: 364). Similarly, Bratton (2008) deems compliance with vote-buying in Nigeria unlikely because he observes that most citizens condemn campaign clientelism as wrong.

Only a few empirical studies confirm an influence of vote-buying on voting behaviour. Wantchekon (2003) carries out a field experiment around Benin's 2001 presidential election, exposing randomly selected villages to purely clientelist and purely public good campaign platforms. His results suggest that the clientelist treatment produces higher electoral returns. A notable detail in his is a gender gap with women being less susceptible to vote-buying. A similar experimental design treated areas in Sao Tome and Principe with a campaign against vote-buying and infers that higher turnout in non-treated areas in the 2006 presidential election was a consequence of vote-buying (Vicente 2014). Finally, Kramon (2016b) finds that about 23% of Kenyan voters in the 2007 presidential election were influenced by vote-buying. His study reduces response bias through a survey list experiment, revealing a much higher susceptibility to vote-buying compared to a direct question in the same sample. Accordingly, survey-based studies may underestimate the true impact of material gifts on vote choice.

Recently, new explanations of why vote-buying might be effective added fresh impetus to the debate. Ferree and Long (2016) assert that parties ensure compliance by sowing doubts about ballot secrecy, along with the provision of electoral handouts. Evidence is provided in the form of correlations between perceptions of ballot secrecy and vote-buying in Afrobarometer data. However, the link may be owed to oppositional partisans who overreport both items to make the government look bad (cf. Chapter 5.5). As the second piece of evidence, the authors report, based on an exit poll during the 2008' Ghanaian election, that trust in the confidentiality of

ballots clusters around polling stations where campaigning was intense. The effects are, however, weak and the indirect proxies for campaign intensity are not fully convincing. Nonetheless, the research reminds us that even in a country as liberal as Ghana, some voters may feel monitored in the ballot booth, especially after an intense competitive campaign.

A different argument comes from Kramon (2016a, 2018), who presents an informational theory of electoral handouts. Accordingly, gifts and monetary assistance are a piece of information indicating whether a candidate is a 'redistributive type'. Voters do not comply because of loyalty, gratitude, or intimidation. Instead, they are forward-looking and support the candidate who has most credibly signalled that he is able and willing to provide further assistance after being elected. Kramon (2016a, 2018) tests his argument in different experiments in Kenya. Most notably, an experiment involving a radio discussion, where a subtle reference to a cash handout in two otherwise equal audio streams leads to higher support for the gift-giving candidate. As listeners did not actually receive the gift, the finding indicates that the mere information about the handout must bear relevance to voters.

While the two accounts above indicate that vote-buying can be effective, a third theoretical contribution draws a different picture, arguing that vote-buying matters but not at the final stage of the voting decision. Seeking to understand the prevalence of campaign clientelism in Ghana, Gadjanova (2017) presents a theory of status affirmation. Accordingly, campaign gifts are necessary to signal social status but do not influence the ultimate vote choice among candidates who successfully signalled their viability through handouts. The argument is very much in line with Hyden's (2010a) account of the economy of affection, which understands the sharing of material wealth as necessary in gaining status in society.

All in all, it can be recorded that vote-buying is a ubiquitous feature of campaigns in African politics. The literature, however, is divided regarding its effectiveness. If it were effective, vote-buying would undoubtedly represent a major obstacle to electoral accountability and pressures for development and good governance. As Lindberg (2003:124) puts it:

"Elected officials are not held accountable for their action, or inaction, with regard to public matters and their political agendas rely on the provision of socio-economic benefits in personalised networks".

Vote-buying may, moreover, exacerbate incumbency advantages and make it even harder to vote out underperforming governments, as incumbents can channel public resources into patronage (cf. Bleck and van de Walle 2018: 136 – 139).

However, the predominant impression from the related literature is that the influence of votebuying on African vote choices is limited, despite the persistence of such practices. The majority of publications deny an effect on vote choice, and the effects in those studies that confirm an influence of vote-buying are relatively weak. Moreover, information on government performance seems to reduce the impact of vote-buying further. Gottlieb (2016) observes that candidates in Malian local elections need to pay significantly more to win votes when people are aware of performance.

2.3 Retrospective Performance Voting

An increasingly mentioned factor in African elections is retrospective performance voting, i.e. the rewarding and punishment of programs and policy outcomes at the polls. It is ow widely acknowledged that some voters are mobilised through the supply of developmental goods and economic growth. However, Scholars disagree about whether the electoral feedback is sufficiently strong to effectively hold leaders to account and incentivise the pursuit of good governance and general national development.

Already Posner (2005), in his landmark study on ethnic voting in Zambia, observed a certain impact of the macro-economy. In a spin-off paper, he asks for the consequences of Zambia's weak economy ahead of the 1996 multiparty election (Posner and Simon 2002). The paper starts with an investigation of survey data from a post-election poll and finds that dissatisfaction with the economy made people significantly less likely to vote for the incumbent. Additionally, the authors regress the change in the president's vote share on changes in poverty levels across Zambia's 39 districts. The results indicate that increasing poverty led to fewer votes for the president – at least in absolute numbers. When it comes to changes in vote share, the poverty variable fails the significance test. The relationships presented are overall relatively weak and, initially, received not much attention, neither in Posner's (2005) main theory nor in general debates on African voter behaviour.

During the 2000s, political and economic performance was hardly considered as a relevant factor in African elections. One of the few notable exceptions in the literature was a paper on economic voting in Ghana. Youde (2005) presents a strong and robust link between economic perceptions and government approval ratings in Ghana's 2002 Afrobarometer and concludes that the finding is a strong suggestion of economic voting. However, the study only looks at government support but not at vote preferences. Considering ethnic and clientelist incentives, we cannot take for granted that approval rates translate into votes.

Performance-based voting came more into the focus of Africanists after some encouraging findings in the early 2010s. Especially, the survey-based research of Lindberg (Lindberg and Morrison 2008, Lindberg 2013, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013) in Ghana added new empirical evidence to suggest that a significant proportion of African voters are persuadable by public goods. One paper analyses why voter switch between parties and finds that policy evaluations are much more common than clientelist offers when it comes to reasons for voters to swing. The authors estimate that about half of Ghana's electorate is persuadable and shows signs of critical performance-based voting (Weghorst and Lindberg 2013). Another work investigates the

political mood ahead of Ghana's 2008 turnover in a pre-election survey and finds that evaluations of the national economy and living conditions are the strongest determinants of vote choice (Lindberg 2013). More recently, Long and Gibson (2015) reported similar results for Kenya, which is arguably one of the countries with the strongest politicisation of ethnicity in Africa (cf. Elischer 2013). Based on a post-election poll, the authors find that evaluations of government performance had a substantial impact on all voters except incumbent coethnics.

Likewise, more evidence of economic voting in Africa came from cross-country studies. Bratton et al. (2012) demonstrated that the link between economic perceptions and vote choice is robust and pretty strong in the full 16-country Afrobarometer Round 3 dataset. Recently, Rhee (2021) identified economic evaluations as the most important determinant of presidential approval ratings in a pooled analysis of three rounds of Afrobarometer data. Global studies also confirm that links economic evaluations reliably explain vote choices in African survey data (Wilkin, et al. 1997, Gélineau 2013).

Other studies have gone beyond survey data and tried to trace the impact of programmatic performance on real election outcomes. Harding (2015) shows that local road maintenance brings electoral gains for the incumbent party in Ghana and develops a general argument that competitive elections induce governments in Africa to invest in health, education, and infrastructure for rural majorities (Harding 2020a). LeVan (2018) attributes the turnover in Nigeria's 2015 election to economic voting. Beyond individual-level links in the 2015 Afrobarometer, he shows that the state-level vote share of the ruling party correlates with average performance perceptions. Even in a country as authoritarian as Burundi, educational policies seem to win votes (Travaglianti 2016). Further support for economic voting comes from Wimpy and Whitten (2017), who study a dataset of 99 African elections and find that GDP growth is a significant predictor of electoral gains and losses for the incumbent party.

Only a few studies find no effect of performance indicators on electoral outcomes. The most remarkable comes from De Kadt and Lieberman (2020), who connect data on water and sanitation services to municipal election results and individual-level voting intentions in South Africa. Surprisingly, improvements in service provision are associated with lower support for the dominant ANC party, whereas in opposition-controlled municipalities, voters reward South Africa's second party. The authors speculate that voters are either not satisfied with the quality of improvements or associate any building project by the ANC with corruption and self-enrichment. Briggs (2019) reports that foreign aid reduced electoral support for incumbents in Senegal, Nigeria, and Uganda, arguing that incumbents may have failed to live up to expectations associated with aid. However, withdrawal of aid may indeed cause losses for incumbents (Briggs 2012). The last example is an experiment by Martin and Raffler (2020), which suggests that Ugandan voters fail to hold the government to account because they attribute responsibility for

poor policy outcomes to bureaucrats.

Despite the mounting evidence, scholars remain sceptical regarding the impact of performance voting. Especially survey-based evidence is called into question because of concerns of endogeneity, i.e. the suspicion that performance perceptions and vote choice may both be endogenous to unobserved identity biases (Carlson 2015, 2016b, 2018a). Suppose supporters of the incumbent evaluate her performance more favourable, while at the same time members of oppositional groups make more negative assessments. We would still see considerable covariation between performance perceptions and vote choice in the national sample, yet both would reflect identity and group rivalries instead of performance voting (Evans and Pickup 2010, Pickup and Evans 2013). Given the historical politicisation of ethnicity, analyses involving survey data from African countries are particularly prone to this endogeneity problem.

Indeed, some of the studies mentioned above do not fully address the risk of endogeneity and omit crucial identity variables. Youde (2005) controls for only one of two highly politicised groups in Ghana and not for partisanship. The models by Bratton et al. (2012) and Rhee (2021) control for coethnics and co-partisans of the incumbent, but not for oppositional identities. So do the global cross-country studies (Wilkin, et al. 1997, Gélineau 2013). A considerable chunk of the relationship between performance perceptions and vote choice may be owed to unobserved identity biases in all these cases. Some studies, however, address the problem and the evidence of performance voting proves robust. Lindberg (2013) controls all relevant ethnic groups and, quite restrictively, includes indicator variables for self-reported vote choices in previous elections. Long and Gibson (2015) show that found effects are robust against adding control variables for several ethnic groups and all regions.

A second common objection against performance evidence is that it does not rule out a clientelist distribution along ethnic lines. The regional character of many developmental public goods such as schools and roads make them prone to clientelist capture and geographic targeting. If governments channel public goods primarily to core supporters, we should still see covariation between performance and vote choice – at the individual level but also in regional election results. However, the scenario would run against the idea of retrospective voting. Instead of critically holding the government to account, long-term reciprocities create dependence and impose a duty on voters to support political patrons (Stokes, et al. 2013, Diaz-Cayeros, et al. 2016). Politicians can observe the collective behaviour of voters down to the level of polling stations, which creates a threat of being cut off in the event of a poor election result (Koter 2013).

Nathan (2019a), for instance, lowers expectations that performance-based voting could bring a shift towards programmatic distribution, pointing to the particularistic demands of poor majorities. His theory draws a line between universalistic policies that benefit the nation at large

and particularistic local public goods, including roads and schools. The study shows that Ghana's urban poor primarily demand particularistic goods and turn out in greater numbers than middleclass voters who ask for universalistic policy strategies. Against this background, Nathan (2019a) expects that the ability to target patronage to key constituencies and ethnic bases will continue to shape the success of candidates.

However, it is contentious among analysts whether the demand and supply of local public goods should be equalised with clientelist targeting. Several scholars argue that the supply of local public goods already represents a shift to programmatic distribution, thereby showing the positive impact of electoral accountability. Weghorst and Lindberg (2013: 722), for instance, insist: "Providing small-scale collective goods like a community well or a school building are targeted but not personal private goods and as such is not clientelism". Poteete (2019) argues that electoral competition may not prevent targeting but ensures that ordinary voters become the primary beneficiaries. She distinguishes between elite clientelism and decentralised clientelism. Studying Senegalese fishing industries, she documents how electoral competition has reduced extra-legal authorisations to foreign fishing operations by rent-seeking elites and increased the supply of public goods that serve the needs of local fisherman. Isaksson and Bigsten (2017) make a similar point based on an investigation of cross-national survey data. They argue that the benefits of local public goods in Africa tend to spill over to the general population – regardless of group affiliation.

The evidence on the prevalence of ethnic favouritism is mixed. Only a few studies identify clear signs of ethnic targeting – the most frequently cited is probably Franck and Rainer (2012). Studying 18 countries over more than 50 years, the authors demonstrate that a leader's ethnicity is associated with more years of primary education and lower infant mortality rates among co-ethnics. Similarly, Kramon and Posner (2016) find that children who grew up under a co-ethnic president tend to have more years of schooling in Kenya. However, the time-series designs of the two studies focus mainly on the troublesome post-independence period and may not be representative of the multiparty era.

Studies on current distributional patterns draw a more nuanced and conditional picture. The most unmistakable evidence of favouritism comes from Ejdemyr et al. (2018), who use finegrained data from Malawi to show that ethnically homogenous localities have a better chance to receive a borehole from their MPs, indicating that favouritism depends on segregation. Another recent study involving 14 countries finds that leaders allocate Chinese aid towards regions with a high concentration of political supporters, whereas World Bank aid, due to more checks and balances, is distributed programmatically (Anaxagorou, et al. 2020). Mason et al. (2017) observe that government strongholds in Zambia received fertiliser subsidies, but, interestingly, the study indicates that the targeting did not positively affect vote gains. Other works find no signs of clientelist targeting. Dionne and Horowitz (2016) reject that subsidy programs in Malawi were targeted to coethnics or copartisans of the president. Bandyopadhyay and Green (2019) analyse data on paved roads across the continent and observe, counterintuitively, that home regions of presidents receive poorer roads. Similarly, Rosenzweig (2015) reports that Tanzania's ruling party is not targeting strongholds but more competitive districts with public goods. Brass et al. (2020) find that a solar panel program in Ghana got distributed in accordance with electricity needs, alongside weak signs of potential turnout buying motivations.

New research indicates that politicians use various coexisting distributive strategies. Especially insightful in this regard is a new paper by Briggs (2021). Looking at data on electrification projects across Ghana over twelve years and three different governments, he finds that one party (NDC) tends to focus on core voters, which interestingly includes oppositional strongholds. In contrast, the other major party (NPP) targets swing voters by allocating an above-average share of electrification projects to competitive regions. In the latter case, core supporters (in the Ashanti region) even receive the lowest share of projects, which the author attributes to the respective party being afraid of being seen as an ethnic party and getting punished by voters for allegedly unfair transfer. We hence see a dynamic, which is the opposite of what instrumental narratives of ethnic voting expect. Ghanaian voters in the Ashanti region would actually be well advised to vote against their traditional political allies.

Against recent empirical evidence, fears that electoral competition only strengthens ethnic favouritism seem exaggerated. The documented distributive patterns indicate diverse distributive strategies. Governments are apparently relatively flexible in the supply of public goods and may target both core and swing voters depending on electoral incentives. This is good news for accountability because it implies that retrospective electoral feedback can quickly draw political elites towards a programmatic distributive strategy. In most countries, parties need to attract votes across ethnic lines, anyways, to form a majority(Long and Gibson 2015, Gadjanova 2021b, Kim 2021).

Nonetheless, the debate is critical to consider in the evaluation of performance evidence. Scholars need to pay more attention to the behaviour and the loyalty of sub-groups to validate whether demands for public goods translate into pressures for programmatic distribution. If a sufficient share of voters votes based on public goods, at least national executive leaders have little choice but to consider programmatic strategies that maximise the impact and the reach of public policies (cf. De Mesquita, et al. 2003). As typical in African politics, these may well coexist with ethnic clientelism.

Altogether, the evidence on performance-based voting suggests that economic progress and developmental public goods have a certain influence on vote choices. However, it remains

contentious whether the performance signal is sufficiently solid and unambiguous to create incentives for good governance in the interest of the nation-at-large. Pointing to problems of endogeneity, it has been argued that survey-based studies have overreported performance effects. Furthermore, there is doubt about whether performance voting can effectively counter ethnic clientelism. Some authors fear that electoral competition around local public goods could instead facilitate the targeting of core supporters at the expense of minority groups.

2.4 Information Deficit?

A primary reason why scholars deem it unlikely that performance considerations outrank ethnic and clientelist motives in the calculus of African voters is the informational context. Low-income settings make it particularly difficult to obtain reliable facts on government activities and outcomes. Low education, low political sophistication, weak media infrastructure, and a lack of political transparency make political information costly (cf. Conroy-Krutz 2012: 349, Dunning, et al. 2019b: 6). Moreover, educational deficits are associated with an uncritical and obedient attitude towards the powerful and may lead citizens to overrate performance while preventing them from obtaining other facts (Mattes and Shenga 2012).

Informational deficits are a core argument in many prominent theoretical accounts of voting behaviour in Africa. Posner's (2005: 154f) seminal work on ethnic voting, for instance, views poorly developed communication infrastructures and unreliable media reporting as a central reason why ethnicity is such an important determinant of voting behaviour:

In the absence of reliable information about either the policies that the competing candidates will pursue or the ability of each contestant to secure development resources for the constituency from the central government, voters will focus their attention on what little information they do have that will allow them to predict the candidates' future behavior: the candidates' ethnic affiliations. (Posner 2005: 153)

Similarly, Kramon's (2018) recent book on vote-buying revolves around the argument that electoral handouts are a source of information. Kramon argues that vote-buying offers may raise the electoral chances of candidates because they are observable to voters, unlike information on how incumbents attend to the policy duties of their offices:

Where voters lack access to credible information about the policy performance of incumbents and the policy proposals of competing candidates, they may be more likely to weight clientelistic considerations more heavily when deciding how to vote, since this dimension is observable to them. (Kramon 2016b: 399).

The prominence of informational arguments has led to rising scholarly efforts to understand and test the impact of information. If the informational environment prevents voters from holding governments to account, better knowledge should induce voters to align their decision with performance perceptions. Conversely, if performance information does not affect electoral behaviour, this strongly indicates that people weigh factors like ethnicity and patronage higher than performance.

Empirical findings on the impact of information are mixed and partly contradictory. Some studies clearly find that information raises performance voting and reduces the influence of identitybased and clientelist voting. Conroy-Krutz (2012) asks Ugandan voters to choose between two hypothetical candidates. A hint at a poor performance induces an overwhelming majority of 98% to defect from ethnic allegiances and cast a vote for a non-coethnic candidate. Very encouraging results are also reported by Gottlieb (2016). She disseminates information on the responsibilities and the performance of local governments in Malian villages. Voters in treated villages are more likely to sanction poor performers and care less about kinship or gift-giving. Similarly, Bhandari et al. (2021) provide Senegalese citizens with information on the performance of MPs. Especially temporal comparisons to previous incumbents lead voters to update their beliefs and reconsider their vote choices. Platas and Raffler (2021) show videos on policy positions and qualifications of parliamentary candidates to voters in Ugandan villages and find that the treatment decreases voting for Uganda's dominant ruling party.

Moreover, researchers have documented a direct impact of actual campaign activities on voting. Bidwell et al. (2020) work with local media partners to organise a "roadshow" ahead of Sierra Leone's 2012 parliamentary election, which presents debates of MP candidates in different formats. The author's find that the debates raise openness towards non-coethnic candidates and that well-performing candidates achieved better election results, while the incidence of ethnicity-based voting decreased in treated areas. In an earlier study, one of the authors also reported suggestive evidence that radio information about local election candidates increases voting across ethnic-party lines in Sierra Leone (Casey 2015). In Ghana, Brierley et al. (2020) followed locally organised debates among MP candidates and found that policy information presented during the debate was highly relevant to voters, making even strong partisans more likely to support opponents.

Interestingly, other major publications arrive at fundamentally different conclusions, finding no signs of a voter reaction to informational interventions. The most comprehensive work in this regard is the Metaketa project (Dunning, et al. 2019b), which conducted seven similar field experiments in various developing countries, including the African cases Benin, Burkina Faso, and Uganda. All experiments were designed to establish whether informational interventions change the voting preferences of citizens, and the cumulative meta-analysis finds little support for this idea: "For the incumbent vote choice and turnout, we find no evidence of impact on the common informational intervention across all studies" (Dunning, et al. 2019b: 10). Especially the results from Burkina Faso (Lierl and Holmlund 2019) and Benin (Adida, et al. 2017, 2019) indicate that voters do not change their minds upon news about incumbent performance,

whereas two experiments from Uganda (Buntaine, et al. 2019, Platas and Raffler 2019, 2021) observe reactions to performance treatments.

Some designs report that, even if voters know that a coethnic is a poor performer, they still prefer her over a well-performing candidate from a different group. Carlson's (2015) abovementioned experiment on ethnic voting and accountability in Uganda finds that voters continue to choose co-ethnics, even if they receive information that a competitor from a different group is a better performer. Interestingly, her setup is very similar to Conroy-Krutz's (2012) experiment, but the results are in stark contrast. A likely reason is the salience of the information provided, as I will discuss below. In line with Carlson's results, Adida, et al. (2017) report that people do not punish poor performance by co-ethnics. Pointing to social identity theory (Tajfel 1974), she argues that voters engage in motivated reasoning, .i.e. the filtering of information to retain a positive image of in-group members. Consequently, "increasing voter access to information may reinforce or amplify ethnic voting" (Adida, et al. 2017: 3).

Recent publications also indicate that independent partisan identities may influence how voters process information. Carlson (2016a) demonstrates that Ugandans with pre-existing partisan identities under- or overestimate what they have received from the government in terms of public goods. Her experiment involving data on clinics and schools strongly suggests a mechanism of motivated reasoning, not an informational deficit. The study indicates that party identification needs to be taken seriously as an information filter. Others have also suggested that partisanship may be a relevant category of political identification with independent behavioural consequences in Africa (Michelitch 2015, Harding and Michelitch 2019, Mattes and Krönke 2020). As Uganda has arguably not Africa's most institutionalised party system, partisanmotivated reasoning may even be much stronger in other countries.

What might explain the contradictory results regarding the effect of performance information on voting patterns? Some theoretical arguments suggest that the impact of information is conditional. Carlson (2018b), based on an experiment in Uganda and Afrobarometer crosscountry data, argues that relative distribution is decisive. Accordingly, voters care primarily about their relative advantage to others, which hints at a patronage-oriented understanding of performance and a high salience of the patrimonial register of leadership virtues (cf. Cheeseman, et al. 2021). Ferree et al. (2021) suggest that only unambiguous records impress people, whereas much more common mixed records may not provide a sufficiently clear basis for performance voting. Adida et al. (2020) argue that two factors – salience and coordination – determine whether performance information is considered. Voters must care about the issue and believe that others in their constituency care as well.

The question of salience is an important issue, which may explain some of the contradictory findings. The facts provided in the various study settings may not have been equally important
to voters. Indeed, Dunning et al. (2019b: 11) suspect that the weak impact of information across the seven Metaketa studies may be owed to low interest in the benchmarks provided: "We find the most likely explanation for the nulls to be that, in hindsight, the treatments were neither strong enough nor salient enough to affect voters' beliefs about politicians." One of the experiments (Adida, et al. 2017), for instance, uses statistics on an MPs legislative work, such as attendance rate and frequency of questions. Although such data tells something about an MP's dedication, it is conceivable that more concrete policy outcomes would trigger stronger voter reactions.

Salience may also explain the puzzling contradiction between the two similar experiments from Uganda (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Carlson 2015). Conroy-Krutz includes negative performance information in the candidate profiles and reports a powerful reaction. In contrast, Carlson's participants receive either positive or no stimuli (but never negative information) on candidate performance and prefer coethnics even when a non-coethnic candidate with a positive record is available. Carlson is probably right in asserting that Conroy-Krutz's hint at a poor performance is too obvious, prompting participants to opt for the 'correct' choice (Carlson 2015: 364). However, entirely omitting negative information seems at odds with real-world conditions, where the grievances of poor performance are likely to be more salient than subtle positive developments (cf. Nannestad and Paldam 1997).

Issues of external validity are a broader concern regarding the informational literature, which heavily rests on experimental designs (Davis 2020). Research is often based on hypothetical settings and candidates. It cannot be taken for granted that those trigger the same behavioural patterns as actual elections, where good or bad governance often brings great relief or existential worries into the lives of citizens.

Despite partly contradictory results, the overall impression is that information raises accountability, making voters more likely to punish and reward elected officials for policy outcomes. Many studies find clear evidence that once performance information gets available, many voters cross ethnic and partisan lines and ignore the supply of gifts and favours. Null results may be owed to a low salience of the information provided, which provides insights into the relative importance of different topics and expose errors in civic education campaigns (cf. Dunning, et al. 2019a), but does *not* imply that information generally does not make a difference.

While it is encouraging that salient performance information has an influence, the default level of political knowledge of average African voters remains low. Hence, the readily accessible information of a candidate's ethnicity and her ability to supply personal assistance may continue to influence vote choices. It is, moreover, essential to consider motivated reasoning. Some voters may only accept information that reaffirms their ethnic and partian alignments. In such cases, it is not the informational environment but cognitive misperception, which keeps voters from

holding the powerful to account. Especially the results by Carlson (2016a) in Uganda are remarkable in this regard, as they indicate that not only ethnic but also partisan identities may heavily colour political perceptions. This aspect has been mostly disregarded so far on the grounds of weakly institutionalised party systems.

2.5 Summary: Shared Themes, Competing Narratives

The literature provides a rich analytical framework to understand electoral behaviour in Africa's new democracies. Current perspectives explain election outcomes in the region by a combination of ethnic voting, vote-buying, and performance voting.

The instrumental theory of ethnic voting is arguably the most common theme. Many empirical findings indicate that citizens use a candidate's ethnicity as a cue of her distributional intentions and expect higher returns from coethnics (Posner 2005, Ichino and Nathan 2012). However, a growing number of scholars point out that "the ethnicisation of parties and party systems varies substantially across the region" (Bleck and van de Walle 2018: 230). Major studies on traditional leaders in Senegal (Koter 2016) and informal institutions in Mali (Dunning and Harrison 2010) underline that ethnicity has little relevance in certain countries. Changing demographics and urbanisation may also weaken ethnic ties (Hino, et al. 2019, Kramon, et al. 2021).

A second major theme is campaign clientelism. Personal assistance and gift-giving are ubiquitous in electoral campaigns. Most authors view handouts as a sign of status affirmation with little influence on vote choices, and empirical evidence tends to support this view (Nugent 2007, Bratton 2008, Gadjanova 2017). However, it has also been argued that vote-buying is effective, either because voters infer future patronage (Kramon 2018) or because they doubt the secrecy of the ballot (Ferree and Long 2016).

Whether performance voting plays a relevant role remains contentious. Following some landmark studies (Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Harding 2020a), it is widely acknowledged that the national economy and the supply of developmental public goods may win votes. However, many scholars doubt that the electoral feedback is strong enough to incentivise political elites to pursue general development. Survey evidence is called into question on the grounds of potential unobserved identity bias (Carlson 2015, 2016b, 2018a). Some scholars also argue that demand for local public goods such as roads and schools only reinforces unequal distribution along ethnic lines (Ejdemyr, et al. 2018, Nathan 2019a).

A lively discussion revolves around the potential of information. Several studies indicate that better knowledge on programs and policies raises accountability, with voters crossing ethnic and partisan lines to vote based on performance (Gottlieb 2016, Brierley, et al. 2020, Bhandari, et al. 2021). Other works arrive at opposing conclusions, finding no evidence that informational interventions affect vote choices (Dunning, et al. 2019b), but strong signs of motivated reasoning, i.e. voters discounting information that is not in line with their ethnic and partisan preferences

(Carlson 2016a, Adida, et al. 2017).

While there is broad agreement on the list of relevant topics, the literature offers two contradictory narratives regarding the functionality of electoral accountability. The dominant view remains that the electoral feedback of voters is too week to incentivise good governance effectively. Many authors deem it unlikely that voters reward and punish leaders for developmental progress and economic performance because of ethnic voting, vote-buying, and informational constraints. Electoral competition may accordingly even exacerbate informal distribution and ethnic favouritism (Eifert, et al. 2010, Carlson 2015, Kramon 2018, Nathan 2019b). Conversely, another stream of the literature maintains that Africans are well aware of governmental responsibilities and provide considerable electoral feedback in response to policy outcomes. According to this view, democratic competition has already introduced a shift towards the supply of national development in Africa (Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Poteete 2019, Harding 2020a).

Why do we find the same factors at play across the region but arrive at opposing conclusions regarding accountability? A useful contribution to harmonise the deviant accounts is the framework of multiple moralities introduced by Cheeseman et al. (2021). Accordingly, African elections feature two competing ideals of moral virtue. Patrimonial virtues urge candidates to be generous in personal relations and supply patronage to their networks and communal identity groups. By contrast, civic virtues emphasise national unity and the responsibility to bring about inclusive developmental progress. Patrimonial and civic ideals coexist, but their relative influence varies – and this variation may produce very different accountability pressures: In settings where patrimonial virtues dominate, clientelism and ethnicity are likely to remain the key focus of voters. Where civic virtues have the upper hand, voters may start focusing on performance, even though clientelism and ethnic politicisation remain visible.

Indeed, some controversies on African voters may be owed to a tendency to overgeneralise in the field. Generalisations raise the chances of getting published (Briggs and Weathers 2016), but most publications are actually single-country studies set in narrow local contexts. The microperspectives have advantages and reflect the experimental turn in pursuit of unambiguous causal inferences (Pepinsky 2019). However, experimental designs raise concerns regarding external validity. Randomised control trials are usually not feasible in African studies, and contextual peculiarities further complicate replicability (Davis 2020). In this light, scholars increasingly call for a reduction in the scope of generalisations and more comparative cross-country research (Basedau, et al. 2011, Briggs 2017).

The literature on voting behaviour reviewed here resembles the described patterns. Figure 2-1 displays some meta-statistics. Of all citations, I have singled out those that directly analyse vote choices of African citizens – altogether 51 publications. The set is *not* based on systematic

sampling but represents a selection of studies considered relevant for this review. However, the collection is based on extensive literature research. I also conducted keyword searches across standard journals² to avoid missing relevant contributions. Thus, the frequency statistics should represent a fair approximation to general patterns in the field.

The left plot highlights the dominance of single-country designs. Of 59 studies, only 15 cover more than one country. Only nine investigate more than two states. Even in the multi-country designs, we see few systematic comparisons. Most are investigations of pooled cross-country data without a break-up at the national level. In several instances, the large-N perspective serves as a quick verification of case-study results. A systematic juxtaposition of different societies is largely confined to two-country designs (e.g. Posner 2004b, Koter 2016).³

As the middle plot shows, Ghana and Uganda appear most frequently in the literature review.⁴ Especially Ghana, which has seen three presidential turnovers, receives great attention, with many influential studies focussing on the west African nation (e.g. Nathan 2019b, Harding 2020a). Five relevant contributions on different matters by Elizabeth Carlson partly boost the figure for Uganda. However, the list extends to other publications in highly esteemed journals (e.g. Conroy-Krutz 2012, Martin and Raffler 2020), potentially because long-term president Museveni's hybrid regime and Uganda's ethnic make-up is viewed as particularly representative (c.f Conroy-Krutz 2012: 353). Kenya, arguably one of the most ethnically politicised countries in the region (Elischer 2013), ranks third with seven studies. In terms of francophone countries, we find only Senegal, Benin and one study from Mali.

Another relevant statistic is the frequency of presidential and parliamentary elections. Many key publications, particularly the rising number of experiments, investigate parliamentary races. However, the dynamics may deviate in presidential elections. MP contests are characterised by face-to-face interactions between candidates and constituents (cf. Lindberg 2010). Presidential races are remote, and voters will usually not expect to meet the candidates. Without direct encounters, ethnicity and patronage may play a lower role in presidential elections. Using the framework of dual moralities (Cheeseman, et al. 2021), MP candidates may face more pressure to adhere to patrimonial virtues, whereas presidents may be judged primarily by their commitment to civic virtues. Africa's constitutions generally concentrate power at the national

² Keyword searches were carried out for the following journals: African Affairs, American Journal of Political Science, American Political Science Review, British Journal of Political Science, Comparative Political Studies, Democratization, Electoral Studies, Journal of Politics, Political Behavior, World Politics. Keywords: Africa* and vote* or election*, Period 2010-2021.

³ Note that only publications which directly investigate vote choices are considered here. Important other examples of excellent comparative research on political dynamics in Africa include: Bratton, et al. 2005, Elischer 2013, Cheeseman, et al. 2021

⁴ It is possible that Ghana and Uganda are somewhat overrepresented because they are also this studies' focus countries. However, included are only papers with a broader relevance for the field. Brigg's (2017) literature analysis also finds both among the most frequently studied countries.



Cases and Election Type | African Politics Literature | 59 Empirical Investigations of Vote Choices



executive, with weak parliamentary checks and balances (cf. Bleck and van de Walle 2018: 9). Different dynamics in parliamentary and presidential races may account for conflicting conclusions of two recent major books on Ghana (Nathan 2019b, Harding 2020a). Nathan (2019b) developed his argument upon parliamentary contests in dense urban neighbourhoods and emphasises patronage and ethnic voting as primary drivers of voting behaviour. Harding's (2020a) focuses on presidential and reckons that electoral competition boosts rural development across Ghana because voters hold leaders to account for roads, clinics, and schools.

Considering the overall state of knowledge, it remains challenging to assess what electoral accountability can achieve in Africa's post-colonial nation-states. In theory, elections ensure that governments pursue the common good and national development. In the region's democratic practice, ethnicity, clientelism, and low information may or may not undermine the mechanism. The literature offers evidence for both views. One reason why we arrive at contradictory conclusions may be the coexistence of patrimonial and civic ideals of leadership (Cheeseman, et al. 2021). Both are likely present at most study sights, but their relative influence may vary considerably. As the field often draws upon micro-perspectives, it is difficult to infer the big picture of national accountability.

At the same time, certain issues call for further research. A common concern is that performance perceptions are not much more than a reflection of ethnic and partisan preferences, but we are short of systematic studies on the prevalence of identity biases. A related claim holds that the statistical links cannot rule out a strictly clientelistic pattern in the distribution of local public goods, and we need more nuanced insights into the make-up of survey links to assess the regional underpinnings of the national performance signal. There is also considerable ambiguity regarding the role of information. Some experts contend that information makes voters responsive to performance; others argue that identity-motivated reasoning often leads people to disregard facts. More research on the behavioural implications of different levels of information is hence needed. And, of course, more comparative research would be a valuable addition to better assess the scope of generalisation in the rich but often contradictory literature.

2.6 Aims of this Study

By this study, I seek to address certain critical questions regarding the power and potential of electoral accountability in Africa. The focus is on presidential vote choices, and the study zooms in on different aspects of the retrospective accountability mechanism. Specifically, the book addresses three issues to improve knowledge in reference to ongoing debates.

Firstly, the study provides new insights on whether social identities determine political evaluations. We have mixed evidence on the matter, but some studies indicate that electoral accountability fails because performance perceptions merely reflect ethnic and partisan preferences (Carlson 2016b, Adida, et al. 2017). Interestingly, we know little about the actual prevalence of biases in representative survey data. Chapter 5 presents the first broad analysis of ethnic and partisan leanings in Afrobarometer data. In Ghana and Uganda, I trace performance perceptions of relevant identity groups over a period of more than ten years. By extending the analysis to 16 countries, I provide a comparative picture of identity biases across the continent.

An important aspect is the consideration of partisanship in the mapping of identity biases. For long, scholars assumed that partisan identities do not really exist in Africa because party systems are young, weakly institutionalised, and non-ideological. However, recent findings hint at independent partisan identities with various behavioural consequences (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a). The simultaneous investigation of ethnic and partisan identities illuminates their relative influence and yields surprising evidence of rising partisan identification in certain contexts.

The analysis of biases also contributes to the lively debate to what extend policy information is considered among voters. By testing whether greater access to information has a moderating effect on ethnic and partisan sentiments, the study provides new insights into how different informational conditions affect political perceptions in a nationally representative cross-section. If informational deficits are the only limitation, knowledgeable people should be less biased (Gottlieb 2016, Brierley, et al. 2020, Bhandari, et al. 2021). If identity-motivated reasoning colours the processing of facts, leanings can be expected to prevail irrespective of information supply (Carlson 2016a, Adida, et al. 2017).

The second major aim is to address problems of survey evidence on retrospective performance voting. Links between performance perceptions and vote choice in African survey data are well documented, but some scholars suspect unobserved identity biases inflate them, thereby falsely indicating retrospective voting (Evans and Andersen 2006, Carlson 2016b, 2018a). Another concern is that strict clientelist distribution along ethnic lines could also lead to a good match between performance perceptions and vote choices in a national sample while completely being at odds with the theoretical notion that accountability incentivises national development (Ejdemyr, et al. 2018, Nathan 2019a).

Chapter 6 offers a new approach in the analysis of survey voting intentions. To mitigate the issues risen, I shift the focus from the national sample to the voting behaviour of specific identity groups. Over more than ten years, I track changes in the electoral preferences of relevant ethnic and partisan constituencies and link them to performance perceptions. The group-level perspective disaggregates the performance signal and provides a sound foundation to assess whether retrospective voting translates into pressure for national programmatic strategies. As identity is held constant, group-level performance effects can rule out that the link is an artefact of omitted identity biases and, hence, address concerns of endogeneity.

Thirdly, Basedau (2020) diagnoses an urgent need for a "pronouncedly comparative perspective" in the study of African Politics. The final major aim of this book is to deliver such a perspective regarding identity biases and performance voting. In two in-depth case studies, I contrast two of the most frequently studied countries – Ghana and Uganda. The findings are then mapped against results from 14 other countries to situate them within the larger universe of cases and evaluate their generalizability. I use multi-level mixed-effects models to illuminate systematic differences at the country level and at the level of partisan and ethnic groups. The approach sheds light on the magnitude of identity biases and the distribution of performance voting across the continent. Indeed, the comparative perspective reveals significant differences between Ghana and Uganda and indicates that both are not exactly typical cases in Africa. The comparison helps to assess the scope of generalisations from many previous studies (cf. Briggs 2017, Davis 2020).

With an observational period of more than 10 years, the study also considers temporal variation. Political attitudes may be volatile, and the salience of identity and performance may quickly change. In some countries, I observe remarkable shifts in the preferences of supposedly politicised identity groups, which indicates that identity biases and voting patterns may be less stable than implicitly assumed in many studies.

3 A Framework to investigate Electoral Accountability in Africa

Electoral accountability, inefficient as it may be, is both a critical and in many instances effective, element of representative democracy (Franklin, et al. 2014: 390)

Great hopes are associated with electoral competition. In modern political thinking, elections have been praised as a powerful tool in the hands of ordinary citizens to control and discipline political elites. Regular polls are associated with good governance, economic growth, better public service delivery, and general development (Besley 2005, Besley, et al. 2010, Harding and Stasavage 2014, Dash and Mukherjee 2015, Rosenzweig 2015, Carbone, et al. 2016, Harding 2020b).

However, the efficacy of electoral accountability cannot be taken for granted. As the quote above asserts, elections are certainly not always efficient and effective in ensuring that politicians act in the best interest of their citizens. Theories of electoral accountability seek to spell out under which conditions electoral control is effective. Over the last decades, political scientists have identified different mechanisms of how voting can align the behaviour and the policies of elected officials to the preferences of citizens. At the same time, certain pitfalls have been highlighted that can distort the link between voters and politicians and lead to a failure of accountability, despite strong and healthy electoral institutions.

This chapter aims to deduce a theoretical framework for the intended investigation of electoral accountability in the context of African new democracies. Almost all countries of the region, nowadays, carry out regular multi-party elections yet it remains contentious whether they produce effective accountability, especially because politicised identities are thought to interfere with mechanisms of electoral accountability. To assess the contending arguments, it is important to operate with a clear idea of what we can expect in terms of mechanism within the African context.

The focus is on elections of the chief executive, or "heads of states". For most African countries, this means majoritarian presidential elections, which require the winning candidate to surpass 50% of the votes in a single national constituency. In these systems, the president is generally the most powerful political institutions and accordingly, the presidential election is by far and large the most important electoral contest (Jones 2018). In parliamentary and regional elections, accountability dynamics may deviate as responsibilities are more ambiguous and direct personal contact with candidates makes political interaction more prone to patrimonial exchange and vote-buying.

I argue that electoral accountability in African executive elections is a matter of retrospective sanctioning and present a moral-hazard model. The institutional design, with its high clarity of responsibility and the dynamics of political competition, are conducive to retrospective

sanctioning. Likewise, the moral-hazard perspective offers a good basis to model the moderating impact of identities, which is seen as the prime threat to accountability in Africa.

By transferring the moral-hazard model to the developing context, I hope to contribute to our theoretical understanding of electoral accountability beyond traditional democracies. Indeed, most publications on accountability in Africa – explicitly or implicitly – invoke a sanctioning model. However, few unravel in detail how the mechanism unfolds in the developing context of African new democracies. This chapter clarifies implicit assumptions and illustrates contextual pitfalls of the mechanism.

Section 1 discusses different mechanisms of electoral accountability and identifies a sanctioning model as the most appropriate approach for the context of Africa's transitional states. Section 2 investigates the viability of the mechanism within this context and discusses popular expectations, information availability, and the attribution of responsibility. Section 2.3 analyses how ethnic and partisan identities may hamper the efficacy of accountability. Section 2.4 gives an overview of the model and derives the main hypotheses of this study. Section 2.5 discusses the implications for the distributive strategies of African heads of states.

3.1 The disciplining Effect of Elections on Politicians

Theories of electoral accountability are rooted in a rational-choice perspective on individual behaviour and democratic competition (Downs 1957). Politicians and voters are understood as rational actors. In most general terms, rationality means purposeful and deliberate behaviour (Hindmoor and Taylor 2015). Rational individuals undertake actions with particular consequences or goals in mind. In a decision-making situation, available alternatives are weighed and ranked to eventually choose the option that produces the most desirable consequences (Downs 1957, Thurner 1998). The rational-choice perspective implies predictability of individual decisions, thereby providing the foundation for a methodological individualism that explains institutional outcomes by individual behaviour (Congleton 2019).

The rational-choice perspective assumes that the maximisation of self-interest is at the core of rational goals. The meaning of self-interest, however, is subject to lively philosophical debates.⁵ Down's (1957:27) had a relatively narrow concept, which understood self-interest primarily in terms of personal wealth: "whenever we speak of rational behaviour, we always mean rational behaviour directed primarily towards selfish ends". Other definitions seek to include more elusive individual goals such as happiness and satisfaction and prefer the term *utility* to include a broad range of personal benefits that individuals may seek (Weirich 2009). Other works have challenged the notion of self-interest (Hindmoor 2010) and argued that it disregards altruism and collective well-being as important human motives (Mansbridge 1990, Simon 1995), resulting in a poor predictive record of rational choice theory regarding the real-world behaviour of human

⁵ See Hindmoor 2010 for a comprehensive overview of the debate

beings (Green and Shapiro 1994). Nonetheless, a narrow idea of self-interest can be a useful analytical tool to describe certain human interactions. The study of electoral accountability is a good example in this regard.

Models of electoral accountability benefit from a relatively narrow concept of self-interest because it is well suited to capture the inherent antagonism in the interests of voters and politicians. The idea of representative democracy implies that politicians are not acting in their own interest but on behalf of citizens, and most common abuses of political responsibility are in turn about the pursuit of selfish ends at the expense of the common interest. A relatively narrow and selfish concept of individual goals hence isolates those aspects that are relevant to think of electoral accountability. In the specific context of voter-politician relations, it is thus an appropriate model to investigate the rationalities of bad leadership and to highlight how electoral competition can change the calculus and discipline politicians. The analytical reduction does not dispute that "in reality, men are not always selfish" (Downs 1957: 27). Some politicians may well be public-spirited and motivated by collective goals; electoral accountability is about controlling those who may not be so virtuous.

Conceiving of politicians as self-interested is not at odds with real-world conditions considering their institutional position. A public office provides manifold temptations to put private before public interests. Even the most virtuous politicians may be seduced by the power they get and the opportunities that come with it. Officials can channel public revenues to personal accounts or rake in bribes from affluent citizens in exchange for preferential treatment. They can also abuse the perks of office and use them (official cars, public air fleet) for private purposes at the expanse of citizens. The opportunities to seek individual gains at the expense of the public interest are wide and varied. Political scientists usually speak of rent-seeking, shirking, or corruption to capture these phenomena. In this work, I will follow Manin et al. (1999a: 40) and use the term *rents* to refer to any income from office and the term *shirking* to refer to the wide array of behaviours that are not in line with citizen preferences, including passive (low effort) and active actions (corruption).

Even if politicians cannot extract illegal rents, they have strong incentives to seek re-election. These include legal rents that consist of salaries and authorised perks of office. Furthermore, there are more elusive nonmonetary goals. Politicians may seek prestige, power, public respect, and influence (Lake and Baum 2001). Downs (1957: 30) also points to "the love of conflict, i.e. the thrill of the game". Last but not least, public good concerns and the desire to carry through specific policies are certainly an important incentive, especially in polarised political settings (cf. Besley 2006: 104). All things considered, political leaders have many reasons for wanting to stay in office even if they cannot extract illegal rents or shirk. It just needs to be ensured that they do not succumb to rent-seeking temptations but dedicate their effort to furthering the public

interest.

Mechanisms of Electoral Accountability

Theories of electoral accountability view elections as the key mechanism to ensure that politicians refrain from rent-seeking and act in the interest of the general public (Cheibub and Przeworski 1999). When it comes to the specific mechanism behind this dynamic, accounts vary. Early works focused on the sanctioning potential of voters, whereas the second generation of models emphasized the opportunity to select qualified leaders.

Among the earliest advocates of electoral accountability were the founding fathers of the United States, especially James Madison. As he wrote the federalist papers to promote the new US Constitution, the conflict between self and common interest was a central concern. He warned against "men of factious tempers, of local prejudices, or of sinister designs, [who] may, by intrigue, by corruption, or by other means [...] betray the interests of the people" (Madison 2008a: 53). Elections were seen as one pillar of a constitutional design that aimed at keeping self-interested rulers virtues (cf. Madison 2008b: 282).

In modern political science, the accentuation of elections as a key instrument of political control became more pronounced. One of the most influential works in this regard was Key's (1966) "The responsible electorate". The book challenged the at the time dominant view that electoral outcomes were predetermined mainly by a society's demographics (e.g. occupation, religion, education). Instead, Key 1966: 61) argued that voters act as "appraisers of past events, past performance, and past actions", whose most central function is to vote out underperforming governments. His analysis of US Elections indicated that switching between parties in US elections was not only much more common than expected but also driven by a high interest in current political affairs. He concluded that switching voters would indeed punish bad governments, thereby turning elections into an effective weapon to commit governments to the public interest, "for the fear of loss of popular support powerfully disciplines the actions of governments" (Key 1966: 10).

Key's idea of electoral control got further advanced when political scientists started to frame the conflicting interests between voters and politicians as a principle-agent problem. Theories of agency stem from the economic contracting literature and describe a specific setting: Some actor (the principal) wants another actor (the agent) to take actions that are in accordance with the principal's goals (Gailmard 2014), yet the agent may have other interests so that the principal has to find strategies to incentivise or control his agent. The principal-agent perspective is perfectly suited to describe the conflict of interest between voters and politicians: Voters are the principal(s) who want their politicians to act on their behalf, maximise the voter's welfare, and refrain from rent-seeking. Politicians are the agents who prefer to minimise their effort and extract rents to raise their personal wealth.

Two of the most influential papers to investigate electoral control from a principal-agent perspective are Barro (1973) and Ferejohn (1986). Within the family of principal-agent models, both papers represent pure moral-hazard models with a focus on hidden actions. Hidden action refers to the problem that most actions of politicians happen behind closed doors, evading the oversight of voters. Such secrecy in a constellation of conflicting interests between principals and agents represents a moral hazard as it allows politicians to shirk without consequences, may it be in the form of low governance effort (Ferejohn 1986) or overpayments and rent-seeking (Barro 1973).

Elections, however, provide agents with an instrument to change the incentive structure and prevent shirking by politicians. Although voters may not be able to observe the hidden actions of their leaders, the policies and the level of effort provided by an elected official will produce outcomes that modify the utility of voters (wealth, public service etc.). In moral hazard models of electoral accountability, voters use this information to apply a simple retrospective voting rule: Re-elect the incumbent if the utility over a term meets or exceeds expectations and vote against her if she falls short.

The sanctioning of poor performances at the polls resolves the moral hazard problem. For politicians, losing office is usually more costly than acting in the best interest of constituents, given the vast array of legally authorised benefits linked to a political position. In anticipation of voter reactions, rational officeholders should accordingly seek to raise the utility of voters and refrain from shirking and rent-seeking. Indeed, both theoretical models by Barro (1973) and Ferejohn (1986) confirm that elections can "move officeholders toward a position where the advancement of self-interest approximates the advancement of the interests of his constituents" (Barro 1973: 19). The moral hazard perspective thus, all in all, offers a simple but plausible mechanism to explain how electoral competition induces politicians to do what voters want and reduces the temptation to extract rents. The credible threat of removal from office is enough to motivate politicians.

The simple sanctioning mechanism of the moral-hazard framework is compelling, but it has some limitations. The first subject of debate are term limits (cf. Ashworth 2012). If it is all about getting reelected, an outgoing incumbent has little incentive to refrain from shirking and may want to use her final term to extract as many rents as possible. However, some authors, including Barro (1973) and Stiers (2019), suggested extending the model to the level of political parties, which are not affected by term limits and may serve as a control to outgoing officeholders. Furthermore, politicians may care a lot about their legacy since their reputation will affect their post-office opportunities. A poor final term in conjunction with a bad election result for the affiliated party could considerably diminish legacy payoffs; hence self-interested officeholders may still be interested in concluding their reign with a positive election result (cf. Maskin and Tirole 2004). Indeed, empirical studies find only minor and inconsistent last-term effects when comparing outgoing politicians to those who stand for re-election (Besley and Case 1995, 2003, Ferraz and Finan 2011, Aruoba, et al. 2019).

Another point of debate is the trade-off between seeking re-election and shirking in the utilitymaximising calculus of politicians. For the moral hazard model to be effective, the utility of reelection must always exceed the utility of exploiting office for selfish ends. The explicit salary and other benefits of office need to be sufficiently high (Barro 1973), and high salaries should, according to this logic, increase electoral accountability (Fearon 1999). Furthermore, re-election needs to be achievable from the viewpoint of politicians. If the threshold set by voters is too high, incumbents may deem re-election unlikely and, consequently, opt for shirking as a less risky strategy. Overly critical and demanding voters may thus fail to discipline politicians (Maravall 2009). In practice, the utility of holding office and the chances for re-election are arguably high enough for politicians to seek re-election. Public debates often criticise politicians for clinging to office, whereas reports of leaders who do not worry about re-election are hard to find. It is thus reasonable to assume that re-election under most circumstances outweighs the utility of shirking in the calculus of politicians.

The most central critique of the moral-hazard framework, however, regards its disregard of differences between candidates. All candidates are viewed as equally competent and equally self-interested, which is why electoral accountability is confined to voting out underperforming incumbents. Critics object that the purely retrospective rationale contradicts the emphasise that public discussions put on candidate traits such as competence, experience, virtue, or wisdom (Fearon 1999, Mansbridge 2009). If candidates indeed vary in terms of their qualification, rational voters who seek to make the best possible decision should usually consider this information in their decision-making process to arrive at the optimal choice (Gailmard 2014).

To account for differences in the qualification of candidates, some scholars have suggested to rather understand electoral accountability as a selection problem (Rogoff 1990, Banks and Sundaram 1993, Besley and Case 1995, Canes-Wrone, et al. 2001). Respective works build on the concept of adverse selection, another central idea of principle-agent theory: The focus of corresponding models is to identify good types of agents instead of incentivising against moral hazard. Regarding electoral accountability, this means finding an appropriate candidate becomes the centre of attention. Voters in adverse selection models are forward-looking and focus on skills and qualifications to ascertain a candidate's ability to produce public goods⁶ instead of sanctioning politicians retrospectively. Politicians serve the interests of their principals not for

⁶ To describe the differences between candidates, authors have distinguished between good and bad types (Fearon 1999), low and high quality candidates (Canes-Wrone, et al. 2001), competence (Rogoff 1990, Duch and Stevenson 2008) or congruent vs. dissonant characters (Besley 2006). The ability to produce public goods is a common ground across works.

fear of losing office but because they are good types. A similar logic underlies spatial models of party competition (e.g. Downs 1957, Adams, et al. 2005), where the selection process promotes those candidates that meet the ideological preference of a voter majority. In strict adverse-selection models, however, an incumbent's actions over a term are discounted and do not affect the electorate's opinion. This makes them rare in studies of electoral accountability because, in reality, politicians are likely to reveal critical information about their true type through their performance in office, and voters seem unlikely to disregard this information (Besley 2006: 82).

Most recent works, therefore, combine elements of sanctioning and selection (Banks and Sundaram 1998, Besley 2006, Duch and Stevenson 2008, Ashworth, et al. 2017, Aruoba, et al. 2019). Elections in such models have two functions. They reduce the moral hazard in the relationship between voters and politicians but also serve to pick the most qualified candidate. The combined perspective usually follows adverse selection models in understanding elections as a selection process among different types of candidates. Sanctioning is integrated by interpreting the conduct of an incumbent in office as a signal of his competence. Voters use this signal to sort good from bad candidates, thereby also retrospectively sanctioning incumbents (Duch and Stevenson 2008).

All in all, it can be said that principal-agent theory is currently the standard to describe how elections may reconcile the conflicting interests between politicians and their constituents. Both types of models, moral hazard and adverse selection, add to our understanding of electoral accountability. Moral hazard models illustrate how elections can induce politicians to refrain from rent-seeking because they fear being voted out, which is usually more costly than simply adhering to the voter's interest. Adverse selection models offer a theoretical mechanism by which voters can make sure that the executive acts in the public interest by sorting good from bad types of candidates. Comparisons of both approaches tend to favour a selection perspective that integrates retrospective sanctioning into the selection process (Fearon 1999, Besley 2005, Mansbridge 2009, Maravall 2009, Ashworth 2012). Nonetheless, moral hazard models remain relevant in practical applications (Persson, et al. 1997, Shi and Svensson 2006).

3.1.1 Selection or Sanctioning?

Considering the different causal mechanisms that theories of electoral accountability have developed, an empirical study must be unambiguous about its approach and the implications that flow from that choice. The suitability of a theoretical model depends on the research goals and the contextual features of the research environment. A good model ought to be as complex as necessary and as simple as possible. Generally, models idealise and simplify reality to isolate those structures that are relevant. The decisive criterion for the usefulness of a model is its ability to link the variables of interest and to illustrate how their variation affects the outcome (Hamlin 2017).

Against this criterion, a moral hazard approach seems preferable over a selection perspective in

providing a theoretical foundation for the intended investigation. This study's guiding question is whether elections in Africa's new democracies incentivise leaders to facilitate national development. Two reasons speak for a sanctioning perspective. First, the concept of moral hazard reflects the most eminent problem of African governance, that is, political elites who use the state for self-dealing. A sanctioning perspective hence isolates the key aspects of the question. Secondly, electoral systems and party dynamics in Africa's new democracies comply relatively well with the logic of the moral hazard model, while critical caveats against a sanctioning perspective do not apply.

Avoiding moral hazard is arguably at the core of academic and public discussions about the benefits of competitive elections in Africa. Through democratisation, the continent hopes to overcome a troubled history of rent-seeking and corruption by political elites (Bratton and Van de Walle 1997, Cheeseman 2015). Concepts such as Big Man Rule or Kleptocracy have been developed almost exclusively in reference to the region's postcolonial states and reflect a broader structural problem. The colonial experience has left societies with an ambivalent relationship to the state by which robbing the public hand for personal ends is to a certain extend morally justifiable (Ekeh 1975). Consequently, it has been rather the rule than the exception that regimes extensively dipped into the state treasury while disregarding developmental and economic progress. Rent-seeking in Africa is thus a structural problem and not merely owed to bad types of leaders. It also remains a problem today, as evident, for instance, in the misappropriation of aid by political elites to offshore bank deposits (Andersen, et al. 2020).

Echoing this trajectory, the academic debate motivating this book comes down to the question of whether elections can break the tradition, and finally, sanction leaders who disregard their developmental responsibilities. While some scholar's express optimism (e.g. Harding 2020b), others fear the sanctioning gets subverted by identity voting (e.g. Carlson 2015). The moral-hazard framework is well-suited to model both arguments, integrate related variables, and show how their variation changes the outcome (cf. section 2.3).

It can also be noted that the chief executive in most of Africa's polities is selected through majoritarian presidential elections, which require the winning candidate to receive more than 50% of votes. Under these rules, elections usually come down to a binary choice between reelecting the incumbent and voting for one opposition party. This is again much more in line with a pure moral hazard than a proportional electoral system, where a selection perspective is preferable to account for the complexities of vote choice (cf. Duch and Stevenson 2008). Generally, proportional systems are more conducive to the (prospective) representation of interests, whereas majoritarian elections are more conducive to retrospective accountability (Powell 2000).

All in all, the moral hazard model of electoral accountability represents the best approach to

think of electoral accountability in Africa. It gets right to the core of the question of whether democratic elections can break Africa's troublesome history of leaders who elevate their own interests over those of the general public, and it is well in line with the contextual settings we find in most African states. This study, therefore, invokes a moral hazard model to analyse electoral accountability in Africa.

3.2 Electoral Sanctioning in Africa's developing Democracies

Above, I have argued that the sanctioning model is well suited to think of electoral accountability in Africa, but is it also suited to describe the individual-level behaviour of rational voters? In the analysis of voting in advanced democracies, rational choice explanations of voting behaviour usually follow Down's (1957) and assume a spatial perspective. Accordingly, voters evaluate parties in terms of their position on an ideological left-right scale and cast a ballot for the party closest to their ideal point. Modern applications assume multiple ideological dimensions and allow for a varying salience of different issue dimension on the side of voters (e.g. Mauerer, et al. 2015). Especially in proportional systems where many relevant parties, with different ideological profiles, compete for votes, spatial models appear to be the preferable approach to understanding vote choice (Thurner 1998, 2000).

By contrast, the moral hazard model rests on a relatively simple understanding of vote choice. Citizens evaluate politicians retrospectively and apply a cut-off rule by which they retain an incumbent only if she has met a certain performance threshold. Accordingly, voters have certain expectations about what a government should achieve over a term. Although the incumbent's actions remain hidden, voters observe changes in their utility over a term. For their electoral choice, voters compare expectations to outcomes and re-elect the incumbent if she has met or surpassed expectations. If not, they vote for an oppositional candidate to sanction the incumbent.

The strategy aims to build and maintain a credible threat of losing power and signal politicians that poor performance, shirking, and rent-seeking will not be tolerated. By doing so repeatedly, voters can motivate politicians and ensure that elected officials do whatever is needed to satisfy the criteria of citizens (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Healy and Malhotra 2013). Sanctioning voters accordingly seek to influence future outcomes, even though their strategy is purely retrospective (Maravall 2009: 915).

Although retrospective voting is motivated by the rational aim to discipline politicians to act in the best interest of voters, a major point of criticism is the disregard of diverging policy positions. Instead of an ideological space that may consist of multiple issue dimensions, the retrospective logic implicitly assumes that parties and candidates have identical positions (Thurner 1998: 50-52). Otherwise, voters should prefer an underperforming incumbent close to their programmatic ideal point over an alternative candidate who wants to move the country into a different ideological direction. In this light, the model seems not sufficiently complex to model a voter's

decision-making process in advanced democracies, where we find considerable ideological differences between parties.

However, the retrospective voting model is well suited to describe the voting decision in Africa's new party systems. It has well been documented that ideological position-taking is rare in the region's presidential campaigns (Bleck and van de Walle 2013, 2018: 143 - 184). Parties fear being seen as divisive if they take controversial positions (Bleck and van de Walle 2018:114) and appeal to poor majorities through general promises of developmental improvements (Harding 2020a). The pressing needs of low-income settings level out the ideological spectrum towards the shared goal of developmental progress (Elischer 2012, Bleck and van de Walle 2013).

Likewise, it seems not in conflict with realities to assume that voters largely disregard differences in the personality of candidates in their voting decision. The level of trust in the good intentions of politicians is generally low in Africa (Bratton and Logan 2015). Following reoccurring experiences of rent-seeking and corruption, citizens are hard to convince of a candidate's benevolence. From the voter's standpoint, sanctioning is thus an appropriate strategy to make any candidate aware of the consequences of shirking and rent-seeking.

Moreover, political processes are generally non-transparent, aligning with the logic of hidden actions underlying the moral-hazard model. Weak media structures and low transparency in political decision-making processes make it difficult to follow governmental activities. A retrospective cut-off rule by which voters focus on policy outcomes to establish whether they should retain the incumbent or give the job to another candidate is hence a likely rationale in the voting decisions of policy-oriented rational voters in Africa.

Overall, retrospective voting via a cut-off rule seems appropriate to think of the decision-making process of voters in Africa's democracies. However, the model raises some questions regarding the practical execution that need to be discussed and answered to provide a sound theoretical foundation for an investigation. First, it is necessary to specify the expectations of voters. What outcomes are they looking for, and what are the reference points to determine whether an incumbent's performance is sufficient or deficient? Secondly, it is crucial to consider the informational base of voters. What sources do voters have, and do these sources allow for an objective assessment? Finally, it is necessary to look at the clarity of responsibility. Can voters assign blame and credit to a single incumbent, or does the institutional framework distribute responsibility among various independent actors?

3.2.1 Political Demands and Reference Points

For the definition of performance, prior research has concentrated primarily on macroeconomic indicators. The rise of behavioural models of electoral accountability triggered an entire subfield, which studies retrospective voter reactions to changes in GDP growth, inflation, or unemployment (Kramer 1971, Stigler 1973, Fiorina 1978, Lewis-Beck 1988, Duch and

Stevenson 2008, Lewis-Beck and Stegmaier 2013).

However, a purely economic conception of voter expectations may be misguided in the context of Africa's new democracies. In developing countries, macroeconomic indicators are not necessarily linked to the experience of ordinary citizens in their daily lives. A government may, for instance, benefit from the trust of international donors and deliver positive change even during dire economic times. Another administration may produce impressive growth rates but fail to improve living standards. Scholars have generally diagnosed a disconnect between macroeconomic indicators and popular welfare in the region (Lewis 2008, Whitfield, et al. 2015). Macroeconomic indicators are, moreover, volatile and not fully reliable. It is, for instance, next to impossible to accurately track unemployment because many people earn their living in the informal sector. Therefore, understanding performance purely in terms of macroeconomic developments may miss the true perceptions about government performance.

Instead of focusing on the macro-economy, I suggest using the shared experience of underdevelopment as a reference point to derive expectations of African citizens. Africa's societies are, with very few exceptions, low or low-middle income societies. Colonialism and the political instability of the first decades after independence have led to a homogenous set of challenges.⁷ Basic needs such as water supply, education, and health services are unavailable, unreliable, or inaccessible – at least to parts of the population. Even economically more successful states still struggle to provide all their citizens with some essentials of human development.

Human Development is in itself an underspecified concept surrounded by lively debates about what it should include (Sen 1988, Jolly 2018). However, its essence is captured by the three dimensions of the Human Development Index (HDI): Long and healthy life, Knowledge, and Standard of Living (UNDP 2018). These three dimensions are remarkably close to the programmatic priorities of African citizens.

Citizen demands in Africa coincide almost perfectly with the developmental core topics laid down by the HDI. This is not surprising given that development is about the supply of basic human needs. Looking at popular priorities in 36 African countries, Bentley, et al. (2015: 5) note that "the struggle to survive economically and to attain an acceptable physical quality of life clearly dominates respondents' immediate responses". The underlying analysis of cross-country survey data highlights a small cluster of topics that electorates consistently identify as the most important problems. On top of the list are unemployment, health, education, and infrastructure. The first three issues correspond to the HDI's dimensions. Infrastructure is not explicitly included in the index, yet it is related as a vital condition to raise living standards and a core element of

⁷ On the negative impact of colonialism on Africa see: Heldring and Robinson 2018. Comprehensive accounts of the political problems of the post-independence period can be found in Cheeseman 2015: 32-56 and Hyden 2010a.

developmental strategies.⁸

Not only popular demands but also programmatic appeals by candidates centre on the developmental agenda. A content analysis of party manifestos from 4 African countries finds that the lion's share of programmatic statements is on infrastructure, productivity (including job creation), education, and welfare state expansion (including health) (Elischer 2012). Bleck and Van de Walle (2013: 1406) even argue that the developmental discourse is of such outstanding importance that it prevents an ideological differentiation of African party systems: Since "actors cannot take a stance against development", programmatic appeals are exclusively formulated as valence appeals. Valence issues describe proposals that nobody can disagree with, such as economic growth, better education, or better clinic facilities. They are distinguished from position issues, where actors take opposing standpoints regarding the direction in a policy field (Stokes 1963). Based on the congruence between citizen demands, candidate appeals and leading definitions of development, we can thus define the expectations of African citizens as developmental progress. Compared to a purely economic definition, the notion of development may sacrifice some conceptual clarity, yet it represents a much more accurate reflection of the actual demands of African voters.

But what level of developmental progress will satisfy citizen expectations? In defining the cutoff point between good and poor developmental performance, voters may compare outcomes either to the domestic past or internationally to the performance in similar countries. (Kayser and Peress 2012, Olsen 2017, Aytaç 2018).

For the present context, it is relatively sure that the domestic past is the primary reference point. Firstly, because recent studies indicate that only highly educated populations assume an international perspective and benchmark outcomes against other similar countries (Aytaç 2018, Park 2019a). Secondly, the urgency of the developmental agenda suggests that the evaluation will not be a matter of statistical indicators but tangible improvements. Citizens are going to trace perceptible changes in prosperity, infrastructure, or public service delivery. Given the history of government failure in the region, even little improvement may be interpreted as a signal that the incumbent acts in the people's best interest, whereas stagnation and drawbacks hint at a corrupt government. The most plausible proceeding is thus that voters sum up what they have seen over a term and benchmark it against the status quo at the start of the term to discern whether the government has met expectations.

3.2.2 Sources of Information

Development may provide a clear set of expectations, but voters need information to judge whether an incumbent has met the standard. Availability and sources of information are a crunch

⁸ See, for instance, World Bank's statement on the role of infrastructure:

https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/infrastructure

point in models of electoral accountability, especially in developing states (Manin, et al. 1999b, Wimpy and Whitten 2017). If voters lack access to knowledge about a government's performance, their verdicts are disconnected from the true performance, and incumbents cannot be held to account.

The literature usually views the news media as the single most important source of information. In developing nations, information from the media is generally more costly than in the industrial world, where national media outlets provide a steady stream of coverage on current affairs and government actions. (Pande 2011). Mass media infrastructures are weak, and a considerable share of the citizenry do not even have access to newspapers, tv or the internet.⁹ The only widely available news source is the radio. Listening to the radio is probably the most popular side-line activity in Africa, and major radio stations alongside local community radios dedicate a lot of time to the discussion of current affairs. Particularly popular are call-in programs where ordinary citizens join lively debates on the current state of the nation (Gunner, et al. 2012, Spitulnik 2017). Although journalistic sophistication may be limited, radio consumption guarantees ordinary citizens' exposure to information about public management and political outcomes. Nonetheless, scholars tend to be rather pessimistic about the ability of African voters to obtain good information from the media (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Casey 2015, Gottlieb 2016, Dunning, et al. 2019a).

However, the media may not be the primary source of information for voters in Africa's new democracies. An often-overlooked factor are daily experiences that are readily available and virtually costless. In low-income settings, public management has immediate and far-reaching consequences for the daily lives of ordinary people (Singer 2016). Economic mismanagement is often accompanied by soaring prices for everyday needs. Shirking on state-owned utility companies causes outages in water and electricity, and disregard of chronically underfinanced education and health sectors becomes painfully visible through shortages and strikes at clinics and schools. Positive changes can, in turn, tremendously improve everyday life. Administering a newly paved road can positively transform the economy of entire communities, while reforms in the education and health sector may lead to apparent improvements in service delivery. General prosperity may also quickly create new jobs in the informal sector and on a day-to-day basis allow more people to generate some monetary income.

Daily experiences hence inevitably confront voters with a government's management. Apart from personal observations, social interactions can help to aggregate information from daily experiences towards a general picture of how the country is doing. Africans show a high interest

⁹ Data from 36 countries compiled by the Afrobarometer indicate, 60% never read newspapers, 40% never watch TV news, and 70% never obtain news from the internet. However, 70% listen to radio news several times a week and more. (Data: Afrobarometer Round 6, 2014, Author's analysis)

in public affairs and frequently discuss politics with family and friends.¹⁰

Overall, the informational base of African voters may be somewhat better than the literature suggests. Although some media sources may not be widely available, radio stations reach large parts of the population and should not be underestimated regarding their impact in educating people about current political affairs. Beyond the news media, daily experiences and social interactions may serve as an important source of information. The immediate impact of governmental management on everyday life coupled with frequent political discussions provide valid insights on an incumbent's developmental record.

The information at hand may be relatively noisy and prone to errors, though. Community radio stations and personal observations may have a rather local focus and not provide a comprehensive image of the nation-at-large. Still, the available information certainly contains true information about the performance of the incumbent. As long as errors are not systematic, they may cancel out each other at the aggregate level so that a national election result provides the required feedback on a government's true performance (Page and Shapiro 1992). That said, the described informational setting carries certain risks that may lead to a failure of the accountability mechanism. In section 3.3, I discuss the risk of systematic identity biases. The implications of the rather local informational focus are elucidated in the discussion on distributive strategies in section 3.5.

3.2.3 Clarity of Responsibility

A final critical and widely debated issue in studies of retrospective voting is the clarity of responsibility. The idea of retrospective sanctioning requires that citizen can identify the responsible candidate to target their electoral response. If power is distributed across different actors, it gets difficult for citizens to determine who was responsible for policy-making. Bad politicians may survive elections, and successful governments may get dismissed by the electorate. The most seminal work on the matter stems from Powell and Whitten (1993), who built an index of clarity and demonstrate through a time-series analysis of nineteen countries that the strength of retrospective voting depends on the level of clarity. Specifically, they identify bicameral systems, coalition governments, minority governments, and weak party cohesion as factors that blur responsibility and provide incumbents with opportunities to diffuse the blame

for negative outcomes.

The results were confirmed by several studies, which also added additional institutional variables, including the number of viable alternative candidates and a parliamentary system (Whitten and Palmer 1999, Anderson 2000, Van der Brug, et al. 2007, Duch and Stevenson 2008, Hellwig and Samuels 2008). Generally, shared policy-making competencies reduce clarity, while a

¹⁰ In Ghana, 60% of respondents say they are interested in public affairs and almost 70% indicate to discuss politics with family and friends (Data: Afrobarometer Round 6, 2014, Author's analysis)

concentration of authority increases clarity and with-it retrospective voting. Or, put briefly: "Voters' ability to express discontent with performance is enhanced when accountability is simple" (Anderson 2000: 168).

African democracies tend to provide high-clarity settings – especially regarding the chief executive. The vast majority of countries are presidential and elect their leader through majoritarian two-round elections, which require winning candidates to surpass a vote share of 50% in a single national constituency. Such an electoral system inherently concentrates power in the hand of one individual or group. Secondly, as predicted by Duverger's law, most elections see only two relevant parties competing (Duverger 1954).

Minority rule or coalition governments are virtually non-existent. If coalitions are formed, this usually happens before the election (Oyugi 2006). Generally, constitutions in the region tend to give a lot of power to the president, which some scholars even view as a flaw in the institutional design of Africa's new democracies (Van de Walle 2003, Gyimah-Boadi 2015, Mensa-Bonsu 2021). However, it also raises clarity of responsibility which means greater opportunities for retrospective voting. Provided African voters take advantage of this, worries about excessively powerful presidents are unfounded, as the electorate will effectively discipline them.

3.3 Identities and the Failure of Accountability

The previous section has described how demand for developmental progress and clear responsibilities make retrospective voting a viable strategy for African citizens to motivate good leadership and reduce the temptation to extract personal rents of national governments. A main reservation against the model, however, are salient politicised identities in the region, which may substantially weaken or fully interrupt the mechanism at different causal steps and prevent the required electoral feedback.

Especially ethnic identities may impede electoral sanctioning. Ethnicity generally plays an exceptionally important role in African politics. The arbitrary colonial boundaries of African states merge various cultural and language groups into a single polity. Indirect colonial rule, in many cases, further exacerbated the cultural divisions by systematically privileging some groups while discriminating against others (Cheeseman 2016, McNamee 2019). As a consequence, ethnicity is seen as a major influence on political behaviour. Whether ethnicity gets politicised in a given country depends on a wide range of factors, yet there is undoubtedly always a potential for ethnic politics in sub-Saharan Africa (Posner 2005, Hyden 2010c).

Of similar significance may be partisan identities - at least in the realm of voting behaviour. In established democracies, partisanship is associated with strong emotions and strong convictions (Campbell, et al. 1960, Green, et al. 2002, Bartle and Bellucci 2009). In Africa, partisanship has long been disregarded as a social identity because party systems are young and characterized by low ideological polarization. However, some recent findings hint at the existence of independent

partisan identities (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a, Harding and Michelitch 2019). As such, they may influence political perceptions and decision-making in similar ways like ethnicity.

Three ways by which identities interfere with the causal process of retrospective voting can be distinguished. The first one, expressive voting, suggests that voters ignore performance and instead use their vote to express their identities. The second argument assumes that voters interpret identity as an (inappropriate) information cue, resulting in a systematic misperception of performance. Thirdly, voters may be convinced that politicians generally favour certain groups and therefore choose candidates according to their ethnic and partisan affiliation while ignoring programmatic performance.

3.3.1 Expressive Voting

Expressive voting describes a voting strategy that aims to confirm aspects of individual identities. The concept is also situated within the rational-choice school of voting behaviour but departs from the materialistic focus of self-interest. Expressive voting is not about goods to be provided by a candidate; instead, the utility flows from the act of voting itself. Individuals receive a certain immaterial satisfaction by supporting a group they strongly associate with (Hillman 2010, Hamlin and Jennings 2011, 2019). By implication, expressive rationality cuts the link from incumbent performance to the individual vote. Expressive voting, moreover, hinders democratic turnovers because identities tend to be fixed, and expressive voters are therefore unlikely to consider switching between parties (Hillman, et al. 2015). Even worse, it may reaffirm rivalry between certain groups, thereby potentially contributing to an outbreak of intergroup conflict (Horowitz 1985).

Expressive voting is of particular relevance for African elections (Lemarchand 1972, Horowitz 1993, Hyden 2010c). The common politicization of ethnicity makes the confirmation of ethnic identities a potential motivation for voters. Several studies have found expressive voting to be an important factor in specific elections in the region (Ferree 2006, Nugent, et al. 2010). Although recent works highlight more instrumental goals behind ethnic voting, the expression of ethnicity may remain a powerful motivation (Carlson 2020).

Similarly, the wish to express partisan feelings may play a role in Africa. Partisanship is generally the typical example of expressive voting because close personal ties with a party evoke emotions such as sadness and happiness about electoral defeat and victory, which motivates voters to express their partisan feelings at the polls (Huddy, et al. 2015). Studies like Michelitch's (2015) observations on interpartisan discrimination by Ghanaian taxi drivers indicate that African citizen may have such strong emotional bonds with parties, despite relatively young and barely polarized party systems.

3.3.2 Cognitive Shortcuts

A second mechanism through which identities may impede retrospective voting is their use as information cues or heuristics. Heuristics are easily obtainable facts on which people rely to save costs of acquiring information or to overcome cognitive limitations (Kahneman 2003, Bowler and Nicholson 2019). In the realm of politics, examples of heuristics include party ideology, interest group endorsements, or the likeability of candidates (Campbell, et al. 1960, Brady and Sniderman 1985, Mondak 1993). Ideally, heuristics guide citizens to the same option they had picked with perfect information. Some heuristics may indeed be valuable information shortcuts (Lupia 1994), whereas others lead to significant mistakes (Kuklinski and Quirk 2000, Lau and Redlawsk 2001, Healy and Malhotra 2013). For instance, ideological labels may direct voters towards the party which best represents their interest. Other indicators such as the likeability of candidates contain little political information and are therefore prone to misjudgements.

Voter reliance on heuristics runs against the logic of retrospective voting. While heuristics such as party affiliation contain information on the future goals of politicians, they naturally do not carry information about past actions. Instead, people whose perceptions are derived from cues tend to disregard new information such as signs of poor performance and may even be more misinformed than voters with very little information (Rahn 1993, Dancey and Sheagley 2013). Common reliance on cues within an electorate is thus likely to produce systematic biases in performance perceptions, thereby undermining the link between a government's true performance and voter perceptions.

Concerning the African context, there are reasons to be concerned that voter perceptions are heavily influenced by identity cues. Weak media structures and low levels of civic education provide a typical environment for reliance on heuristics. Instead of processing the available information, people may look at ethnic and partisan affiliation to judge the performance of an incumbent. The high level of clarity of responsibility may further nurture the use of cues (cf. Parker-Stephen 2013). Experimental evidence suggests that identity shortcuts indeed introduce systematic biases to performance perceptions. Conroy-Krutz (2012) demonstrated that Ugandan voters, in situations of information scarcity, rely heavily on ethnic cues when picking a parliamentary candidate (with more information on performance, the use of ethnic cues diminishes, though). Similarly, Carlson (2016a), also in the Ugandan context, finds that government partisans significantly overestimate the quality of public schools and clinics, whereas opposition partisans underestimate what they have received from the government.

Neither ethnicity nor partisan cues can be deemed especially informative regarding government output within the African context. The ethnicity of candidates is generally not linked to the true performance in office and consequently an inaccurate proxy. Party affiliation can be a useful heuristic in contexts with a broad ideological spectrum. In new democracies, however, where parties are hardly distinguishable by ideological labels, partisan labels are not well suited to infer a government's true performance. Instead of providing information, identity cues may thus cause African voters to overrate the performance of affiliated incumbents and discount or ignore the provision of resources by members from other groups.

3.3.3 Clientelism and Expectations of Favouritism

Finally, clientelism may be a reason for voters to put identities before programmatic performance. Clientelism describes a reciprocal link between politicians and certain groups or individuals, where politician allocate resources only to those who support or promise to support the politicians when going to the polls (Hicken 2011). This can lead to a reversal of the accountability relationship, where voters have a duty to deliver their vote in the hope of being granted access to state benefits, a mechanism prominently described as 'perverse accountability' by Stokes (2005).

If politicians draw their power mainly from clientelist links with certain identity groups, access to state resources becomes a matter of group affiliation. Voters who believe that distribution follows identity lines will primarily look at a candidate's identity configuration when casting their ballot while ignoring performance. In a scenario where politicians systematically favour certain groups, a bad type incumbent from one's own group offers greater perspectives than a good type from a different group (cf. Adida, et al. 2020).

To make things worse, clientelist expectations may draw voter attention away from developmental public goods to private, excludable benefits. Instead of demanding public investment, voters may request private gifts such as cash handouts, food baskets, school scholarship from incumbent patrons (Lindberg 2003). Politicians who strategically rely on clientelism prefer such private goods because they are easy to distribute and can be targeted with higher precision than public goods (Diaz-Cayeros, et al. 2016).

That said, public goods such as school buildings, clinics or community halls are also a potential currency in patron-client relationships, especially where a regional concentration of groups allows targeting. In this case, it is more difficult to discern clientelist and retrospective voting¹¹. In both scenarios, developmental improvements and electoral support go hand in hand. The decisive difference, however, is that clientelist voters, for the fear of being excluded from future benefits, will be hesitant to sanction even in the event of a dissatisfying performance.

Clientelism is arguably the most central concern regarding the effectiveness of electoral accountability in Africa. Especially ethnic identities are viewed as a source of clientelist networks (Lemarchand 1972, Posner 2005). There is generally strong evidence that, over the last 60 years, some ethnic groups have benefited from a co-ethnic president (Franck and Rainer 2012, Kramon and Posner 2016). Partisan identities are less prominently featured in accounts of clientelism in Africa, but they generally constitute another important source of clientelism, especially when voters are poor (Diaz-Cayeros, et al. 2016). It has, for instance, been documented that the

¹¹ See section 3.5 for a deeper discussion about accountability affects distributive strategies in systems where political clientelism is common.

government of Zambia systematically channels fertilizers to partisan strongholds (Mason, et al. 2017). Similarly, Tanzania's ruling party uses party structures to distribute private goods to supporters (Croke 2016). It is thus reasonable to believe that partisanship may produce a similar reversion of accountability, especially as African parties are getting more institutionalized with comprehensive networks of branches and agents (Whitfield 2009, Elischer 2013).

Despite the prevalence of clientelism, it is less clear to what extend African voters are still guided by expectations of favouritism in the era of Democratization. Some studies indeed suggest that clientelism trumps performance in the calculus of citizens. Most notably, a study in Uganda finds that participants reward good performance only if the candidate is a coethnic (Carlson 2015). However, the use of hypothetical candidates in the experimental design raises some doubts about whether voters would make the same choice when confronted with real-world outcomes. Other findings rather refute the notion of loyal clientelist voters. This includes several studies observing that performance information draws voters away from ethnic and partisan labels (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Gottlieb 2016, Platas and Raffler 2019), which should not be the case if people are convinced only group members will supply benefits. There are, moreover, findings that indicate that clients may not comply with their patrons and still sanction politicians even if they receive clientelist benefits (Mason, et al. 2017). Nonetheless, clientelism needs to be taken seriously as a potential confounder of electoral sanctioning.

The discussion above has illustrated how identities through different mechanism may collide with the logic of performance voting. Expressive voting, the use of cognitive shortcuts and clientelist expectations may lead voters to discount or misperceive performance.

3.4 Theoretical Model and Core Hypotheses

A useful scheme to give an overview of the mechanism of retrospective electoral accountability guiding this study is the bathtub diagram (Coleman 1990). The bathtub connects micro and macro level propositions to a coherent theoretical framework. Theories of electoral accountability represent a typical case of such a macro-micro theorem: At the core is the macro-level proposition that a government's performance will affect its aggregate vote share. The viability of the mechanism, however, hinges on the capacity of individuals to form judgements and to enact upon these judgements when going to the polls.

Figure 3-1 employs the bathtub diagram on the sanctioning model of electoral accountability. The upper horizontal arrow represents the macro-level proposition: An incumbent's performance leads to a higher/lower vote share in an election. If the electoral feedback is strong and consistent over time, leaders will anticipate voter reactions and, in order to maximize their chances of getting re-elected, dedicate themselves to furthering the public interest while refraining from rent-seeking and shirking (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986). However, the mechanism hinges on the voting behaviour of individuals as represented by arrows 1 and 2 in





the diagram.

Arrow 1 corresponds to the formation of performance perceptions. Following the discussion in section 3.2, sanctioning voters in Africa's new democracies are expected to focus on improvements in developmental core areas (e.g. Jobs, Health, Education, Infrastructure) and to rely on the media, social interactions, and daily experiences for information. Arrow 2 represents the voting decision. In line with the sanctioning model, the act of voting is reduced to a binary discrete choice between re-electing the incumbent or casting a ballot for the opposition. Performance perceptions are considered through a simple cut-off rule: Vote for the incumbent if she has met or exceeded expectations; vote against her if she has missed the benchmark.

The third and final arrow represents the aggregation of votes to a national election result. Elections of the chief executive in Africa are usually majoritarian presidential elections. The aggregation here is straightforward as ballots are simply added up in a single national constituency. Under such rules, individual errors can be expected to cancel out within the large electorate, provided they are random (Wittman 1989, Page and Shapiro 1992).¹² Errors in the formation of performance perception due to noisy information or low political sophistication do thus not necessarily harm electoral accountability provided they are random and not owed to identity biases. By the same logic, minor irregularities in the electoral process will not affect the election result, whereas systematic rigging or the regional clustering of errors may produce a false aggregation.

The bathtub diagram, furthermore, allows highlighting the different ways by which identities

¹² The argument is derived from Condorcet's Jury Theorem (Condorcet 2014 [1785]). For a good summary of the theorem see: Grofinan and Feld 1988.

interfere with the mechanism. Expressive voting affects especially the second arrow. As the expression of identity becomes an end in itself, performance perceptions should no longer influence vote choice. Similarly, instrumental expectations of clientelism should substantively weaken the link between performance perceptions and vote choice. Clients generally tend to be loyal even if performance falls short of expectations because the rationale of clientelist favouritism suggests that an underperforming ally in office may still provide more resources than a politician to whom the voter does not have a clientelist connection.

The use of ethnic or partisan identity heuristics, by contrast, affects the first arrow. Instead of deriving performance perceptions objectively from observations about actual performance, voters infer their judgements directly from an incumbent's ethnic or partisan affiliation, which cuts any link between a government's true performance and voter perceptions.

Based on this model, this work investigates two main hypotheses to assess whether African voters behave in accordance with the sanctioning model of electoral accountability. Each of the two hypotheses pertains to a specific arrow of Figure 3–1. The most common way to investigate electoral accountability is to test the link between performance perceptions and vote choice. H1 is thus derived from arrow 3 and reads as follow:

H1: Better (worse) performance perceptions increase (decrease) the likelihood to vote for the incumbent

However, even if performance perceptions are linked to vote choice, this may not reflect actual performance but identity biases in the formation of performance perceptions. The second hypothesis to be investigated in this work is thus on the independence of performance perceptions from identity biases.

H2: Ethnic and partisan identities do not influence performance perceptions

An intact sanctioning mechanism requires confirmation of both hypotheses. Voters should vote based on performance, and performance perceptions should not be biased by ethnic and partisan identities.

3.4.1 Implications for Distributive Strategies

How would retrospective voting affect the distributive strategies of chief executives in Africa's new democracies? The effect described by theories of electoral accountability is, in fact, two-fold. First, the fear of losing office should reduce the temptation of elites to exploit the public hand for personal gain. Secondly, it should drive politicians towards economic- and welfare-enhancing policies that help to develop the entire nation.

The first assumption is a relatively direct consequence of the electoral oversight, which raises pressure on leaders to distribute resources to the public instead of misappropriating them for private purposes. The latter assumption, however, is more complicated and requires a deeper discussion of distributive strategies. Would electoral sanctioning induce Africa's leaders to pursue universalistic policies that foster the national interest?

The question of distributive strategies is of particular relevance for the developmental context of African states because developmental strategies are generally a mix of diverse local projects. Typical investments such as new roads, schools, or hospitals are not pure public goods. Although they are non-excludable for the regional population, they are difficult to access from distant locations. Governments will hence face some tough decisions about where to implement projects. Likewise, for sanctioning voters who judge developmental performance, the local situation is likely to be more relevant than the overall national situation. Ideally, a government should choose their projects by bureaucratic criteria such as necessity and impact to the benefit of the nation-at-large. The local-public-good nature of developmental projects, however, may also lead to deviant distributive strategies.

Distributive strategies can be distinguished by the categories of programmatic and nonprogrammatic distribution (Stokes 2013). Programmatic distribution is characterized by formal and public criteria. Non-programmatic distribution, by contrast, describes a mode where such criteria are absent, and officeholders decide who gets what for personal or strategic reasons. Nonprogrammatic distribution is generally less efficient in fostering national development because the absence of technocratic criteria implies that policies are not in line with the specific developmental needs of a country (cf. Stokes, et al. 2013: pp. 249 – 260). It can also be unjust if certain constituents are targeted while others are overlooked. At worst, it may lead to a winnertakes-all scenario where electoral defeat equals the exclusion from state benefits and trigger civil conflicts (Cheeseman 2015: pp. 143-170). The undisputed normative ideal of democratic theory is, therefore, programmatic distribution, whereas non-programmatic distribution is the typical mode of clientelist politics.

The literature on African politics is somewhat divided over the toxicity of non-programmatic distribution. Some scholars deem local public goods as positive developmental contributions – even if they are allocated without formal and public criteria. Weghorst and Lindberg (2013: 722), for instance, argue: "Providing small-scale collective goods like a community well or a school building are targeted but not personal private goods and as such is not clientelism". It has, furthermore, been highlighted that the benefits of local public goods tend to spill over to the general population – regardless of group affiliation (Isaksson and Bigsten 2017). Other authors are sceptical. LeVan (2015) views spending on local goods as an indicator of developmentally hazardous clientelist distribution. Similarly, Nathan (2019a) categorizes local public goods, including roads and schools, as particularistic goods which may reinforce patronage and undermine national development. Either way, it holds that programmatic distribution is more efficient, whereas non-programmatic distribution is potentially destabilizing.

Generally, retrospective sanctioning should draw governments away from non-programmatic

distribution, especially in the context of presidential elections with a single national constituency. Under such conditions, every vote count, and a government may earn its decisive edge just as well in opposition stronghold as in government strongholds. Governments who choose to primarily target core and loyal supporters' risk being sanctioned in other places. If swing and oppositional regions are targeted, vote shares may drop in strongholds. Rising sanctioning pressure should thus drive a national government towards more programmatic distributive strategies. By relying on formal technocratic criteria in the allocation of projects, a government can achieve a maximum of developmental success to satisfy the expectations of as many voters as possible.

There is nonetheless a certain risk that despite electoral sanctioning, African leaders still resort to non-programmatic modes of distribution. The history of clientelist politics means that there are pre-existing clientelist relationships in most systems. The regional concentration of ethnic groups, moreover, allows for precise targeting (cf. Ejdemyr, et al. 2018). A government may thus seek to form a loyal winning coalition through a core voter strategy, whereby it provides developmental goods first and foremost to core supporters. By focusing on core voters, an administration can maintain existing political coalitions in exchange for continued political support, and it may deem such investments more secure than appealing to swing regions or opposition supporters (Cox and McCubbins 1986). Indeed, some publications suggest that core voter strategies that involve non-programmatic targeting remain the dominant mode of distribution in Africa's new democracies (e.g. Rosenzweig 2015, Kramon and Posner 2016, Mason, et al. 2017, Nathan 2019a, Anaxagorou, et al. 2020).

However, a pure core voter strategy is only efficient if two conditions are fulfilled. First, the coalition needs to be large enough to secure a majority. Second, it needs to be loyal enough to be certain about the electoral support of core voters. In reality, few administrations in Africa can rely on clientelist coalitions that are sufficiently big and stable to secure re-election. Most groups do not constitute a majority, and cross-ethnic coalitions are difficult to build because candidates cannot credibly commit to sharing the benefits of power equally among groups (Posner 2005: p. 105).

With rising and more widespread sanctioning, a core voter strategy gets riskier. The proportion of the electorate that needs to be satisfied may easily outnumber the clientelist coalition (cf. Bueno De Mesquita, et al. 2002). Under such pressures, a government is likely to seek technocratic advice to maximize the reach of its policies, which represents a shift towards programmatic distribution. This is not to say, a government will not, to a certain extend, maintain clientelist relationships through targeting, but with stronger retrospective voting, programmatic distribution should increasingly become a central mode of distribution – at least in the context of presidential elections.

To factor in potential clientelist winning coalitions, a special focus in this book is on the loyalty and the size of relevant identity groups. Both hypotheses are not only studied at the national level but also at the level of ethnic and partisan groups. By disaggregating the electorate and investigating in-group dynamics of relevant sub-samples, it is possible to assess the loyalty of groups and the potential for clientelist winning coalitions. The group-level results yield unique insights on how widespread and how feasible such coalitions are and, most importantly, whether they are loyal enough to thwart the pressure for programmatic distribution from sanctioning voters.

4 Research Strategy, Data, and Case Selection

The following pages lay down fundamental decisions regarding research design and discuss the overall research strategy, data, measurement of performance perceptions, case selection, and the identification of relevant ethnic groups. Not covered are the statistical models, which I specify in the succeeding chapters immediately before the corresponding results.

4.1 Research Strategy

Based on a retrospective sanctioning model of electoral accountability, the previous chapter has derived two guiding hypotheses on electoral accountability, which can be restated as questions:

Do ethnic and partisan identities influence performance perceptions? Do voters consider performance in their vote choices?

The book dedicates a separate investigation to each of the two questions. Note that both are xcentred, i.e. seek to establish whether different values of the independent variables (x) make a difference for the outcome (cf. Blatter and Haverland 2012: 23). Independent analyses for both research questions allow quantising the degree of covariation across different units of analysis, which is particularly important as the study involves three levels of analysis. While covariational evidence is established at the individual level, results are aggregated at the group and country level. Although the study consists of two independent parts, both follow a joint research strategy with two pillars. Firstly, a combination of small and large-N perspective, and secondly, the observation of both spatial and temporal variation.

4.1.1 Case Studies and Comparative Perspective

Throughout the study, I combine two intensive country studies of Ghana and Uganda with a cross-country comparison across a set of 16 African democracies. Such a mix of small-N and large-N perspective has clear advantages. Case studies allow observing causal processes in detail, while a large-N perspective can verify the generalizability of findings for the full universe of cases (Lieberman 2005, Rohlfing 2012).

The intensive country studies are essential, considering the complex interactions between identity, performance, and voting, which characterise accounts of electoral accountability in Africa. For a conclusive assessment of accountability, it is accordingly necessary to trace the behaviour of specific identity groups. Such an assessment is difficult from a large-N perspective, as it requires knowledge on the specific situation of a country's relevant sub-groups (Fearon 2003, Wimmer, et al. 2009, Houle, et al. 2019). Accordingly, it is necessary to break down the primary unit into sub-units, which is precisely what case studies are good for (Gerring 2004).

Likewise, a comparative or large-N perspective is highly desirable. Most studies on African voting are single-country studies. While authors routinely draw inferences to Africa as a whole, few verify their findings beyond the country under investigation. Due to the shortage of

comparative designs, it remains unclear whether inconsistencies across publications are owed to differences between countries (Briggs 2017, Basedau 2020).

To mitigate the small-N problem, I put the results from the intensive country studies in a comparative perspective by calculating results for altogether 16 emerging democracies in Africa. Although the cross-country perspective lacks the detail of the in-depth studies, it allows assessing the generalizability of findings from Ghana and Uganda. Furthermore, chapter 7 tests hypotheses on the reasons for cross-country variation in the strength of retrospective voting and the prevalence of identity bias in a survey-year dataset. With only 16 countries covered, the inferential leverage is limited, but the data helps to verify and better understand the reasons for differences between the two focus countries.

4.1.2 Levels of Analysis: Individual-, Group-, and Country-Level

A second pillar of the research design is the consideration of three levels of analysis: individual, group, and country-level. Covariational evidence is generated at the individual level by testing hypotheses on the associations between identity, performance perception, and vote choice in survey data. Meanwhile, results are aggregated at the group- and country-level by calculating effects not only for the national sample but also for subunits of politically relevant identity groups.

Group-level effects represent a critical enhancement compared to previous similar studies.¹³ To draw inferences about electoral accountability in Africa, it is essential to factor in the dynamics of ethnic and partisan groups. Whether retrospective voting effectively motivates leaders depends not only on the presence of performance voting but also on a critical share of groups participating in the sanctioning game. Otherwise, leaders might ignore performance reactions and seek to build a coalition of loyal core supporters through the informal distribution of patronage. The group-level effects allow assessing whether the sanctioning pressure is sufficient to incentivise policies in the best interest of citizens, or at least some majority thereof.

Finally, the country level constitutes an important reference point. As the focus is on executive elections, conclusions generally require a national perspective. The intensive country studies make an overall assessment of the state of electoral accountability based on individual and group-level results. For the cross-country perspective, individual- and group-level results are, moreover, summarised to compare retrospective voting and identity bias at the country level.

4.1.3 Temporal Variation

Beyond the spatial variation, the design includes temporal variation with several data points over an observational period of more than ten years, exploiting the fact that multiple surveys are available for the focus countries. Two reasons justify the increased complexity of studying a time

¹³ Especially studies on performance voting (Posner and Simon 2002, Youde 2005, Bratton, et al. 2012, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Long and Gibson 2015) are contested for not being able to rule out the possibility that sample-level links between performance perceptions and vote choice reflect group rivalries instead of retrospective voting. Group-level effects resolve this problem as they hold group constant (cf. Chapter 5.1).

series of surveys instead of focusing on one cross-section. First, attitudes may change over time. The salience of identities may wax and wane, and performance orientation may become more or less important. Especially campaigning may change what matters to voters (Eifert, et al. 2010, Horowitz 2015, Conroy-Krutz 2016). As most studies in African politics do not feature temporal variation, it often remains unclear to what extent the findings are representative of voter behaviour on election day. The two intensive case studies follow relevant groups over a full electoral cycle to draw more reliable conclusions about a group's political preferences and performance sensitivity.

Furthermore, the inclusion of intertemporal comparison provides valuable pieces of evidence to draw descriptive inferences based on real-world events. Comparing survey patterns to actual election outcomes allows for assessing whether respondents' intentions to sanction eventually translate into gains and losses. Moreover, it can be described how economic downturns and developmental backlashes affect performance perceptions and performance voting. The temporal dimension hence substantively enhances the external validity of the study.

4.2 Data: Afrobarometer and Pre-Election Surveys

The primary data source are public opinion polls from the Afrobarometer $(AB)^{14}$. The AB is an African-led, non-partisan research network that, since 1999, has carried out eight waves of public opinion surveys on democracy, governance, economic conditions, and related issues in more than 30 countries in Africa. A consistent set of questions ensures comparability across countries and over time. The AB conducts face-to-face interviews in the language of the respondent's choice. Nationally representative samples of all citizens above 18 are drawn through a clustered, stratified multistage sampling procedure. The sample size is 1,200 or 2,400, corresponding to a margin of sampling error of ± 2.8 and ± 2.0 percentage points, respectively.

The study includes 55 AB surveys from 16 countries gathered between 2005 (AB Round 3) and 2016 (AB Round 6). The country-set comprises states that experienced an uninterrupted series of ordered elections throughout the observational period. States that experienced civil wars, democratic breakdown, or major episodes of electoral violence are not included. See section 4.3.3 for further details on the selection and an overview of sample characteristics. The final list encompasses Benin, Botswana, Ghana, Malawi, Namibia, Nigeria, Senegal, South Africa, Tanzania, Uganda, Zambia (4 surveys), Liberia (3), Cameroon, Niger, Sierra Leone, and Togo (2) — 87,566 observations in total.

Beyond the regular Afrobarometer, the study draws upon four pre-election surveys, two for each of the focus countries, Uganda and Ghana. The Ugandan pre-election surveys were also organised by the Afrobarometer network and are listed as AB surveys 4.5.1 and 4.5.2. Both were conducted ahead of the February 2011 general election and have a sample size of 2000

¹⁴ Data: www.afrobarometer.org

respondents. The Ghanaian pre-election surveys were carried out by the Ghana Centre of Democratic Development (CDD)¹⁵ in July and Oct/Nov 2016, a few months ahead of the December 2016 general elections and feature 2400 and 2680 face-to-face interviews, respectively. The pre-election surveys were developed based on the Afrobarometer questionnaire. They contain identical items on all relevant concepts and follow the same sampling procedure. We can thus largely rule out that different survey methodologies cause artefacts of temporal variation.

The public opinion surveys of the AB and its partners are widely acknowledged as a reliable and high-quality source of data and play a prominent role in the creation of knowledge on African voters.¹⁶ The sampling process and the conduct of face-to-face interviews by well-trained interviewers ensure a representative sample and generally attentive respondents.

It is, nonetheless, important to be aware that the survey methodology is prone to certain types of error. A disadvantage of face-to-face interviews is that sensitive questions may suffer from social-desirability biases. Especially in less liberal regimes, people may hide negative views and overreport incumbent support (Weghorst 2015, Carlson 2018a). Similarly, respondents may consider ethnic vote preferences unwanted and report a vote in accordance with their performance perceptions instead (Carlson 2015, 2016b). Finally, AB data are usually gathered off campaign times, which raises doubts about whether the results can represent election day behaviour (Eifert, et al. 2010, Carlson 2018a).

The study applies several techniques to mitigate the risks of measurement errors. Where appropriate and possible, I statistically control for social-desirability biases. Moreover, the indepth observation of identity groups throughout the study provides a sound basis to assess the validity of responses and rule out alternative explanations as identity is held constant. In chapter 5, identity biases are the subject of investigation, yielding a comprehensive picture of the actual prevalence of biases and some new insights into patterns of misreporting in Afrobarometer data.¹⁷ As the study features temporal variation with surveys gathered on and off campaign periods, it is also possible to control the impact of electoral proximity. Proximity effects are found indeed and contribute to the studies' leverage in drawing conclusions about the behaviour of African voters on election day.

It is finally worth pointing out that some of the concerns in the literature seem somewhat exaggerated in light of this project's experience with the AB data. For the overwhelming

¹⁵ Ghana CDD is an independent non-profit organization based in Accra, Ghana. Homepage: www.cddgh.org

¹⁶ Key and recent publications drawing upon Afrobarometer data include: Mattes and Bratton 2007, Eifert, et al. 2010, Ichino and Nathan 2012, Ferree and Long 2016, Isaksson and Bigsten 2017, Harding and Michelitch 2019, Houle, et al. 2019, LeBas 2020, Robinson 2020

¹⁷ While most oppositional groups disclose negative leanings, some discriminated ethnic groups stand out with excessively positive views of the incumbent. Other indicator of ethnic salience or political fear do not show peculiarities for these groups, which renders biases a promising indicator to uncover and measure ethnic exclusion and polarization (See Chapter 6.4.3).

majority of samples and sub-samples, responses seem to be genuine. Across surveys, voting preferences are plausible compared to the relative strength of political actors in a country. Ghana's pre-election survey predicts the election result almost perfectly, not only at the national but also at the regional level. Likewise, the case studies observe reasonable covariation between performance perceptions and objective developments such as poverty rates and GDP growth over time.

Moreover, many individuals belonging to oppositional groups are not shy to express discontent with the incumbent government, as the analysis of biases in chapter 5 shows. Fear of repression is even associated with negative performance perceptions. On this matter, a replication of Carlson's (2018a) finding of increased overreporting of incumbent support during election time revealed that her result is partly owed to inconsistent coding.¹⁸ While her concern remains relevant, my own investigations of the datasets used in this study did not indicate problems of misreporting in surveys gathered during campaign times.

4.2.1 Measurement of Performance Perceptions

A crucial question for this study is the measurement of performance perceptions. Whereas identity and vote choice are based on clear-cut categories, performance perceptions can be understood and operationalised in manifold ways. This requires the researcher to think carefully about the study's concept of performance and the context under scrutiny.

Conceptually, it is important to note that theories of electoral accountability (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Fearon 1999, Besley 2006) inherently understand performance in terms of common interest and public goods. Elections are supposed to incentivise political elites to choose programmatic policies that are in the interest of most citizens by holding governments responsible for related outcomes. An operationalisation of performance in an electoral accountability framework should hence seek to exclude perceptions about non-programmatic aspects of governance, such as the supply of informal cash handouts, even if some voters value patronage higher than universalistic policies (Cheeseman, et al. 2021).

It follows that the operationalisation of performance perceptions needs to be as specific as possible. Generalised items, such as presidential approval, are not ideal as they do not define criteria for the assessment. At the same time, we need to capture governance areas that are salient to voters and attributable to the government. A government has a wide array of responsibilities of which only a few may be genuinely salient in voters' minds. If the measurement of performance perceptions is based on topics that voters do not really care about, it may underestimate the relevance of performance perceptions in presidential elections.

Empirical investigations of electoral accountability usually focus on assessments of the economy

¹⁸ Carlson's (2018a) reports a ten-fold increase in wary voters ahead of the election but the surge is owed to the inclusion of an additional category in the coding of wariness in the second surveys. Once coding is held constant, the share of wary voters is nearly identical in both surveys.
to operationalise performance perceptions. The underlying assumption is that a country's macroeconomic situation is of such outstanding importance that it outweighs other issues in a voter's utility calculation. The link between the economy and voter utility is easy to draw because a good economy will likely translate into more welfare for everyone.

In the context of Africa's new democracies, however, a purely economic conception of voter expectations may be misguided. The formula that a better economy improves the living conditions cannot be taken for granted in Africa, as impressive GDP growth rates often fail to translate into better living standards for ordinary people, benefitting only tiny elites (Lewis 2008, Whitfield, et al. 2015). Economic growth may thus not even form an especially salient issue for average voters in Africa (cf. Long and Gibson 2015: 6).

The theory chapter has argued that government performance in Africa needs to be understood as developmental performance, which may include economic prosperity but also the provision of urgently needed public services. Low development is inherently linked to chronic problems in the delivery of essential services such as health and education for large parts of the population. Several investigations indicate that public service topics account for a high share of programmatic appeals in African elections (Elischer 2012, Bleck and van de Walle 2013, Bentley, et al. 2015, Travaglianti 2016). It is thus desirable to cover both the economy and public service to measure how people assess the quality of governance in developing settings.

The Afrobarometer features an item that allows measuring performance perceptions for specific topics. Respondents are asked: *Now let's speak about the performance of the present government of this country. How well or badly would you say the current government is handling the following matters?* The questionnaire mentions 13 policy areas, and respondents rate the government's handling on a 4-point scale between *very badly* and *very well*.

To build an indicator of developmental performance, I pick four topics: *Creating jobs*, *Addressing educational needs*, *Improving basic health services*, and *Maintaining roads and bridges*. I then create a count-index, which counts how many of the four policy fields are rated *fairly well* or *very well*. The result is a 5-point indicator ranging from 0 to 4. A value of 0 indicates all negative ratings, a value of 4 all positive marks.

The four policy areas are selected because they represent the major demands of citizens and are relevant across countries. When Africans are asked what the government should address, jobs, education, health, and roads are by far the most frequently mentioned topics. Across the 36 Afrobarometer countries, each issue is mentioned by more than 20% on average. (Bentley, et al. 2015, Dome 2015). Likewise, investigations of party competition across Africa find that statements on public service provision and job opportunities account for the largest proportion of programmatic appeals (Bleck and van de Walle 2018: 208f). Likewise, the four topics align

with expert definitions of development, such as the UN Human Development Index.¹⁹ Hence, an indicator composed of job opportunities, health, education, and infrastructure combines the most salient and the most recognised responsibilities of governments in low-income settings.

The question directly requests people to assess the national government, and the responsibility for the four policy fields is indeed chiefly at the national level. Economic policies related to job creation, such as trade and industrial policies, are generally under national control. Responsibilities for Education, Health, and Roads are sometimes shared between national and local levels of government. However, control over policies and planning remains chiefly on the side of national governments, whereas local governments are involved in the implementation.²⁰ Africa's constitutions are generally characterised by a dominance of national executive power, which many analysts see as a problem (Gyimah-Boadi 2015, Bleck and van de Walle 2018: 9, Mensa-Bonsu 2021). It is also important to note that the survey instrument explicitly requests respondents to assess the management of the national government. Attribution is accordingly implicit.

The counting approach is chosen because it provides a clear and meaningful piece of information by indicating how many of the four developmental policy fields are viewed as handled well. As all four policy areas are salient across populations, developments in any of them should constitute relevant signals to individuals to infer whether the incumbent is a good or a bad type. Counting the number of positive ratings is an excellent way to summarise positive and negative performance impressions towards a plausible reflection of an individual's overall image of the incumbent's developmental capacities. It is preferable to an additive scale that sums and averages the individual items' scores because of the ordinal coding of the underlying scale. The step from *fairly bad* to *fairly well* at the middle of the scale is more critical than the next step from *fairly* to *very well*. Averaging the scores of the individual items would obscure the more relevant information of a positive or negative rating.

A count index does not necessarily assume that the items are one-dimensional. It is nonetheless insightful to investigate underlying dimensions. Applying factor analysis to the four selected items yields only a single dimension.²¹ However, a principal component analysis of all 13 policy fields

¹⁹ See: http://hdr.undp.org/en/humandev; Only infrastructure is not explicitly covered by the HDI but often mentioned regarding the creation of opportunities (cf. https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/infrastructure)

²⁰ This is clearly the case in both focus countries. In Uganda, sections 30,31 in the second schedule of the Local Governments Act 1997 allocate to the national government the competence for economic policies (e.g., banking, trade and commerce, industrial policy, currency, energy) as well as education policy, health policy, and transport. Road maintenance is the responsibility of the national government for national roads and shared for local roads (Uganda 1997, CLGF 2018). Similarly, in Ghana the government has full control of economic, education, health (including the full delivering authority over hospitals), and infrastructure policies, while sharing some implementation responsibilities with regions and districts (CLGF 2019).

 $^{^{21}}$ Å principal component analysis retained a single factor (Eigenvalue = 2.221), which explains 55.5 percent of the variance.

	Factor 1 Loading	Factor 2 Loading	
Variable	Economy	Public Service	
Managing the economy	0.60	0.33	
Improving Living Standards	0.73		
Creating jobs	0.71		
Keeping prices down	0.73		
Narrowing gaps between rich and poor	0.74		

Table 4-1: Principal Component Analysis of Afrobarometer Performance Issues

Reducing crime

Health services

Educational needs

Fighting corruption

Providing electricity

Roads and bridges

Water and sanitation services

Ensuring everyone has enough to eat

Note: Principal Components Analysis with orthogonal varimax rotation. Extraction of factors with Eigenvalues greater 1. Loadings smaller 0.30 not displayed. N=87566, Data: 16-Country Dataset, Afrobarometer Round 3-6

0.36

0.53

0.52

Uniqueness

0.53 0.41 0.45 0.45 0.43

0.66

0.42

0.41

0.52

0.56

0.60

0.57

0.59

0.46

0.74

0.75

0.66

0.39

0.36

0.61

0.58

covered by the questionnaire detects two factors.²² Table 1-1 shows the loadings of the individual items on the two dimensions. Issues related to the macro-economy, especially jobs, living standards, inequality, and inflation, show higher loadings on Factor 1. The second factor correlates with a wide range of public services, with particularly high loadings of health, education, and water supply. However, the two factors explain only 49% of the variance across the 13 items. The economic factor accounts for 26%, and the public service dimension for 23%. Hence, there is a lot of variation beyond the two dimensions.

The factor analysis shows that the index has a stronger emphasis on public service than on the economy. Three of the four components correlate with the public service dimension, specifically health, education, and roads. Job creation represents the economic dimension. The higher weight of public service in the index is intentional, reflecting that public service matters outweigh macro-economic appeals in African political debates (Elischer 2012, Bleck and van de Walle 2013, Bentley, et al. 2015, Travaglianti 2016). Given the outstanding importance that people ascribe to health, education, and infrastructure and the fact that we can assume distinct government policies in each field, it is sensible to include all three.

An alternative would be to create two indices of economic and public service-related topics. However, the comparative design of the study, with its multiple group- and country-level results, requires a single performance indicator which can universally tab relevant issues across contexts. While it would be interesting to study the relative influence of the different issues or dimensions, this is not the aim of this work and splitting up the results into two performance dimensions would substantially reduce clarity.

The distribution of the 5-point count index suggests that many respondents evaluate each of the four policy areas separately. Figure 4-1 gives the percentages for the different Afrobarometer

²² Using principal factor instead of principle component analysis yields the same two-factor solution. The result is also robust against restricting sample to single survey waves or excluding respondents with partisan identity.



Figure 4-1: Distribution of Performance Perceptions by Afrobarometer Wave. Datasets reduced to 16 countries under investigation in the present study.

waves. Across waves, the majority of respondents fall into the middle categories, which means they rate the government well in some policy areas but give bad marks in others. The nuanced distribution indicates that the counting approach produces a meaningful scale of developmental performance. That said, the distribution also gets quite polarised in individual surveys, especially in Ghana, which, as the analysis in chapter 5 demonstrates, is a consequence of partisan biases.

The index is well suited for both parts of the analysis. For the first part, it provides an ideal basis to disclose identity biases in performance perceptions. Respondents whose assessments are guided by identity alignments should stand out with all positive or all negative ratings, whereas neutral voters can be expected to exhibit more nuanced and issue-specific views. For the second part predicting vote choices, the count-index is well suited to capture the balance between positive and negative performance signals. It is reasonable to expect that the likelihood of casting a vote for the incumbent increases gradually with more issue areas handled well; hence it is theoretically and statistically appropriate to treat it as a continuous predictor variable.

4.3 Case Selection

Case studies are intended to provide insights into a larger population, which implies a pre-defined universe of cases (Gerring 2004). Although this study's theoretical framework may well apply to all emerging and developing democracies, the primary population are the 48 states of sub-Saharan Africa. Before turning to the selection of cases, it is useful bliefly recap the historical trajectory which induces scholars to treat Africa as a distinct universe of cases and has led to the rise of an entire sub-field of African politics within the discipline of political science.

4.3.1 The historical Trajectory of African States

Despite significant cultural and geographic diversity, African societies share specific characteristics due to continent-specific critical junctures in the genesis of states on the continent. To appreciate this trajectory, it is useful to start from the pre-colonial situation. In the early and high middle ages, only a few trade routes connected sub-Saharan Africa with the Mediterranean world. The widths of the Sahara Desert limited cultural and economic exchange to a minimum. Low population densities led to a high fragmentation of political order. Apart from some larger kingdoms, most people lived in small groups that did not feature the administrative structures defining statehood. Power was generally understood in terms of rule over people and resources, whereas land borders played a subordinate role in defining spheres of influence (Thomson 2016).

From the fifteenth century onwards, European advancements in shipbuilding put an end to sub-Saharan isolation. The consequences for societies were calamitous and shook up social orders. First, the transatlantic slave trade eroded the population and the authority of Africa's kingdoms (Hochschild 1998, Nunn and Wantchekon 2011, Whatley 2014). Later, colonialism created states with arbitrary boundaries caging different cultures and languages into one polity. The inevitable lack of cohesion was exacerbated by practices of indirect rule, which often played off ethnic groups against each other, thereby ingrafting deep divisions into societies (Mamdani 1996, Blanton, et al. 2001, McNamee 2019).

It took some time until Africans realised the new realities of nation-states. When they did, calls for independence rose quickly and eventually led to a process of decolonisation starting in 1957 with Ghana's independence. The euphoria about independence, however, did not last long. In many ways, the post-colonial states were dysfunctional with insufficient bureaucracies, asymmetric infrastructures designed primarily to exploit resources and political elites who neither had experience in running large-scale polities nor viable programmatic concepts beyond independence (Hyden 2010a: 52/117). The consequences were political instability and economic decline. Soon after independence, most states discarded multiparty politics in favour of a one-party state, and the military coup became the primary mode of power transfer (Hyden 2010a: 20). Economically, the continent experienced a dramatic decline. Especially during the 1980s, many states suffered an ongoing recession with substantive declines in GDP per capita of up to 30% (Cheesema 2015: 88).

The economic collapse of the 1980s was the overture for the most recent turning point – a rapid wave of democratisation starting in the early 1990s. Internally, the crisis of the state combined with widespread economic hardship led to rising pressures from below and the emergence of a vibrant civil society. Churches, trade unions, and community groups took to the streets, calling for democratic reform. Externally, the end of the cold war reduced the availability of authoritarian partners and increasingly made democratic reforms a condition for economic cooperation. The intensity of external and internal pressures varied (Cheeseman 2015: 93f), but democratic transitions were triggered almost everywhere. Between 1989 and 1994, more than thirty sub-Saharan countries reintroduced multiparty elections. Many more should follow later in the 1990s and the 2000s. Whether Africa's recent wave of democratisation is successful and sustainable is subject to lively debates.²³ This study's investigation of electoral accountability is

²³ Some notable contributions to the wider debate include: Lindberg 2006, Eifert, et al. 2010, Cheeseman 2015, Gyimah-Boadi 2019, Carbone and Pellegata 2020. Cheesenan (2015: 171f) provides a good

part of scholarly efforts to understand the repercussions of democratisation for the continent's future development.

The unique historical trajectory of the nations south of the Sahara leads to a shared set of characteristics, which are relevant for political analyses. The list includes limited statehood, a coexistence of modern and traditional institutions, politicisation of ethnicity, low levels of development, a history of instability and authoritarian rule, and finally, the recent introduction of multiparty politics. All these issues may be found elsewhere, but the concentration in Africa makes it reasonable to conceive of the states south of the Sahara as a distinct population for inferences in political research. This does not rule out that findings may also apply to similar contexts beyond Africa but increase clarity regarding the immediate spatial scope of conclusions.

4.3.2 Focus Cases: Ghana and Uganda

The reference population for this study are African states holding multiparty elections. Formally, this includes all sub-Saharan states except eSwatini, Eritrea, and Somalia (cf. Cheeseman 2015: 234). In the selection of cases for intensive study, we are looking for two countries that are representative of this population. Having two intense studies is clearly preferable over a single-country study, as it minimises the risk of unnoticeably drawing conclusions based on an extreme case (cf. Yin 2014: 81). For the research context of this study, two cases are also chosen to represent two different basic types of democracies in Africa.

Specifically, I select Ghana and Uganda as focus cases for this study. Both countries are typical African states in terms of size, economy, historical trajectory, demography, and ethnic make-up. Ghana has a population of roughly 30 Million, while Uganda has roughly 40 Million citizens. Both feature presidential systems that elect the president in a single national constituency via a two-round system. Ghana is economically more advanced, with a GDP per capita of roughly 1600 USD compared to 900 in Uganda in 2014.²⁴ However, both remain developing countries, and the related problems remain the same, including substantive shares of the population under the poverty line and deficits in health, education, and infrastructure.

There is, however, one decisive difference: Ghana and Uganda represent two distinct regime types within the wider set of Africa's transitional democracies.²⁵ On the one hand, there is a group of competitive democracies with keenly contested elections, turnovers of power, and a high level of political rights and civil liberties. On the other side, there are hybrid regimes or partial democracies. These states generally feature multiparty elections and an open public sphere but have a dominant party that has never lost power. Elections are free but not necessarily fair in terms of representation, with oppositional parties, critical journalists, and civil society groups

overview of the debate.

²⁴ GDP per capita (constant 2010 US\$). See:

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD?locations=GH-UG

²⁵ See Carbone and Pellegata 2020:70 for a current overview of democracies and partial democracies in Africa



Figure 4-2: Level of Democracy in Ghana and Uganda 1986 - 2017

often facing subtle (and sometimes not so subtle) harassment from the regime and related actors. Ghana represents a democracy, whereas Uganda is a typical semi-democratic state. This is illustrated by Figure 4-2, which compares the Polity IV democracy score for both countries between 1985 and 2010. In the late 1980s, both countries were governed by military rulers in a one-party state, manifest in a score of -7, designating an authoritarian regime close to the index's minimum of -10. In the early 90s, both military rulers started making concessions. Uganda's Museveni first allowed other presidential candidates to run in a no-party democracy and later introduced multiparty politics. Ever since the democratic transition has been stagnating, and as of 2020, Museveni is still in power after the removal of age and term limits initially written into the 1995 constitution. In Ghana, military ruler Jerry John Rawlings introduced a new constitution with multiparty politics and a presidential term limit of two terms in 1992 and Ghana's democracy has continuously improved since then. A critical juncture was the first democratic turnover in 2000, which saw Rawlings and his party conceding defeat and stepping down after 18 years in office. Ghana is now a full democracy with a score of 8, close to the maximum of 10. Uganda, by contrast, has a score of -1, indicating a hybrid regime with authoritarian tendencies.

The case selection strategy aligns with the typical case approach (Gerring 2008: 648). However, if turnovers are viewed as the outcome of electoral accountability, one may also conceive of the two cases as a diverse case design exemplifying two different values on y (Seawright and Gerring 2008). That said, the absence of turnovers does not logically rule out electoral sanctioning. Even without a turnover, substantive losses may send a strong signal to an incumbent that she must improve her developmental performance or risks being voted out of office in subsequent elections. Likewise, does the occurrence of turnovers not automatically confirm electoral

sanctioning. Only the individual-level analysis can determine whether electoral fluctuations are a reaction to incumbent performance. It should not go unmentioned that pragmatic reasons also played a role in the selection of the two focus cases. The availability of a full series of 6 surveys, including two pre-election surveys, has led to the favouring of Ghana and Uganda over other typical democratic/semi-democratic sets.

4.3.3 Cases in Cross-Country Comparison

The cross-country comparison includes 16 countries. Afrobarometer polls are available for 31 of 48 sub-Saharan countries²⁶, but I limit the sample to countries with an uninterrupted series of ordered elections throughout the observational period. States that experienced a democratic breakdown, civil wars, or major episodes of electoral violence are not considered.²⁷ First, because this book's accountability argument clearly assumes a certain degree of stability with regular ordered elections. Secondly, surveys gathered during episodes of political turmoil showed unusual response patterns with extreme, sometimes odd and inexplicable distributions on key variables. Therefore, it was decided that it is more in line with the research interest to confine the analysis to countries with stable electoral institutions to avoid distortion from countries in a political crisis in the comparative analysis. In addition, I limit the investigation to countries with a population of more than 2 million²⁸ as the organisation of democracy in small states cannot be readily compared to the challenges of large-scale multi-ethnic societies (Anckar 2004, Sanches, et al. 2022).

Table 4-2 gives an overview of key political features of the 16-country sample. During the colonial era, ten states were under British, five under French rule. While this means a minimal overrepresentation of former British colonies, the sample generally covers both legacies. In terms of population, most states are undoubtedly large-scale democracies, with 11 societies exceeding ten Million people. The following columns show economic data. Most states are categorised as low or lower-middle-income countries. Only the southern states of South Africa, Namibia, and Botswana fall into the upper-middle category. Data on GDP per Capita reveals that they are outliers with an income above 6000\$. The remaining countries are below 3000\$, seven countries even below 1000\$. The minimum poverty ratio is 13% in Ghana. In most states, more than one quarter live below the poverty line of 1,90\$ a day. Examples such as South Africa and Nigeria illustrate that even a relatively high-income level may leave many citizens in poverty. In light of the poverty rates, it is reasonable to characterise all countries in the sample as developing countries and assume that peculiarities of low-income settings pertain to each case in the sample.

²⁶ The Afrobarometer is the only available source for survey data of scientific quality for most countries of the continent. In those countries that are not covered, there are usually insuperable political or logistic barriers to carrying out a nationally representative survey.

²⁷ Excluded because of political turmoil in observational period: Angola, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Côte d'Ivoire, Guinea, Kenya, Madagascar, Mali, Mozambique, Zimbabwe

²⁸ Excluded by population criterion: Cabo Verde, eSwatini, Gabon, Mauritius, São Tomé and Príncipe

										Elec Marg Vict	in of		
Country	Colonial Power	Pop Mioª	Income Level ^b	GDP per Cap ^c	Poverty Ratio ^d	System	Multiparty Elections since ^e	Polity IV ^f	FH Rating ^g	min	max	Electoral Transfers of Power ⁱ	Electoral Integrity ^j
Benin	French	9.9	Lower middle	1140	50	Presidential	1991	7	F	12	18	Y (1991, 1996, 2006, 2016)	High
Botswana	British	2.2	Upper middle	7864	15	Parliamentary	1965	8	F	26	31	Ν	Moderate
Cameroon	French	23.1	Lower middle	1402	26	Presidential	1992	-4	NF	67	67	Ν	Low
Ghana	British	27.5	Lower middle	1628	13	Presidential	1992	8	F	1	8	Y (2000, 2008, 2016)	High
Liberia	-	4.4	Low	586	44	Presidential	1997	6	PF	9	11	Y (2017)	Moderate
Malawi	British	16.5	Low	508	69	Presidential	1994	6	PF	8	36	Y (1994, 2014, 2020)	Low
Namibia	British	2.2	Upper middle	6113	14	Presidential	1994	6	F	64	69	N	High
Niger	French	18.7	Low	519	45	Presidential	1993	6	PF	13	13	Ν	Moderate
Nigeria	British	176	Lower middle	2550	39	Presidential	1999	4	PF	27	51	Y (2015) ^k	Moderate
Senegal	French	14.3	Lower middle	1339	39	Presidential	1978	7	F	8	41	Y (2000, 2012)	High
Sierra Leone	British	6.6	Low	568	43	Presidential	2002	7	PF	6	21	Y (2007, 2018)	Moderate
South Africa	British	55	Upper middle	7583	19	Assembly-Elected Pres	1994	9	F	40	57	N	High
Tanzania	British	49.5	Lower middle	846	49	Presidential	1995	-1	PF	36	69	Ν	Low
Togo	French	6.6	Low	612	51	Presidential	1994	-2	PF	27	27	Ν	Very Low
Uganda	British	37.4	Low	890	41	Presidential	2006	-1	NF	22	42	Ν	Very Low
Zambia	British	15.4	Lower middle	1644	59	Presidential	1991	7	PF	2	14	Y (1991, 2011)	Low

Table 4-2: Key Political Features of 16-Country Sample

Note: All Data reflects the state of 2014 to align with Afrobarometer Round 6, which marks the end of the observational period in all countries except Ghana (2016). ^a Population in Million. ^b Income Level World Bank Classification. ^c GDP (constant 2010 US\$), World Bank. ^d Poverty headcount ratio at \$1.90 a day (2011 PPP) (% of population), World Bank. ^e Begin year of uninterrupted series of Multiparty elections. ^fCombined Polity Score ranging from +10 (strongly democratic) to -10 (strongly autocratic), Center for Systemic Peace, Polity Project. ^g Freedom House Status of political rights and civil liberties (F=Free, PF=Partly Free, NF=Not Free). ^h Margin of victory is the difference between the vote share of the winner and the vote share of the second-place finisher in the last executive election. Data from Daxecker, et al. 2019. Updated by Author. Minimum and Maximum margin in elections during observational period 2005 – 2015 ⁱ A transfer of power refers to a change in the party of the president in presidential systems and a change in the prime minister's party in parliamentary systems after electoral defeat. Data from Cheeseman 2015: 234-236. Updated by author. ^j Classification of Perceptions of Electoral Integrity Expert Survey Index (PEI) on five categories (Norris, et al. 2014). ^k Note that Nigeria's turnover happened shortly after the observational period. Thus, the margin of victory in the table does not include this election.

The vast majority of states have presidential systems and directly elect their executive leaders in a two-round system. Only South Africa and Botswana are parliamentary democracies. However, none of the two has seen a coalition government so far, as huge electoral margins of victory also indicate. Until now, they accordingly share with presidential systems the high clarity of responsibility, often seen as a catalyst of retrospective voting behaviour. The current era of multiparty politics started in most states in the 1990s. Only Senegal and Botswana look back at a long history of multiparty democracy, whereas Sierra Leone (interruption by Civil War) and Uganda returned only in the 2000s to full multiparty democracy. As for the quality of democracy, Table 4–2 shows a great variety of configurations in the 16-country sample. On the polity scale, 11 of 16 countries are above the democracy threshold of +6. Four countries are leaning toward Authoritarianism, as indicated by negative scores. Freedom House rates six states as free, eight as partly free, and two as not free.

Half of the sample has seen electoral turnovers in recent years, six even more than one, which makes them 'consolidated democracies' by the standards of the two-turnover test famously defined by Huntington (1993: 266-67). Other states such as Cameroon, South Africa, and Tanzania have not seen close electoral races yet, as can be seen from gaps of more than 50% between the winner and the second-place finisher in the electoral margins of victory.

Interestingly, several states that experienced turnovers are only partly free according to their Freedom House rating. The list includes Liberia, Malawi, Nigeria, Sierra Leone, and Zambia. Also, turnovers occurred in several states where the integrity of electoral institutions is low, according to the expert survey based Perceptions of Electoral Integrity Index (Norris, et al. 2014). There is generally room for improvement regarding elections as only five states get a high rating, and none achieves the classification of very high electoral integrity.

Overall, the sample represents a good cross-section of African democracies to examine whether regular multiparty elections lead African citizens to hold leaders to account effectively. French and British colonial heritage are both represented. Economically, we have the typical range from low to upper middle income. Likewise, all countries can be characterised as developing countries, given that even in economically more advanced states, significant proportions still live below the poverty line. In terms of political systems, the sample is very homogenous, with mostly presidential systems. Regarding the quality of democracy, the sample is rather heterogeneous but, interestingly, on multiple dimensions with different configurations in terms of freedom, competition, and electoral integrity.

4.3.4 Selection of relevant Ethnic Groups

An important pillar of the research design are group-level effects. But which ethnic groups should be studied? Most societies in the sample feature many different ethnicities. Studies in the field of African politics usually focus primarily on the coethnics of the incumbent. However, practical and theoretical reasons speak against this approach. Practically, coding incumbent coethnicity for the 59 surveys proved next to impossible. In several cases, the incumbent originated from different groups. In others, she was a member of a minor group of minimal size. Sometimes, the ethnic affiliation of the incumbent also stood in stark contrast to the traditional ethnic links of her party. With all these ambiguities, the coding of a unified incumbent coethnicity variable seemed not to produce a sound indicator. A second reason to depart from the coethnicity criterium is that it inevitably misses relevant groups. Ethnic politicisation is often a matter of opposition between several groups or marginalisation of certain ethnicities. Oppositional and marginalised groups may hence also have extremely strong and fixed preferences but no apparent links to the government.

Instead of defining relevance in terms of coethnic political personnel, I treat groups as relevant that have a history of political competition and/or conflict. This may include ties with a particular ruler or the ruling party, ties to an oppositional party or politician, but also a general history of dominance, marginalisation, or conflict. My primary source to identify groups with a history of competition and conflict is the Ethnic Power Relations (EPR) Dataset (Vogt, et al. 2015). The EPR data helps identify politically relevant groups broadly. However, the analysis will not consider a group's status as listed in the EPR datasets as the indicated status does not reflect recent electoral trends but long-term positionings.²⁹ As an additional source, I review academic publications and analyse the datasets for groups that systematically deviate from other voters in terms of political behaviour.

Overall, 42 groups are considered across 16 countries.³⁰ For these groups, I calculate groupspecific effects in the case studies and the comparative perspective. A full list, including EPR status and group size, is displayed in Appendix 1.11. Not included are ethnicities who make up less than 5% of the population, as the samples would be too small to carry out meaningful grouplevel analyses.

The coding based on the EPR dataset and country-specific literature should identify all major relevant groups. However, the politicization of ethnicity is a complex phenomenon, often rooted in arbitrary decisions by colonial administrations to promote or discriminate against a particular group. A historical review of ethnic politics in each country is beyond the scope of this work. However, even if some politicised ethnicities are omitted from the study, the results should be valid. In the analysis of biases in chapter 5, I use partisan identities as a proxy for omitted ethnicities and compare the size of ethnicity effects with and without partisan identity to validate observed biases. The analysis of vote choices in chapter 6 draws mainly on within-group effects

²⁹ In Ghana, for instance, both major groups are coded as junior partners throughout the observational period, despite of an alternation in power.

³⁰ Note that Tanzania does not have politicised groups because of high ethnic fragmentation with no group exceeding 3% of the population but also because of a historically grown coherent national identity (see: Cheeseman 2015: 39 - 44; Ndulu, et al. 2019).

that do not depend on the set of groups considered in the analysis.

For the small-N perspective, which seeks to provide a complete snapshot of the electorate, it is, however, sensible to be aware of the specific political history of relevant groups. Therefore, the following two sections detail out the selection of ethnic groups for the two in-depth country studies.

4.3.4.1 Ethnic Groups in Ghana

For Ghana, two groups are considered: Akans and Ewe. The Akans represent Ghana's biggest ethnic group accounting for about 40% of Ghana's population. Their political significance is rooted in the Ashanti Kingdom, which was a late (founded in 1697) but strong pre-colonial state with an elaborate system of governance (Shoup 2011: 8). When the British invaded, they faced heavy resistance by the Ashantis. Only after five Anglo-Ashanti wars, the dispute was settled as the British began to acknowledge the Ashanti kingdom (Wasserman 1961, Ukpabi 1970). Until today, the Ashanti king (Asantehene) remains an influential institution; his responsibilities, however, are confined to Ashanti cultural life and traditional institutions. The contemporary political significance of the Ashantis in modern Ghana rests on a strong and stable link to one of Ghana's two major parties, the New Patriotic Party (NPP). The NPP is historically rooted in Ashanti elites and has consistently been the preference among Akans with constituency-level vote shares of up to 90% in the Ashanti heartland (Fridy 2007, Whitfield 2009).

A challenge in studying Akans is that the group comprises various sub-groups. One of those, the Fante, are said to deviate from the political leaning towards the NPP and to prefer the other major party (Ichino and Nathan 2012, Michelitch 2015). The surveys available for this study do not disaggregate the Akan. However, Fantes can be identified by geography since they live primarily in Ghana's Central Region and constitute the majority of Akans here. To exclude the Fantes from the Akan-sample, I exclude all Akans from Central Region in the coding of the Akan variable. Moreover, I create an Ashanti variable that includes only Akans who live in the group's heartland, the Ashanti region. Throughout the study, all Akan-related results are robust against the latter restrictive coding.

The second group associated with ethnic voting in Ghana are the Ewe. The Ewes live mainly in Ghana's eastern Volta Region and account for 11% of Ghana's population. Their current political relevance is a consequence of the fact that long-standing military ruler Jerry John Rawlings was born and raised in the Volta Region and built close ties with the Ewes during his 18 years in power. After JJ Rawlings stepped down in 2000, the ties between his party, the National Democratic Congress (NDC) and the Ewe people subsisted. Until now, the NDC can win up to 90% of vote shares in certain Ewe-dominated constituencies.

Some publication also associates other groups, most notably the Ga, with ethnic voting in Ghana (Fridy 2007, Michelitch 2015). However, a careful exploration of voting preferences and

political attitudes of all Ghanaian groups of considerable size across surveys neither found a stable leaning nor other abnormalities that would hint at systematic group effects. Given that the inclusion of non-politicised identities would unnecessarily dilute the analysis, I do not consider other groups beyond Ewe and Akan.

4.3.4.2 Ethnic Groups in Uganda

In Uganda, three ethnic groups are under intense scrutiny. The first two, Bakiga and Banyankole, represent coethnics of long-term ruler Yoweri Museveni and opposition leader Kizzy Besigye. Moreover, the analysis covers the Acholi people, a marginalised group from northern Uganda.

The Banyankole (singular: Munyankole) account for roughly 10% of the country's population. Belonging to a larger family of Bantu people in Uganda, the group's identification has its roots in the pre-colonial Ankole kingdom, which was only abolished in 1967 by then-president Obote. The contemporary political relevance of the group is owed to the fact that Uganda's long-term president Museveni, in power since 1986, is a member of the group and also grew up in the southwestern heartland in western Uganda. The group has widely been described to vote as a bloc for Museveni, and there are also reports about Museveni favouring his people in the allocation of resources (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Carlson 2015). A comprehensive empirical investigation, however, was not able to confirm the latter claim (Kim 2014). Nonetheless, the belief in ethnic favouritism alone may powerfully impact political behaviour, and Ugandans are certainly aware of Museveni's Banyankole roots.

The Bakiga (singular: Mukiga) are another Bantu people making up about 7% of Uganda's population. Kizzy Besigye of the oppositional Forum for Democratic Change (FDC) is viewed as a Mukiga. He has been a key figure and the only relevant challenger to Museveni throughout the observational period, with more than 95% of the popular vote share going to Museveni or Besigye in all presidential elections since 2001. However, the matter of his ethnicity is complicated because Besigye does not explicitly refer to himself as Mukiga. It is, moreover, contentious whether the Bakiga are an independent group as their language is almost identical to the Banyankole (Kim 2014: 94, Carlson 2015: 359). However, in the eyes of Ugandans Besigye is widely considered a Mukiga and ordinary people also often self-identify as Mukiga (Asiimwe 2015, Carlson 2015). It is thus reasonable to treat the Mukiga as an independent and relevant ethnicity in the analysis.

The third group under scrutiny in Uganda are the Acholi from Uganda's north. About 5% of Ugandans belong to the Acholi group. Their remote location in northern Uganda has allowed the Acholi to maintain traditional structures, but they are also the least economically developed people in Uganda (Shoup 2011, Laruni 2015). However, the British considered the Acholi Uganda's martial race, which led the colonial administration to recruit a disproportional share of the northerners for the colonial army (Amone 2014). The ensuing influence in the military

combined with a lack of trust between Acholi and the southern Bantu majority led to reoccurring violence. In 1972, 10 years after independence, the regime of Idi Armin killed an estimated 5000 Acholi soldiers because of fears of a coup (Van Acker 2004, Shoup 2011). Later in 1985, it was, indeed, an Acholi general named Tito Okello, who overthrew Milton Obote's government in a coup. Just six months later, Museveni's national resistance movement marched on Kampala and ousted Okello (Ofcansky 1999). The surviving Acholi soldiers fled to their homeland in the north, where some of them formed the Lord Resistance Army in 1986, sparking a long, violent conflict that lasted in the 2000s and is still not officially settled. The Acholi hence remain at enmity with Museveni and are coded as powerless in the EPR Dataset.

Uganda is ethnically more fragmented than Ghana, with the largest group – the Baganda – only accounting for 16% of the population. Several other groups could be considered as politically relevant for different reasons. However, most of those coded as relevant in the EPR data are too small to run meaningful statistical analyses. As in the case of Ghana, I also explored voting intentions and attitudes of other major groups carefully for signs of systematic group behaviour but found no signs of political alignments. Hence, I stick with the three groups, whose relevance is well-founded on coethnicty or systematic marginalisation.

5 Identity, Information, and the Formation of Performance Perceptions

Chapter Summary

Retrospective accountability assumes a critical evaluation of government performance. Africa's developing democracies are characterised by strong particularistic identities and information scarcity, which is why many analysts fear that performance perceptions are heavily influenced by identities. However, few works have empirically investigated the incidence of such biases. This chapter presents an analysis of identity bias in Afrobarometer survey data. In two case studies of Ghana and Uganda and a comparison across 16 countries, I study the strength of ethnic and partisan leanings and investigate whether better-informed voters are less biased. Partisan identities turn out to be more influential than ethnic identities in conditioning the evaluations of African citizens. Especially in Ghana and Malawi, the analysis documents high partisan polarization cutting across ethnic identities. While media consumption and political interest do not reduce biases, exposure to poverty leads to critical performance perceptions, irrespective of ethnic and partisan affiliations. The finding highlights an often overlooked mechanism. Poor people are inevitably confronted with the consequences of governmental management in their everyday lives, which provides them with no-cost information on a government's handling of developmental affairs.

5.1 Introduction

Retrospective models of electoral accountability expect voters to punish and reward leaders for their past performance (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Fearon 1999). Implicit is the assumption that citizens are able and willing to critically review a government's record and form objective performance perceptions (Soroka and Wlezien 2022). Individual errors and incomplete information are not necessarily a problem. As long as people seek to make an objective assessment, errors cancel out each other in the aggregation of votes so that national election results provide the desired feedback on a government's true performance (Stimson 1991, Page and Shapiro 1992, Lupia 1994, Soroka and Wlezien 2009). However, if identity biases lead to systematic and widespread errors, the performance signal may get weakened or entirely muted even if vote choices are tied to performance perceptions.

The risk of systematic identity biases is deemed extremely high in Africa's emerging democracies. First, because societies are generally made up of different sub-national groups with competing solidarities between ethnic and national attachment (Lemarchand 1972, Ekeh 1975, Posner 2005). Secondly, because the developing context makes it difficult and costly to obtain reliable information on policies and outcomes (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Mattes and Shenga 2012, Gottlieb 2016).

A growing body of literature is concerned with the impact of identity on political attitudes in Africa. Recent experimental evidence suggests a strong influence on how people rate the developmental record of governments. Not only ethnicity (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Carlson 2015, Adida, et al. 2017) but also partisanship (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a) has been found to

shape political judgements. Evidence on the moderating role of information is mixed. On the one hand, many studies find that better knowledge induces people to punish and reward politicians for their performance (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Casey 2015, Gottlieb 2016, Brierley, et al. 2020). Other publications, however, find that ethnic and partisan biases are quite persistent and argue that people largely ignore any information that clashes with their political allegiances (Carlson 2015, 2016a, Adida, et al. 2017).

However, we have little knowledge about the incidence and the magnitude of identity biases in Africa's new democracies. Most insights come from small-scale experimental designs. While respective studies have produced important causal evidence of the existence of partisan and ethnic reasoning, they do not provide a basis to draw inferences to the national level. Interestingly, very few studies have systematically investigated performance perceptions in nationally representative survey data. As a consequence, we neither know the true incidence of biases nor can we say whether citizens with better access to information form more accurate performance perceptions.

This chapter presents the first comparative analysis of identity biases in Afrobarometer survey data and investigates if information access reduces identity biases. In two intensive case studies of Ghana and Uganda, I investigate the strengths of partisan and ethnic biases and test whether media consumption, political interest, and exposure to developmental shortages moderate identity bias. To document the incidence of biases across Africa, I, moreover, investigate performance perceptions of altogether 32 partisan and 42 ethnic groups across 16 countries.

The chapter provides three important contributions to studies on African voter behaviour. First, it highlights partisanship as an independent category of identification. The documentation of powerful partisan biases cutting across ethnic divisions adds new compelling evidence to an emerging literature suggesting that partisan alignments are becoming an increasingly relevant category of political identification in Africa (Hoffman and Long 2013, Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a, Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016, Harding and Michelitch 2019).

Second, the analysis provides another strong testimony that the relevance of ethnicity in African politics is somewhat exaggerated. Consistent coethnicity biases occur only in 3 of 16 countries: Ghana, Sierra Leone, and South Africa. In the remaining cases, relevant groups' leanings are weak and/or unstable over time, further underlining that the explanatory value of ethnicity is limited in many African settings (Dunning and Harrison 2010, Basedau and Stroh 2012, Elischer 2013, Koter 2016, Aryeetey and Aikins 2019).

Thirdly, the chapter contributes to the literature on voter information, highlighting an oftenoverlooked source: Daily experiences of poverty. In low-income settings, governance has immediate effects on the livelihoods of poor people. The analysis demonstrates that exposure to shortages in basic necessities leads to bad ratings for the incumbent and overrides strong ethnic and partisan group biases. The literature on information and voting in Africa, usually confines attention to news media and public debates (Casey 2015, Bidwell, et al. 2020, Borzyskowski and Kuhn 2020, Brierley, et al. 2020), thereby overlooking the informational content of daily experiences in low-income settings. The critical assessments of the incumbent by the most vulnerable people, moreover, challenge modernization arguments that expect accountability pressures primarily from middle-class voters (Lipset 1959, Moore 1966, Inglehart and Welzel 2005). And indicate that poor people should not be underestimated as a critical and potentially well-informed force on election day.

The chapter proceeds as follows. The next section discusses identity bias in Africa and formulates hypotheses on the influence of identity on vote choice and the role of information. Section 5.3 outlays the empirical strategy to trace identity biases in Afrobarometer surveys. The results section starts by studying ethnic and partisan biases in Ghana (5.4.1) and Uganda (5.4.2). Section 5.4.3 tests whether different sources of information moderate the influence of identity on performance evaluations. Section 5.4.4 presents the comparative perspective of ethnic and partisan biases across 59 surveys from 16 countries.

5.2 Theoretical Background and Hypotheses

Moral hazard models of electoral accountability assume that voters can motivate politicians by punishing and rewarding leaders for their past performance at the ballot box (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Fearon 1999, Ashworth 2012). A critical point is the ability of individuals to form accurate perceptions about how an incumbent is handling public affairs. Most actions of politicians are hidden; voters hence often rely on indirect information, such as media reporting and political outcomes, to evaluate their leaders. The ambiguity of such sources is not a problem per se. If people objectively process the information available, individual errors can be expected to be random so that they cancel each other out in the aggregation of votes (Page and Shapiro 1992).

A serious predicament for electoral accountability, however, is systematic identity bias. Politicised group identities can influence how people evaluate their leaders and induce people to ignore or misperceive performance information. Such identity-driven biases may weaken or entirely obscure the performance signal that elections are supposed to send. If they are widespread, election results will contain little information about an incumbent's recent performance, even if performance is an important consideration in vote choices (Bischoff and Siemers 2013).

Scholars distinguish a rationalist and a psychological mechanism to explain how identities shape judgements. The rationalist argument suggests that identities serve as heuristics, used instrumentally to determine the ability or political preferences of candidates without having to compile and process all relevant information (Brady and Sniderman 1985, Lupia 1994, Bowler

and Nicholson 2019). Heuristics save effort and resources in decision-making processes, but they are also prone to errors in the identification of the optimal choice (Kuklinski and Quirk 2000, Lau and Redlawsk 2001, Dancey and Sheagley 2013).

The second mechanism focuses on the psychological implications of group boundaries. Following social-identity theory (Tajfel 1974, Turner 1975), biases in performance perceptions are attributed to the desire of individuals to retain a positive image of their own group in comparison to relevant outgroups. Through biased information seeking, motivated reasoning and differential attribution, achievements of outgroup members are diminished, while negative information about in-group members is discarded or attributed to other causes (Rudolph 2003, Taber and Lodge 2006, Druckman, et al. 2012).

Both mechanisms cause systematic biases in performance perceptions, but there is a crucial difference regarding the moderating impact of information (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Adida, et al. 2017). If biases are owed to instrumental identity cues to fill information gaps, individuals can be expected to update their beliefs when they get better access to information. By contrast, if biases are a consequence of motivated reasoning, even perfect information may not prevent people from overrating in-group members and underrating outgroup members.

5.2.1 Identity Bias in Africa

Identity bias is a particularly relevant issue in Africa's new democracies. Many authors argue that informational barriers coupled with strong particularistic identities make an objective evaluation of incumbent performance difficult (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Gottlieb 2016). Weak media structures, low transparency, and low average education make it costly to monitor leaders. The low availability of reliable information leaves room for identity markers to influence perceptions. Likewise, identity is believed to be extraordinary salient in African politics. Most societies in the region are made up of different language groups. Divide-and-rule politics by colonial powers manifested these identities in the minds of the people (Ekeh 1975, Ranger 1993). After independence, clientelist distribution along ethnic lines (or believes thereof) further intensified the politicisation of identities (Lemarchand 1972, Franck and Rainer 2012). Ethnic identities are hence considered a prime category in African politics (Posner 2005, Eifert, et al. 2010, Hyden 2010c).

To investigate identity biases in Africa's new democracies, the analysis is concerned with three questions. Do identity biases exist? Are they driven by ethnicity, partisanship, or both?, and does access to information reduce identity bias?

Ethnicity may influence performance perceptions, both psychologically and instrumentally. Psychologically, a sense of competition between ethnic groups may induce voters to engage in motivated reasoning so that the group of which one is a member of appears in a positive light (Horowitz and Long 2016, Adida, et al. 2017). Portraying one's group as successful can raise

self-esteem, especially in an environment where colonial powers established evaluative attributes such as backward and advanced in the juxtaposition of groups (Horowitz 1985: 141f). Likewise, there are good reasons to expect an instrumental ethnic bias. It is a common belief among Africans that politicians tend to favour their ethnic groups (Posner 2005, Ichino and Nathan 2012). Following these beliefs, individuals are likely to resort to ethnicity when evaluating the achievements of elected officials, especially if there is little other information available (Conroy-Krutz 2012). The first hypothesis thus states:

H1: Ethnic Identities shape performance evaluations of the incumbent President

Studies of western democracies usually focus on partisanship as the most important source of bias (Rahn 1993, Bartels 2002, Gerber and Huber 2009, Achen and Bartels 2017). In Africa, the existence of partisan identities has long been discounted with reference to young and volatile party systems (cf. Baker, et al. 2006). Furthermore, African parties hardly feature ideological labels (Bleck and van de Walle 2013), which are seen as a central driving force behind partisan identification (Campbell, et al. 1960). However, there are signs that partisan identities, nonetheless, influence political behaviour. Ghanaians appear to achieve better deals in market price bargaining if they share the same partisan preference (Michelitch 2015) and Ugandans with pre-existing partisan identities under- or overestimate what they have received from the government (Carlson 2016a). Such behavioural patterns strongly indicate that partisanship represents an independent social identity. Against this background, partisan identifications may trigger motivated reasoning and systematically colour performance experiences with the respective party or if parties signal opportunities for patronage under the party flag (Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016, Croke 2016, Platas and Raffler 2021). H2 thus states:

H2: Partisan Identities shape performance evaluations of the incumbent President

An open question is the relative strengths of partisan vs ethnic biases. It was long assumed that partisan identification in Africa if it exists, overlaps with ethnic party preferences. Recent evidence, however, confounds such claims as ethnicity seems to have little explanatory power in predicting partisan attachments (Harding and Michelitch 2019, Mattes and Krönke 2020). Indeed, partisan groups in the two focus cases, Ghana and Uganda, exhibit high ethnic and regional diversity and even accommodate people from ethnic groups that traditionally stand in opposition to the respective party. To disentangle the impact of ethnic and partisan identity in the formation of performance perceptions, I am especially interested in voters with conflicting partisan and ethnic identities. Following the default position that ethnicity is the dominant political identity in Africa, the corresponding hypothesis states:

H3: In cases of conflicting partisan and ethnic identities, biases will follow ethnicity

5.2.2 Influence of Information on Biases

A central discussion point is whether information makes a difference and reduces identity-related leanings in performance perceptions. On this matter, the rationalist and the psychological view on biases arrive at different predictions. If people use identities as heuristics helping them to form expectations about the performance of candidates in the absence of other reliable sources of information (Lupia 1994), better-informed voters should be less biased. However, if biases are rooted in psychological processes of motivated reasoning, they are unlikely to change with new facts. Instead, social identity theory (Tajfel 1974) predicts that people only consider information that is in line with their allegiances and ignore facts that would portray members of their groups negatively.

Most publications in the field of African politics indeed ascribe biases to identity cues and argue that performance information induces voters to update their beliefs (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Casey 2015, Conroy-Krutz 2016, Gottlieb 2016, Brierley, et al. 2020, Platas and Raffler 2021), yet some publications have also presented evidence for ethnic- and partisan-motivated reasoning (Carlson 2015, 2016a, Adida, et al. 2017). Hence, the role of information ranks high on the research agenda to better understand the nature of biases. If information makes no difference, biases are likely psychological. A moderating impact would, in turn, suggest that they are rooted in informational deficits.

Most theoretical accounts view news from the media as the decisive intermediary between government management and voter information. Journalists monitor the government, document political outcomes, and provide a broader national perspective on development. I thus expect a moderating impact of media consumption:

H4A: Media consumption reduces partisan/ethnic biases in performance perceptions

However, media consumption does not necessarily imply that people are informed about political affairs. Whether people take up relevant facts crucially depends on their cognitive engagement with public affairs. If a person has an intrinsic interest in politics, he is likely to follow policy debates and understand governmental procedures. A politically interested person is also likely to discuss matters of governance with family and friends. Frequent exchange can accumulate knowledge and different perspectives about the state of current affairs (Lewis-Beck, et al. 2008: 70). Accordingly, I expect interest in public affairs to reduce bias in performance perceptions:

H4B: Interest in Public affairs reduces partisan/ethnic biases in performance perceptions

A final, often overlooked source of information are daily experiences. In low-income settings, public management has immediate and far-reaching consequences in the lives of ordinary people (Singer 2016). Economic downturn leads to soaring prices for everyday needs and immediate losses of jobs in the informal sector. Mismanagement in state-owned utility companies causes outages in water and electricity, and disregard of chronically underfinanced education and health

sectors becomes painfully visible through shortages and strikes at clinics and schools. Positive changes can, in turn, tremendously improve everyday life. New roads transform the economy of entire communities. Reforms in the education and health sector lead to apparent improvements in service delivery. And general prosperity quickly creates new employment opportunities in the informal sector allowing more people to generate some cash on a day-to-day basis.

Daily experiences inevitably confront voters in developing economies with information on a government's management. Especially poor people who are struggling to access basic needs on a day-to-day basis should experience a direct fallout of good or bad governance. Middle- and upper-class voters, by contrast, may receive less direct information because social advancement in Africa also brings private solutions for public goods in short supply. The best examples are generators and water tanks that ensure reliable power and water supply, but one can also think of private schools and clinics. Although only a tiny upper-class can afford to escape the challenges of the developing state completely, the informational content of everyday life can be expected to decrease gradually with more social security. Accordingly, I expect that people who are affected by poverty on a daily basis are less biased because their daily experiences supply them with immediate information to what extent the government is doing a good job.

H4C: Daily experiences of poverty reduce partisan/ethnic biases

5.3 Data and Estimation Strategy

To investigate whether ethnic and partisan groups are systematically biased in their evaluations of governmental performance, I draw on country-level survey data. Two countries are under in-depth scrutiny: Ghana, representing a competitive democracy and Uganda, a semi-democratic state with a dominant-party system. A series of 6 representative surveys is available for each case, consisting of Afrobarometer rounds 3-6 and two pre-election polls in each country gathered before the 2011' Ugandan and the 2016' Ghanaian elections, respectively. In addition, I compare the findings against other Afrobarometer surveys from 14 African countries. Countries that experienced a democratic breakdown, a failed election or civil war in the observational period are not considered as the theoretical argument of the study is focused on states that are characterised by general stability and regular ordered elections.

In most general terms, identity bias is understood as a group's deviation from other voters in the sample. Ethnic and partisan groups with biases should stand out with systematically better ratings if they have links to the government. Oppositional groups should, in turn, be identifiable by disproportionally bad ratings for a president's handling of developmental affairs. A group bias is accordingly confirmed if a group shows a significant upward or downward deviation in performance perceptions.

A challenge for a survey-based analysis is to distinguish cognitive biases from an actual unequal

		Partisanship						
Ethnic Group	Independent	NDC	NPP	Total				
Other	440	354	252	1,046				
Akan	410	122	558	1,090				
Ewe	139	171	29	339				
Total	989	647	839	2,475				

Table 5-1: Frequencies of politicised Partisan and Ethnic Identities in Ghana, PES II (Oct 2016)

distribution of resources along the line of ethnic and partisan identity. Suspiciously positive performance perceptions indicate biases, but they may also occur if government supporters receive more developmental goods than oppositional groups. Distribution cannot be held constant without external objective data, which is hardly available at the national level for the countries under scrutiny.

However, the research design allows drawing inferences about the spatial concentration of identity bias. I test various combinations of ethnic and partisan identities (cf. Equation 2). The primary purpose is to distinguish partisan from ethnic biases, yet the results also provide insights into the geographical concentration of biases. For selected groups, I also test whether leanings are robust if the subsample is reduced to members who live outside the group's geographic centre. Furthermore, the temporal dimension allows observing how biases develop over time on and off campaign. General stability of biases and rising intensity ahead of elections are strong hints at cognitive roots.

Dependent Variable

The dependent variable are individual perceptions of an incumbent's developmental performance. For the measurement, I rely on a survey item that asks respondents to rate the government's handling of various issues on a 4-point scale from *very badly* to *very well*. Based on the item, I calculate an additive 5-point index, which counts the number of positive ratings (fairly or very well) for the incumbent across four developmental key issues (jobs, health, education, and infrastructure). A score of 0 indicates negative ratings across the board and a score of 4 signifies all-positive ratings. The four policy fields represent the top priorities of African citizens³¹ and are at the core of definitions of development.³²

The count approach is especially useful for an analysis of performance biases and preferable over a more general item such as presidential approval. A strong cognitive predisposition should produce all-negative or all-positive ratings, whereas independent voters will often give varying marks across the different policy fields so that biases become distinguishable. The distribution of the index in Ghana and Uganda (see Appendix 1.4) confirms that many people give nuanced ratings. At the same time, the distribution gets quite polarised at certain points, especially in

³¹ In most African countries, Jobs, Health, Education, and Infrastructure are the issues mentioned most frequently when survey respondents are asked about which problem the government should address (Bentley, et al. 2015).

³² The list of topics corresponds closely to the operationalization of development in the Human Development Index (cf. http://hdr.undp.org/en/humandev). Only infrastructure is not explicitly covered by the HDI but a common feature the development discourse (cf. https://www.worldbank.org/en/topic/infrastructure)

Ghana, which is indeed a consequence of strong identity bias, as the following analysis reveals.

Independent Variable

The independent variables are based on indicator variables for relevant ethnic and partisan groups. Relevant ethnic groups are groups with a history of political competition, identified on the basis of scientific literature and data from the Ethnic Power Relations Dataset (Vogt, et al. 2015). Two ethnic groups from Ghana and three from Uganda are under in-depth scrutiny in the main part of the analysis. For the cross-country perspective, I code 37 additional groups from the 14 incoming countries. ³³ Ethnicity is coded based on an open-ended question asking respondents: *What is your ethnic community, cultural group or tribe?*

In terms of partisan groups, I create variables for respondents who say they feel close to the incumbent party and respondents who indicate they feel close to the main opposition parties in Ghana and Uganda.³⁴ Both countries have relatively stable 2-party systems, and the share of third parties is marginal. For the cross-country comparison, I do not create a variable for the main opposition party but merge people feeling close to any party in opposition in one category since the opposition is more fragmented in some cases.

However, ethnic and partisan identities are not mutually exclusive and may occur in diverse combinations. To distinguish ethnic and partisan bias, I thus use exclusive indicator variables for each possible combination of identities in the case studies of Ghana and Uganda. Across surveys, the number of observations in each category is large enough to calculate group-specific effects (cf. Appendix 5.4). Table 5-1 provides an example by showing a crosstab of ethnic and partisan identities in Ghana's Pre-Election Poll. All possible combinations mean identity dummies are created for each cell of the table, except the upper-left cell, with the 440 observations who neither belong to a politicised group nor indicate a partisan affiliation serving as a reference group of independent voters. Disaggregating the identities allows understanding how partisanship and ethnicity interact, and which one prevails in cases of competing identities.

Moderating Variables: Information

To test the moderating impact of information, I operationalise three concepts: Exposure to mass media, political interest, and daily experiences of lived poverty. Mass media exposure is measured with two dummy variables that take the value 1 if a respondent gets news from the radio or newspapers *every day* or *few times a week*, respectively. Radio continues to be the primary news source for the overwhelming majority of citizens, with 80% of respondents coded as 1 in my 14-country dataset. It is thus a broad proxy for general exposure to political news. Newspaper consumption captures a smaller group of highly informed voters; only 22% are coded as regular

 $^{^{33}}$ See Chapter 4.3.1 of this book for details on the selection procedure. A list of all coded groups by country can be found in Appendix 1.11.

³⁴ The coding is based on two survey questions asking respondents *Do you feel close to any particular political party?* and *Which party is that?*.

newspapers readers.

As for indicators of political interest, I use self-reported interest in politics and an indirect item asking about political discussions. *Political Interest* assumes the value 1 for respondents who describe themselves as *somewhat* or *very interested*. *Discuss politics with others* is based on a question asking: *When you get together with your friends or family, would you say you discuss political matters?* The variable is coded 1 if a respondent chooses the answer *frequently*. Within the full 14-country dataset, 58% describe themselves as politically interested, while 23% say they discuss politics frequently. The indirect discussion variable hence represents the more restrictive indicator of political interest.

Finally, to measure daily experiences, I use the *Afrobarometer Lived Poverty Index* (LPI) (Mattes, et al. 2016, Meyer and Keyser 2016). The scale consists of five statements about shortages of basic needs. Respondents are requested to indicate on a Likert scale from 0 to 4 how often in the last year, they went without enough food to eat, clean water, medical treatment, cooking fuel, and cash income. The answer values are averaged into a continuous index, which takes the value 0 for individuals who did not experience any shortages and ranges to 4 for respondents who report constant deficits in all basic needs. A higher value hence indicates a higher exposure to poverty. The questions do not call for evaluations but facts, and they are asked right at the beginning of Afrobarometer surveys before the questionnaire mentions the government or political parties. This makes the LPI an ideal proxy for unbiased information on an individual's exposure to everyday consequences of governmental (mis)management.

Models:

To estimate identity biases in performance perceptions, I use Ordinary Least Squares (OLS) regression models. From a purely statistical point of view, an Ordered Logit Model would be preferable as the dependent variable, performance perceptions, is a discrete 5-point scale. However, an OLS model allows for a much more straightforward interpretation as coefficients correspond to the estimated deviation of group members on the 5-point performance scale, making it substantively easier to understand the impact of biases and their real-world implications.

The case studies draw on two regression models. The first one predicts the effect of identity on performance perceptions based on the fine-grained indicators of all possible identity configurations. The second model tests how information access affects identity biases using interaction effects between identity and information. Throughout the analysis, I calculate separate models for each survey because they represent independent snapshots of the political mood at a particular time. The consistency of group leanings over time is an essential indicator of cognitive biases, and in some cases, group biases turn around from one poll to another. A model which calculates a single effect across several surveys would accordingly be at odds with

the empirical realities of the data.

Equation 1 gives the first model. y_i is the 5-point indicator of performance perceptions. β_1 to β_8 are model parameters for disjunct dummy variables of individual ethnicity/partisanship configurations. The equation pertains to a setting with two ethnic groups, as in Ghana. Hence, there are three parameters for both ethnic groups: One without partisan identity, one with government partisanship, and one with opposition partisanship. β_7 and β_8 predict the bias of partisans from other ethnic groups. The Uganda Model contains three more predictors to accommodate an additional ethnicity across different partisan states. β_9 to β_{13} are the coefficients of the five indicators of an individual's informational base. β_{14} to β_{17} measure political fear to control for falsely positive performance perceptions by respondents feeling intimidated by the government. $GovSurv_i$ is a dummy and assumes the value 1 if respondents believe the government sent the interviewer. Waryi indicates that a respondent was not at ease during the interview and is 1 for voters whom interviewers perceived as suspicious or in-between. FearViolence, and *NotFree*^{*i*} are two items directly asking whether respondents fear political violence or believe they are not free to say what they think. x_i is a matrix of standard individual-level control variables containing indicators for youth, female, urban dwelling, Muslim, and a 4-point indicator of education.

 $(1) y_{i} = \alpha + \beta_{1}eg 1noP_{i} + \beta_{2}eg 1govP_{i} + \beta_{3}eg 1oppP_{i} + \beta_{4}eg 2noP_{i} + \beta_{5}eg 2govP_{i} + \beta_{6}eg 2oppP_{i} + \beta_{7}govP_{i} + \beta_{8}oppP_{i} + \beta_{9}Radio News_{i} + \beta_{10}Newspaper News_{i} + \beta_{11}Interest_{i} + \beta_{12}Discuss Politics_{i} + \beta_{13}Lived Povery_{i} + \beta_{14}GovSurv_{i} + \beta_{15}Wary_{i} + \beta_{16}Fear Violence_{i} + \beta_{17}Not free_{i} + \mathbf{X}_{i}\delta + \epsilon_{i}$

The second model (Equation 2) adds interaction effects between identity and information. Instead of the disjunct identity variables of Equation 1, it draws upon overlapping indicators of ethnicity and partisanship. Otherwise, the number of observations per group category would be too low to obtain meaningful results from the interaction terms, which effectively split up the identities along different levels of the informational indicators. β_1 to β_4 are the effects of two ethnic groups as well as partisans of the government and the opposition. The parameter β_5 corresponds to the main effect of information, while β_6 to β_9 represent the interactions to investigate if the effect of identity on performance perceptions varies with exposure to information. *Information_i* represents a wildcard for the five informational indicators, which are inserted in successive regressions.

$$(2) y_{i} = \alpha + \beta_{1}eg1_{i} + \beta_{2}eg2_{i} + \beta_{3}govP_{i} + \beta_{4}oppP_{i} + \beta_{5}Information_{i} + \beta_{6}eg1_{i} * Information_{i} + \beta_{7}eg2_{i} * Information_{i} + \beta_{8}govP_{i} * Information_{i} + \beta_{9}oppP_{i} * Information_{i} + \beta_{10}GovSurv_{i} + \beta_{11}Wary_{i} + \beta_{12}Fear Violence_{i} + \beta_{13}Not free_{i} + X_{i}\delta + \epsilon_{i}$$

For the cross-country comparison, I calculate 271 group effects for all ethnic and partisan groups in every survey. The performance perceptions of ethnic groups are compared against the rest of the sample; partisan groups are compared against voters with no party ID. Equation 3a gives the regression model calculated for ethnic groups. It includes only one ethnicity per estimation (β_1) alongside indicators of political fear (β_1 - β_4) and the matrix x_i of demographic control variables. The partisan effects are calculated based on Equation 3b. Here, both government and opposition partisans are included in one model, given that the reference category for partisans is straightforward (respondents without partisan identity) and large enough across surveys to estimate meaningful partisan effects.

The large number of independent regressions does justice to the challenge that the size of relevant ethnicities varies enormously across societies. Testing the impact of various ethnicities and partisan groups in a single model may produce misleading results. Without an in-depth case study perspective, the composition of the remaining respondents in the reference category is hard to oversee. Therefore, I focus on the deviation from the rest of the sample in the case of ethnic groups and from independents in the case of partisan identities. This approach is an appropriate way to reliably detect group biases since a group leaning should usually become statistically visible compared to all other voters, even if the reference group is relatively heterogeneous.

 $(3a) y_{i} = \alpha + \beta_{1}eg1_{i} + \beta_{2}GovSurv_{i} + \beta_{3}Wary_{i} + \beta_{4}FearViolence_{i} + \beta_{5}NotFree_{i} + X_{i}\delta + \epsilon_{i}$ $(3a) y_{i} = \alpha + \beta_{1}govP_{i} + \beta_{2}oppP_{i} + \beta_{3}GovSurv_{i} + \beta_{4}Wary_{i} + \beta_{5}FearViolence_{i} + \beta_{6}NotFree_{i} + X_{i}\delta + \epsilon_{i}$

A risk of testing only one group at once is omitted variable bias (King, et al. 1994: 168-176). The existence of an oppositional ethnic group which does not get controlled will increase the effect size for government coethnics or copartisans. Likewise, independent partisan identities may inflate ethnicity effects. To address this problem, I re-calculate all ethnicity effects with partisan controls (Equation 3c). Controlling partisanship should reveal an omitted variable bias even in cases of primarily ethnic divisions because a clear-cut antagonism between ethnic groups should partly overlap with partisan identities. Appendices 5.6.3 and 5.6.4 compare the size and significance of ethnicity effects calculated with and without partisan controls. In most cases, controlling partisanship does not affect the ethnicity coefficients. Where it does, it is discussed in the result section, providing additional insights into the 'partisan content' of ethnicity effects and vice versa.

 $(3c) y_i = \alpha + \beta_1 eg 1_i + \beta_3 gov P_i + \beta_4 opp P_i + \beta_{10} Gov Surv_i + \beta_{11} Wary_i + \beta_{12} Fear Violence_i + \beta_{13} Not Free_i + X_i \delta + \epsilon_i$

5.4 Results: Ethnicity and Partisan Bias in Performance Perceptions

This section presents the results. The first two parts investigate the prevalence of ethnic and partisan bias in Ghana and Uganda. The third subsection analyses whether access to information reduces biases. Section 5.4.4 is dedicated to the 16-country. comparative perspective

5.4.1 Identity Bias in Ghana

Ghana is a competitive democracy with a well-institutionalised two-party system and regular turnovers of the presidency between the two major parties National Democratic Congress (NDC) and New Patriotic Party (NPP) (Whitfield 2009). Two ethnic groups, the Ewe (14% of Ghana's population) and the Akan³⁵ (30%), are associated with ethnic voting (Fridy 2007,

³⁵ Note that the Akans are made up of different subgroups. To exclude the Fante sub-groups which does not share

Nugent, et al. 2010). Ethnic alignments in Ghana do not centre on co-ethnic personnel but on party labels, with Ewes being associated with the NDC party, whereas Akan are linked to the NPP party. Almost half of Ghana's electorate report a partisan identity, with roughly 30% favouring the NPP, and about 20% feeling close to NDC. Both partisan groups are regionally diverse, multi-ethnic and have been relatively constant in size over recent years.³⁶ Based on these contextual characteristics, I expect to find both ethnic and partisan bias in the performance perceptions of Ghanaians. Since the NDC took over the presidency from NPP in 2009, biases should turn around after 2008.

Figure 5-1 presents the bias of Ghana's identity groups over time. All results stem from regression models that predict performance perceptions based on indicator variables of ethnic and partisan affiliation (cf. Equation 1). The values are the OLS-regression coefficients of eight politically relevant identity configurations.³⁷ Since the model is linear, the values represent the average deviation of group members on the 5-point performance scale. The reference group are individuals who belong to non-politicised ethnicities and do not hold a partisan identity. The figure is organized like a crosstab: The columns keep ethnicity, the rows partisanship constant.

The first thing to take from Figure 5.1 is that both ethnic and partisan biases are prevalent in Ghana. This can best be assessed by looking at voters who are either partisans or belong to one of the (politicised) ethnic identities but not both. Plots 7 and 8 represent Ewes and Akans without partisan preferences. Although not all coefficients reach significance, it is visible that the two groups constantly disagree about the incumbent's developmental management. Under NPP rule (until 2008), Ewes give significantly lower grades, whereas the estimate for Akans is slightly above the reference group (albeit insignificant). After 2008, the electoral victory of an NDC president turns around the ratings, especially Akans give rather bad grades to the incumbent. In the last survey gathered in October 2016, the gap between Ewe and Akan amounts to 1.33 (0.7 + 0.63), illustrating fundamentally different views on President Mahama's record in delivering developmental progress.

Partisan biases are also clearly visible. Plots 3 and 6 of Figure 5-1 represent NPP and NDC partisans with non-politicized ethnic identities and follow the same pattern observed for Ewe and Akan, with significant upward and downward deviations from non-partisans. The reversal of leanings after the turnover of 2008 is also clearly visible. It is worth noting that the partisan-only gap is much larger than the ethnicity-only gap ahead of the election in October 2016. An

the political preference for NPP (cf. Michelitch 2015, Nathan 2016), the coding excludes Akans from Central Region.

³⁶ Especially NDC partisans show a high level of ethnic diversity with as many as 74% belonging to other ethnicities than the traditionally NDC-affiliated Ewe. NPP partisans are somewhat more homogenous as ethnic Akan make up 67% of the partisan group. Still one-third of NPP partisans is recruited from diverse ethnic groups including Ewe. See Appendix 1.7 for the ethnic and regional composition of partisan groups.

³⁷ Models control for information, political fear, and demographics. See Appendix 5.1.2 for regression tables.



Ghana | Bias in Performance Perceptions | All Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities

Figure 5-1: Bias in Performance Perceptions in Ghana by Survey, all Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities. Values are coefficients of identity dummies from OLS regression models predicting performance perceptions and correspond to each group's average deviation from independent voters on the 5-point performance scale. Error bars give the 95% confidence interval. X-axis corresponds to the different survey waves. A separate model was calculated for each survey. Regression tables: Appendix 5.1.2

estimated deviation of 1.04 (NDC) and 1.29 (NPP) for the two camps in October 2016 indicates a difference of more than two in the average number of positive ratings between the two partisan camps. We do not see a similar pre-election spike in ethnic polarization. For Akan (Plot 8), the 2016 values are indistinguishable from earlier surveys. In the case of Ewe, a leap towards the end of the observational period is visible, but the estimated upward deviation is noticeably lower compared to NDC partisans (0.7 vs 1.04).

Based on these clusters of citizens with single identities, we can confirm H1 and H2 for Ghana, i.e. the existence of independent ethnic and partisan biases. Members of Ewe and Akan significantly deviate from other ethnicities in their assessments of incumbent performance, even if they do not report feeling close to a particular party. Likewise, NPP and NDC partisans over or underrate the handling of developmental matters even if they do not belong to a politicised ethnic group.

But what if voters hold competing ethnic and partisan identities? The key strength of the model is that it allows disentangling the impact of partisanship across different ethnicities and vice versa. H3 expects that ethnic biases override partisan leanings, as ethnicity is widely seen as the dominant identity category in African politics. Interestingly, the data tells a different story.

Figure 5.1 reveals that partisan leanings consistently prevail over ethnic biases in Ghana. Going

through the rows, it can be seen that partisan leanings remain pretty constant across all ethnicities. During the campaign period, the effect for most partisan clusters significantly exceeds the deviation of Ewe and Akan without partisan identities in the bottom plots. Especially remarkable is the fact that this is also true for individuals with competing allegiances, i.e. opposing political alignments of ethnic and partisan identity. Such competing combinations are Akan & NDC (Plot 4) and Ewe & NPP (Plot 2). In both cases, the partisan identity overrides the leaning of the ethnic group. The upward deviation for Akan & NDC ahead of the election in October 2016 is even slightly higher compared to other NDC partisans.

Different reactions to the 2014' economic crisis corroborate the image that partisanship has a more substantial impact on political perceptions than ethnicity. In 2014, Ghana experienced the lowest GDP growth since 1984 and the only rise in the poverty rate on record.³⁸ The crisis occurred under an NDC administration after the party had reclaimed the presidency in 2008, and the reactions of ethnic and partisan support groups are quite distinct. While the effect for Ewe turns insignificant in 2014 (Plot 7), the positive bias among NDC partisans (Plots 1-3) remains high. Ewes accordingly become more critical and realistic upon the visible fallout of the crisis, seemingly updating their beliefs in the face of economic hardship and public service problems. In contrast, NDC partisans continue to give positive ratings to the incumbent, apparently not blaming the copartisan President for a poor record.

A relatively constant size and high regional diversity of partisan camps indicate that the observed leanings in Ghana are not driven by short-term orientations or patronage. The size of both party's support groups has hardly changed since 2012 (cf. Appendix 1.7), indicating we are dealing with durable social identities. Likewise, the regional distribution speaks against clientelism and regional targeting of strongholds as the main root of partisan identities. Generally, both parties' supporters are scattered across all of Ghana's regions. As part of the robustness check, I also calculated models in which the Akan Group is restricted to individuals from the Akan-dominated Ashanti region, still observing strongly biased NDC partisans among the Akans (cf. Appendix 5.2). Accordingly, even where the prospects for patronage from an NPP administration are highest, some individuals develop an NDC partisan identity and henceforth deviate heavily from the performance ratings of the Akan majority around them.

To summarise the results for Ghana, we can confirm that ethnic and partisan identities impose a bias as expected by H1 and H2, respectively. However, contrary to the expectation of H3, the impact of partisanship is much stronger than the impact of ethnic identities. The magnitude of partisan biases exceed ethnicity bias, and they also clearly prevail in cases of opposing loyalties. Confronted with a massive crisis in 2014, incumbent coethnics, moreover, stopped overrating the president. In contrast, copartisans from all ethnic groups continue to rate the president much

³⁸ An overview of economic trends in Ghana over the observational period can be found in Ch 6, Figure 6-2.

better than the reference group of voters without partisan identity.

The results signify the emergence of independent affective partisan identities in Ghana, which transcend old ethnic alignments. The magnitude of partisan biases, the fact that they cut across ethnic identities, and their resilience to a deep economic crisis hint at psychological processes of motivated reasoning. Voters with partisan alignment seem to systematically ignore and misinterpret political information to retain a positive image of the supported party and keep competitors in a negative light. All evidence points to affective orientations as described by psychological and social identity theories of partisanship (Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Green, et al. 2002).

5.4.2 Identity Bias in Uganda

Uganda represents a semi-democratic state. Since 1986, the country has been under the rule of President Yoweri Museveni and the National Resistance Movement (NRM). The NRM has, over time, developed from a rebel group into a large party and dominates the public sphere. A second relevant party is the Forum for Democratic Change (FDC), which was established soon after the reintroduction of multipartyism in 2005 by an NRM renegade, Kizzy Besigye. In all presidential elections during the observational period, more than 95% of the popular vote went either to Museveni or Besigye.

Regarding ethnicity biases, the analysis focuses on three groups. First, the Munyankole, who are Museveni's coethnics and account for ca. 13% of Uganda's population. Second, the Mukiga who are the coethnics of the President's main challenger Besigye (7%). Finally, the Acholi (5%), who have been traditionally in opposition to Museveni because an Acholi president was ousted when Museveni and the NRM took power in a military coup.

There are also reasons to expect independent partisan biases in Uganda. Some recent studies suggest that partisanship constitutes a relevant social identity (Carlson 2016a, Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016, Platas and Raffler 2021). The proportion of respondents who say they feel close to a party is high. Up to 62% identify with Museveni's NRM, while the share of FDC partisans ranges from 5 to 17% across the six surveys. Both partisan groups are multi-ethnic and regionally diverse³⁹, but the size of partisan camps is relatively volatile (cf. Appendix 1.7).

Figure 5-2 gives an overview of ethnic and partisan biases in Uganda over time. The values are OLS coefficients (See Appendix 5.1.4 for full regression tables) from models that predict performance perceptions based on indicator variables of each combination of the five identities under scrutiny; the reference group are individuals from other ethnic groups without partisan identity. The values represent each group's estimated deviation from the reference group in the number of positive ratings for the incumbent across four developmental key issues. The figure is

³⁹ Both partisan groups resemble the regional distribution of Uganda's population. Regarding ethnicity the ethnic groups of the Museveni and Besigye are only slightly overrepresented withing NRM and FDC partisans, respectively. See Appendix 1.7 for detailed graphs on the ethnic and regional composition of partisan groups.



Uganda | Bias in Performance Perceptions | All Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities

Figure 5-2: Bias in Performance Perceptions in Uganda by Survey, all Combinations of Ethnic and Partisan Identities. Values are coefficients of identity dummies from OLS regression models predicting performance perceptions and correspond to each group's average deviation from independent voters on the 5-point performance scale. Error bars give the 95% confidence interval. X-axis corresponds to the different survey waves. A separate model was calculated for each survey. Regression tables: Appendix 5.1.4

organized like a crosstab: The columns show performance biases of ethnic groups across different partisan identities; the rows pertain to the partisan camps across ethnic groups.

Interestingly, there is little evidence of coethnicity biases in the results. The bottom plots (9 and 10) give the results for Munyankole and Mukiga without partisan preference. Against expectations, there are no relevant public opinion differences between the coethnics of President Museveni (Munyankole) and those of opposition leader Besigye (Mukiga). Neither do the two groups systematically deviate from the reference group nor do we see significant opinion gaps between the two. Most coefficients are insignificant, and the confidence intervals of the two groups overlap throughout the observational period. The heated competition between the two politicians seemingly does not translate into diverging performance evaluations between their ethnic groups. The only sign of a coethnicity bias is an upward deviation among the Munyankole in January 2011, ahead of the election. Museveni's coethnics may be more willing than other groups to adopt the positive image of presidential performance drawn by the electoral campaign.

A puzzling case are the Acholi. The group has been in fierce opposition to Museveni for decades. Still, the results indicate that members expressed extraordinarily high satisfaction with the president's developmental record for most of the observational period. Plot 11 (Fig 5.2) gives the coefficients for Acholi without partisan identity and indicates an upward deviation in the first four surveys. Especially in the Jan 11 pre-election survey, the Acholi evaluate Museveni

remarkably positively. Only in the 2012, we see the expected negative bias towards Museveni's developmental record. Taking into account the entire column (Plots 3 and 7), we find very similar patterns among Acholi identifying with the major parties. The coherence across partisan identities indicates an ethnicity effect, notwithstanding the unexpected direction.

A potential explanation for the favourable ratings by the Acholi is clientelism. Indeed, the president sought to improve the relationship with the group in the late 2000s, and direct patronage to Acholi chiefs was part of the strategy. The sudden change to below-average ratings in 2012 could be a consequence of problems in the delivery⁴⁰ coupled with a national economic downturn. Another possible reason for the positive Acholi ratings is measurement error. Political fear and subtle intimidation by the ruling NRM are common in Uganda, which may lead oppositional groups to report overly optimistic grades (Carlson 2018a). However, all models control for direct and indirect indicators of political fear and the respective coefficients indicate a consistently negative impact on performance perceptions (cf. Appendix 5.1.4). Accordingly, Ugandans who sense political intimidation rather tend to express dissatisfaction with Museveni towards Afrobarometer interviewers.⁴¹ Clientelist relations thus seem to be the more plausible explanation here.

Turning to partisan biases, we find opinion gaps between NRM and FDC supporters in Uganda. On the right side of Figure 5.2, the results for partisans who do not belong to the three politicised ethnic groups are displayed in Plots 4 and 8. With one exception, the estimates are significant throughout the observational period, and the direction is in line with expectations. Individuals feeling close to NRM rate the government on average more favourably, whereas FDC supporters give more negative ratings to the President's handling of developmental affairs than the reference groups. Comparing the estimates in both plots, a significant gap between both groups is visible throughout the six surveys, as the confidence intervals do not overlap.

The strength of partisan biases, however, is not especially impressive. The divide between NRM and FDC supporters in the average number of positive ratings for the incumbent hovers around 0.5 - 0.7. This is low compared to Ghana, where the partisan gap reaches values greater than 2 (cf. Figure 5.1). Unlike in Ghana, there is also no rise in partisan polarisation during the campaign – the magnitude of biases in the two pre-election surveys (Dec 10 and Jan 11) is similar to the other waves.

H3 expects that ethnicity will be the dominant influence in cases of competing identities. Indeed,

⁴⁰ See: Acholi Palaces: Are they fit for the chiefs' habitation? *In:* Daily Monitor Uganda. Available from: https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/lifestyle/reviews-profiles/acholi-palaces-are-they-fit-for-the-chiefs-habitation--1534982. [May 31, 2022].

⁴¹ Contrary to this assessment, Carlson (2018a), using the same datasets, finds that wary voters are more likely to support the incumbent, especially in the 2011 pre-election survey. A replication of her analysis, however, revealed that the reported increase in wary voters ahead of the election is owed to a different coding of wariness in the two surveys. Once coding is held constant, there is no rise in wariness ahead of the election.

sometimes ethnic leanings prevail over partisan allegiances in Uganda. Most notably – as discussed above – the Acholi seem to follow ethnically-motivated evaluations. The consistent patterns across plots 3, 7, and 11 indicate that reported partisan preferences have no impact on the group's performance evaluations. An ethnicity effect also occurs for Mukiga & NRM (Plot 2). The negative point estimates in Jan 2011 and 2012 indicate that the ethnic link to the opposition leader induces some Mukiga to express dissatisfaction with the presidential performance, even if they feel close to the ruling party. However, the effects miss the 95% significance level, and in other surveys, most clearly in 2005, the performance evaluations of the Mukiga people diverge along partisan lines.

Likewise, there are strong signs that partisan identities cut across ethnic boundaries. In the case of Munyankole & FDC (Plot 5), feeling close to the opposition tends to outweigh coethnic loyalty to the president when evaluating incumbent performance. The negative coefficients show a constant downward deviation from the reference group. In the Jan 2011 pre-election survey, the gap is also significant in comparison to all other Munyankole (Plots 1 and 9). Hence, the campaign produces a certain split among Museveni's coethnics. Another hint at relevant partisan identities is the fact that in 2012, during a time of economic downturn (cf. Figure 6.-10), FDC partisans from any ethnicity rate the government worse than the reference group. Accordingly, a link to the opposition makes people more likely to attribute the responsibility for problems to the sitting president, irrespective of their ethnic identity.

To sum up results on bias incidence in Uganda, we can put on record that coethnicity biases are hardly detectable. Neither do coethnics give particularly favourable ratings to Museveni, nor do members of his main challenger's ethnic group rate him conspicuously negatively. Only ahead of the election, Munyankole evaluate their coethnic president's performance somewhat better than other groups. Moreover, an ethnicity effect is found for the marginalized Acholi people whose performance ratings follow a certain pattern over time irrespective of partisan affiliations. However, the direction is puzzling as group members overrate Museveni in most surveys despite a history of political opposition. Potential explanations are clientelist relations and measurement errors due to political fear. All in all, H1 cannot be confirmed for the Ugandan case. The lack of coethnicity biases in most surveys contradicts the underlying assumption that candidate ethnicity determines how voters perceive developmental performance.

Partisanship seems to have a more decisive influence on popular perceptions of government performance in Uganda. Among minor ethnicities, the analysis has revealed a constant gap between supporters of NRM and FDC. In several surveys, partisan attachments were found to outweigh the supposed ethnic preference of the major groups Munyankole and Mukiga. Most notably, ahead of the 2011 election, a significant partisan split was observed in the performance ratings of the incumbent's coethnics (Munyankole). H2 is thus to be confirmed. Partisan

attachments seem to have an influence on how Ugandans perceive the developmental record of their president. The results lend further support to the notion that partisanship is an independent and sometimes powerful category of political identification in Uganda.

That said, the impact of partisanship in Uganda is much weaker compared to Ghana, and there are higher fluctuations in the relative size of partisan camps over time (cf. Appendix 1.7). This indicates that the partisan camps in Uganda are more heterogenous regarding their 'closeness'. Some people may have stable attachments as described by social-psychological and expressive accounts of party identification (Campbell, et al. 1960, Huddy, et al. 2015). In other cases, the statement of feeling close to a party may instead be driven by short-term preferences or – in the case of the ruling party – political fear. The descriptive distributions (Appendix 1.4) reveal that performance ratings within both partisan camps are pretty mixed. Surprisingly few NRM partisans give all positive ratings. Oppositional FDC partisans are relatively unified in negative views in the surveys of Jan 11 and 2012 but show incoherent ratings in the other waves.

Comparing Ghana and Uganda, it can be stated that identity biases are generally stronger in Ghana. This is most strikingly visible in the model fit statistic R^2 , which gives the proportion of the variance in performance perceptions that is explained by the predictor variables. As can be seen from the regression tables in Appendix 5.1, identities alone explain up to 32% of the variance in performance perceptions in Ghana, whereas the maximum is 6% in Uganda.

One reason is the exceptional influence of partisan identities in Ghana. About 55% feel close to a party, and the performance perceptions among partisans are extremely skewed in either direction. Ahead of the 2016 election, 70% of opposition partisans rate all areas negatively, while 62% of government partisans rate all areas positively. In Uganda, ahead of the 2011 election, only 18% of government partisans and 33% of opposition supporters give all positive and all negative ratings, respectively (cf. Appendix 1.3/1.4). A relatively high level of party system institutionalization in conjunction with the free and open political sphere has led to the development of stable and highly salient partisan identities in Ghana.

Another potential explanation is that the developmental issues of jobs, infrastructure, education, and health are simply more salient in Ghana. The analysis of the following Chapter 6 indicates that performance generally plays a subordinate role in the considerations of Ugandan voters. People may not view developmental progress as a dimension of political competition and hence be less inclined to adjust their assessments to their identity.

5.4.3 Does Information moderate Identity Bias?

A critical question regards the nature of biases. If they stem from informational deficits, betterinformed voters should be less biased. If, by contrast, biases are rooted in in-group and outgroup dynamics of affective, social identities, new information is unlikely to change the mindset



Effect of Information on Performance Perceptions

Figure 5-3: Effects of Informational Variables on Performance Perceptions. Values are coefficients from OLS regression models predicting performance perceptions. Error bars give the 95% confidence interval. A separate model was calculated for each survey. X-axis corresponds to the different survey waves. See Appendix 5.1.4 for the regression tables.

of people who are guided by ethnic and partisan identities in the formation of their opinion. In this section, I test whether information reduces biases to establish which theoretical account is more consistent with the biases found in Ghana and Uganda.

Before turning to the moderating effect of information, it is useful to briefly check the immediate impact of the informational variables on performance perceptions. Are informed voters more critically and give worse ratings to the government? Figure 5-3 presents the effects of the informational indicators on performance perceptions, as calculated by the regression models of Equation 1. The left side displays the estimates for Ghana, the right for Uganda.

Media consumption seems to hardly affect average performance perceptions. In Ghana, people who listen to the radio and read newspapers are mostly indistinguishable from people who do not get media news. An exception worth mentioning is a significant negative effect for radio

listeners during the crisis of 2014, indicating that those 20% who do not listen to radio news were a bit less aware of the crisis and remained more positive towards the government. In Uganda, radio has no impact, but newspaper readers are sometimes rating the government more positive, which may be due to the dominant newspapers on the Ugandan market being government-friendly organs. The comparatively robust positive effect of newspaper readership in the last survey of 2014 may bear witness to shrinking media freedom in Uganda.⁴² The direction is also a hint that newspaper consumption may not alleviate but exacerbate biases among government supporters in Uganda. Regarding political interest, we see no direct impact on performance perceptions. The few narrowly significant effects in Ghana are negligible since they are tiny with high confidence intervals.

A remarkable finding is the consistently negative effect of the Lived Poverty Index (LPI) on performance perceptions. In both countries, people who experience shortages of basic necessities rate the government significantly lower. It can be inferred that personal experiences of poverty get attributed to the government and enter evaluations of an incumbent's handling of key developmental areas. Exposure to the consequences of governmental management is, accordingly, a relevant source of information in the formation of performance perceptions.

To investigate whether identity biases are moderated by information, I regress performance perceptions on identity again but add interaction terms between identity and the indicators of information (cf. Equation 3). By including interactions, a separate effect of information is calculated for each identity group, allowing us to determine whether the performance ratings of group members with high information are distinct from those with low information. If information has a moderating impact, we would expect to see negative interaction terms for groups in power, as their positive bias should decrease with better information. Groups in opposition should, in turn, have positive interaction terms, which would indicate that better-informed members are less hostile towards the government.

Since the varying expectations for different groups can quickly lead to confusion in an interpretation based on regression tables, I present the results as predicted values. Based on the previously fit models, I estimate conditional performance perception for the relevant groups at fixed values of the informational variables. This approach allows us to immediately see whether polarisation between groups decreases or intensifies with more information. I also confine the presentation to selected results that are indicative of core findings. The complete regression tables and predictions are displayed in Appendix 5.5.

So, are better-informed voters less biased? As far as radio and newspaper consumption is

⁴² Cf. Reporters Without Borders World Press Freedom Index. Data available at:

https://tcdata360.worldbank.org/indicators/h3f86901f?country=UGA&indicator=32416&viz=line_chart&years=2001,2019
Radio Consumption and Performance Perceptions



Consume Radio News

Figure 5-4: Radio Consumption and Performance Perceptions. Values give estimated level of performance perceptions (Y-axis) based on radio consumption (X-Axis). Error bars are 95% confidence intervals. The underlying model is an OLS regression predicting performance perceptions, which includes interaction effects between Identity and Lived Poverty.

concerned, the answer is no. Across the 12 surveys from Ghana and Uganda, both media sources fail to reduce the magnitude of identity bias. Where effects reach significance, they instead hint at an intensification of identity bias because of media consumption, especially among partisans.

Figure 5-4 visualises two such cases where partisan polarisation is more intense among people who regularly listen to radio news. The left plot shows an example of Ghana's partisan camps in the 2012 Afrobarometer. The lines for both groups diverge, which indicates higher polarisation among informed partisans. Supporters of the oppositional NPP (blue line) rate the government significantly worse if they listen to the radio, whereas adherents of the incumbent NDC become more enthusiastic about the President as they hear radio news. The same effect is visible in the right plot for Uganda's main partisan camps in the 2012 Afrobarometer. Here, the effect is smaller, and the difference is only significant for people identifying with President Museveni's NRM, but again, a partisan gap is only visible among radio listeners.

It is essential to point out that the examples of Figure 5-4 represent the most straightforward cases of a rising partisan gap amid media consumption. For most surveys, the difference between partisans who consume media and those who do not is insignificant. Nonetheless, we frequently find diverging partisan lines for both newspaper and radio consumption, including ahead of Ghana's 2016 election, where partisan polarization is at its peak (cf. Figure 5.1). On this basis, it can be firmly rejected that news consumption reduces partisan biases. Instead, we see a weak tendency of rising partisan biases among people following news in the media.

For ethnic groups, there is no tendency, neither towards intensification nor moderation of biases by media consumption. Comparing the lines of opposing ethnic groups across surveys, they sometimes converge, sometimes diverge, but in most cases, simply run evenly, i.e. they are not only insignificant but also do not indicate a trend in terms of changes in performance perceptions (see Appendix 5.5). It should not go unmentioned that in two surveys, oppositional groups are less biased if they consume news. This is true for the Ghanaian Ewe in the 2005 Afrobarometer and the Ugandan Mukiga in the Pre-Election Survey of 2010. However, the two examples are only narrowly significant, and in the latter case, the direction turns around in the subsequent pre-election survey conducted only one month later. They are thus rather artefacts that do not affect the overall impression that media consumption does not influence ethnicity bias.

Similarly, political interest seems to have no moderating influence on both ethnicity and partisan bias. Members of politicised groups who describe themselves as politically interested or discuss politics with family and friends are in the vast majority of models not distinguishable from people uninterested in public affairs. In one instance, oppositional FDC partisans in Uganda are less negative if they describe themselves as politically interested. For discussion with family and friends, we find not a single significant effect. In conjunction with overall negative main effects, everyday political discussions are accordingly a negligible source of information in the moderation of ethnicity and partisan biases in particular.

While media consumption and political interest show no moderating impact on biases, daily experiences of poverty seem to matter. In the theory section, I have argued that everyday experiences may provide citizens with information about how well or badly an administration is handling its responsibilities because in developing economies, governmental management often has immediate effects on living conditions, especially for those who are vulnerable. The results on the moderating effect of the Lived Poverty Index support this image. Coethnics and copartisans of the incumbent are significantly less biased if they are confronted with shortages in basic necessities in their everyday lives.

Figure 5-7 presents three examples of how poverty affects bias in Ghana. A first thing to note is that all lines decrease. Lived poverty accordingly translates into lower performance perceptions across all groups. The information of everyday poverty does hence not drive performance perceptions closer to the population average but leads to consistently lower perceptions. The group-specific findings echo the robust negative main effect of the LPI discussed above.

Particularly astonishing is how the biases of incumbent-affiliated groups diminish with higher exposure to poverty in Figure 5-5. On the left, we see the situation for Ghana's ethnic groups in 2005. By then, the presidency was in the hand of the Akan (red line), while the Ewe (yellow line) were in opposition. At zero poverty, we see a significant gap between both groups, yet the red line drops more sharply due to a negative interaction term *Akan* * *LPI* in the model. As a consequence, the difference between the opposing groups vanishes with higher poverty, and both groups rate the government equally bad at an LPI value of 4 (high poverty).

Ghana | Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions



Lived Poverty Index

Figure 5-5: Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions in Ghana. Values give estimated level of performance perceptions (Yaxis) at different steps of the Lived Poverty Index (X-Axis). Error bars are 95% confidence intervals. The underlying model is an OLS regression predicting performance perceptions, which includes interaction effects between Identity and Lived Poverty.

The two other plots show the same phenomenon for Ghana's highly polarised partisan groups. In 2005 (middle plot), the NPP is in power, and the predicted number of positive ratings by NPP partisans (blue line) at zero poverty is as high as 3.23, but a steeply falling line for the President's copartisans eradicates polarisation as poverty rises. The final example in the left plot stems from the pre-election survey of Jul 2016, when partisan biases are at their peak. At this point, an NDC-president is in power, and again, incumbent partisans (green line) are significantly less biased if they face shortages in basic necessities. Although the partisan gap prevails ahead of the election in 2016, it is significantly smaller among poorer partisans. And this is not only true for extreme values of the poverty scale – NDC partisans with at an LPI value of 1 are already significantly less biased than the ones who are not affected by poverty.

Bad performance ratings for the incumbent by poorer coethnics and copartisans are equally visible in Uganda as Figure 5-6 reveals. The left and the middle plot show the performance perceptions of Uganda's partisan groups in 2005 and ahead of the 2011 election. In both cases, the performance perceptions of President Museveni's NRM partisans (blue line) decline sharply with rising poverty. Partisan differences are only significant for people who do not experience poverty. With higher poverty, both partisan camps converge towards equally bad ratings for the president.

The red line on the right demonstrates that coethnics of the president also formulate critical views when confronted with shortages in basic necessities. The numbers pertain to the preelection poll ahead of the 2011 election, one of two instances where the analysis found a significant coethnicity bias (cf. Figure 5-2). Museveni is rated extremely well by fellow

Uganda Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions



Figure 5-6: Lived Poverty and Performance Perceptions in Uganda. Values give the estimated level of performance perceptions (Y-axis) at different steps of the Lived Poverty Index (X-Axis). Error bars are 95% confidence intervals. The underlying model is an OLS regression predicting performance perceptions, which includes interaction effects between Identity and Lived Poverty.

Munyankole who live in relative social security. These are the voters who account for the group bias. With exposure to poverty, the enthusiasm quickly turns into discontent, as the sharp decline of the red line indicates. Notwithstanding coethnicity, poor Munyankole attest to the president a dismal performance. Already at the middle of the scale, the number is below the sample average of 1.8, and the estimate goes as low as 0.32 for Munyankole facing high poverty.

The study of information as an intervening factor in the formation of performance perceptions has brought surprising results. While media consumption and political interest show no effect, daily experiences of lived poverty substantially reduce ethnic and partisan biases. People who regularly consume news and have a high interest in public affairs are just as biased as people without access to related information sources. H4A and H4B are firmly rejected, with some data even indicating that media consumption may aggravate predispositions. A moderating effect is, however, found regarding daily experiences. H4C is robustly supported by the results.) When confronted with shortages in basic necessities, Afrobarometer respondents give very bad ratings to the government, irrespective of whether the incumbent is a coethnic or a copartisan. With few exceptions, the effect is visible across surveys (cf. Appendix 5.5.5). The effects are, moreover, robust against using a categorical coding of lived poverty (cf. Appendix 5.5.6)

Concerning the sources of bias, the observed reactions to information are more consistent with a mechanism of motivated reasoning. The fact that newspaper readership and cognitive engagement show no moderating effect on identity bias, indicates that information is filtered, and facts are disregarded if they are unsuited to reaffirm ethnic and especially partisan allegiances. Especially the results for partisanship indicate strong psychological attachments as described by social identity theory (Tajfel 1974). Beyond the nonreaction to media consumption, this is evident in Ghana's soaring partisan biases ahead of the 2016' election. If partisanship were just an information cue, we would unlikely see such a sudden extreme polarization between partisan camps. However, while biases persist over access to classical information sources, things change when it comes to lived experiences of poverty. If people face shortages in necessities, they outgrow identity biases and blame the government for problems.

The strong moderating effect of lived poverty sheds light on an important and often overlooked information acquisition mechanism in low-income environments. Daily experiences of poverty provide, first of all, poor citizens with valid information on whether an incumbent is handling developmental key issues well. Public management has immediate repercussions for poor people's livelihoods, which depend heavily on public services and economic prosperity. The results demonstrate that related experiences feature high in the formation of performance perceptions and override partisan and ethnic leanings. With rising income, the informational content of daily experiences decreases. Africans who enjoy relative social security are less vulnerable and often resort to private solutions to evade unreliable public services (e.g. generators for reliable electricity).

5.4.4 Comparative Perspective: Identity Bias across Africa

How do the biases in Ghana and Uganda compare to other African countries? For a crossnational perspective, I add 47 Afrobarometer surveys from 14 additional countries leading to a set of 59 surveys, including the ones from Ghana and Uganda. To identify relevant ethnic and partisan biases, I calculate separate regression models for each group and each survey (cf. Equation 3). The effects are merged into a group-level dataset with 153 ethnic group survey observations and 118 partisan group survey observations.

Table 6-2 gives an overview of the incidence of ethnic and partisan biases across the 59 surveys. 55% of ethnicity and 61% of partisan coefficients reach statistical significance. A significant effect indicates that a group systematically deviates from the rest of the sample in their verdict on the incumbent's handling of developmental matters. The 55%-rate for ethnic groups is a sign that ethnicity remains a relevant factor, even though it was found to have less weight than partisan leanings in Ghana and Uganda. The proportion of 61% for partisan groups is lower than expected, given that partisanship had a consistent influence in Ghana and Uganda.

The right side of the table shows summary statistics for those effects that reached significance. The average effect size is slightly higher for ethnic identities with 0.46 compared to 0.43 for the partisan results. Given that we saw group deviations as high as 1.17 in Ghana, the averages are relatively low. As the numbers are based on a linear OLS model, the value indicates that the average group deviation on the 5-point scale of developmental performance is around 0.4. Another lesson from the sum stats is that partisan effects vary more than ethnicity biases, as

indicated by a higher standard deviation and a wider range. This is mainly owed to some outliers within the partisan results.

To give an overview of biases across countries, Figure 5-7 plots the strength of ethnicity against partisan effects for each survey. Individual group effects can be found in Appendix 5.6. For the figure, I have averaged the estimated deviation across partisan groups and ethnicities in every survey. This approach provides a good proxy for the intensity of ethnicity and partisan bias in a given survey, even though it disregards group-specific values and statistical significance. As higher coefficients also tend to reach significance, a higher average value indicates statistically meaningful effects. Generally, all effects higher than 0.3 are significant (cf. Appendix 5.6.3).

In addition, Table 5-3 reports significant effects by country for both group types. On the left are statistics for ethnic groups; on the right are the data for partisan identities. The table is arranged in descending order of a country's total share of significant bias effects. For each group type, the table shows the total number of coefficients (N), the number of 95% significant effects (Sig), the significance rate (% Sig) and the average deviation on the 5-point performance scale of significant effects (Mean Sig).

The first important finding from Figure 5-7 is the outlier character of Ghana's deep partisan divide ahead of the 2016 election. The Ghanaian pre-election polls are represented by the two green points to the right and easily exceed all other surveys on the x-axis. The polarisation in performance perceptions between government and opposition supporters (cf. Figure 5.1) is unparalleled in Africa.

Beyond Ghana, two surveys from Malawi (Round 6) and Sierra Leone (Round 5) rank high on the partisan axis. Like Ghana's Round 6.2, both fall into the campaign period with interviews conducted ahead of Malawi's 2014 and Sierra Leone's 2008 presidential election. And in both cases, we find a deep divide between opposition and government supporters. The coefficient for government partisans in the Malawian survey is even the highest group deviation recorded in the analysis. The rift in average performance ratings between the camps amounts to 1.5 in Sierra Leone and 1.49 in Malawi on the 5-point performance scale (cf. Appendix X). Although lower than in Ghana (2.16 in Round 6.2), the magnitude of the divide still indicates that psychological ties to political parties influence information processing. Ghana may be the most polarized environment but seemingly not the only African country where affective partisanship (Campbell, et al. 1960, Huddy, et al. 2015) is in the ascendant.

A caveat concerning the partisan divide in Sierra Leone is an overlap with ethnic polarisation. Sierra Leone's Round 5 is also the survey with the highest average ethnicity bias in Figure 5-7. Moreover, adding partisan controls alongside ethnicity to the prediction of performance perceptions reduces the size of the ethnicity effects in Sierra Leone substantially (cf. Appendix). In Ghana and Malawi, partisan effects are more robust against different model configurations.

Table 5-2. Significant Energy on Tenomance Terceptions in 57 Surveys. Summary Statistics										
	Total	Signif	icant	Sum stats of 95% sig coefficients						
		Sig 95	%	Mean	Std. Dv.	Range				
Ethnic Group Effects	153	84	55%	0.46	0.20	0.20-1-04				
Partisan Group Effects	118	72	61%	0.43	0.23	0.13-1.21				

Table 5-2: Significant Effects of Identity on Performance Perceptions in 59 Surveys: Summary Statistics

Unlike in Sierra Leone, the partisan value markedly exceeds the biases among ethnic groups in Figure 5–7, which is a clear indication that partisan identities represent an independent political identity (which for Ghana has also been proven in detail in the case study section).

Other nations with a high rate of significant partisan coefficients in Table 5-3 are Nigeria, South Africa, Cameroon, and Togo. However, the surveys from these countries are clearly behind Ghana and Malawi on the x-axis in Figure 5-7. It would require a closer investigation to establish to what extent these biases stem from independent partisan identities, as in Ghana and seemingly also Malawi. Regarding South Africa, it has been argued that partisanship is driven by racialized party images (Ferree 2006). The fact that 8 of 8 ethnicity effects are significant signifies that ethnicity remains the primary driver of political alignments in post-apartheid South Africa. Moderate partisan biases are found in most countries, as the clustering of averages between 0.2 and 0.3 on the partisan scale in Figure 5-9 indicates. However, as already argued in the in-depth study of Uganda, reported partisan feelings in those cases are likely a mix of short-term orientations and affective identity links. The Afrobarometer generally records high levels of partisanship even in extremely volatile settings (Mattes and Krönke 2020), but the psychological ties that induce partisan reasoning may be weaker when parties are less established.

The only country where feeling close to a party has next to no effect on performance perceptions is Benin, with only 1 of 8 effects reaching significance, which is likely a reflection of a fractionalized and volatile party system (Gisselquist 2014). It is also worth mentioning that 40 of 72 (56%) significant partisan effects pertain to respondents who identify with the ruling party, which can be attributed to the lower stability of opposition parties. Ghana and Malawi are, on the other hand, characterized by very stable party systems (Whitfield 2009, Daddieh and Bob-Milliar 2014, Young 2014, Patel and Wahman 2015). The intensity of partisan polarization in these two countries shows that, once parties are established, partisanship can quickly become an independent category of political identification in Africa's new democracies and even outrank ethnicity in conditioning political perceptions.

Turning to ethnicity biases, three countries stand out with high ethnic biases on the y-axis of Figure 5-7. These are Ghana, Sierra Leone, and South Africa. Ghana has been extensively discussed in the case study. The opposition between Akan and Ewe is relevant but increasingly transcended by partisan identities. The country with the strongest ethnic polarisation in performance perceptions is arguably Sierra Leone. Popular performance perceptions in Sierra Leone are a clear reflection of the long-standing ethnic divisions between Mende in the south and Temne and Limba in the north, which has also produced a stable two-party system with



Comparison of Ethnicity and Partisan Bias by Survey

Figure 5-7: Average Size of Ethnic and Partisan Bias by Survey. Results based on OLS-models regressing performance perceptions on identity. Separate Models for each survey. Values average the predicted deviation in performance perceptions of a country's relevant ethnic and partisan groups, respectively. Data: Afrobarometer Round 3-6. Marker labels show ISO country code and Afrobarometer round.

well-known ethnic allegiances (Casey 2015). As the two surveys were gathered, the presidency was in the hand of the All People's Congress (APC), which is associated with the northern ethnicities. In line with expectations, Mende depreciate the administration's developmental performance, while Temne and Limba are enthusiastic about the government. The difference in estimated performance perceptions between Mende and Temne in Round 5 reaches 2.0 in Round 5, which is by far the highest division among two ethnic groups observed in the study.

Similarly, in South Africa, race influences not only voting behaviour (Ferree 2006, McLaughlin 2007, De Kadt and Sands 2021), but also political perceptions. Especially in survey rounds 3 (2006) and 4 (2008), a marked divide is visible between black and white voters. The gap between the group-level point estimates (Appendix 5.6.1) is 1.3 on the 5-point indicator for both surveys, with black voters rating the developmental performance of the African National Congress

		Ethnicity Effects				Pa				
Country	Surveys	Ν	Sig	% Sig	Mean Sig	Ν	Sig	% Sig	Mean Sig	Total Sig %
Sierra Leone	2	6	6	100%	0.79	4	4	100%	0.58	100%
Ghana	6	12	11	91%	0.57	12	11	92%	0.65	91%
South Africa	4	8	8	100%	0.47	8	5	63%	0.4	81%
Nigeria	4	12	9	75%	0.43	8	6	75%	0.3	75%
Malawi	4	12	9	75%	0.33	8	6	75%	0.46	75%
Cameroon	2	6	4	67%	0.58	4	3	75%	0.47	70%
Togo	2	4	2	50%	0.28	4	3	75%	0.44	63%
Uganda	6	18	8	44%	0.51	12	8	67%	0.36	53%
Benin	4	12	8	67%	0.39	8	1	13%	0.45	45%
Namibia	4	12	6	50%	0.49	8	3	38%	0.23	45%
Zambia	4	12	4	33%	0.36	8	5	63%	0.41	45%
Liberia	5	9	2	22%	0.27	6	4	67%	0.27	40%
Tanzania	4	0	-	-	-	8	3	38%	0.39	38%
Botswana	4	12	3	25%	0.33	8	4	50%	0.3	35%
Senegal	4	12	3	25%	0.28	8	4	50%	0.49	35%
Niger	2	6	1	17%	0.21	4	2	50%	0.3	30%

Table 5-3: Significant Effects of Identity on Performance Perceptions by Country

(ANC) government significantly better than white voters. After 2009, when Jacob Zuma took over the ANC presidency, the gap narrowed to 0.5 in Round 5 (2011) and Round 6 (2012). The Zuma era was characterized by scandals and widespread dissatisfaction with developmental output (Mlambo 2019), which finds expression in increasingly critical performance ratings by black voters in the respective surveys. Still, race remains a significant predictor of performance perceptions; hence, South Africans continue to exhibit a clear-cut ethnic division.

However, in the remaining 13 countries, ethnic biases are surprisingly weak and unstable. The high share of 58% significant ethnicity effects across all groups is somewhat deceptive; the direction is often at odds with the notion of a preference for coethnics. For Nigeria, for instance, Table 5-3 reports that 9 of 12 effects reach significance, but a closer look at the effects in Appendix 5.6.1 reveals the direction of biases is upside down. All four surveys were collected while the People's Democratic Party's (PDP) was in power. The party is associated with southern Christian voters. Yet, above-average grades come from the Muslim Hausa people in the north, whereas southern Yoruba – the natural allies – attest to the PDP government a dismal performance. The surprising direction may reflect a widespread distrust in political elites among Yoruba (cf. Achebe 1984). Interestingly, the northern Hausa seem somewhat less disillusioned, even in opposition. Only for the third group under scrutiny, the Igbo, a negative bias meets expectations reflecting the lingering secessionist ambitions of the Biafra dispute (Nwakanma 2018).

In Benin and Namibia, a closer examination also invalidates the notion of stringent coethnicity biases. Two of Benin's major ethnic groups, Yoruba and Adja give bad marks to President Thomas Boni Yayi (2006-2016) in the first survey but then above-average marks in later surveys.

Yayi's coethnics⁴³, the Yoruba, account for the highest negative deviation recorded in Benin over time, thereby contradicting the logic of coethnic loyalty. Similarly, Namibia's high values in Rounds 3 and 4 in Figure 5-9 are owed to positive and negative biases by the same group (Kavango) under the same administration.

In 5 countries (Botswana, Liberia, Niger, Senegal, Tanzania), ethnicity rarely predicts performance perceptions. Regarding Senegal, Koter (2016) has compellingly shown how the intermediary role of local leaders has moved the society beyond ethnic politics. The absence of ethnic divisions in Tanzania is attributed to the efforts of independence leader Julius Nyerere to build a coherent national identity (Ndulu, et al. 2019, Cheeseman 2015: 40-44). In Botswana, the long-term developmental success story may have dissolved identitarian divisions (Hillbom 2012). In Liberia, unlike in neighbouring Sierra Leone, the war in the early 2000s was not fought along ethnic divisions but characterized by shifting coalitions (Hegre, et al. 2009). There is little research on ethnic cleavages in Niger, but the absence of biases suggests that ethnicity is hardly politicized in the Sahel country.

Another important observation regarding ethnic polarization is that some ethnic groups with a history of conflict against an incumbent give excellent marks to their enemy in office. The phenomenon is observed in Cameroon's English-speaking minority and among the Acholi in Uganda (see also Section 6.2.1), who, surprisingly, account for the first and third highest upward deviations of all 153 ethnic group effects. Cameroon's relatively high position on the ethnicity scale in Figure 5-7 is owed to English speakers. Likewise, Uganda would rank considerably lower without the Acholi effects. Control variables of political fear, intimidation, and wariness during the interview do not detect anxiety among group members, yet the significant positive effects indicate a strong response bias. This tells us that deep distrust may find expression in positive biases, even if there are no hints of political fear. While in such cases, the estimates disguise a group's real disposition, they still unveil ethnopolitical dividing lines that other indicators miss.

It is a bit surprising that we do not see more pronounced ethnicity biases in performance perceptions across the 16 countries. Sierra Leone, South Africa, and Ghana are the only cases with a consistent line of division between ethnic identities. Furthermore, the just discussed effects for two marginalised groups in Uganda and Cameroon as well as consistently positive biases among blacks in South Africa, may count as unambiguous ethnic biases. Beyond that, we find few instances where ethnicity has a predictable influence on performance perceptions. In several cases, the leanings of relevant ethnic groups contradict theoretical expectations of coethnics' preference and turn around under the same administration. Given the outstanding role that scholars ascribe to ethnic identities in African politics (Posner 2005, Eifert, et al. 2010), one

⁴³ President Thomas Boni Yayi was from a multi-ethnic background but is viewed primarily as a representant of the Yoruba ethnic group(Adida, et al. 2016)

Electoral Proximity and Magnitude of Identity Biases



Figure 5-8: Scatterplot. Electoral Proximity and Identity Bias. Points are the estimated average deviation of ethnic and partisan groups (absolute values) from the rest of the sample Lines are linear predictions. All effects displayed are significant at the 95% level.

would expect to find some more groups with firm and consistent prejudice in their political evaluations. However, it should be noted that there may be a selection bias in the sample. By discarding countries that have experienced regime breakdowns or failed elections, I may have systematically sorted out societies with deep ethnic divisions.

Lastly, it is appropriate to quickly investigate the phenomenon of rising biases ahead of elections. This chapter has highlighted soaring partisan polarization in Ghana and Malawi in campaign surveys. Other publications have prominently argued that competitive elections increase the salience of ethnic identities (Eifert, et al. 2010, Gadjanova 2021a). Figure 5-8 plots the point estimates od all significant ethnic and partisan group effects (y-axis) against the days between the survey and the next presidential election (x-axis). For both group types, we see falling prediction lines. Accordingly, bias effects are larger during the electoral campaign. However, the correlation is driven by soaring biases in pre-election surveys from Ghana, Sierra Leone, and, in the case of partisan identities, Malawi. In Malawi, ethnic biases do not exhibit a similar rise, which signifies that partisanship represents an independent category of political identification. Beyond the mentioned cases, we find no signs of identity polarization in performance perceptions ahead of elections. Other pre-election effects stem from Uganda, Nigeria, and South Africa, but the group estimates are at the same level as in non-campaign times.

5.5 Conclusion

The analysis of ethnicity and partisan bias in popular performance perceptions in Africa has yielded some surprising results. Altogether, I have analysed 59 surveys from 16 countries and estimated the deviation from average voters for 32 partisan groups and 42 ethnic groups.

The first remarkable lesson is that partisanship seems more influential than ethnicity in the formation of performance perceptions. Not only do partisans deviate more strongly, but partisan biases also prevail over ethnic leanings in cases of opposing partisan and ethnic allegiances. This is most apparent in Ghana, where multi-ethnic partisan groups include a considerable number of people from allegedly rival ethnicities. In Uganda, partisan biases are less pronounced but significant throughout, whereas ethnicity shows virtually no influence on Ugandans' performance judgments. As partisan groups in both focus countries exhibit a relatively high level of ethnic and regional diversity, it seems unlikely that the leanings are merely a consequence of clientelist relationships and geographic targeting of core supporters. The comparative perspective shows that partisan biases are generally present across the continent and highlights Malawi as a second case beyond Ghana with intense polarization between supporters of the major parties.

The observations are more consistent with psychological accounts of party identification (Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Huddy, et al. 2015) than instrumental theories (Fiorina 1981, Garzia 2013). Accordingly, partisanship is not merely a consequence of party promises and retrospective performance evaluations but a social identity that triggers psychological processes of motivated reasoning. The intensity of biases and soaring polarisation ahead of elections observed in Ghana and Malawi indicate that partisan feelings powerfully shape people's perceptions of the political world. The documented partisan sentiments add fresh and compelling evidence to a growing literature suggesting that partisan identities are on the rise in Africa (Hoffman and Long 2013, Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a, Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016, Harding and Michelitch 2019).

Although the environment lacks some of the historical forces behind the emergence of partisan division in advanced democracies (ideological polarisation, social stratification, occupational identities), it is plausible that social-psychological ties between voters and parties emerge. Parties in new democracies may build emotional connections with voters by pointing to historical origins and achievements and by creating a party brand around symbols and rituals (Bolleyer and Ruth 2018). Such a process of 'value infusion' is indeed visible in Ghana. Parties not only try to invoke sketchy links to historical organisations but also excessively promote their symbols and flags during campaigns and beyond (Fridy 2007, Whitfield 2009). While the transcendence of particularistic ethnic divisions by national party identification is generally a positive development, the polarization in Ghana and Malawi raises concerns that parties may engage in confrontation rather than cooperation (Iyengar and Westwood 2015, Iyengar, et al. 2019).

A second important observation is that ethnicity biases are surprisingly unstable. Only in three countries, Ghana and Sierra Leone, and South Africa, did the study find consistent leanings of ethnic groups. In Ghana, however, the impact of multi-ethnic partisan identities is much more substantial. Concerning the 13 other countries, the numbers lend little support to the notion that

ethnicity informs voter perceptions (Posner 2005, Ichino and Nathan 2012, Carlson 2015). Consistent preferences for coethnics are hard to find. In several cases, the direction of effects contradicts expectations. In others, groups' leanings are unstable over time, turning around under the same administration.

In light of these results, the influence of ethnicity seems exaggerated in the literature. Experimental designs (e.g. Adida 2015, Carlson 2015) may overestimate the ethnic factor as participants may be more inclined to express ethnic allegiances under laboratory conditions compared to real-world scenarios (cf. Davis 2020). The low incidence falls in line with other works emphasizing that the explanatory value of ethnicity is very limited in many African countries (Dunning and Harrison 2010, Basedau and Stroh 2012, Elischer 2013, Koter 2016, Aryeetey and Aikins 2019).

The third and probably most exciting result is that personal experiences of poverty inform performance perceptions. The chapter has demonstrated that people confronted with shortages in basic necessities express dissatisfaction with the government irrespective of ethnic and partisan affiliations. Accordingly, everyday experiences of developmental deficits represent an essential and virtually costless source of information that ordinary citizens draw upon when they evaluate the government's handling of critical issues.

The link between poverty and performance perceptions indicates that the informational base of African voters is better than the literature suggests. Reliance on clientelist and ethnic cues has been prominently attributed to the absence of other information (Posner 2005: 153, Kramon 2016b: 399). Voter knowledge is generally a hot topic in African politics, yet attention is usually confined to news media and public debates, overlooking the informational content of daily experiences. (e.g. Casey 2015, Bidwell, et al. 2020, Borzyskowski and Kuhn 2020, Brierley, et al. 2020). Most scholars implicitly follow the notion that "National politics occurs at a level that is remote from most citizens, so people learn about it indirectly, through the media and other sources" (Lewis-Beck, et al. 2008: 116). However, low-income settings inevitably confront citizens with a government's management. Problems such as soaring prices, strikes at clinics or schools, or power and water outages threaten the livelihoods of vulnerable citizens. Good governance can, in turn, bring quick relief by improving public service delivery and generating opportunities in the informal sector.

The critical performance ratings by poor citizens also challenge modernization arguments, which suggest that it requires socially secure middle classes to hold the powerful to account (Lipset 1959, Moore 1966, Inglehart and Welzel 2005). In Africa, poor voters are apparently more likely to express discontent, whereas the judgements of many socially secure individuals are heavily influenced by identity. Although counterintuitive, disparities in exposure to public management provide a plausible explanation for the unexpected distribution of identity biases across social

classes. Africans who enjoy relative social security are less exposed to the problems of the developmental state, often building on private solutions to become independent from erratic public services. The finding aligns with other works indicating that Africa's growing middle classes may not behave as democratically as the classics suggest (Mattes 2015, Resnick 2015a, Nathan 2019a). Poorer voters should in turn not be underestimated as a critical force on election day.

Before turning to the next chapter, it is important to underline that the findings presented above are robust against excluding respondents without valid voting intentions. The following chapter investigates vote choice, which leads to a drop in sample size because about one-quarter of respondents do not say who they would vote for (see Appendix 1.12). To ensure comparability, I have recalculated this chapter's key results for respondents with valid voting intentions only (see Appendix 5.7). Despite the 25% decrease in sample size, the results remain stable. The distribution of biases and the moderating impact of poverty in Ghana and Uganda match the larger samples with almost identical point estimates.

6 Performance Perceptions and Vote Choice

Chapter Summary

Are African presidents held to account for their handling of developmental responsibilities on election day? The question is contentious among scholars of African politics, partly due to disagreement about survey-based evidence of retrospective voting. This chapter re-examines the relationship between performance perceptions and vote choice in two case studies of Ghana and Uganda and a comparison across 16 countries. To address doubts about previous publications, I calculate group-specific effects for ethnic and partisan constituencies and assume a time-series perspective. On the on hand, the results provide compelling evidence that retrospective voting can be a decisive force in African elections. In Ghana, performance is not only an excellent predictor of vote choice, but members of relevant groups also cross ethnic and partisan lines in response to performance perceptions. Uganda represents a stark contrast. Here, the president's developmental record seems to have very little influence on vote choices. The cross-country comparison draws on multi-level modelling and reveals that the magnitude of retrospective voting in Ghana is unique in Africa. But there are other countries with very reliable performance effects, including Senegal, Malawi, and Zambia. Cross-level interactions indicate that competitiveness and economic crises raise performance awareness among voters.

6.1 Introduction

An individual-level relationship between performance perceptions and voting intentions represents a core piece of evidence in studies of electoral accountability. If vote choices are linked to performance perceptions, it implies that voters consider performance when making up their minds. As a consequence, governments will gain and lose vote shares depending on how well they handle their responsibilities, which creates incentives to refrain from rent-seeking and to act in the best interest of the public (Key 1966, Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Fearon 1999, Manin, et al. 1999b, Healy and Malhotra 2013).

This chapter re-examines the link between performance perceptions and vote choices in the context of Africa's democracies to clarify some rival interpretations revolving around surveybased evidence of retrospective voting. The core question is whether micro-level links can be expected to translate into relevant gains and losses at elections. The focus is on elections of the chief executive, which in most states means majoritarian presidential elections. Performance is understood as developmental progress and operationalised through ratings on an incumbent's handling of key developmental areas, including jobs, infrastructure, health, and education.

Previous studies have already reported statistical links between performance perceptions and voting intentions in survey data from Africa's new democracies. Posner and Simon (2002) find a small but robust impact of economic perceptions on vote choice in a post-election survey from Zambia. Long and Gibson (2015) identified performance to be an important driver of voting in an exit poll from Kenya. The most frequently studied country is Ghana, where researchers consistently find that perceptions about the economy and other developmental goods have a

strong influence on vote choices (Lindberg and Morrison 2008, Hoffman and Long 2013, Lindberg 2013, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013). Evidence of retrospective voting in Africa comes, moreover, from pooled cross-country analyses (Bratton, et al. 2012, Gélineau 2013). Not only vote choices, but also presidential approval ratings have been linked to performance perception and interpreted as evidence of retrospective voting (Youde 2005, Rhee 2021).

Many scholars, however, doubt that statistical links in survey data translate into effective accountability in elections. Consistent findings that ethnicity and patronage condition the voting behaviour of African citizens contradict the performance voting narrative (e.g. Carlson 2015, Kramon 2016b, Adida, et al. 2017, Gadjanova 2017, Nathan 2019a). In this light, the image that electoral accountability is effective in Africa seems at least overly optimistic. Some scholars entirely reject survey-based evidence, pointing to specific problems of data collection and methodology that may lead to false-positive results.

A first concern is social-desirability bias. The data is usually gathered in face-to-face interviews, and some respondents believe that government agencies are involved.⁴⁴ Especially in illiberal regimes, voters may be wary about monitoring and hence overreport performance perceptions and incumbent support (Weghorst 2015, Carlson 2018a). Africa's citizens are, furthermore, aware that 'tribalism' and ethnic voting are socially undesirable. Instead of disclosing ethnic political preferences, respondents may decide to report voting intentions that match their performance perceptions (Corstange 2009, Carlson 2016b). Both dynamics can inflate statistical performance effects as they improve the fit between performance and vote choice.

Another common objection is that performance perceptions could be endogenous to preexisting political identities (Evans and Pickup 2010, Carlson 2015). If respondents with links to the incumbent make more positive assessments and those with attachments to the opposition rate the government poorly, the observed individual-level relationship will partly be an artefact of these biases. Especially ethnicity is a concern in this regard. While studies routinely control for co-ethnics of the incumbent, other ethnicities are usually disregarded, although they may have strong political leanings (Carlson 2015, 2020). Likewise, partisan biases are often not considered because African party systems are young and volatile (Lindberg and Morrison 2008, Basedau, et al. 2011, Ishiyama 2012), (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a). However, as the previous chapter has demonstrated, partisan identities may have a powerful influence on public opinion.

Some scholars also question the external validity of survey responses on vote choice. Even if respondents answer genuinely, voters may deviate in the ballot booth. Campaigns may intensify ethnic and partisan cleavages (Eifert, et al. 2010, Michelitch 2015), and the election day setting

⁴⁴ For instance, about one-third of Afrobarometer Round 6 respondents assume that the government has sponsored the survey

may trigger social pressures to support the own people, for instance, through candidate images on the ballot (Moehler and Conroy-Krutz 2016). Supply of patronage around the election may further shift loyalties (Gadjanova 2017), especially when combined with systematic intimidation (Chaturvedi 2005, Rauschenbach and Paula 2019, Borzyskowski and Kuhn 2020). Widespread doubts about ballot secrecy may ensure that people reward electoral handouts at the ballot box (Ferree and Long 2016).

A final issue is the generalizability of findings, given that most studies on voting behaviour in Africa are single-country studies. Although similar political, social, and economic trajectories justify generalisations, some inconsistencies in the literature could be owed to systematic cross-national differences. Indeed, many positive results on electoral accountability in Africa stem from Ghana (Youde 2005, Lindberg and Morrison 2008, Lindberg 2013, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Harding 2015, 2020b). So far, there is little comparative research to assess how similar or different the strength of performance voting is across Africa's new democracies.

In the following analysis, I seek to reassess links between performance exceptions and vote choice in survey data in two case studies of Ghana and Uganda and a comparison across 16 countries. Several adjustments regarding research design and methodology reduce the uncertainties around existing evidence.

The most significant enhancement to previous studies is a group-level perspective. I disaggregate electorates into ethnic and partisan constituencies to investigate whether performance perceptions induce members to vote against the group's traditional preferences. Holding identity constant circumvents the endogeneity problem (Anderson, et al. 2004, Carlson 2015) as it rules out that observed associations are an artefact of unobserved identity bias. The group-specific results, taken together, provide a basis to assess the effectiveness of electoral accountability. Suppose several or all sub-groups punish and reward the government. In that case, leaders are likely to resort to common good-oriented policies that maximise the reach and the impact of investments because targeting all relevant constituencies becomes too expensive (cf. De Mesquita, et al. 2003).

A second insightful expansion is a time-series perspective, which mitigates concerns of external validity. In both case studies, I trace performance voting over a period of more than ten years across a series of surveys gathered on and off campaign times. By comparing results to real-world indicators and election outcomes, it is possible to assess whether survey effects translate into electoral feedback. Moreover, the temporal variation provides valuable insights into the loyalty of ethnic and partisan groups, as it allows to observe how micro-level links between performance and vote choice affect the distribution of votes within groups.

A final key addition to the existing research is a comparative perspective. This study is, to my knowledge, the first to systematically compare the strengths of retrospective voting across Africa.

Drawing on multi-level modelling, I highlight variation across 59 surveys from 16 countries and investigate whether the level of democracy and the economy influence the magnitude of performance voting.

The analysis makes important contributions to our knowledge of electoral accountability in Africa's new democracies. On the one hand, it provides persuasive evidence that performance voting can be a powerful force in the African context despite ethnic voting and clientelist appeals. In the case of Ghana, the association between performance perceptions and vote choices is not only impressively strong and consistent, but all subgroups are responsive to performance. The overall picture strongly indicates that performance voting is the driving force behind Ghana's regular turnovers. The second focus case, Uganda, represents a stark contrast. In the east African country, performance perceptions hardly predict vote choice, and ethnic and partisan groups show next to no response to the developmental record of long-term president Yoweri Museveni.

The 16-country comparison reveals that both focus cases are not exactly representative. Ghana is an outlier. Nowhere else are performance effects similarly strong; nowhere else is the responsiveness of ethnic and partisan groups equally consistent. Still, there are several countries where retrospective voting seems sufficiently strong, consistent, and widespread to expect a constant influence on election outcomes. Uganda, by contrast, belongs to a cluster of states with weak performance effects. Contextual effects in the multi-level model suggest that close elections and economic downturns may stimulate performance voting.

The chapter is organized as follows. Sections 5.2 outlines the sanctioning perspective, which provides the theoretical foundation of the analysis. Section 5.3 describes data and methods. In section 5.4, I present the results for Ghana, Uganda, and eventually, the cross-country comparison. Section 5.5 summarises the findings and discusses implications for our knowledge of electoral accountability in Africa.

6.2 Theoretical Background and Hypotheses

The analysis draws on a sanctioning model of electoral accountability (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986, Healy and Malhotra 2013). At its core is the assumption that voters reelect good performers and vote against bad ones based on a retrospective cut-off rule: If a threshold performance level is satisfied, a ballot is cast for the incumbent, otherwise for an oppositional candidate. Such retrospective sanctioning is a rational strategy to discipline politicians. The repeated electoral feedback conveys to political elites that rent-seeking and a neglect of the public interest may result in loss of office, thereby reducing the moral-hazard problem that arises from the fact that most actions of politicians are hidden from voter oversight (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986).

A sanctioning perspective is chosen for two reasons.⁴⁵ First, it isolates the core question of

⁴⁵ Sanctioning models are distinguished from selection models (Fearon 1999, Duch and Stevenson 2008: pp.10-17). See chapter 3 for a deeper discussion of the two approaches.

whether democratic elections can break the cycle of bad governance in Africa by dismissing leaders who use the state for self-dealing and rewarding those who pursue national development. Second, the model aligns well with the mode of chief executive elections in most African countries, that is, two-round presidential elections which require the winning candidate to receive more than 50% of the vote. Under such rules, the electoral choice usually comes down to re-electing the incumbent vs voting for the most promising oppositional candidate, which corresponds to the binary choice of reward or punish that characterises the sanctioning perspective. Direct presidential elections moreover mean a high clarity of responsibility, which is also conducive to retrospective accountability (Powell and Whitten 1993, Anderson 2000, Powell 2000).

Performance, in this work, is understood as the delivery of enhancements in developmental key areas. Usually, studies of retrospective accountability focus on macro-economic developments. However, such a concept could be misleading in a developing context, where economic growth often fails to improve the living conditions of ordinary people (Lewis 2008). I thus understand performance in terms of core areas of development, including job opportunities, infrastructure, health services, and education. The list of issues reflects the popular demands of African citizens (Bentley, et al. 2015) and dominates the programmatic appeals of parties (Elischer 2012, Bleck and van de Walle 2013).

Africa is generally seen as a low-information environment (Conroy-Krutz 2012), but there is performance information available to African citizens. Media structures may be weak, but one should not underestimate the flow of political information. African citizens express a high interest in public affairs and frequently discuss politics with family and friends.⁴⁶ One of the most popular side activities is listening to political talk shows on the radio⁴⁷ (Gunner, et al. 2012, Spitulnik 2017).

More importantly, in low-income settings, public management has immediate consequences on everyday life (Singer 2016). Examples are soaring prices for daily needs or workers' strikes at schools or hospitals. Likewise, positive developments often have a massive impact. New roads transform the economies of entire communities, good management can bring apparent improvements to chronically underfinanced health and education sectors, and economic prosperity quickly creates opportunities in the informal sector. Available information may be noisy, but as long as errors are not systematic, elections should aggregate valid feedback of an incumbent's real performance (Page and Shapiro 1992).

The risk of systematic errors is, however, high in the African context. Ethnic and partisan

⁴⁶ About 60% of respondents in the Afrobarometer data in this study say they are interested in public affairs and about 70% percent say they regularly discuss political matters with family and friends

⁴⁷ About 70% of respondents in the Afrobarometer data used in this study say they obtain news from the radio several times a weak.

identities may have a strong influence on how people evaluate the performance of leaders (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Carlson 2016b, a, Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016). Identities may serve as cognitive shortcuts to save information costs, or citizens may over- and underrate performance to resolve cognitive dissonances between their identity and the political outcomes. Either way, the consequence would be significant distortions in public opinion as ethnic and partisan⁴⁸ labels are not likely to provide accurate information on an incumbent's actual performance (cf. Kuklinski and Quirk 2000).

It is, moreover, important to keep in mind that development is mostly about local public goods. Typical investments such as roads and schools have no immediate utility for people in distant locations, despite being public goods. This implies that government performance may vary across regions. If public and formal criteria guide the allocation of resources, a certain degree of regional disparity in the delivery of development is not at odds with serving the common interest (Hicken 2011, Stokes, et al. 2013). A national developmental strategy will distribute programs based on urgency and impact to achieve the best overall result for the country-at-large.

The local character of developmental goods, however, makes them prone to clientelist capture. Instead of using formal criteria, an administration may favour co-ethnics or co-partisans in the allocation of goods, and it may deem such investments more secure than a national development strategy (Cox and McCubbins 1986). Such an informal distributive strategy is not only inefficient for developmental progress; it may also fuel conflicts between groups and lead to a reversal of the accountability relationship where voters do not dare to sanction politicians but rather owe their loyalty (Stokes, et al. 2013). Africa's new democracies are especially prone to clientelist distributive strategies because of strong sub-national identities that interact with social norms of reciprocal exchange within personal networks (Lemarchand 1972, Posner 2005, Hyden 2010b).

A clientelist strategy is, however, only promising if a government can rely on a coalition that is large enough to secure a majority and loyal enough to be sure about their electoral support. If retrospective performance voting gets more widespread across different groups of the electorate, a core voter strategy gets risky. The proportion of the electorate that needs to be satisfied may easily outnumber available clientelist coalitions (cf. Bueno De Mesquita, et al. 2002). Under such pressures, a government is likely to increasingly resort to programmatic modes of distribution that maximise the reach and impact of developmental investments.

To consider problems of ethnic biases and potential clientelist capture, I formulate hypotheses at different levels of the electorate. The link between performance and vote choice is not only tested for the national sample but also for different sub-groups of the voters. To start with, H1 is at the national level and represents the central expectation derived from theories of retrospective voting, i.e. that performance perceptions affect the likelihood of voting for the

⁴⁸ Ideological partisan labels can be useful heuristics but the ideological distance in African party systems is low.

incumbent. Following the sanctioning model, the hypothesis distinguishes binarily between a vote for the incumbent or against her. Performance expectations and individual cut-off points may vary across voters, but we should see that the likelihood of re-electing the incumbent increases gradually with better performance perceptions.

H1: Better (worse) performance perceptions increase (decrease) the likelihood of voting for the incumbent

H2 is at the group level and states that a positive or negative developmental performance of the president induces members to cast a ballot against the group's traditional political affiliation. The group-level perspective mitigates concerns that vote choices are endogenous to identity (Evans and Pickup 2010, Carlson 2015). The risk of overstating relationships due to unobserved identity biases is massively reduced by holding identity constant and focusing on within-group variation. If performance perceptions predict vote choices within a single group, we can be sure that performance drives vote choices and rule out that both are endogenous to identity.

For groups in power, confirmation of H2 means that some members are ready to vote out their own people and waiver prospects for patronage in the hope of a better developmental record. For oppositional groups, it indicates that some members prefer to retain a government that delivers developmental progress over an affiliated candidate in power. The overall image across groups allows for juxtaposing sanctioning pressures vis-à-vis the potential for a clientelist winning coalition. With more groups responsive to performance, a government is likely to increasingly bet on programmatic strategies that maximise the impact and reach of available resources.

H2: Better (worse) performance perceptions lead members of politicised groups to vote against the group's preferred candidate/party

A central aim of this study is to investigate cross-country variation beyond the case-study perspective. Are the results from Ghana and Uganda generalisable across Africa's new democracies, or do other countries deviate significantly regarding the magnitude of performance voting? The corresponding hypothesis is expressed as a null hypothesis, stating that there are no significant differences in the strengths of performance voting across countries.

H3: The differences in the strength of performance voting between Africa's new democracies are equal to zero

Lastly, the chapter investigates whether country-level factors can explain different levels of performance voting. Political scientists usually attribute cross-national differences in retrospective accountability to institutional factors that obscure the clarity of governmental responsibility, such as parliamentary and bicameral systems or coalition and minority governments (Powell and Whitten 1993, Whitten and Palmer 1999, Anderson 2000, Van der Brug, et al. 2007, Duch and Stevenson 2008, Hellwig and Samuels 2008). However, within Africa's new democracies, there is hardly any variation in terms of clarity of responsibility. The overwhelming majority of systems are presidential. Minority rule or coalition governments are non-existent in the sample.

However, other contextual factors may account for different levels of performance voting across countries and time. First, a higher level of democracy may lead to stronger performance voting. Although all states in the sample conduct regular multi-party elections, the quality of democratic institutions varies substantially. While some countries feature a free and liberal political arena, others fall into the category of illiberal democracies with dominant party systems (Bleck and van de Walle 2018). A more open political space should lead to more critical public debates about performance, and higher competitiveness provides voters with a realistic prospect of actually replacing the incumbent. H4a accordingly states:

H4a: A higher level of democracy leads to more performance voting

Economic development is another potential reason for different levels of electoral accountability. My sample ranges from some of the poorest economies in the world, such as Sierra Leone and Malawi, to upper-middle-income countries like South Africa and Botswana. Modernization theorists, moreover, argue that citizens in low-income countries tend to be uncritical and hardly challenge political authority (Inglehart and Welzel 2005). Widespread poverty is, moreover, associated with vote-buying and more reliance on ethnic ties (Posner 2005, Stokes 2005, Ferree and Long 2016), which may systematically weaken the willingness of citizens to sanction politicians based on performance. It can thus be expected that higher economic development is associated with stronger performance voting, as indicated by H4B.

H4b: A higher level of development leads to more performance voting

Finally, the literature on economic voting has highlighted a grievance asymmetry, by which economic downturns raise performance voting (Nannestad and Paldam 1997, Park 2019b). This may be especially true within the context of low-income democracies, where economic crises can quickly lead to shortages even among citizens who have fared relatively well during prosperous times (Schotte 2020). Accordingly, H4C reckons that a lower growth rate is associated with stronger performance voting.

H4c: A lower growth rate leads to more performance voting

6.3 Data and Methodology

The study draws on representative country-level surveys from the Afrobarometer and selected pre-election surveys that have been gathered using the same methodology as regular Afrobarometer surveys. At the heart of the analysis are two case studies of Ghana and Uganda. Ghana represents a competitive democracy, Uganda a dominant-party system. Both case studies are based on six waves of survey data gathered over a period of more than ten years. The sets include Afrobarometer rounds 3-6, and two pre-elections surveys carried out shortly before the 2011' Ugandan and the 2016' Ghanaian presidential elections. To test the generalizability of the findings, the effects in Ghana and Uganda are compared to 47 additional Afrobarometer surveys from 14 countries in a multi-level analysis.

For the case studies, I calculate binary logistic regression models to test the link between performance perceptions and vote choice. The models predict the likelihood of casting a vote for the incumbent vs a ballot for any opposition party. For each survey wave, a separate model is calculated. An alternative approach would be to pool the datasets and include survey round fixed effects. However, each survey represents an independent snapshot of the political mood at a certain point, and a pooled analysis would make it more challenging to study the consistency of performance effects over time.

To disaggregate the effect of performance by identity groups, I include interaction effects for all relevant ethnic and partisan groups. Group affiliation hence represents a moderating variable which may modify the strength or the direction of the effect of performance on vote choice. Interactions are considered the best way to calculate group-specific effects when there is an assumption that the impact of the independent variable systematically deviates for the groups in question (Friedrich 1982, Berry, et al. 2010) and preferable over separate logistic regressions for each group (Jaccard 2001: 17).

Equation 1 gives the linear part of the logistic model. y is the outcome variable coded 1 for a vote for the incumbent and 0 for any oppositional candidate; *perf* is the key independent variable and coded as an additive 5-point index, counting the number of positive ratings for the incumbent across four developmental key issues (jobs, health, education, and infrastructure).⁴⁹

(1)
$$\Pr(y_i = 1) = logit^{-1} (\alpha + \beta_1 perf_i + \sum_{j=1}^n \beta_{2j} g_{ji} + \sum_{j=1}^n \beta_{3j} (g_{ji} * perf_i) + X_i \delta + \epsilon_i)$$

The two terms after the main performance effect $\beta_1 per f_i$ are the interaction effects for relevant ethnic and partisan groups. Given that the number of groups varies across the two case studies, the interactions are expressed as a summation with the letter *j* referencing groups. Interactions generally require the inclusion of all constitutive terms (Friedrich 1982); hence, there is a group indicator variable and a product term for each group. g_{ji} is a dummy variable coded 1 for members of group j, β_{7j} is the effect of group *j* and β_{8j} captures the change in the effect of *perf* on vote choice of group *j*.

 α and ϵ_i represent the constant and the error term, respectively. X_i is a matrix of standard individual-level control variables, including indicator variables for stating one's own ethnic group is treated unfair, youth (age<30), gender, urban-dwelling, muslim faith, a 4-point indicator of education, and the Afrobarometer Lived Poverty Index (LPI). The LPI indicates exposure to poverty and is calculated from a survey item inquiring respondents how often in the last year they went without enough food to eat, clean water, medical treatment, cooking fuel, and cash income (Mattes, et al. 2016, Meyer and Keyser 2016).

⁴⁹ See chapter 4.2.1 for a detailed discussion on the measurement of performance perceptions

While this chapter's prime focus is on the link between performance perceptions and vote choice, the estimates for the LPI will be of special interest, as the previous chapter has indicated that exposure to poverty shapes negative performance perceptions. With performance in the list of predictors, including group-level interactions, we would expect to see no or even a positive effect of the LPI on incumbent vote, as it is commonly believed that poorer voters are more inclined to support incumbents because of higher susceptibility to clientelism (Stokes, et al. 2013, Jensen and Justesen 2014).

A disadvantage of interaction effects is that they are difficult to interpret in logistic models because a significant product term is neither necessary nor sufficient to determine whether a moderator variable meaningfully interacts with the independent variable. Most scholars recommend predicted probabilities and marginal effects with standard errors to interpret interaction effects in non-linear models (Brambor, et al. 2006, Berry, et al. 2010, Williams 2012, Hainmueller, et al. 2019). I will follow this strategy to analyse the effect of performance on vote choice within the group under scrutiny.

Specifically, for the interpretation of the interactions, I calculate average marginal effects (AMEs) for the full sample but also for each group in each survey. AMEs give the average change in the probability of casting a vote for the incumbent for a one-unit change in performance perceptions. They are calculated based on the observed values in the sample (cf. Hanmer and Ozan Kalkan 2013) and consider all variables and interactions of the underlying logistic regression. This makes them a good summary measure to break down the effects of an independent variable by samples and sub-samples (Mood 2010, Williams 2012, Long and Freese 2014: 245). An alternative is to compute the probabilities while holding other independent variables at their sample means, but using the observed values is preferable. It is more appropriate to make inferences about the real population and more robust to model misspecifications (Hanmer and Ozan Kalkan 2013). In the case studies, I also look at Marginal Effects at Representative Values (MERs) that give the probability of casting a vote for the incumbent at each step of the 5-point performance scale.⁵⁰

Finally, to compare the strength of performance voting across a broader set of countries, I calculate Multi-level Mixed-Effects (MME) logistic models with random intercepts and random slopes for each survey. Such models allow the intercept and the coefficient to vary across groups to determine each group's deviation from the average (Steenbergen and Jones 2002, Gelman and Hill 2006). By the MME model, I can investigate whether and how the effect of performance varies across groups in a pooled dataset of 59 surveys from 16 countries. The data can be conceived of as a two-level structure. Individuals (Level 1) nested within surveys (Level 2). In the equations below, the letter i references individuals and the letter j surveys.

⁵⁰ I use Stata's margins command with the asobserved option. See the replication data for the full code. Detailed discussions of AMEs and MERs can be found in Williams 2012 and Long and Freese 2014: 242ff

The first MME model is a two-level model where intercepts and performance coefficients vary across surveys. The purpose of this model is to establish whether the effect of performance significantly varies across surveys. Accordingly, the focus is on the random coefficients. They represent each group's deviation from the average effect of performance and hence indicate which surveys significantly deviates from the average strength of retrospective voting within our sample of African democracies. Random intercepts are included to account for variation in baseline incumbent support across surveys but will play a subordinate role in the interpretation.

(2.1)
$$\Pr(y_{ik} = 1) = logit^{-1}(\beta_0 + \beta_1 perf_{ij} + \mathbf{Z}_{ik}\delta + u_{0k} + u_{1j}perf_{ij} + \epsilon_{ij})$$

Equation 2.1 shows the two-level model. $Pr(y_{ij} = 1)$ is the probability of respondent i in survey k to vote for the incumbent. β_1 is the mean effect of performance across all surveys. u_{0k} is the effect of survey k, i.e. the random intercept. u_{1k} is the effect of performance for survey k, i.e. the random slope. The effect of performance on the log-odds to vote for the incumbent for survey k can be expressed as $\beta_1 + u_{1k}$.

 Z_{ik} is a matrix of control variables. The list of demographic controls from the single-level model is extended by indicator variables for the ethnic group in power and the ethnic group in opposition, which assume the value one if an individual belongs to the incumbent's ethnic group or to a group that has a history of opposition to the current president's group or party, respectively.⁵¹ Likewise, controls are included for government and oppositional partisans. The latter captures all partisans of oppositional parties.

The second MME model adds contextual effects and cross-level interactions to investigate H4a, b, and c which assume that the level of democracy, economic development, and low growth rates are associated with stronger performance voting. Table 6-1 gives an overview of the contextual variables included. All variables vary across countries but also within countries over time. The N is 57 because I exclude the second pre-election surveys from Ghana and Uganda in the cross-level analysis, as the contextual variables have the same value for the two closely scheduled surveys.

To measure democracy, I use the Polity IV index and the margin of victory in the last executive election, i.e. the difference between the vote share of the winner and the vote share of the second-place finisher. The former is to capture the overall level of democracy; the latter tests competitiveness as a specific aspect of democracy because of its assumed relevance for electoral sanctioning. The level of economic development is measured using GDP per capita. To capture short-term economic fluctuations, I use the GDP growth rate in the year of the survey. Averages over several years were considered, but the growth rates in the data are volatile, sometimes dropping heavily between two years. Lastly, I add a control variable which is coded 1 if the

⁵¹ See section 4.3 in chapter 4 for details on the selection of ethnic groups

Table 6-1: Contextual Variables in MME-Model

Tuble o 1: Contextual Valueles in Mittle 1	10401					
Variable	Ν	Mean	SD	Min	Max	Source
Combined Polity Score, Polity IV	57	4.86	3.78	-4	9	Polity, Centre for Systemic Peace
Victory margin last election	57	0.29	0.21	0.01	0.69	Daxecker, et al. 2019 (Updated)
GDP per capita (constant 2010 US\$)	57	2212	2349	385	7864	World Bank
GDP growth	57	5.72	1.86	1.56	10.41	World Bank
Campaign Period	57	0.16	0.37	0	1	Coded by Author

survey was carried out within 100 days before an election to account for a potential impact of the campaign period on the salience of performance issues.

$$(2.2) Pr (y_{ik} = 1) = logit^{-1}(\beta_0 + \beta_1 perf_{ik} + \mathbf{Z}_{ik}\delta + u_{0k} + u_{1k} perf_{ik} + \beta_3 Polity_k + \beta_4 (log) Margin_k + \beta_5 (log) GDPpc_k + \beta_6 GDPgrowth_k + \beta_7 Campaign_k + \beta_8 Polity_k * perf_{ik} + \beta_9 (log) Margin_k * perf_{ik} + \beta_{10} (log) GDPpc_k * perf_{ik} + \beta_{11} GDPgrowth_k * perf_{ik} + \beta_{12} Campaign_k * perf_{ik} + \epsilon_{ik})$$

Equation 2.2 shows the MME model from 2.1 with contextual effects and cross-level interactions. β_3 to β_7 represent the contextual effects which model the influence of the country variables on the likelihood to vote for the incumbent. The main research interest is in the cross-level interactions β_8 to β_{12} which interact the country-level variables with performance perceptions. The interactions allow the effect of performance perceptions on voting for the incumbent to depend on democracy, economic development, and GDP growth to reveal how the macro-variables affect the magnitude of retrospective voting across the 57 surveys.

6.4 Results

The results are presented in three steps: Sections 6.4.1 and 6.4.2 are dedicated to the in-depth study of Ghana and Uganda. Section 6.4.3 presents the comparative perspective across 16 countries.

6.4.1 Ghana: Retrospective Voting across all Groups

Ghana is one of the most competitive democracies in Africa and has experienced three presidential turnovers since the adoption of multi-party elections in 1992. Previous studies have already reported links between performance perceptions and vote choice in survey data (Youde 2005, Lindberg 2013). Moreover, road maintenance was found to raise incumbent support (Harding 2015). At the same time, Ghana is associated with ethnic voting (Nugent 2001, Fridy 2007) and clientelist distributive strategies along ethnic lines (Ichino and Nathan 2012, Nathan 2019a). In addition, chapter 5 has documented that partisan identities lead to massive biases in perceptions of government performance, which may prevent Ghanaians with partisan identities from voting retrospectively.

The results presented below, nonetheless, indicate intact accountability in Ghana. Throughout the observational period, the statistical link between performance perceptions and vote choice is robust. It gets particularly strong ahead of the 2016 election, indicating higher performance awareness in campaign time. Most importantly, the loyalty of politicised identity groups seems limited. Appreciable proportions of Ghanaians vote against ethnic and partisan preferences because of performance perceptions. The potential for retrospective voting within most groups



Figure 6-1: Presidential Election Results in Ghana. First Round.

seems sufficient to tip the scale in Ghana's competitive presidential elections. To survive in office, incumbents are likely to pursue – at least partly – programmatic strategies that maximise the reach and the impact of developmental policies.

Before turning to the results, it is appropriate to briefly look at political and economic developments during the observational period. Figure 6–1 shows the vote share of candidates from Ghana's two major parties in presidential elections since the reintroduction of multipartyism in 1992. The National Democratic Congress (NDC) held the presidency from 1992 to 2000 and again between 2008 and 2016 after narrowly edging out the NPP in a keenly contested run-off in 2008. The New Patriotic Party (NPP) was in power from 2000 to 2008 and secured another victory in 2016. The 2016 defeat of Incumbent John Mahama by NPP candidate Nana Akufo Addo marked the first time in Ghana's history that a sitting president got voted out. Both recent turnovers fall into the observational period. The change in 2008 happens after the second of six surveys, which allows observing the behaviour of relevant identity groups in and out of power. We also have two surveys gathered before the 2016' turnover, which predict the election result precisely at the national and the regional level.

Ghana's developmental record also features interesting temporal variation. Figure 6-2 provides an overview of trends since 1990. The top plots show World Bank statistics on economic growth and poverty.⁵² The bottom plots are based on my survey data and give national mean values of performance perceptions and the Afrobarometer Lived Poverty Index (LPI). The first years of the observational period were highly successful. Between 2005 and 2013, we see record GDP growth rates, significant poverty reduction, and positive average performance perceptions. However, in 2013 Ghana slipped into the worst crisis of its democratic history. GDP growth

⁵² See: GDP growth (annual %), https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG?locations=GH, Poverty headcount ratio at \$1.90 a day, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.DDAY?locations=GH, rise in poverty also recorded by Afrobarometer Lived Poverty Index.

Ghana | Economic Trends | 1990-2016



Figure 6-2: Economic Trends in Ghana. 1990-2016. Top plots show GDP Growth and Poverty Ratio as reported by the World Bank. Bottom plots are national summary statistics based on the Surveys in this Analysis. Performance Perceptions are the average number of positive ratings for the incumbent on 4 developmental issues. Lived Poverty Index is a composite measure of shortages in basic needs as reported by Afrobarometer respondents. Higher values indicate higher poverty.

dropped to the lowest value since the early 1980s, and the poverty ratio increased after a long period of constant poverty reduction. The development is also visible in popular perceptions. Performance ratings hit a record low in 2014, and the LPI – in line with the World Bank statistic – registers the first rise of poverty in Ghana in almost 20 years of Afrobarometer research.

Do negative ratings for the president translate into votes against the incumbent at the individual level? Turning to the main results, table 6-1 shows the logit models of equation 1, which predict the likelihood to vote for the incumbent vs a vote for an oppositional party. For a temporal comparison, the columns present separate models for each of the six surveys, from 2005's Afrobarometer to the pre-election polls before the December 2016 election.

The first thing to notice in Table 6-1 is that all coefficients of performance (first row of results) are significant at the 99%-level. Accordingly, there is a robust statistical relationship between performance perceptions and vote choice throughout the observational period. Note that the effect pertains to about 20% of Ghanaians who do not belong to the four partisan and ethnic groups controlled in the model.⁵³ The finding is not overly exciting as previous studies have found similar links. Nonetheless, the strengths and the consistency of the relationship generally confirms H1 for Ghana. Performance perceptions and vote choices are linked.

An exciting finding accrues from the temporal dimension of the analysis: Performance effects

⁵³ For the effects of group members, the interaction term needs to be added to the main effect. If an observation does not belong to any of the controlled groups, indicator variables and product terms are 0, so that the coefficient of performance describes the effect for the remaining observations.

increase considerably ahead of the 2016 election. Not only are the coefficients of the pre-election polls (columns 5 and 6) higher than those for the four regular Afrobarometer surveys, the effects are also considerably more robust, as indicated by the high t-values below the coefficients. It can be inferred that Ghanaian voters become more aware of performance as the election day is coming closer.

An alternative explanation could be that ahead of the election, minor ethnic groups whom the model does not control become more politicised. The statistical increase in performance voting could then be an artefact of stronger biases in both performance perceptions and vote choice. However, relatively few groups are associated with ethnic voting in Ghana beyond those included in the model. Generally, several regions are considered swing regions, where, despite relative ethnic homogeneity, voters do not have a fixed ethno-regional political preference (Fridy 2012). The more substantial effects hence likely reflect an actual peak in performance voting ahead of the election.

Turning to the coefficients for ethnicity and partisanship, feeling close to one of Ghana's major parties is, not surprisingly, a strong predictor of vote choice with highly significant effects. Interestingly, the picture is less clear for ethnicity. Although the supposed leaning of both groups finds expression in the direction⁵⁴, the coefficients only occasionally reach statistical significance. However, we need to be careful in drawing conclusions based on the regressions table. All groups are modelled via interaction terms. Therefore, the significance of the individual term is not a reliable criterion. For a sound assessment of interactions in non-linear models, it is necessary to calculate marginal effects that factor in both variables of the interaction term (Brambor, et al. 2006, Berry, et al. 2010). Indeed, both ethnic groups significantly deviate from the average voter at specific points of the performance scale (cf. Figure 6-7).

As for the demographic control variables, Table 6-1 shows few significant effects. Only education and urban dwelling are weakly associated with lower support for the incumbent. In the three recent waves, both variables are significant, and the negative direction is consistent throughout the observational period. Accordingly, better educated and urban voters are more likely to support the opposition. The result challenges the notion that the NPP is the party of welleducated urban people, whereas the NDC represents rural interests (Whitfield 2009, Kim 2018). As the direction of related estimates is consistent beyond the presidential turnover, the results do not really back the demographic interpretation of political alignments in Ghana and instead support the view that Ghana's two major camps are catch-all parties (Elischer 2013).

⁵⁴ The direction of the effects is in line with the Akan-NPP and Ewe-NDC alignments, turning around when the NDC takes over from NPP after 2008. An exception is the positive Ewe coefficient in 2008, which is likely to be an artifact of overreported incumbent support by Ewe in this particular survey, as discussed in section 5.3.1.2.

	(1)		(2)		(3)		(4)		(5)		(6)	
	Round 3		Round 4		Round 5		Round 6		PES I		PES II	
	2005		2008		2012		2014		Jul 16		Oct 16	
Government Performance	0.52**	(3.30)	0.27^{+}	(1.72)	0.45**	(3.99)	0.42**	(4.18)	0.48**	(5.25)	0.60**	(6.53)
Ethnicity												
Ewe	-1.17^{+}	(-1.92)	0.16	(0.18)	0.45	(0.67)	0.15	(0.39)	1.28**	(2.46)	0.82	(1.62)
IA: Ewe#Performance	0.32	(1.36)	-0.24	(-0.82)	0.08	(0.35)	0.53**	(2.83)	0.07	(0.38)	0.01	(0.09)
Akan	0.74	(1.46)	1.78**	(2.46)	-1.17**	(-2.95)	-1.41**	(-4.13)	-1.42**	(-3.80)	-1.17**	(-3.04)
IA: Akan#Performance	-0.13	(-0.72)	-0.13	(-0.60)	0.18	(1.30)	0.24^{+}	(1.65)	0.14	(0.92)	0.19	(1.40)
Eth Group treated unfair	-0.38	(-1.15)	-0.81+	(-1.89)	0.05	(0.20)	-0.40	(-1.44)	-1.18**	(-2.97)	-0.83**	(-2.11)
Partisanship												
Close to NPP	3.49**	(6.16)	1.91**	(2.45)	-3.79**	(-3.33)	-3.54**	(-5.05)	-3.03**	(-4.62)	-3.40**	(-4.87)
IA: NPP#Performance	-0.29	(-1.54)	0.37	(1.48)	0.15	(0.40)	-0.22	(-0.76)	-0.36	(-1.13)	-0.48	(-1.11)
Close to NDC	-2.15**	(-3.61)	-2.83**	(-2.22)	2.78**	(6.97)	2.69**	(8.95)	2.65**	(7.31)	2.90**	(7.92)
IA: NDC#Performance	-0.29	(-1.22)	-0.15	(-0.35)	0.08	(0.54)	-0.12	(-0.94)	0.23	(1.60)	0.06	(0.45)
Demographics												
Youth	-0.21	(-0.76)	0.25	(0.95)	-0.31+	(-1.84)	0.13	(0.60)	-0.12	(-0.60)	-0.26	(-1.36)
Female	0.15	(0.55)	0.27	(0.98)	0.16	(0.92)	-0.01	(-0.05)	0.04	(0.21)	0.13	(0.67)
Urban	-0.35	(-1.38)	-0.43	(-1.53)	-0.25	(-1.33)	-0.58**	(-2.59)	-0.68**	(-3.28)	-0.51**	(-2.57)
Education: 4 Cat	-0.14	(-0.90)	-0.30+	(-1.83)	-0.08	(-0.72)	-0.25**	(-1.98)	-0.30**	(-2.84)	-0.24**	(-2.20)
Lived Poverty Index	-0.17	(-1.12)	-0.12	(-0.72)	0.02	(0.18)	-0.21+	(-1.65)	-0.15	(-1.21)		
Muslim	-0.06	(-0.19)	-1.19**	(-3.46)	-0.20	(-0.85)	-0.18	(-0.64)	0.32	(1.30)	-0.18	(-0.78)
Constant	-0.27	(-0.46)	-0.29	(-0.50)	-0.88**	(-2.18)	-0.49	(-1.30)	-0.63+	(-1.74)	-0.86**	(-2.80)
Observations N	914		860		1722		1538		1735		1931	
Pseudo R^2	0.57		0.59		0.60		0.62		0.67		0.71	

Table 6-2: Ghana, Logistic Regression of Incumbent Vote, Afrobarometer Round 3 – 6 and 2016 Pre-Election Surveys

In Parantheses: t-values, Model predicts likelihood to vote for the Incumbent: 1=Vote for the Incumbent; 0=Vote for any other Party, + p < 0.10, * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.05

Interestingly, the Lived Poverty Index (LPI), which was found to have a substantial impact on performance perceptions in chapter 5, remains mostly insignificant in the prediction of vote choices. That said, it is consistently negative (or 0 in 2012), which is a sign that personal exposure to poverty indeed reduces incumbent voting. The LPI may just not have an independent statistical effect on vote choices beyond its strong manifestation in performance perceptions.⁵⁵ Indeed, some statistics below indicate that personal exposure to poverty is an important factor in the strong sanctioning reactions I observe in Ghana (cf. Fig 6-7). Certainly, the negative signs of the LPI estimates do not support the argument that poor people are generally more inclined to uncritically support incumbents – at least in Ghana, there are no signs of such a tendency.

The core finding from the regression table is that performance perceptions are a powerful predictor of vote choice in Ghana. The link is robust and extremely strong ahead of the election, which is a clear sign that the developmental track record of the incumbent president is a central consideration when voters in Ghana make up their minds. However, the confirmation of H1 does not necessarily mean that the electorate is effective in creating incentives for presidents to pursue a national developmental strategy. Incumbents may still successfully secure their reelection through patronage to specific groups of supporters. Only if performance reactions cut across ethno-regional alignments, they really build up pressure for a national programmatic policy strategy. Thus, the pivotal question is to what extent ethnic and partisan groups contribute to the national performance signal.

6.4.1.1 Performance Voting within Ethnic Groups in Ghana

In Ghana, ethnic alignments are detached from the ethnicity of candidates and follow longstanding links between certain groups and the two major parties (Fridy 2007). The NPP is associated with the Akan or Ashanti⁵⁶, who make up about 30% of the total population. The NDC is assumed to maintain strong links to the Ewe, who constitute 14% of Ghanaians. Analysts view the political leaning of both groups as clear and consistent, mainly because regions with a high concentration of both groups (specifically Ashanti and Volta regions) supposedly show unshakable electoral support for NPP and NDC, respectively. However, in Ghana's competitive presidential democracy, subtle shifts may influence whether a president is retained or rejected in an election. The results in this section suggest that the developmental performance of presidents in Ghana may indeed cause decisive gains and losses among Ewe and Akan.

⁵⁵ Appendix 6.5 shows Logistic Regression Model that regress Incumbent Vote on the LPI without Performance Perceptions. Interestingly, poverty remains a relatively weak predictor of vote choice, but the negative relationship is confirmed. Only in some instances, the estimates reach significant. But especially when the LPI is interacted with Identity, we see some strong effects. For instance, in the pre-election survey of July 16, poor NDC partisans are significantly more likely to vote against the NDC incumbent than non-poor copartisans.

⁵⁶ Note that the Akans are made up of different subgroups. To exclude the Fante sub-groups which does not share the political preference for NPP (cf. Michelitch 2015, Nathan 2016), the coding excludes Akans from Central Region. Appendix 6.2 shows, moreover, results with only Akans from Ashanti region coded as Akan. The effects remain largely unaltered even with this restrictive coding. For further discussion of this issue see Chapter 2.2.

Ghana | Ethnic Groups | Effect of Performance Perceptions on Vote Choice by Survey



Figure 6-3: Ethnic Groups in Ghana. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey. Values are Average Marginal Effects and indicate how a one-unit change in performance perceptions affects the likelihood of voting for the incumbent vs. the likelihood to vote for an oppositional candidate. Performance Perceptions range from 0 to 4 and correspond to the number of positive assessments across four developmental key areas. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals. The effects are calculated based on the logit equations from Table 6-1 at the observed values of the remaining variables.

Figure 6-3 presents marginal effects for both groups based on the estimates from Table 6-1. The numbers can be interpreted as the average change in the probability of voting for an incumbent for a one-unit change in performance perceptions (Williams 2012, Long and Freese 2014). An additional positive (negative) rating for the handling of jobs, infrastructure, education, and health is predicted to change the likelihood by the indicated value. The y-axis corresponds to the change in the probability of casting a vote for the incumbent. The x-axis simply sorts the effects of the different surveys according to their date.

The first thing to note is that for both groups, most effects are significant. Only 3 out of 12 subsamples show no reaction to performance as confidence intervals stretch over the 0-line. The model hence confirms links between performance perceptions within both groups. In other words, some group members vote against the group's traditional party preference because of perceptions about an incumbent's developmental performance.

Concerning Akan (left sub-graph of Figure 6-3), all but the first two waves are significant. The strength of the effects is appreciable. An additional positive rating for the government in a developmental key area increases the probability of voting for the incumbent by an average of 0.05. Moreover, the confidence intervals are relatively small. It can thus be said with a high level of certainty that the likelihood of Akan to re-elect the incumbent changes appreciably over the full range of performance perceptions (cf. Figure 6-7) – at least in the four recent waves. The results are robust against restricting the Akan sub-sample to people who live in the Akan-dominated Ashanti region.⁵⁷ Accordingly, even in the prime stronghold of the NPP, some voters

⁵⁷ See Appendix 6.2 for the corresponding results for Akan from Ashanti region. The more restrictive coding

prefer strengthening a developmentally successful NDC incumbent over the prospects for ethnic favouritism by a president from the Akan-associated NPP.

The temporal distribution suggests that the Akan reward non-co-ethnic incumbents but may be reluctant to punish a coethnic incumbent. The insignificant effects in the first two survey waves fall into a time when the Akan-associated NPP held the presidency. Only after the NDC takes over by the end of 2008 the analysis records significant performance reactions among the Akan. However, the developmental track record of the NPP was arguably positive in 2005 and 2008, and the picture may change if an NPP president fails to provide development.

Regarding the Ewe ethnic group, the model also shows a consistent and robust impact of performance. Average Marginal Effects for Ewe are displayed on the right side of Figure 6-3. Five of the six results are significant. In the two pre-election surveys, for instance, an additional positive rating in one of the four developmental key areas is expected to increase the probability of voting for the incumbent by 0.04. Ewe also seem more willing than Akan to punish coethnic presidents. All effects after the NDC won the presidency in 2008 are significant. A poor developmental performance by an NDC government may hence lead to critical losses among Ewe. This is especially visible during the 2014 crisis, where we see the highest point estimate (0.07) and comparatively small confidence intervals, i.e., a particularly robust effect. In light of the problems in developmental key sectors around that time, performance became a more prominent consideration and raised the number of Ewe voters determined to punish their political allies from the NDC because of a poor developmental record.

To get a sense of the electoral consequences of performance voting among Ewe and Akan, it is informative to include descriptive statistics. Figure 6-4 plots the voting intentions of both groups against performance perceptions. The lines show the proportion of group members who report casting a ballot for the other major party against the group's traditional preference. I will refer to this statistic below as the *defection rate*. The bars represent the average number of positive ratings across the four developmental key areas.⁵⁸ Do performance perceptions and voting intentions covary, and more importantly, do we see decisive shifts in incumbent support?

Regarding Akan, the figure backs the assessment that an incumbent's developmental performance can lead to critical gains and losses. Especially visible is the impact between 2008 and 2014. The dark line reveals that as few as 9% of Akan intend to vote against the group's affiliated NPP party in 2008. Back then, the NPP was in power, and I also did not find a statistical connection between performance perceptions and vote choice (cf. Figure 6-4). However, after the NDC took over and delivered a relatively successful term between 2008 and 2012, the

produces nearly identical results.

⁵⁸ Note that incumbency changed from NPP to NDC between 2008 and 2012, which, especially in the case of the Akan (dark bars), leads to generally poorer performance ratings. See Chapter 6 for an analysis of ethnic biases in performance perceptions.



Figure 6-4: Ethnic Groups in Ghana. Performance Perceptions and Voting Intentions over Time. Lines with markers (left scale) show the percentages of group members who intent to vote against the traditional preference of their ethnic group. Bars (right scale) show the average number of positive ratings for the government in 4 developmental key areas.

number of Akan who want to support the NDC incumbent raises by 11 percentage points to 20%. Two years later, during the crisis of 2014, a sharp drop in average performance perceptions is accompanied by a loss of 9 percentage points for NDC incumbent John Mahama among Akan voters. As performance perceptions improve in 2016, Mahama regains some ground among his traditional ethnic opponents, with 17% reporting casting a ballot for the NDC. The figure indicates that the individual-level link between performance and vote choice leads to considerable shifts of about 10% in incumbent support among Akan. Given that the group accounts for 35% of Ghana's population and that presidential elections in Ghana are highly competitive, performance voting by Akan may tip the scale.

The picture is less clear for the Ewe, and some of the group's descriptive stats raise concerns about measurement error. For the first two waves, the light line in Figure 6-4 suggests defection rates of 40% (2005) and 29% (2008) among Ewe, which seems unlikely. During that time, Ewe were in opposition – for the first time after 18 years in power⁵⁹. The historical situation potentially raised political anxiety, so that incumbent support was overreported (cf. Carlson 2018a). The high 2008 defection rate is not even attributable to performance perceptions (cf. Figure 6-3). The data for later waves are plausible and support the assessment that performance effects translate into votes among Ewe. The shifts are, however, small. In 2012, only 15% of Ewe indicated to vote against the NDC incumbent. During the 2014 crisis, the number of defectors raises by six percentage points to 21%. Simultaneously, the light bar representing average Ewe performance ratings hits a record low. However, the NDC regains these vote shares before the 2016 election. It is difficult to tell whether this is a consequence of actual improvements or stronger ethnic bias

⁵⁹ The 2000 presidential election led to Ghana's first democratic turnover and marked the end of the 18-year rule of President Jerry John Rawlings. Rawlings was an Ewe and it was him who built the persistent link between the NDC party and the Ewe is attributable to his personal influence (Whitfield 2009).

ahead of the election.

Overall, Ghana's two politicised ethnic groups seem to contribute to electoral accountability. H2 is confirmed for both by solid links between performance perceptions and vote choice. The voting patterns over time indicate that performance-induced volatility is higher among Akan than among Ewe. However, Ghanaian presidents may gain and lose decisive vote shares among both groups. In 2012, after two extraordinarily successful years, 20% of Akan said they want to support the NDC incumbent against the group's traditional leaning. During the 2014 crisis, 21% of Ewe state they want to defect and vote against their NDC ally in office. It is essential to point out that the Akan effects remain robust if the group (consisting of several sub-groups) is reduced to people from the heartland Ashanti region. Accordingly, the performance voting among Akan is not an artefact of strategic geographic considerations, as readers of Ichino and Nathan's (2012) influential paper may suspect.

6.4.1.2 Performance Voting within Partisan Groups in Ghana

Almost half of Ghana's electorate reports a partisan preference. About 30% feel close to NPP, roughly 20% feel close to NDC. The size of both camps has been stable in recent years, which suggests that partisanship is not just a reflection of short-term voting preferences or patrimonial benefits. Partisanship, moreover, cuts across ethno-regional alignments – both partisan groups are regionally diverse and multi-ethnic.⁶⁰

Partisanship has a huge impact on public opinion in Ghana. Chapter 5 has illustrated that supporters of NDC and NPP live in different worlds when it comes to judgements on a president's handling of developmental affairs. The gap in performance perceptions indicates that party alignments have grown into a social identity, which colours perceptions through psychological processes of motivated reasoning. However, we have also seen that exposure to poverty reduces partisan bias, so that we find variation in the performance perceptions of NDC and NPP supporters. Does this variation translate into votes? Indeed, the results indicate that sometimes in Ghana, performance is put before partisan loyalty. Performance-induced defection is observed among partisans from both camps but occurs only when the respective party is in power.

Figure 6-5 presents the Average Marginal Effects of performance for both partisan camps with 95% confidence intervals. The numbers indicate how a one-unit change in performance perceptions affects the likelihood of casting a ballot for the incumbent. NPP partisans, displayed on the left side, show hardly any reactions. Just the 2008 effect is barely significant. In all other surveys, the confidence interval includes the 0-line, meaning performance perceptions have no

⁶⁰ Especially NDC partisans show a high level of ethnic diversity with as many as 74% belonging to other ethnicities than the traditionally NDC-affiliated Ewe. NPP partisans are somewhat more homogenous as ethnic Akan make up 67% of the partisan group. Still one-third of NPP partisans is recruited from diverse ethnic groups including Ewe. See Appendix 1.8 for detailed graphs on the ethnic and regional composition of partisan groups.



Figure 6-5: Partisan Groups in Ghana. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey. Values are Average Marginal Effects and indicate how a one-unit change in performance perceptions affects the likelihood of voting for the incumbent vs. the likelihood to vote for an oppositional candidate. Performance Perceptions range from 0 to 4 and correspond to the number of positive assessments across four developmental key areas. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals. The effects are calculated based on the logit equations from Table 6-1 at the observed values of the remaining variables.

statistically significant impact on the vote choices of NPP partisans. For NDC supporters, the model reveals robust performance effects in four of six surveys, including both pre-election polls, which are carried out at the peak of the campaign, when potential partisan patronage occurs more frequently. In the second pre-election poll of 2016, for instance, the model predicts that the probability of NDC partisans to support copartisan president Mahama depreciates by 0.1 with every additional bad grade for the handling of the four developmental key issues.

An interesting observation is that partisans only react to performance when their preferred party holds the presidency. This is especially striking in the case of NDC partisans, who show no response under the NPP presidency in the first two surveys, but robust reactions after the NDC took over in late 2008. Likewise, the single slightly significant effect for NPP partisans is recorded in 2008 under an NPP president. Ghana's partisan groups accordingly punish their own presidents for bad developmental performance but are hard to win over by an incumbent from a different party.

However, a high individual-level performance impact, as recorded for NDC partisans, may be owed to a few cases at the extremes of the performance scale with only marginal numbers of voters voting against their partisan identity. It is thus essential to factor in the underlying distribution of voting intentions. Figure 6-6 plots the descriptive statistics for partisan groups over time. The lines represent the defection rates, i.e. the proportion of partisans who say they want to cast a ballot for the other major party. The bars give the average number of favourable performance ratings by both partisan camps.


Figure 6-6: Partisan Groups in Ghana. Performance Perceptions and Defection Rates over Time. Lines with markers (left scale) show the percentages of group members who intent to vote against their partisan identity. Bars (right scale) show the average number of positive ratings for the government in 4 developmental key areas.

As can be seen from the dark line in Figure 6-6, less than 1% of NPP partisans report a voting intention for NDC in the three most recent surveys. Slightly more defectors occur in the first two waves while the NPP holds the presidency. In conjunction with the narrowly significant performance effect in 2008 (cf. Figure 6-5), this is a sign that a more dissatisfying performance of an NPP president may break up the loyalty of NPP partisans. For NDC partisans, the electoral reactions are more substantial. The crisis of 2014 induces almost one-tenths to say they want to support the NPP and vote out the party they feel close to. And even ahead of the elections two years later, about 5% of NDC partisans remain unforgiving and determined to vote for the NPP, even though things improve and performance perceptions (light bars) bounce back. As we can tell from the regression results, the renegades are attributable to performance perceptions.

To sum up, the performance reactions found among Ghana's partisans are weak but probably not irrelevant. For NDC partisans, performance is a valid predictor of vote choice. The actual variation in voting intentions is low but sufficient to influence the outcome of an election in Ghana, with at maximum 10% reporting they want to vote against an NDC president at the height of the 2014 crisis. Concerning NPP partisans, the analysis hardly finds individual-level links between performance and vote choice. However, a narrowly significant performance coefficient combined with a rise in defectors while the NPP was in power in 2008 indicate that people feeling close to NPP may also punish copartisan incumbents in the event of developmental setbacks. Based on the overall picture during the observational period, however, H2 must be rejected for NPP Partisans.

The fact that performance reactions occur primarily among supporters of the party in power underlines that it is common in Ghana to put development before patrimonial considerations. If it was about patronage, incumbent copartisans should be loyal to maintain access to patronage. The fact that individuals vote against their own people in power indicates that even the passionate supporters of NDC and NPP expect developmental progress. Supplying patronage is not sufficient to secure electoral support. Substantial problems in public service delivery, as in 2014, induce voters to consider voting for a candidate from the opposing major party. Partisans accordingly contribute to the central disciplining factor in moral-hazard models of electoral accountability, that is, the perpetual signal towards political elites that they risk losing power if they do not pursue general development.

6.4.1.3 Overview: Retrospective Voting in Ghana

Figure 6-7 gives a final overview of retrospective voting in Ghana ahead of the 2016 election. The lines are the predicted probabilities of voting for the incumbent of each subsample as the number of positive ratings in the four developmental key areas rises from 0 to 4. The horizontal spikes are 95% confidence intervals. The displayed probabilities are calculated based on the regression results for the second pre-election survey in 2016, which predicted the election result very accurately at the national and the regional level.⁶¹

The overview demonstrates that the 2016 electoral turnover was a consequence of performance voting across ethnic and partisan lines. Voters from all segments of the electorate, including his core supporters, punished NDC president John Mahama for the developmental backlashes following the 2014 crisis. On the left, we see predictions for the two ethnic groups under scrutiny. The probability of Akan (red line) changes from 0.18 to 0.46 as performance ratings raise from 0 to 4. For Ewe (yellow line), the ethnic allies of the incumbent NDC, the change is also significant but somewhat lower. Likewise, copartisan support for Mahama decreases moderately but significantly with lower performance perceptions. The green line in the middle plot indicates that the probability of supporting Mahama drops to 0.66 if performance perceptions are all negative. The larger confidence intervals towards the lower end of the performance scale, however, reveal that the absolute number of NDC partisans who want to vote against the NDC because of negative performance ratings is relatively low (4%). Only for NPP partisans, the likelihood to vote for the incumbent does not change along the performance scale and is consistently next to zero.

The black line to the right pertains to those 20% Ghanaians who do not belong to any of the controlled groups. We see a sizeable rise in the probability to vote for the incumbent from 0.17 to 0.67 along the performance scale. It is possible that the slope is somewhat inflated by unobserved small-scale regional biases. However, there is good reason to view the line as evidence of relevant performance reactions. At minimum, the sharp rise indicates high awareness of developmental affairs. But it also aligns with real-world voting patterns. Beyond the Akan and Ewe territories, many areas in Ghana are characterized as swing regions and saw large shifts

⁶¹ See Appendix 1.8 for a regional comparison of official and survey election results



Ghana | Performance Perceptions and Incumbent Vote by Group | 2016' Election

Figure 6-7: Performance Voting in Ghana ahead of the 2016 Election by Group. Lines are predicted probabilities of voting for the incumbent as the number of positive performance ratings for the government increases along the x axis. The estimates are based on the logit results in Table 5.1. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals.

between the two parties over time (Fridy 2012). It is thus undoubted that many voters in Ghana are "up for grabs" (Weghorst and Lindberg 2013). The strong probability change for 'other voters' strongly indicates that concerns of developmental progress are a central factor behind these shifts.

It is worth noting that most lines are significant at different steps of the performance scale. Accordingly, the probability of an incumbent vote changes continuously with every additional positive rating. An Akan rating 2 of 4 issue areas as handled well is, for instance, already clearly less likely to support the incumbent than an Akan who gives all positive ratings, evident in the gap between the corresponding confidence intervals of the red line. The fact that even nuanced differences in performance perceptions affect voting preferences is another piece of evidence that performance voting is a very robust phenomenon in Ghana.

Figure 6-7 also shows that Ewe deviate from the control group of other voters in terms of their likelihood to re-elect President Mahama in 2016 despite an insignificant group coefficient in the regression results of Table 6-1. Towards the lower end of the performance scale, Ewe remain significantly more likely to vote for the NDC than the reference group of other voters. The observation underlines that insignificant group indicators in non-linear models with interaction effects do not necessarily rule out a significant deviation of the respective sub-population (cf. Brambor, et al. 2006, Hainmueller, et al. 2019).

An interesting question is to what extend poverty is a driver of retrospective voting in Ghana. Chapter 5 has found firm evidence that exposure to developmental shortages leads to bad marks



Ghana|Opposition Voters by Poverty Level and Group|Jul 16

Figure 6-8: Opposition Vote Share by Group and Poverty Level in Ghana. Pre-Election-Survey I Jul 16. Numbers are percentages of valid voting intentions (excluding Don't know/Would not vote/Refused) saying they want to vote for an Oppositional candidate in the Pre-Election Survey of July 2016 (PES I). Poverty Level is based on the Lived Poverty Index (LPI). No Poverty: LPI=0, Minor Poverty: LPI<1, Poverty: LPI>1. Each category contains about 30% of respondents.

for the incumbent president – even among members of his most loyal support groups. However, the indicator variable, the Lived Poverty Index, failed to show an independent effect vote choice in this chapter (cf. Table 6-1). In an independent prediction of vote choices, which replaced performance by poverty, I also found relatively inconsistent links between poverty and voting for the incumbent.

Nonetheless, poverty seems to play a key role through its effect on performance perceptions, as documented in chapter 5. Let's conclude the analysis by looking at some descriptive statistics on poverty and vote choice. Figure 6-8 indicates poor people contributed disproportionally to the 2016 victory of NPP candidate Addo. The bars represent Addo's vote share (of valid voting intentions) across different poverty levels in the July 2016 pre-election survey.⁶² The right plot shows the distribution in the full sample; the other two plots pertain to Mahama's ethnic and partisan core supporters. In all three groups, opposition support is significantly higher among poorer voters.⁶³ Especially regarding NDC supporters, it is apparent that defection only occurs among individuals who are personally confronted with developmental shortages. The variation in voting intentions which is well predicted by performance perceptions is hence to a large deal attributable to poor voters.

Overall, it can be concluded that the developmental record of the incumbent president is a central concern for Ghanaian voters. Throughout the observational period, we find significant links between performance perceptions and vote choice, not only for the electorate-at-large but also within all ethnic and partisan groups under scrutiny, except for partisans from the NPP. And for the latter, I find some signs that they may also punish a poor performance by an NPP incumbent. Generally, oppositional partisans appear to be more loyal than government partisans, who seem inclined to vote against a president from their preferred party if this president fails to

⁶² I am using the July pre-election survey because Lived Poverty was not inquired in the October survey.

⁶³ The survey's margin of error is 2.5%. N=2400

deliver developmental progress.

The crisis of 2014 demonstrates that even groups with a strong leaning towards a particular party are unwilling to tolerate poor performance. At the height of the crisis, considerable percentages of both groups affiliated with the incumbent NDC say they want to punish their allies, including 10% of NDC partisans who indicate to vote against their partisan identity helping the opposition to get to power. Many Ghanaian voters accordingly do clearly not tolerate a disregard of developmental needs, even if the incumbent is a coethnic or a copartisan. It is worth pointing out that this implies that performance concerns are put before prospects for patronage. Interestingly, especially people who experience the fallout of developmental deficits in their personal lives seem inclined to defect from ethnic and partisan allegiances.

An important additional finding is that electoral campaigns in Ghana seem to raise performance awareness among Ghanaian citizens. Performance is a good predictor of vote choices throughout the study, but the link is exceptionally strong ahead of the election. The finding is of high relevance as previous works have indicated that the campaign period fuels the salience of politicised identities such as ethnicity or partisanship at the expense of performance voting (Eifert, et al. 2010, Michelitch 2015). The results here suggest that the higher salience does not interfere with performance voting – at least not in Ghana.

The overall results indicate that Ghana's electoral accountability effectively incentivises political elites to choose universalistic, development-enhancing policies. Given that small margins decide presidential elections, leaders cannot afford to focus on core supporters and disregard the developmental expectations of oppositional groups or vice versa. Clientelist strategies that serve only selected groups are too risky as the empirical potential for performance voting in most groups is sufficient to tip the scale in Ghana's competitive presidential elections. Thus, Ghanaian presidents are likely to pursue programmatic strategies that serve the entire country and maximise national developmental progress (cf. De Mesquita, et al. 2003). Recent evidence of distributional patterns in Ghana backs this assessment. Extensions of the electricity grid, the distribution of solar panels, as well as access to health and education have all been found to be essentially free of clientelist capture (Brass, et al. 2020, Harding 2020b, Briggs 2021).

6.4.2 Uganda: The Absence of Electoral Sanctioning

The second focus country, Uganda, is a semi-democratic regime with a dominant party system. The case represents another typical setup in Africa, where electoral competition is limited but not absent. President Yoweri Museveni came to power in 1986 as a rebel leader and removed constitutional term and age limits to stay in office until today. His party, the National Resistance Movement (NRM), has grown from a rebel group into a powerful political organisation that operates much like a single party, sometimes indistinguishable from the state. Allegations of opposition intimidation are common (Abrahamsen and Bareebe 2016).

Still, Museveni must assert himself against electoral competitors.⁶⁴ Throughout the observational period, his prime challenger was Kizza Besigye, an NRM renegade who turned his back on the organisation in 1999, accusing the movement of authoritarian rule and kleptocracy. In 2001, he ran as an independent candidate. After the reintroduction of multi-party politics in 2005, he established the Forum for Democratic Change (FDC) as a second major party in Uganda. More than 95% of the popular vote in all presidential elections between 2001 and 2016 went either to Museveni or Besigye.

However, analysts are sceptical regarding electoral accountability in Uganda. One reason is ethnic voting. Carlson (2015) reported that people are rather willing to tolerate poor performance than cast a ballot for a non-coethnic candidate. Another concern is campaign clientelism by the dominant NRM party (Vokes 2012, Whitfield, et al. 2015: 172f), possibly in tandem with systematic intimidation (Rauschenbach and Paula 2019). Ugandans may also blame bureaucrats instead of the president for dissatisfying developmental outcomes (Martin and Raffler 2020), partly because Museveni and the NRM still capitalise on a liberation movement narrative. However, two experimental studies found that people defy ethnic and partisan preferences when aware of substandard political management (Conroy-Krutz 2012, Platas and Raffler 2021). If so, we should see lower support for Museveni among survey respondents with negative views about his developmental management.

Yet, the results below support the impression that electoral accountability is dysfunctional in Uganda. The handling of developmental affairs seems to have little impact on voter preferences. Initially, I find statistical associations between performance and vote choice in the national sample. However, none of the ethnic and partisan groups under scrutiny show notable retrospective voting. Within-group variation in voting intentions is simply not attributable to performance perception. The overall picture suggests that electoral pressures for developmental improvements on Museveni are too low to incentivise a programmatic strategy for national progress. Uganda, thereby, represents a stark contrast to Ghana.

Before turning to the individual-level results, a brief look at political and economic time trends along the observation period. Figure 6-9 plots the outcomes of presidential elections between 2001 and 2016. Although Museveni has won all elections by comfortable margins, electoral support has waxed and waned. In 2006 and 2016, the president lost about 10% to his contender Besigye. Even though Museveni's power was never at stake, such losses may create accountability pressures as a warning signal for the incumbent.

⁶⁴ While the playing-field is unbalanced (Platas and Raffler 2021), systematic rigging has not been reported regarding the elections in the observational period. That said, recent years saw a constant deterioration of political freedom in Uganda. Since 2014, Freedom House has changed the status from partly free to unfree, and the 2021' election, which saw popular musician Robert Ssentamu (a.k.a. Bobi Wine) running against Museveni, was surrounded by more substantive allegations of rigging.



Figure 6-9: Presidential Election Results in Uganda. First Round.

Developmental progress has also varied over time. The top plots in Figure 6-10 show GDP growth and the poverty ratio. Throughout the 2000s, Uganda did well, growing at high rates of up to 8%. The share of people living on less than \$1.90 a day also declined steadily from 67% in 1999 to 36% in 2000. After 2012, however, growth slowed down, and the poverty headcount went up to 42% again by 2016.⁶⁵ The downtrend is partly reflected in this study's survey data, as revealed by the two bottom plots. Average performance perceptions are lowest in the 2012 Afrobarometer. It is worth pointing out that, notwithstanding potential intimidation, many people express dissatisfaction with Museveni's handling of developmental responsibilities as only two of four issues rated positively on average. Interestingly, the Lived Poverty Index (LPI), does not fully match the rise in poverty recorded in the ratio. A slight increase in the LPI in 2012 is followed by a considerable drop, indicating fewer shortages in basic necessities.

So, do negative performance perceptions translate into votes against Museveni? Table 6-2 presents the regression results based on Equation 1. Each column pertains to one of the six surveys. As can be seen from the first row, performance perceptions are a significant predictor of vote choice throughout the observational period. In the first two waves of 2005 and 2008, the corresponding effects are only significant at the 95% confidence level; in the four most recent surveys, including both pre-election surveys, they reach the 99% level. The coefficients in the first row pertain to about 30% of Ugandans who do not belong to the identity groups, for whom the model calculates separate effects through interactions. For this constituency, variation in vote choices generally seems attributable to performance.

However, it is important to point out that the explanatory power of the performance variable is relatively low in the Ugandan case. This is partly visible from relatively low t-values on the

⁶⁵ See: GDP growth (annual %), https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG?locations=UG Poverty headcount ratio at \$1.90 a day, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SI.POV.DDAY?locations=UG

Uganda | Economic Trends | 1990-2016



Figure 6-10: Economic Trends in Uganda. 1990-2016. Top plots show GDP Growth and Poverty Ratio as reported by the World Bank. Bottom plots are national summary statistics based on the Surveys in this Analysis. Performance Perceptions are the average number of positive ratings for Museveni on 4 developmental issues. Lived Poverty Index is a composite measure of shortages in basic needs as reported by Afrobarometer respondents. Higher values indicate higher poverty.

performance coefficients in Table 6-2, meaning the confidence intervals are comparatively large. More strikingly, if performance is used as the only predictor variable, the model fit is poor with a Pseudo R^2 between 0.02 and 0.05, indicating that the indicator explains very little of the variation in voting intentions. In Ghana, by contrast, the performance-only models yield Pseudo R^2 values of up to 0.36 (cf. Appendix 6.1).

The highest impact of performance is found in the 2012 Afrobarometer survey, which was carried out roughly one year after the 2011 election. A relatively large coefficient and a high t-value indicate a stronger and more robust relationship than in the other surveys. There is a good possibility that this is a sanctioning reaction. The year 2012 marks a turn to the worse in Uganda's developmental record (cf. Figure 6-10). The negative trend may have made performance a more central concern among Ugandans. This is a hint that developmental drawbacks may still trigger electoral sanctioning, despite an overall weak relationship between performance and vote choice in Uganda.

Turning to identity effects, partisanship, not surprisingly, is a significant and reliable predictor of vote choice. The indicator variables of feeling close to NRM and FDC in table 6-2 are strongly significant throughout the observational period. The numbers on ethnicity, however, are remarkably inconsistent. For Museveni's coethnics, the Munyankole, all coefficients on the group indicator variable are insignificant.

	(1)		(2)		(3)		(4)		(5)		(6)	
	Round 3		Round 2		PES I		PES II		Round 5		Round 6	
	2005		2008		Dec 11		Jan 12		2012		2014	
Government Performance	0.25**	(2.47)	0.22**	(2.15)	0.41**	(2.83)	0.37**	(2.73)	0.53**	(4.49)	0.37**	(3.66)
Ethnicity												
Munyankole	-0.11	(-0.15)	-0.16	(-0.24)	0.16	(0.21)	-0.40	(-0.46)	0.42	(0.94)	-0.59	(-0.91)
IA: Munyankole#Performance	0.46	(1.29)	0.42	(1.44)	0.26	(0.80)	0.52	(1.41)	-0.25	(-1.15)	0.24	(0.78)
Mukiga	1.50	(1.42)	-3.07**	(-3.82)	-0.20	(-0.11)	0.10	(0.13)	-0.31	(-0.35)	-1.49**	(-2.09)
IA: Mukiga#Performance	-0.10	(-0.19)	1.33**	(3.80)	0.45	(0.58)	-0.07	(-0.20)	-0.15	(-0.31)	0.88**	(3.01)
Acholi	-2.16**	(-3.02)	-1.24+	(-1.74)	0.43	(0.38)	-1.58	(-1.18)	-0.70	(-1.05)	3.43**	(4.47)
IA: Acholi#Performance	-0.11	(-0.37)	0.18	(0.57)	-0.89**	(-2.14)	0.05	(0.11)	0.08	(0.22)	-0.86	(-1.29)
Eth Group treated unfair	-1.30**	(-5.99)	-0.48	(-1.61)	-0.56**	(-2.04)	-0.76**	(-2.41)	-0.18	(-0.80)	-0.58**	(-2.30)
Partisanship												
Close to NRM	4.24**	(5.86)	4.25**	(8.78)	4.68**	(9.51)	4.80**	(10.35)	4.05**	(10.44)	4.18**	(8.04)
IA: NRM#Performance	-0.13	(-0.48)	-0.11	(-0.51)	-0.09	(-0.35)	-0.14	(-0.69)	-0.09	(-0.41)	-0.11	(-0.46)
Close to FDC	-2.92**	(-3.96)	-3.25**	(-3.57)	-2.04**	(-3.65)	-2.22**	(-3.26)	-3.13**	(-3.28)	-5.20**	(-4.40)
IA FDC#Performance	-0.30	(-0.92)	0.23	(0.61)	-0.30	(-1.22)	-0.43	(-1.28)	-0.41	(-0.85)	0.57	(1.34)
Demographics												
Youth	0.40**	(1.97)	0.09	(0.42)	-0.29	(-1.19)	-0.07	(-0.25)	-0.30	(-1.40)	0.09	(0.38)
Female	0.40**	(2.07)	0.60**	(2.75)	0.66**	(2.62)	0.23	(0.85)	0.76**	(3.50)	0.89**	(3.84)
Urban	-0.42**	(-2.08)	-0.01	(-0.05)	-0.04	(-0.15)	-0.21	(-0.51)	0.07	(0.25)	-0.69**	(-2.29)
Education: 4 Cat	-0.65**	(-4.58)	-0.53**	(-3.89)	-0.28+	(-1.85)	-0.27+	(-1.79)	-0.28**	(-2.17)	-0.49**	(-3.21)
Lived Poverty Index (LPI)	0.02	(0.13)	-0.01	(-0.08)	0.20	(1.33)	-0.11	(-0.64)	-0.16	(-1.35)	0.46**	(3.51)
Muslim	-0.30	(-1.03)	-0.19	(-0.59)	0.41	(1.33)	-0.37	(-0.84)	0.85**	(2.40)	0.05	(0.10)
Constant	1.22**	(2.73)	-0.49	(-1.18)	-1.07+	(-1.88)	-0.32	(-0.61)	-1.17**	(-2.95)	-0.42	(-0.97)
Observations N	1838		1722		1632		1732		1770		1924	
Pseudo R^2	0.56		0.62		0.67		0.70		0.65		0.63	

Table 6-3: Uganda, Logistic Regression of Incumbent Vote, Afrobarometer Round 3 – 6 and 2011 Pre-Election Surveys

In Parantheses: t-values, Model predicts likelihood to vote for the Incumbent: 1=Vote for the Incumbent; 0=Vote for any other Party, + p < 0.10, * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.05

The oppositional Acholi show an incoherent political leaning: Two of six effects reach significance, yet a negative relationship in 2005 is contrasted by a strong positive impact in 2014. Only the effects for Mukiga, coethnics of opposition leader Besigye, are largely in line with expectations, with two of six effects reaching significance indicating that Mukiga is less likely to vote Museveni. Indeed, the voting preferences of the three groups partly contradict assumed leanings, as the next section analyses in detail.

Regarding the demographic controls in Table 6.2, the first aspect to focus on is the behaviour of poor people. Chapter 5 has found robust evidence that poorer people across all identity groups tend to give bad marks to Museveni, but to what extent does that affect vote choice? Looking at the Lived Poverty Index (LPI), we see insignificant estimates with changing signs for the first five surveys, but then a highly significant and positive coefficient in 2014, indicating that higher poverty increases the likelihood to vote Museveni.

The 2014' positive LPI coefficient is puzzling. It seems poorer people express dissatisfaction (cf. Ch 5, Figure 5-5) but still vote for the incumbent. One explanation is that developmental performance is simply not considered in vote choices, which is plausible given the overall weak effects in Uganda. However, we might also have lost dissatisfied poor voters between the two steps of the analysis, as the prediction of vote choice only considers respondents who report a voting intention and excludes people who say they would not vote or refuse to disclose their preference. Explaining abstention is beyond the scope of this study, but a quick look at the distribution of non-responses by poverty level reveals that poor voters often refuse to answer the voting question (cf. Appendix 6.5.5). If non-response is broken down by groups, the tendency becomes even more pronounced.

Rising repression and intimidation may play a role here and explain why the LPI becomes a positive predictor of vote choice in 2014, while retaining a negative impact on performance perceptions (cf. Ch 5: Figure 5-5). Around that time, Museveni's regime generally turned more autocratic (Abrahamsen and Bareebe 2016, Vokes and Wilkins 2016). In 2014, Freedom house changed Uganda's status from partly free to unfree. The vote choice question is probably more sensitive than performance perceptions, and poor people may be more fearful of disclosing their voting intention. In this climate, individuals who refuse to answer are also unlikely to sanction, as it is doubtful that people feel more comfortable in the voting booth (cf. Ferree and Long 2016).

Regarding the remaining controls, urban settings are, not surprisingly, associated with lower support for the incumbent, reflecting more oppositional resources in major cities (Resnick 2012). Moreover, the estimates of education are significant and negative throughout. Accordingly, less educated individuals are more likely to vote for the incumbent. A slightly unusual finding is that women favour Museveni, which may be related to a commitment of the incumbent to include

women in politics dating back to the days of the 'no party' system (Boyd 1989, Goetz 2002)

6.4.2.1 Performance Voting within Ethnic Groups in Uganda

Table 6-3 has found a significant influence of performance perceptions on vote choice, but it cannot be ruled out that the effect is caused by unobserved ethnic biases. A more convincing piece of evidence would be performance voting within ethnic groups. For three Ugandan ethnicities, my models include interaction effects to establish whether performance perceptions lead group members to vote against traditional alignments. All ethnicities are expected to either favour or oppose long-term ruler Museveni and the NRM.⁶⁶ Munyankole are Museveni's coethnics and make up roughly 10% of Uganda's population. Mukiga are coethnics of the president's main challenger Besigye and account for about 7% of Ugandans. Finally, the Acholi are long-standing enemies of Museveni, as an Acholi president was ousted when the NRM took power in 1986. The group represents roughly 5% of Ugandans.

To highlight some unexpected patterns, it is appropriate to start with the ethnic group's descriptive statistics displayed in Figure 6-11. First, incumbent support is not fully in line with assumed political leaning, as can be taken from the lines showing Museveni's vote share among the three ethnicities. Against expectations, around 80% of Mukiga (dark grey triangles) say they want to vote for Museveni, although they are coethnics of opposition leader Besigye. A potential reason is that the Mukiga and the Munyankole are related groups,⁶⁷ so that some Mukiga may view both major political figures as coethnics. Following Carlson (2015), this should be conducive to performance voting. Another peculiarity is the turnaround of Acholi vote preferences (light squares) at the end of the observational period. The first waves confirm the group's aversion against Museveni but suddenly, in 2014, 73% of Acholi indicate to vote for the president. Only the voting intentions of Museveni's coethnics Munyankole (black circles) fall in line with expectations, consistently showing high support for the incumbent.

Moreover, Figure 6-11 indicates that support for the incumbent does not always follow trends in performance perceptions. The bars give a group's average number of positive performance ratings – a higher bar should accordingly coincide with a higher incumbent vote share. However, this is not always the case. In the pre-election surveys of 2010/11, performance perceptions of Munyankole (black plots) and Mukiga (dark grey plots) are clearly lower than in previous surveys, but support for Museveni among both groups remains high, suggesting that performance does not drive incumbent support around the election period. Likewise, the rising support for Museveni among Acholi (light plots) in the two most recent surveys coincides with relatively low performance ratings. The only sign of electoral sanctioning is found in 2012, where lower

⁶⁶ See Chapter 3 for more details on the identification of relevant ethnic groups in Uganda

⁶⁷ It is generally discussed whether the Mukiga and Munyankole should be treated as distinct groups. However, since the ethnic identity is inquired in an open-ended question, the distinction is certainly made by respondents. The groups are thus usually treated as two different groups by researchers (cf. Carlson 2016b).



Figure 6-11: Ethnic Groups in Uganda. Performance Perceptions and Voting Intentions over Time. Lines with markers (left scale) show the percentages of group members who indicate to vote for Museveni. Bars (right scale) show the average number of positive ratings for the government in 4 developmental key areas.

incumbent support among Munyankole and Mukiga coincides with poor performance ratings. The averages over time, however, may be deceptive, as they cannot disclose individual-level motivations.

To investigate whether performance perceptions predict vote choices within Uganda's ethnic groups, Figure 6-12 presents the Average Marginal Effects (AME) for the three ethnicities. The results are calculated based on the regression results of Table 6-2. The value on the y-axis reflects how a one-unit increase in performance perceptions on average changes the likelihood to vote for incumbent Museveni. The x-axis sorts the effects from the different surveys by date. The vertical bars are 95% confidence intervals.

The results suggest that performance hardly affects the voting behaviour of Uganda's ethnic groups. 11 of the 18 effects are insignificant as the confidence intervals include the 0-line. Those effects that are significant are rather weak. Large confidence intervals indicate a high uncertainty about their true strengths. If the confidence level is raised to 99% (not displayed), only three effects stay significant.

Especially surprising is that the 2012' effects of Mukiga and Munyankole fail to reach significance. The descriptive statistics in Figure 6-12 hinted at electoral sanctioning here, as both groups give poor ratings by both groups are accompanied by a drop in incumbent support compared to previous surveys. However, the insignificant AMEs strongly indicate that the on average lower ratings on Museveni's handling of developmental key areas do not account for the higher share of opposition voters among group members in 2012.

Similarly, the sudden rise in support for Museveni among members of the Acholi ethnic group (cf. Figure 6-11) at the end of the observational period is not attributable to performance perceptions. Insignificant AME's for Acholi in 2012 and 2014 demonstrate that performance



Figure 6-12: Ethnic Groups in Uganda. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey. Values are Average Marginal Effects and indicate how a one-unit change in performance perceptions affects the likelihood of voting for the incumbent vs. the likelihood to vote for an oppositional candidate. Performance Perceptions range from 0 to 4 and correspond to the number of positive assessments across four developmental key areas. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals. The effects are calculated based on the logit equations from Table 6-2 at the observed values of the remaining variables.

perceptions do not account for Museveni's unexpected popularity among Acholi at the end of the observational period. It remains unclear why the group's voting preferences change so fundamentally. The most likely explanation is that Museveni has won the group's support through targeted patronage to Acholi leaders, as some documented by some media reports.⁶⁸

The oppositional Acholi generally do not show any reaction to performance. All AME's are clearly insignificant, which is remarkable, given that each wave finds considerable percentages of the subsample defecting from the group's dominant preference. One reason for the null effect may be the low number of observations as Acholi make up only 5% of the Ugandan population. However, I also tested expanding the Group by the Langi people to create a broader category of northern groups, but the results did not change. Developmental performance simply does not predict electoral support by Acholi.

The only robust performance effects for ethnic groups in Uganda are recorded for Mukiga in 2008 and 2014. In the 2008 survey, Museveni's vote share among group members is also one of the highest (cf. Figure 6-11). As it 2008 falls into a time of high growth and poverty reduction, the significant performance effect may indicate a rewarding reaction by Mukiga. The 2014 effect also coincides with a relatively high vote share for Museveni among group members. However, the macro-trends around that time were not especially positive, so that a sanctioning reaction would be more plausible. Although it cannot be ruled out that the trend in Mukiga areas deviated, the positive effect remains suspicious, especially since the 2014 survey seems to

⁶⁸ See for instance: "Government builds 54 houses for chiefs in Acholi", in Daily Monitor. 2011. Available at: https://www.monitor.co.ug/News/National/688334-1160868-amp1v9z/index.html

generally suffer from rising political fear. Given that the other four effects for Mukiga are insignificant, it is reasonable to treat the positive findings as outliers and, in sum, assess accountability pressures from the Mukiga people as low.

Overall, performance effects within Uganda's ethnic groups are weak and unreliable. H2 cannot really be upheld for any of the groups. Although President Museveni's vote share changes considerably over time (especially among Mukiga and Acholi), performance perceptions mostly fail to predict vote choices within the groups. Consequently, the handling of developmental key areas is a negligible factor in the voting behaviour of Munyankole, Mukiga, and Acholi.

6.4.2.2 Performance Voting within Partisan Groups in Uganda

In Uganda, the proportion of people who say they feel close to a party is relatively high. On average, 52% report they identify with Museveni's National Resistance Movement (NRM), while 12% say they feel close to Besigye's Forum for Democratic Change (FDC). The size of the partisan groups is more volatile than in Ghana. Nonetheless, some recent studies have suggested that partisanship constitutes an independent identity in Uganda (Carlson 2016a, Conroy-Krutz, et al. 2016, Platas and Raffler 2021). As in Ghana, both partisan groups are multi-ethnic and regionally fairly diverse⁶⁹.

The regression analysis has identified partisanship as a strong predictor of vote choice, and one would expect to find little performance reactions among people who have a fixed party preference. In Ghana, however, I found that up to 10% of government partisans may vote for the opposition in case of a dissatisfying performance. In the Ugandan datasets, there are also some partisans who report they want to vote against their partisan identities, yet performance perceptions fail to predict who defects.

Figure 6-13 visualises the impact of performance on vote choice for both partisan groups in Uganda. The numbers are the AMEs of performance calculated based on the regression results (Table 6-2), i.e. the estimated average change in the likelihood to vote for the incumbent for a one-unit change in performance perceptions. An effect is significant if the confidence interval visualised by the vertical lines does not include the 0-line.

11 of 12 effects in Figure 6-13 are insignificant. Performance accordingly does not explain the vote choice of those partisans who indicate to vote against their partisan identity. Only in the 2012 Afrobarometer, a narrowly significant effect is found for NRM partisans. As 2012 represents the year with the lowest sample performance perceptions, this may be interpreted as a sign that Museveni could lose some support from NRM partisans in the event of more severe developmental drawbacks. However, the effect is barely significant and tiny. On average, a one-

⁶⁹ Regionally, both partisan groups resemble the regional distribution of Uganda's population. Regarding ethnicity the ethnic groups of the Museveni and Besigye are only slightly overrepresented withing NRM and FDC partisans, respectively. See Appendix 1.7 for the ethnic and regional composition of partisan groups.



Figure 6-13: Partisan Groups in Uganda. Effects of Performance on Vote Choice by Survey. Values are Average Marginal Effects and indicate how a one-unit change in performance perceptions affects the likelihood of voting for the incumbent vs. the likelihood to vote for an oppositional candidate. Performance Perceptions range from 0 to 4 and correspond to the number of positive assessments across four developmental key areas. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals. The effects are calculated based on the logit equations from Table 6-1 at the observed values of the remaining variables.

unit change is predicted to change the likelihood of voting for the incumbent by 0.02. The predicted probability for NRM partisans with a performance score of 0 is still as high as 0.92 (cf. Appendix 6.4).

For the second partisan group, i.e. respondents who feel close to the oppositional FDC, we find no performance reactions at all. This is consistent with findings from Ghana, which also suggested that oppositional partisans are generally loyal. Performance perceptions and vote choices are not linked. The few FDC and NRM partisans who say they want to vote against their partisan preferences are not attributable to performance perceptions. Overall, H2 is rejected for both partisan groups.

6.4.2.3 Overview: Retrospective Voting in Uganda

To wrap up, Figure 6-14 presents the predicted probability for each group in the January preelections survey right before the 2011 election (cf Table 6-2). The lines visualise how the likelihood of voting for Museveni changes along the 5-point performance scale.

The predicted probabilities in Figure 6-14 underscore that the vote choices of most Ugandans are not affected by performance. The purple, yellow, and red lines in the left plot represent the three ethnic groups under scrutiny. For Acholi (purple) and Mukiga (yellow), the lines proceed almost horizontally with overlapping confidence intervals, even at the extremes of the performance scale. Accordingly, group members with all positive ratings are no more likely than those with all negative scores to support the incumbent. The same is true for both partisan groups represented by the blue and yellow lines in the middle plot. Again, we hardly see a change in the probability of voting Museveni along the performance scale.



Uganda | Performance Perceptions and Incumbent Vote by Group | 2011' Election

Performance Perceptions (Issues rated positively)

Figure 6-14: Performance Voting in Uganda ahead of the 2011 Election. Lines are predicted probabilities of voting for the incumbent as the number of positive performance ratings for the government increases along the x axis. Other variables are held constant at observed values. The estimates are based on the logit results in Table 5.2. Error bars show 95% confidence intervals.

The only group that shows some responsiveness to performance are the Munyankole, Museveni's coethnics, as the red line indicates a decrease in the probability of reelecting the president with more negative views on Museveni's handling of developmental matters. However, the prediction line also illustrates that statistically significant estimates may have little impact on voting probabilities. The effect in the January 2011 survey was one of the most robust of several narrowly significant performance AME's for Munyankole (cf. Figure 6-12), but the probability change is low. A gap between confidence intervals is only visible at the poles of the performance scale. Appendix 6.4 shows predicted probabilities for all six surveys and confirms the image of largely negligible effects. Significant probability changes for Uganda's ethnic and partisan groups are rare and, if at all, confined to the extremes of the performance scale.

Only for 'other voters', i.e. respondents who do not belong to one of the identity groups, the performance shows a noteworthy effect on voting preferences. In the January 2011 survey, 20% of Ugandans fall into this category. The predicted probabilities show a robust effect, and significant differences are not limited to all positive and all negative ratings. However, a caveat is that unobserved ethnic bias may inflate the effect if minor groups, which are not controlled, over- or underreport government approval (Carlson 2015, 2020). Moreover, compared with Ghana (cf. Figure 6-6), the slope is weaker, and the confidence intervals are visibly larger, which illustrates the generally poorer predictive record of the performance variable in Uganda.



Figure 6-15: Opposition Vote Share by Group and Poverty Level in Uganda. Numbers are percentages of valid voting intentions (excluding Don't know/Would not vote/Refused) saying they want to vote for an oppositional candidate in the Pre-Election Survey of Jun 2011 (PES I). Poverty Level is based on the Lived Poverty Index (LPI). No Poverty: LPI=0, Minor Poverty: LPI<1, Medium Poverty: LPI>1, High Poverty: LPI>2. Only 7% of the sample face no poverty, 31% minor, 38% medium, and 24% high.

Lastly, a look at the voting behaviour of poor people in the 2011 pre-election survey. Chapter 5 has clearly shown that Ugandans affected by poverty tend to express dissatisfaction with Museveni's developmental performance, irrespective of partisan and ethnic allegiances. However, in the prediction of vote choices (Table 6-2), the estimates of the Lived Poverty Index showed weak and ambiguous effects. Figure 6-15, nonetheless, indicates that the few significant effects that we see in Figure 6-14 are partly driven by people confronted with poverty saying they want to vote for the opposition. The bars give the percentages of opposition voters for the full sample and Museveni's ethnic and partisan core supporters. For the first two, the share of opposition voters is clearly higher among poorer people. For NDC partisans, in accordance with the null results regarding performance voting, we see no change.

However, it is important to point out that in Uganda, this pattern is not consistent across surveys. In the 2014 survey, the picture turns around with higher support for Museveni among poor people, as the significant positive coefficient of Lived Poverty in Table 6-2 already indicated. In some Ugandan surveys, we also see a rise of non-responses (mostly "refused to answer") in the voting intentions of poor people, which is a hint that dissatisfied poor people may also defect in Uganda's uncompetitive system.

The overall impression is thus that the government's handling of developmental key issues has little impact on the electoral outcomes in Uganda. It is quite remarkable that the same performance indicator that fared so well in Ghana does so poorly in predicting vote choices in Uganda. What might explain that Ugandans do not hold their president accountable for his handling of key developmental areas?

The notion that ethnic voting is the reason why people fail to hold Museveni to account is not supported by the data. The ethnic groups under scrutiny show a relatively high level of volatility over time. Although performance perceptions do not explain the variation, the results also do not back the image that ethnic groups have fixed preferences or vote as a bloc.

A likely explanation is clientelism. Voter expectations may be more about patronage than about performance. Concrete hints at clientelism are provided by the results for the Acholi group. The group strongly opposes Museveni at the beginning of the period but suddenly, the president's vote share among Acholi surges to 70% in 2014. Performance completely fails to explain the turnaround, yet there are reports about direct patronage to Acholi chiefs by Museveni. Considering such anecdotes, it is very possible that patronage is a central currency of political competition in Uganda. The fact that rural, poor people with lower education are generally more likely to vote for Museveni may also be interpreted as a sign of clientelism since the Ugandan ruling party seems to primarily target poor voters (Vokes 2012, Vokes and Wilkins 2016).

A second possible explanation for the weak links between performance and vote choice in Uganda is that voters may simply not blame President Museveni for poor developmental outcomes. Museveni is one of the few remaining African presidents who can be viewed as an independence leader, and his NRM party still describes itself as a movement. The "movement legacy" was a common challenge after decolonisation, which involved a personalised idealisation of leaders as icons of the liberation struggle, who are not personally responsible for governmental mismanagement and developmental deficits (Hyden 2010a: 25 ff.). A recent experimental study adds support to this notion by demonstrating that Ugandan voters sometimes rather attribute the responsibility for issues such as the quality of roads to bureaucrats instead of holding politicians to account (Martin and Raffler 2020). Similarly, Carlson (2016a) reports that NRM supporters do not blame the government, even if they express awareness about negative outcomes.

A final point to bear in mind is potential measurement error due to political fear (Carlson 2016b, 2018a). There are some inexplicable inconsistencies in the data, such as the surprisingly high vote share of Museveni among coethnics of opposition leader Besigye. Generally, support for Museveni is exceptionally high in some of the polls, and it seems likely that political fear leads some respondents to overreport incumbent support. The issue, however, does not change the conclusions regarding electoral accountability. First, there are still considerable percentages who dare to say they want to vote for the opposition in the data, so that performance effects should be detectable if they exist. Secondly, one would usually expect wary voters to misreport both performance perceptions and voting intentions, which should produce some performance effects. Measurement error due to political fear is hence unlikely to cover up any performance effects. Finally, the issue of misreporting is by itself a piece of evidence that electoral accountability is not working in Uganda. It is highly likely that political fear also extends to the voting booth, as the NRM may intentionally sow doubts about ballot secrecy, for instance, by deploying partisan 'crime preventers' during the election (cf. Ferree and Long 2016, Gibb 2016).

6.4.3 Comparative Perspective: Performance Voting across Africa

The in-depth study of Ghana and Uganda has highlighted two fundamentally distinct situations. In Ghana, the link between performance perceptions and vote choice is reliable, robust, and traceable within all subgroups of the electorate leading to the overall impression that Ghanaians effectively hold their presidents to account for developmental progress. In Uganda, performance effects are weak and hardly found within ethnic and partisan groups, implying that Uganda's presidents face little if any electoral consequences for their developmental record.

A central contribution of this study is to put the case study results into a comparative perspective. Knowledge in the field of African studies is often derived from single-country case studies. While most publications draw inferences to the whole universe of Africa's new democracies, few verify the validity of their findings across countries. Similar historical trajectories across sub-Saharan states justify generalisations, yet misjudgements may occur if conclusions are drawn from an outlier case.

To compare the impact of performance on vote choices across countries, I first present results from a multi-level mixed-effects (MME) model with random intercepts and random slopes. Such a model allows both the intercept and the coefficient of an independent variable to vary across groups, thereby showing whether cases systematically deviate. Equation 2.1 in section 6.2 gives the formula of the MME model. The group variable is the survey. Altogether, 59 polls from 16 countries are included. For each survey, the model calculates a random intercept (i.e. the deviation in the baseline probability of voting for the incumbent) and a random coefficient for performance (i.e. deviation in the impact of performance).

Table 6-3 shows the results of the multi-level estimation. The left column presents the null model without control variables; the right column gives the results for the full model. Not surprisingly, the effect of the performance is highly significant, meaning the MME-Model generally confirms a link between performance and vote choice for Africa's new democracies. The coefficient is somewhat smaller in the full model but still substantial. The odds of voting for the incumbent are estimated to increase by a factor of $\exp(0.28) = 1.31$ for each 1-unit increase on the 5-point scale of performance perceptions, i.e. a 31% increase. The control variables for ethnicity and partisanship are also significant and in line with expectations.

Moreover, urban-dwelling and education are associated with a lower likelihood of supporting the incumbent, which underlines that Africa's incumbents are generally doing better in rural settings with lower levels of education. Interestingly, people under 35 are estimated to be less likely to support the incumbent. We did not see such an effect of youth in Ghana and Uganda, but across all surveys, the effect is highly significant, which signifies that Africa's younger generations are getting more critical of ruling elites.

The lived poverty variable, which has been under focus because of its robust negative effect on

	(1)		(2)	
	Null Model	SE	Full Model	SE
Performance Perceptions	0.35**	(0.03)	0.28**	(0.02)
Ethnic Group in Power			0.78**	(0.04)
Oppositional Ethnicity			-0.71**	(0.04)
Ethnic Group treated unfairly			-0.41**	(0.04)
Oppositional Partisanship			-3.04**	(0.04)
Government Partisanship			2.82**	(0.03)
Youth (Age>35)			-0.13**	(0.03)
Female			0.10**	(0.03)
Urban			-0.32**	(0.03)
Level of Education			-0.16**	(0.02)
Muslim			-0.25**	(0.04)
_cons	-0.26**	(0.13)	0.18	(0.12)
Random-effects parameters: Survey				
Std dev (performance _slope)	0.20**	(0.02)	0.13**	(0.02)
Std dev (survey _cons)	0.96	(0.09)	0.83^{+}	(0.08)
Corr (slope, cons)	-0.67**	(0.08)	-0.63**	(0.10)
No. of Lev 2 Groups (Survey)	59		59	
N	70661		70531	

Two-Level Mixed Effects Model with Random Intercepts and Random Slopes; Group Variable: Survey (N=59); Dependent Variable: Incumbent Vote vs. Vote for any Opposition Party; Standard errors in parentheses, + p < 0.10, * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.05

performance perceptions, is not included because it was not asked in the second pre-election survey in Ghana. Since the primary purpose here is to compare performance-vote links from the case studies across all surveys, I decided to keep the survey and drop the variable. Appendix 6.5.3 reports a model for 58 surveys, where the poverty indicator is included. Although lived poverty fails to reach significance, the direction of the average effect is negative. This is another sign that exposure to shortages in basic necessities drives voters towards opposition parties; the common image of uncritical support for incumbents from poorer segments of the society is certainly not backed by the data. Uganda's 2014 survey, where poverty is associated with higher incumbent support, seems to be an exception within my sample of politically stable states.

Looking at the random-effects parameters at the bottom of table 6-3, the standard deviations of both slope and intercept are significant. The latter only reaches the 90% significance level in the second model, but the standard deviation of the performance slopes is highly significant in both models. Accordingly, the effect of performance does indeed vary across surveys. A standard deviation of 0.13 moreover indicates that some surveys deviate sizably from the main effect of 0.28. Finally, the negative slope-constant correlation of -0.63 implies that surveys with a higher baseline probability of voting for the incumbent tend to have below-average effects of performance. This correlation is intuitive as high incumbent support hints at a lack of electoral control. It is, however, essential to point out that the differences in the strengths of performance effects are not merely a consequence of a higher or lower vote share for the incumbent in the data. There are considerable differences in performance effects even among countries with similar



Figure 6-16: MME-Model. Random Slopes of Performance by Survey. The point estimates represent each survey's deviation from the average effect of performance across all 59 surveys. Error bars are 95% confidence intervals.

intercept residuals.70

The critical statistic to assess H3 (i.e. the proposition that performance effects are the same across Africa) are the random slopes, which can be thought of as each survey's deviation from the main effect. Put more mathematically, the effect of performance on the log-odds of voting for the incumbent in survey j is $0.28 + u_{1j}$. u_{1j} are the random slopes. The opposing results in Ghana and Uganda have already hinted at considerable differences in the strengths of performance voting across countries, but which of the two cases is more representative of Africa's new democracies?

Figure 6-16 plots the random slopes of performance perceptions across the 59 surveys from 16 countries sorted from lowest to highest. A point above the 0-line signifies a stronger-than-average effect of performance, whereas a point below the 0-lines indicates that the effect is weaker than the average across all surveys. The bars are 95% confidence intervals. The labels on the x-axis give the iso country code and the Afrobarometer survey round.

The random slopes reveal that Ghana's electorate is exceptional in terms of links between performance perceptions and vote choice. In total, five of the 59 surveys show a significant upward deviation from the average effect of performance (evident in the fact that the confidence intervals do not stretch over the 0-line). Four of those are recent surveys from Ghana. The only other significant upward deviation is found for Afrobarometer round 4 from Benin, yet other surveys from Benin do not show a similar deviation. For Ghana, the effect is consistently above average in all polls since 2012. The random slopes for the two earlier rounds (GHA 3 and GHA

⁷⁰ See Appendix 6.6.1 for a scatter plot of the random intercepts and the random coefficients of all surveys.

Table 0-5. Significant Average Marginal Effects of Fenominance, Separate Models for 55 Surveys								
	Total	Sig 95	% Sig 95	Sig 99	% Sig 99			
Survey	59	42	71%	29	49%			
Ethnic Groups	153	55	36%	33	22%			
Partisan Groups	118	19	16%	12	10%			

Table 6-5: Significant Average Marginal Effects of Performance, Separate Models for 59 Surveys

4) are also positive, albeit the deviation is not significant. It can be concluded that the relationship between performance perceptions and vote choice is markedly stronger in Ghana than anywhere else in Africa.

The exceptionally strong link between performance and vote choice within Ghana's electorate is also evident in the behaviour of ethnic and partisan groups. To compare partisan and ethnic groups across the continent, I also calculated three-level MME models with random slopes and intercepts for relevant ethnic and partisan groups so that the deviation from the main effect of performance is calculated on the level of partisan and ethnic groups.⁷¹ In both cases, groups from Ghana cluster at the top of the rank order, showing a significant upward deviation from the main effect. Accordingly, the voting intentions of few other ethnic and partisan groups on the continent are as strongly influenced by performance perceptions as those of Ghana's ethnic and partisan constituencies, which underlines the exceptional importance of developmental progress for Ghanaian voters.

The six surveys from Uganda, the second focus case of this study, do not significantly deviate from the main effect. The point estimates are, however, mostly below average, suggesting that the overall weak impact of performance on vote choice that was found in the in-depth study of Uganda is not necessarily the standard in Africa's new democracies.

While MME models do well in highlighting systematic variation, they cannot discern groups with significant effects from groups where performance has no influence.⁷² To get a sense of the absolute number of significant performance effects across the 59 surveys, I also estimated a standard logistic regression model for all surveys. Each model was specified based on Equation 1, including interaction effects for politically relevant ethnicities and partisan groups. Analogous to the case studies, I then calculated Average Marginal Effects (AMEs) to investigate whether performance is a significant predictor of vote choice in the sample and the subgroups.

Table 6-5 provides an overview of significant performance effects from the separate models.⁷³ The rows show the number of significant AMEs for the entire survey sample, as well as ethnic and partisan subsamples. Performance predicts vote choice in the majority of Afrobarometer surveys, reaching the 95% significance level in 42 of 59 surveys. However, in some surveys, it is

⁷¹ Specifically, I have calculated a model with random intercepts at the survey-level (Level 2) and both random intercepts and random slopes of performance at the third level (ethnicity and partisanship). See Appendix 6.6.2 and 6.6.3 for regression tables and random slope plots for ethnic and partisan groups.

⁷² Since the main effect and the random slope of performance have independent standard errors, there is no straightforward way to obtain reliable confidence intervals for the full effect (main+random slope).

⁷³ Appendix 6.7 plots all Average Marginal Effects by surveys, ethnicity and partisan group.

Country	No of Surveys	AME Full Sample			% AM	% AMEs reaching 95% significance				
	•	Average	Min	Max	Full Sample	Ethnic Groups	Partisan Groups			
Ghana	6	.036	.021	.047	100%	75%	42%			
Senegal	4	.034	.026	.051	100%	33%	13%			
Niger	2	.029	.021	.037	100%	33%	50%			
Zambia	4	.028	.020	.036	100%	17%	13%			
Togo	2	.026	.024	.028	100%	50%	25%			
Benin	4	.026	.001	.055	75%	67%	13%			
Malawi	4	.025	.014	.041	100%	33%	13%			
Botswana	4	.020	.005	.032	75%	8%	0%			
Cameroon	2	.019	.006	.033	50%	33%	50%			
Sierra Leone	2	.018	.006	.031	50%	33%	25%			
Liberia	3	.015	.009	.022	33%	44%	0%			
Nigeria	4	.014	.007	.021	50%	33%	13%			
Uganda	6	.014	.008	.024	67%	50%	0%			
South Africa	4	.012	.008	.015	75%	25%	13%			
Tanzania	4	.008	.002	.014	50%	-	25%			
Namibia	4	.004	.002	.015	0%	0%	0%			

Table 6-6: Performance Voting: Average Marginal Effects by Country

Note: Average Marginal Effects (AMEs) indicate how the probability to cast a vote for the incumbent changes for a one-unit change in performance perceptions. The AME averages the effect across all individuals and considers all variables and interactions of the underlying logistic regression model of vote choice.

not particularly robust as the number drops to 29 at the 99% significance level. At least for the 29 polls with highly significant performance effects – roughly half of the sample – it is reasonable to expect that developmental progress or backlashes have a noticeable influence on election outcomes.

Forty-two relevant ethnic groups are considered across the 16 countries, which leads to 153 group-specific effects across surveys. As can be seen from the second row of Table 6-4, 36% of ethnic group AMEs reach the 95% significance level. Accordingly, a link between performance and vote choice is only confirmed for roughly one-third of observations. Interestingly, certain ethnicities stand out with consistent performance reactions. Beyond the Ghanaian Ewe and Akan, this includes the Hausa in Nigeria, the Lomwe in Malawi, the Adja and Yorouba in Benin, and the Wolof in Senegal. The clustering of significant effects suggests that some groups are systematically more conscious of developmental performance than others. In the case of the Nigerian Hausa, this is even observed in a country with overall weak performance effects.

Fairly low is the value for partisan groups, with performance reaching the 95% significance level in only 19 of 118 subsamples. It is accordingly rare that performance induces Africans who feel close to a party to vote against their party preference. Significant partisan effects occur slightly more frequently among government than oppositional supporters, with government partisans accounting for 11 of the 19 significant results. Generally, the results for partisanship in the crosscountry comparison need to be treated as preliminary. The institutionalisation of party systems varies across the continent (cf. Weghorst and Bernhard 2014) and with-it what people mean when they indicate to feel close to a party. Where parties are weak, partisan feelings may reflect short-term orientations indistinguishable from vote preferences.

Table 6-6 shows results for each country. The columns give the number of surveys, the average,

minimum, and maximum sample AME and the share of significant effects. In the upper rows, the table highlights some countries beyond the outlier Ghana where developmental progress is likely to have a relevant impact on electoral outcomes. Especially in Senegal, Zambia, and Malawi, prospects for electoral accountability seem positive. Performance has a significant effect on vote choices across four surveys, and the point estimates of the AMEs reach sizeable values. In Senegal, for instance, the minimum value of 0.026 still suggests that the likelihood of an incumbent vote changes by, on average, 0.13 ($0.026 \times 5=0.13$) along the 5-point scale of performance perceptions. The value, averaged across all individuals, remains an artificial statistic. Nonetheless, it suggests that performance perceptions may tip the scale in the vote choices of a considerable number of individuals. The consistency of robust effects across four surveys indicates a constantly high level of performance awareness in the mentioned societies.

In Niger and Togo, performance effects are also thoroughly significant and substantial, yet the results are based on only two survey waves, meaning there is less certainty about the consistency of the retrospective voting over time. Nonetheless, especially Niger's electorate seems conscious of performance as the two surveys show high sample AMEs, also ranking relatively high in the multi-level analysis (cf. Figure 6-16). With 50% significant effects for partisan groups, Niger is, moreover, one of the few countries where partisans seem responsive to performance. Finally, Benin ought to be mentioned among those countries with performance voting, although a significant effect is found only for 3 of 4 surveys (75%). However, round 4 from Benin represents the only non-Ghanaian survey with a significant upward deviation in the multi-level analysis and also accounts for the highest AME on record with 0.55. Furthermore, effects for ethnic groups are mostly significant in Benin, indicating high performance awareness among Beninese.

At the bottom of Table 6-6 are some countries with conspicuously weak performance effects. Most notably, Namibia, which is the only case where the separate models find no significance at all, and also one of the few countries for which the MME model has found a significant downward deviation for two of 4 surveys (cf. Figure 6-16). Similarly, two Nigerian surveys stand out with performance effects below average according to the MME model, and the AMEs from the separate models confirm weak effects. That said, the Nigerian Hausa are among those ethnic groups where performance consistently predicts within-group variation in vote choices (cf. Appendix 6.7.2), showing that the emphasis may vary between a nation's sub-groups. In addition, Tanzania, South Africa, Uganda, and Liberia must be added to the list of countries with weak and inconsistent effects.

However, in some countries with the weakest performance effects, certain observations still hint at reactions to poor performance. Particularly interesting are some isolated significant effects among incumbent core support groups, which seem to precede electoral losses. In South Africa, a strongly significant effect for ANC partisans in 2014 (Round 6) may explain losses for the ruling party in the 2014 and 2019 elections. Similarly, in Nigeria, a significant effect for Igbo in 2014 may be a harbinger of the country's first democratic turnover in 2015, which saw the candidate from the PDP – a party usually drawing strong support from the Igbo – losing office; potentially because of rising performance awareness among Igbo voters.

6.4.3.1 Explaining different Levels of Performance Voting

Do country-level factors explain different levels of performance voting across surveys? The hypotheses H4a, b, and c assume that electoral sanctioning may depend on the level of democracy, economic development and recent growth rates. I add contextual variables and cross-level interactions to the multi-level model presented above to investigate the hypotheses. Before turning to the results, a caveat is in order. With only 57 surveys⁷⁴ gathered over just 12 years and an unbalanced sample with different numbers of surveys per country, the results below should be generalized with care. However, they hold important and partly surprising lessons regarding the sample under scrutiny.

Table 6-7 shows three hierarchical MME models. Model 1 includes only the contextual indicators of democracy, Model 2 only the economic variables, and Model 3 all independent variables. A first thing to note is that the random-effects parameters for the slope and the constant in the bottom block of the table remain significant, but the standard deviation of both is lower compared to the models without contextual variables (cf. Table 6-4). Accordingly, the macro-level variables cannot account for the total variation across the surveys but take away some of it.

The results to look at for an assessment of the hypotheses are the cross-level interactions, which indicate whether the country-level variables affect the strength of the performance-vote link across the 57 surveys. A risk of the small sample are influential cases. Therefore, I interpret the effects under consideration of scatterplots that plot a survey's deviation from the main performance effect (as displayed in Figure 6-7) against the predictor variables. The slope residuals from the MME model without contextual effects are the reference because they represent the variation that the cross-level interactions explain. The graphs are displayed in Appendix 6.6.5 and constitute the basis for the references to specific countries below.

For the democracy variables, I find that competitiveness matters most, whereas the overall level of democracy fails to predict the magnitude of performance voting across surveys. The significant cross-level interaction of the victory margin indicates that sanctioning is stronger where elections are tightly contested. By contrast, the polity score does not explain the level of retrospective sanctioning because some south African states with high polity values (Namibia, South Africa, Botswana) exhibit below-average performance effects. Competitiveness can account for the low values in the southern cluster. Moreover, the margin of victory does well in predicting above-

⁷⁴ Note that the number has been dropped 59 to 57 because one of two pre-election surveys from each Ghana and Uganda were excluded because the contextual variables do not vary across the pre-election surveys.

Table 6-7: MME Logistic Regression: Cross-Level Interactions

Table 0 7. mini Logistic Regression. Cross Le		(1)		2)	(3)		
	Demo	ocracy	Econ	nomy	Full		
Performance Perceptions	0.14**	(0.03)	0.59**	(0.16)	0.24	(0.15)	
Ethnic Group in Power	0.78**	(0.04)	0.78**	(0.04)	0.78**	(0.04)	
Oppositional Ethnicity	-0.67**	(0.05)	-0.67**	(0.05)	-0.67**	(0.05)	
Ethnic Group treated unfairly	-0.41**	(0.04)	-0.41**	(0.04)	-0.41**	(0.04)	
Oppositional Partisanship	-3.02**	(0.04)	-3.02**	(0.04)	-3.02**	(0.04)	
Government Partisanship	2.81**	(0.04)	2.81**	(0.04)	2.81**	(0.04)	
Youth (Age>35)	-0.13**	(0.03)	-0.13**	(0.03)	-0.13**	(0.03)	
Female	0.10**	(0.03)	0.10**	(0.03)	0.10**	(0.03)	
Urban	-0.31**	(0.03)	-0.31**	(0.03)	-0.31**	(0.03)	
Level of Education	-0.16**	(0.02)	-0.15**	(0.02)	-0.16**	(0.02)	
Muslim	-0.28**	(0.04)	-0.28**	(0.04)	-0.28**	(0.04)	
Contextual Effects							
Combined Polity Score, Pol IV	-0.08**	(0.02)			-0.08**	(0.03)	
(Log)Electoral margin of Victory	0.32**	(0.09)			0.29**	(0.10)	
(Log) GDP per capita			0.11	(0.12)	0.15	(0.12)	
GDP growth			0.06**	(0.03)	0.05**	(0.02)	
Campaign Survey					-0.03	(0.23)	
Cross-Level Interactions							
Polity Score # Perf Perc	0.00	(0.00)			-0.00	(0.01)	
(Log)Margin of Victory # Perf Perc	-0.08**	(0.02)			-0.08**	(0.02)	
GDP growth # Perf Perc			-0.01	(0.00)	-0.01**	(0.00)	
(Log) GDP per capita # Perf Perc			-0.04+	(0.02)	-0.01	(0.02)	
Campaign # Perf Perc					0.05	(0.04)	
Constant	1.10**	(0.17)	-0.91	(0.87)	-0.25	(0.86)	
Random-effects parameters: Survey							
Std dev (performance _slope)	0.08**	(0.01)	0.11**	(0.02)	0.07**	(0.01)	
Std dev (survey _cons)	0.61**	(0.06)	0.77**	(0.08)	0.57**	(0.06)	
Corr (slope, cons)	-0.34+	(0.18)	-0.57**	(0.12)	-0.27	(0.20)	
No. of Lev 2 Groups (Survey)	57		57		57		
N	67086		67086		67086		

Standard errors in parentheses, Two-Level Mixed Effects Model with Random Intercepts and Random Slopes. Dependent Variable: Incumbent Vote vs. Vote for any Opposition Party, Group Variable: Survey, + p < 0.10, * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.05

average effects in some countries with a relatively weak polity record, including Zambia, Malawi, and Benin. Regular turnovers in the named countries (cf. Table 4–1) signify that minor democratic deficits do not prevent voters from sanctioning their governments.

However, the causal direction of the competitiveness-sanctioning link is difficult to determine. States may be competitive because of performance voting, or performance voting may be more robust because a real chance to vote out an incumbent in tight elections motivates electoral sanctioning. Given that the degree of competitiveness in Africa's democracies is rooted in different transitional trajectories and the historical development of party systems⁷⁵, it seems more plausible to assume that competitiveness stimulates retrospective sanctioning and not the other way round. That said, competitiveness and retrospective voting are naturally in constant mutual interaction. Increased performance voting should invariably raise competitiveness and, in turn, motivate further performance voting.

⁷⁵ Cheeseman (2015: 93 - 110) draws a direct link between modes of transition and competitiveness. Whitfield (2009) traces Ghana's competitiveness back to the historical genesis of two political traditions. Bleck and van de Walle (2018: 225), in an analysis of turnout, also assume that competitiveness precedes voting behaviour.

Turning to the economy, we find no support for the expectation that retrospective voting is stronger in richer societies (H4B). Instead, negative (but mostly insignificant) estimates for per capita GDP indicate that economic development instead reduces electoral sanctioning. The relationship is mainly driven by the weak performance effects in the relatively wealthy southern African states of Botswana, South Africa, and Namibia, (cf. Appendix 6.6.5). But we can also note that some states with very robust performance effects belong to the least developed countries, including Senegal, Benin, and Niger. Likewise, for the two countries with the lowest sample income, Malawi and Sierra Leone, some surveys indicate strong retrospective voting.

Although unexpected, the absence of a positive impact of GDP per Capita aligns well with the finding from this book that people affected by poverty assess incumbents more critically (Chapter 5) and, as a consequence, are more likely to vote against coethnics and copartisan. Given the immediate impact of public management on vulnerable livelihoods, it is plausible that low development does not prevent people from holding a government to account for its developmental output.

Accordingly, we would also expect a grievance asymmetry (Nannestad and Paldam 1997, Park 2019b), i.e. a negative economic trend should lead to stronger retrospective reactions as it confronts people with rising developmental shortages. A significant negative estimate of the performance-growth interaction in Model 3 of Table 6-7 lends support to this expectation. Indeed, there are several cases where a survey gathered in a year with particularly low growth exhibit the strongest link between evaluations of an incumbent's developmental record and vote choice. The most striking example is Sierra Leone. The West African country was a rising star with a growth rate of more than 15% when the first survey was gathered in 2012. Three years later, at the time of the second survey, the Ebola epidemic caused a GDP drop of 20%. In the boom survey, the point estimate of the random slope is almost 0, and the sample AME does not even reach significance. Contrastingly, the crisis survey has a positive slope residual and a highly significant sample AME (cf. Figure 6-16, Appendix 6.7.1).

Other countries where the most powerful performance effects occur in crisis surveys are Liberia and Ghana. In the latter case, the in-depth perspective in this chapter has documented in detail how an economic crisis in 2014 stimulated sanctioning among ethnic and partisan core supporters of the incumbent. Generally, the significance of the growth interaction in model 3 is also robust against excluding Sierra Leone with its relatively extreme change in growth rates.

Further investigation is certainly needed, but the data presented here provide some evidence that economic downturns may trigger retrospective electoral punishment in Africa's democracies. This is good news for African electoral accountability because it indicates that even leaders who routinely rely on mobilization strategies other than programmatic performance need to ensure they prevent developmental backlashes or risk being sanctioned at the ballot box.

Finally, let us have a quick look at the contextual effects in the middle block. They reveal the impact of the country-level variables on the likelihood of voting for the incumbent. Not surprisingly, both democracy indicators, the polity score and the margin of victory reach significance. A higher level of democracy reduces the chance to opt for the incumbent, and in countries where parties win large, people are more likely to cast a ballot for the sitting president. Although tautological, the last link is worth highlighting as it verifies that the voting intentions reported in the Afrobarometer are in line with real-world election outcomes. An interesting finding is the high significance of the GDP growth coefficients. Accordingly, current growth rates independently affect an incumbent's vote share beyond the individual-level predictors and the random country intercepts. Further research with larger samples would be required. Still, the relationship indicates that a "VP-function" (Lewis-Beck and Stegmaier 2013), which predicts incumbent vote share and popularity by macroeconomic indicators, including growth rates, may also work in Africa.

The essential take-aways from this section are three lessons regarding contextual influences on the magnitude of performance voting within our sample. First, competitiveness seems to be a crucial aspect of democracy, whereas other minor democratic deficits show no adverse effect on performance voting. H4A thus needs to be specified: Not democracy in general, but competitiveness leads to stronger performance voting. Secondly, we find no positive impact of economic development on a society's propensity to hold the governing accountable. H4B has to be rejected for the sample. Against expectations of modernization theory, we see pretty robust performance effects in some of the least developed countries. Thirdly, there are signs of a grievance asymmetry. H4C, which predicts that lower growth raises performance voting, can be maintained against the results. In several countries, crisis surveys exhibit the most substantial performance effects.

6.5 Conclusion and Discussion

This chapter has analysed micro-level links between performance perceptions and vote choice based on two country studies of Ghana and Uganda and a multi-level comparison across 16 countries. Guided by a sanctioning model of electoral accountability, the aim was to evaluate whether it is reasonable to assume that micro-level evidence of retrospective voting translates into relevant gains and losses in presidential elections. To address concerns about the validity of existing survey-based evidence, a special focus has been on performance reactions within relevant ethnic and partisan groups.

Two main contributions arise from the analysis. The first is the nuanced evidence of retrospective voting in Ghana. For the West African nation, the results leave little doubt that presidential elections are a referendum on an incumbent's developmental performance. Particularly impressive is the responsiveness of ethnic and partisan groups in Ghana. Contrary to Carlson (2015) and Adida et al. (2017), the findings show that many members of polarized ethnic groups

opt for non-coethnics in response to government performance. The crossing of partisan and ethnic lines seems not to strategically follow ethnic geography (cf. Ichino and Nathan 2012). In the case of the Akan group, performance effects are robust against limiting the sample to respondents from the group's Ashanti heartland. This indicates that a positive developmental record is put before prospects for regional targeting. It is also worth highlighting that poorer people are overrepresented among those who defect from ethnic and partisan allegiances. The negative performance ratings among people confronted with poverty documented in chapter 5, accordingly, translate into votes for the opposition in Ghana.

The research design can address central objections against previous survey-based studies of retrospective voting (cf. Carlson 2015, 2016b, 2018a). The group-specific results rule out that the association is an artefact of unobserved biases, while the time-series perspective shows that performance effects translate into relevant gains and losses among politicised ethnic and partisan groups. Concerns that surveys fail to capture the behaviour in the ballot booth are also dispelled in the case of Ghana, as the pre-election poll of 2016 predicts the election result almost perfectly at the regional level.

The second critical contribution is a comparative image of retrospective voting pressures across the region. The in-depth study of Uganda deviates sharply from the Ghanaian case. In the datasets from the east African country, performance perceptions are a weak predictor of vote choices. Moreover, none of the ethnic and partisan groups seems to be responsive. Uganda's major ethnic groups exhibit a certain degree of volatility, but variation in vote choices is not linked to performance perceptions. Overall, the results indicate that developmental outcomes have little relevance for the electoral fortunes of long-term ruler Yoweri Museveni.

The stark contrast between Ghana and Uganda exhibits the range of variation across Africa. The comparative analysis considered 59 surveys from 16 countries and revealed that Uganda belongs to a cluster of countries with weak and inconsistent performance effects, which also includes Namibia, South Africa, and Tanzania. Ghana is distinctively the other pole of the spectrum and an outlier. Nowhere else is the link between individual evaluations of an incumbent's developmental record and vote choice equally strong and the responsiveness of ethnic and partisan groups equally consistent. That said, for several other countries, the results indicate that the handling of developmental issues matters on election day. In Benin, Malawi, Niger, Senegal, and Zambia, the association between performance evaluations and vote choice is sufficiently solid and widespread to expect a considerable influence on the electoral success of presidents.

Drawing on cross-level interactions in a multi-level model, the chapter also investigated potential explanations for the differences across surveys. Competitiveness was found to be the most robust predictor of retrospective voting. Where elections are closely contested, links between performance perceptions and vote choice tend to be stronger. Given that the competitiveness of

Africa's systems is primarily rooted in the historic transitional trajectory, I argued that close elections are likely the cause and not the consequence of performance voting. If the system is competitive, minor democratic deficits seemingly do not prevent electoral sanctioning. The Polity Score, a broader democracy indicator, performed poorly in predicting the magnitude of retrospective voting in the sample.

Fears that low economic development makes it unlikely that citizens hold the powerful to account (Lipset 1959, Inglehart and Welzel 2005) are not supported by the distribution of performance effects in the sample. The pre-signs for GDP per capita in the MME model point in the reverse direction due to robust performance effects in some of the least developed societies, including Malawi, Niger, and Sierra Leone. Finally, there are traces of a grievance asymmetry in the data (Nannestad and Paldam 1997, Park 2019b). A weak negative relationship between GDP growth and the magnitude of performance voting indicates that economic downturns raise performance awareness among voters. In several countries, the strongest performance effects stem from surveys collected in years with low GDP growth. The case study of Ghana documented in detail how an economic crisis triggered strong retrospective reactions among core supporters of the incumbent.

The robustness of retrospective voting in some of the least developed countries and the stronger effects in response to economic downturns nurtures the argument that the immediate impact of governmental mismanagement on the livelihoods of vulnerable citizens in low-income countries draws citizen attention to performance. Lower development means that more people are vulnerable to the immediate consequences of governmental (mis)management in everyday lives. In this light, it is unsurprising that we see more substantial performance effects in less developed countries and in times of economic crisis.

Taken together, the findings draw a two-edged picture regarding electoral accountability in Africa. On the positive side, the results from Ghana show that democratic elections have the potential to incentivize development-enhancing policies (Lake and Baum 2001, Harding and Stasavage 2014, Harding 2020b) and relativize concerns that democratic competition rather fuels clientelist targeting (Kramon and Posner 2016, Ejdemyr, et al. 2018, Nathan 2019a, Rauschenbach and Paula 2019). In the Ghanaian case, leaders cannot afford to confine their attention to core supporters, nor is the targeting of swing voters particularly promising. The potential for retrospective voting within each group is sufficient to tip the scale in the country's competitive presidential elections. Recent evidence supports the conclusion that accountability pressures draw governments towards more programmatic strategies in the distribution of developmental public goods (Brass, et al. 2020, Harding 2020b, Briggs 2021).

Although Ghana is an outlier, the consistency and strength of performance effects in several other countries such as Senegal, Malawi, and Zambia indicate considerable electoral feedback on an

incumbent's developmental record. Here, governments are also likely to increasingly seek general development through programmatic policies to deliver developmental progress to as many voters as possible.

On the other side, the analysis highlights countries where performance has remarkably little relevance for voters. Many Ugandans, particularly poorer people, express dissatisfaction with long-term president Museveni's handling of developmental affairs. But performance perceptions are not linked to voting choices, making it unlikely that Museveni's record in the areas of jobs, health, education, and infrastructure has consequences on election day. Similarly, in Namibia, South Africa, and Tanzania most voters seem to tolerate poor governance, given the low predictive power of performance perceptions.

The cross-country differences put into perspective conflicting findings on the state of electoral accountability in Africa. Studies on competitive countries such as Ghana and Zambia lead to optimistic conclusions (Posner and Simon 2002, Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Harding 2015). In contrast, publications on non-competitive countries such as Uganda reject that Africa's voters exert effective accountability (Carlson 2015, Martin and Raffler 2020). The documented differences echo calls to reduce the scope of generalizations in single-country studies in the Africa Politics literature (Briggs 2017, Basedau 2020).

An exciting observation to further investigate is that in some cases, performance reactions within incumbent core support groups forego a weak electoral performance. Ghana's 2016 turnover was preceded by particularly high performance effects among coethnic and copartisans of the incumbent. In South Africa, the coefficient for partisans of the governing ANC turned significant for the first time in 2014, providing a potential explanation for substantial losses for the dominant party in recent elections. Similarly, Nigeria's first democratic turnover in 2015 was preceded by a significant performance effect within the Igbo-ethnic group, who traditionally voted as a bloc for the incumbent's political camp. The suspicion arising is that performance reactions within incumbent core constituencies may be an early indicator of electoral punishment in upcoming elections. Afrobarometer researchers should pay special attention to the political mood among coethnics and copartisans of the incumbent.

7 Conclusion

This book was dedicated to the question if African voters hold governments responsible for developmental performance. Based on a sanctioning model of electoral accountability (Barro 1973, Ferejohn 1986), which proposes that voters can ensure that politicians act in their best interest by punishing bad leaders and rewarding good ones, this study has investigated two key conditions. Voters should (1) form unbiased performance perceptions and (2) act upon their judgements by re-electing successful leaders and voting out bad performers.

The analysis has combined two intensive country studies of Ghana and Uganda with a comparative perspective across 16 African transitional democracies. Drawing on altogether 59 surveys, I have investigated how identity and information interact in the formation of performance perceptions and whether performance perceptions influence vote choices in national executive elections. Performance was understood in terms of the management of the most salient developmental issues: Jobs, health, education, and infrastructure. A special focus has been on group-level effects to yield new insights into the political behaviour of specific partisan and ethnic constituencies and understand the sanctioning signal's national makeup. Below, I first provide an overview of the findings and then discuss the implications for academic debates and the state of electoral accountability in Africa.

7.1 Overview of Results

Table 8-1 summarises the findings of the in-depth case studies of Ghana and Uganda. In both countries, the study followed relevant identity groups over a period of more than ten years, drawing on six nationally representative surveys, including two pre-election polls in either case.

The left section of Table 8-1 gives an overview of identity biases and illustrates the higher impact of partisanship compared with ethnicity in both case studies. An influence of identity on performance ratings was found in both countries, but interestingly, partisanship is the dominant driver. In Ghana, ethnicity biases are visible but low compared to the polarisation among partisans. In Uganda, none of the three ethnic groups under scrutiny exhibits a consistent leaning in evaluations of incumbent Museveni. Partisan biases, by contrast, are constantly visible in both countries. Especially supporters of Ghana's two major parties exhibit a deep divide in their ratings of the government's developmental performance, which culminates ahead of the 2016 election. Uganda's partisan camps are less polarised but also constantly over or underrate performance compared to non-partisan voters.

As the third column highlights, leanings in both countries follow the partisan preferences in cases where individuals hold competing party and ethnic identities. The partisan groups under scrutiny are multi-ethnic and include relevant numbers of individuals belonging to ethnic groups associated with opposing political camps. The fact that partisanship consistently overrides ethnicity biases is a clear sign of an independent role of partisan sentiments. In the case of Ghana,

Country	Identity Bias in Performance Perceptions			Does Information reduce Biases?			Voting against Coethnics/Copartisans because of Performance		
	Ethnicity	Partisan	Leaning if IDs compete	News	Interest	Poverty	Ethnic Groups	Partisan Groups	
Ghana	+	++	Partisan	-	-	+	+	+	
Uganda	inconsistent	+	Partisan	-	-	+	-	-	

Table 7-1: Overview of Results in Ghana and Uganda

the high stability of partisan groups in conjunction with the remarkable intensity of biases strongly indicate social-psychological attachments that colour performance perceptions through cognitive processes of motivated reasoning (cf. Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Huddy, et al. 2015). Uganda's partisan groups are more volatile and may partly consist of people for whom favouring a particular party is instead a short-term orientation (cf. Fiorina 1981, Garzia 2013).

The middle section summarises findings on whether informed voters exhibit lower identity biases. In both countries, news consumption and political interest show no moderating effect. Newspaper readers who care about public affairs are just as biased as voters who have little interest in politics and do not consume news. However, daily experiences of poverty make a difference. People affected by developmental shortages express dissatisfaction with the incumbent's developmental performance, irrespective of identity. The finding is robust for incumbent copartisans and coethnics in both countries. Even within the most biased sub-samples, people tend to rate the government poorly if they have a higher score in the lived poverty index.

The right section of Table 8-1 gives the results on performance voting. Here, we see the most crucial difference between Ghana and Uganda. Whereas in Ghana, members of all relevant groups vote across ethnic and partisan lines to punish and reward performance, the study found no relevant group-level effects in Uganda. Uganda's ethnic and partisan groups also show a certain level of volatility in voting intentions, but the variation is not attributable to performance perceptions.

The overall impression is quite different for the two cases. In Ghana, the retrospective accountability mechanism seems intact. Performance voting across all relevant identity groups creates a solid national sanctioning signal. Poor voters seem to play a critical role in making sure that leaders are held responsible. They form more critical performance perceptions and also act upon their judgements in the ballot booth, including voting against ethnic and partisan preferences. In contrast, Uganda exemplifies a case of weak accountability. Biases are moderate and hence no major concern, but performance perceptions have astonishingly little influence on vote choices. In this light, it seems unlikely that the handling of developmental key issues has relevant consequences for the electoral prospects of long-term ruler Museveni. Indeed, we also find poor Ugandans expressing dissatisfaction with the government's handling of developmental

matters, but negative perceptions do not translate into relevant vote shares for the opposition.

How do Ghana and Uganda compare against other African countries? To offer a comparative perspective, the study calculated results for 14 additional states. Concerning identity bias, the most remarkable finding of the comparative perspective is a remarkably low prevalence of ethnicity biases. In only three of 16 societies, popular evaluations of the incumbent government reflect clear-cut ethnic divisions. Most of the 42 politically relevant ethnicities do not show temporally consistent prejudices in their performance ratings. Stable biases in favour of coethnic incumbents are rare. Partisan biases are generally more reliably found across countries, but only in one other case, Malawi, they reach a similar level as in Ghana.

When it comes to the impact of performance perceptions on vote choices, the country comparison revealed that both focus cases are not exactly representative in terms of accountability pressures. The strength of performance voting in Ghana is unparalleled in the sample. However, in several other countries, including Senegal, Malawi, and Zambia, performance effects seem sufficiently strong and widespread to expect a consistent influence on election outcomes. Uganda, by contrast, is among the countries with the weakest performance effects, especially regarding the responsiveness of ethnic and partisan groups. Other examples of countries with weak linkages between performance and vote choice are Namibia, South Africa, and Tanzania.

Competitiveness seems to be a crucial factor facilitating performance voting. Close margins of victory in executive elections are a good predictor of the variation in performance reactions across the 16 study countries. As the competitiveness of Africa's political systems is primarily rooted in different transitional trajectories (Cheeseman 2015: 93-110), it seems likely that the prospect of actually throwing out an incumbent raises the salience of developmental management, i.e. competitiveness boosts performance voting. The analysis also found suggestive evidence that voters put more emphasis on a government's handling of its developmental responsibilities in times of economic downturn. In several countries, the most substantial performance effects stem from surveys gathered in years of low growth. Interestingly, GDP per capita and the Polity composite democracy index failed to predict levels of retrospective voting in the sample, which indicates that a weak economy and minor democratic deficits do not prevent electoral sanctioning as long as a basic level of competitiveness is retained. Indeed, some strong performance effects stem from some of the least developed countries, including Malawi, Sierra Leone, and Niger.

7.2 Implications for Current Academic Debates

The results of this study have important implications for scholarly debates on electoral accountability in Africa. Four key contributions ought to be highlighted. First, the study removes doubts about previous survey-based evidence of performance voting (Carlson 2015, 2018a) and strongly indicates that retrospective sanctioning can be effective in Africa, notwithstanding ethnic politics (Posner 2005, Ichino and Nathan 2012) and vote-buying practices (Kramon 2018). By

holding identity constant in group-level results, I was able to show that covariation between performance perceptions and vote choice is not merely a product of unobserved biases. At least in Ghana, considerable numbers of voters defect from ethnic and partisan preferences to sanction or reward presidents for their handling of developmental matters. The finding's external validity is confirmed by the fact that the pre-election poll of 2016 precisely predicts the regional distribution of votes in Ghana's 2016 presidential election.

Given the sanctioning signal's diverse makeup, Ghanaian governments are likely to resort to programmatic distributive strategies that maximise the impact and reach of its developmental investments (De Mesquita, et al. 2003, Stokes, et al. 2013). Electoral accountability is effective in incentivising the pursuit of national development. Although the strength of performance voting in Ghana is exceptional, the comparative perspective highlights some other countries, where linkages between government ratings and vote choices are strong, consistent, and visible at the level of ethnic and partisan groups. In these cases, it is also likely that recurring retrospective signals in elections incentivise political elites to pursue general development.

Secondly, the analysis provides new compelling evidence of independent partisan identities. Some recent publications have already documented partisan patterns in political behaviour in small-scale experiments (Michelitch 2015, Carlson 2016a). This book has revealed a tremendous influence on public opinion. In most of the 16 countries, partisanship has a significant impact on performance perceptions. In Ghana, I document in detail how stable and multi-ethnic partisan groups are extremely polarised in terms of political evaluations. Malawi represents a second case with particularly strong partisan biases. In both countries, the highest polarisation level is observed in surveys gathered close before a presidential election. The findings underpin the notion of a growing relevance of partisanship in African politics (Harding and Michelitch 2019, Mattes and Krönke 2020). As Africa's party systems are getting more institutionalisation, similar polarisation may occur in other contexts.

Based on the in-depth observations in Ghana, it is reasonable to suggest that partisan identities represent stable emotional attachments, as described by social-psychological theories of partisanship (cf. Campbell, et al. 1960, Greene 1999, Huddy, et al. 2015). In fact, the number of people identifying with one of Ghana's two parties is relatively constant over time, but biases skyrocket ahead of elections. The sharp rise on both sides of the partisan divide is explicable only by cognitive processes of motivated reasoning. If it were a matter of patronage, we would not expect such an increase among opposition supporters as parties out of government usually do not have the necessary resources to buy support at a large scale. Moreover, the number of partisans should rise ahead of elections amid campaign clientelism. Likewise, the stability and intensity of partisan biases underline that party attachments are not merely a running tally of past performance experiences (cf. Fiorina 1981, Garzia 2013).

At the same time, the study finds surprisingly few manifestations of ethnic politics in the survey

data. The low incidence of ethnic biases challenges the notion that political competition in Africa is primarily structured along ethnic lines (Posner 2005, Ichino and Nathan 2012). It thereby contributes to a growing body of literature relativising the impact of ethnicity and suggesting it may further diminish due to demographic change. (Dunning and Harrison 2010, Basedau and Stroh 2012, Elischer 2013, Koter 2016, Aryeetey and Aikins 2019). Experimental designs (e.g. Adida 2015, Carlson 2015) may sometimes overestimate the ethnic factor. Participants may be more inclined to express ethnic allegiances under laboratory conditions that use hypothetical settings than in real-world scenarios (cf. Davis 2020).

A third important theoretical contribution is the relevance of poverty in the formation of performance perceptions. The analysis showed that poorer voters tend to give bad marks to incumbents, irrespective of ethnic and partisan allegiances. Accordingly, shortages in the supply of basic needs represent highly relevant information when voters evaluate government performance. The finding highlights an often-overlooked mechanism of information acquisition in Africa and developing settings generally. Poor people obtain no-cost information because they are inevitably confronted with the consequences of governmental management in their everyday lives. In low-income settings, bad and good governance often has immediate and profound effects on the livelihoods of vulnerable citizens and the supply of public service. With rising income, the informational content of daily experiences may decrease. Africans who enjoy relative social security are less vulnerable and resort to private solutions to evade unreliable public services. As a consequence, we find stronger identity biases among citizens who live in relative socio-economic security.

The manifestation of poverty experiences in popular ratings of the government adds a new aspect to a growing literature on information and voting in Africa (Carlson 2015, Casey 2015, Gottlieb 2016, Adida, et al. 2020, Bidwell, et al. 2020, Borzyskowski and Kuhn 2020, Brierley, et al. 2020, Platas and Raffler 2021). So far, scholarly attention was confined mainly to news media and public debates, often accompanied by an implicit assumption that poor voters with low political sophistication and little media access are uninformed. However, the robust moderating impact of poverty experiences on biases suggests that due to direct exposure to shortages and dependence on public service, poor people may have a fairly good idea of how governments are handling developmental responsibilities and are less prone to be misguided by ethnic and partisan appeals. The findings also challenge modernisation views which expect accountability pressures primarily from middle-class voters (Lipset 1959, Moore 1966, Inglehart and Welzel 2005). At least regarding voter behaviour, poor people should not be underestimated as a critical force on election day.

A fourth contribution are the unique insights into cross-country variation. The comparison across 16 countries sheds light on the distribution of performance voting and the magnitude of identity biases across the continent. Most studies in the field of African politics are single-country
studies and small-scale experiments, which are prone to false overgeneralisations (Briggs 2017, Pepinsky 2019, Basedau 2020, Davis 2020). The study highlights that two of the most researched countries, Ghana and Uganda, represent deviant cases, thereby putting into perspective contrary results from both contexts (e.g. Weghorst and Lindberg 2013, Carlson 2015).

Beyond the core contributions, the results in this book may benefit all projects drawing on the Afrobarometer and other public opinion data from the region. On the one hand, the documented prevalence of identity biases is a crucial factor to be considered. While I find a low incidence of ethnicity biases, partisanship substantially skews responses in some contexts. In Ghana, the partisan divide is visible in most evaluative items, including questions on the quality of democracy, political freedom, and vote-buying. Thus, seemingly strong covariation between variables may often be endogenous to partisan-motivated reasoning. Since biases vary across countries, they may also distort country-level summary statistics and rankings. It is recommendable to investigate and control the incidence of biases in datasets carefully. Group-level effects, as used throughout this study, are one way to avoid overstating relationships.

Likewise, the study highlights new promising ways to leverage the power of the Afrobarometer. Some results in Chapter 5 suggest that significant performance effects among incumbent core supporters may be a sign of looming electoral defeat. In Ghana, Nigeria, and South Africa, strong performance effects among coethnics/copartisans precede turnovers or substantive electoral losses of the ruling party. Moreover, bias statistics may offer new ways to measure ethnic (and partisan) polarisation. The fine-grained group-level results in chapter 6 indicate that biases sometimes capture ethnic polarisation when all other indicators of ethnic inequality and political fear fail to detect anomalies (cf. Carlson 2016b). It may thus be an interesting additional indicator to inform the complex and contentious task of measuring ethnic politicization (cf. Fearon 2003, Posner 2004a, Vogt, et al. 2015, Houle, et al. 2019).

7.3 Implications for Electoral Accountability in Africa

What conclusions can be drawn regarding the state of electoral accountability in Africa? Do voters punish and reward leaders in a fashion that credibly signals that stealing, poor policy choices, and bad leadership are not tolerated? And is the sanctioning signal strong enough to discourage clientelist targeting and incentivise development-enhancing policies to the benefit of the nation-at-large?

The picture varies across countries, but, at least regarding the Ghanaian case, we can answer both questions in the affirmative. Ghana's presidents cannot afford to confine their attention to core supporters, nor is the targeting of swing voters particularly promising. The potential for retrospective voting within each relevant group is sufficient to tip the scale in Ghana's competitive presidential elections. Presidents are likely to resort to technocratic criteria and allocate resources based on necessity and impact to maximise national developmental progress. Clientelism and favouritism may coexist, but the share of resources distributed programmatically

can be expected to increase sizeably due to democratic competition.

While the strength of performance voting in Ghana remains unmatched, there are other countries, most notably Malawi, Senegal, and Zambia, where performance effects are sufficiently strong, consistent, and widespread to expect a relevant and credible sanctioning signal. But the picture is diverse. At the lower end of the scale is a group of countries where I found few traces of retrospective voting. In Namibia, Nigeria, Tanzania, and Uganda, links between performance and vote choice are presumably too weak to translate into relevant retrospective feedback.

Another positive result is that ethnicity seems not as much of an impediment to electoral accountability as accounts of ethnic politics in Africa suggest. In most societies under scrutiny, popular performance perceptions seem not to be driven by ethnic divisions. On the other hand, the intensity of partisan biases in countries such as Ghana and Malawi raises some concerns. While the transcendence of particularistic ethnic divisions by national party identification is generally a positive development, it also carries risks. The study documents strong partisan-motivated reasoning, preventing considerable shares of voters from forming objective performance perceptions. Moreover, growing polarisation may breed distrust and increase the risk of electoral violence. Party elites may also try to spread misinformation to their supporters, as polarisation generally creates incentives to mobilize by fuelling partisan sentiments and engage in confrontation rather than cooperation (Iyengar and Westwood 2015, Iyengar, et al. 2019).

It is also encouraging that poorer people tend to attribute the developmental shortages they experience to incumbents and clearly express their dissatisfaction irrespective of identity-related political preferences. This is true for coethnics and copartisans of the incumbent in both Ghana and Uganda. In Ghana, people exposed to poverty also account for a disproportional share of defectors, i.e. voters casting ballots against partisan and ethnic allegiances because of performance. The makeup of the breakup is clearly skewed towards poorer segments of the society. This suggests that poor people are a key factor in making accountability work in Ghana. Confronted with existential challenges of underdevelopment in their everyday lives, they vote for development.

The finding challenges the standard image that Africa's lower classes are easy to deceive by votebuying offers, poorly informed, and tend to support incumbents uncritically. Still, it is not fully surprising as far as presidential polls are concerned. Africa's 'ordinary' citizens are very aware of the responsibilities of governments to create a positive economic environment and supply health and education (Bratton and Mattes 2001, Bentley, et al. 2015). The vast majority of the region's states are highly centralized with a dominant executive branch (Bleck and van de Walle 2018:9). When presidents and their administration fail, the vulnerable poor are the first to experience the fallout. Soaring prices for everyday needs or strikes at schools and clinics are some examples of many immediate effects of bad public management. Likewise, successful management can bring quick relief and tangible improvements. Several observations across the study suggest that the performance awareness of poverty-affected people is not confined to Ghana. The negative impact of exposure to poverty on evaluations about how an incumbent president is handling developmental matters is consistent across countries. In the second focus country, Uganda, bad marks do not reliably translate into votes against the incumbent. However, in the multi-level analysis, I find some additional support for the notion that poorer people are more likely to cast a ballot for oppositional candidates. More in-depth research is needed to confirm the accountability pressures from lower classes beyond Ghana, but it seems likely. Some of the most substantial performance voting effects were found in countries with very low income levels, including Malawi, Niger, and Sierra Leone.

Finally, a ray of hope even for countries with weak performance voting is a potential grievance asymmetry. Some results of the study indicate that economic downturns and developmental backlashes raise performance awareness. Even leaders of countries with low accountability pressures may accordingly face electoral sanctioning in the event of severe crises. In turn, this means that even in Africa's less competitive states, leaders need to ensure a basic level of developmental stability and progress to avoid electoral consequences.

A general caveat regarding the potential of elections to change the incentive structure of leaders is the quality of electoral institutions. As much as this study has documented the will of citizens to hold leaders to account, flawed elections may oppress the electoral feedback. Systematic largescale election rigging would inevitably prevent the delivery of any sanctioning signal. Likewise, political intimidation may keep voters from punishing governments. Certain peculiarities in the datasets from the more authoritarian states, Uganda and Cameroon, indicate that the responses of certain groups are driven by fear, which also creates some performance voting effects that are not plausible upon closer scrutiny.

Two contrary trends currently characterise Africa's institutional development. On the one hand, voters are getting more assertive, and transfers of power through the ballot have sharply risen in recent years (Cheeseman, et al. 2017, Carbone and Pellegata 2020: 103). On the other hand, political elites in many places try to revert democratic reform. Several democratically elected governments, including those of Zambia, Uganda, and Tanzania, have in recent years severely curtailed civil liberties and political freedom (Gyimah-Boadi 2019). Zambia is even one of the main autocratizing countries globally (Maerz, et al. 2020), although it looks back on a positive record of electoral transfers of power and shows strong performance effects. Democratic setbacks and rigged elections are thus a major threat to accountability.

Nonetheless, many of the 48 sub-Saharan countries continue to conduct fairly credible elections. Successful and ordered turnovers in Nigeria (2015), Ghana (2016), Liberia (2017), Sierra Leone (2018), and Malawi (2020) illustrate that leaders have difficulties evading electoral control and suggest that the power of incumbency is declining (Cheeseman, et al. 2017). Even in highly authoritarian Gambia, President Yahya Jammeh was removed from office after unexpectedly

losing an election in 2016. Gambia's public sphere was tightly restricted under Jammeh, and seemingly the dictator who had been in power for 23 years thought this was sufficient to secure his power, but amid rising poverty and economic collapse, the opposition received a majority (cf. Hultin, et al. 2017).

And there are reasons for optimism that electoral institutions remain responsive, at least in those countries where previous experiences have established multi-party elections as the norm. The costs for leaders to compromise the electoral process should not be underestimated. Vast majorities of citizens firmly reject authoritarian rule and express a strong commitment to elections (Bratton, et al. 2005, Mattes and Bratton 2016). Too obvious oppression may trigger resistance in the streets. Dependence on Western donors also requires at least a careful balancing between political freedom and autocratic behaviour. Thus, it is reasonable to assume that sanctioning signals from voters continue to find expression in African election results – not in all but in many settings.

On a final note, it is essential to point out that the confirmatory findings on retrospective performance voting in this study do not refute that considerations of ethnic favouritism and patronage maintain an influence on voting in Africa. A fantastic reference to understand the coexistence of performance voting alongside other motives is the recent book by Nic Cheeseman, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis (Cheeseman, et al. 2021), which illuminates that the political economy of African elections is generally marked by two different registers of political virtue. Civic virtues urge leaders to provide public goods and development to the national community. In contrast, patrimonial virtues prompt politicians to show solidarity with communal identity groups in the form of favouritism and patronage.

The evidence of retrospective accountability presented in this study indicates that, in many presidential elections, a critical share of voters from all segments of society put civic before patrimonial virtue. In parliamentary elections, we may see a stronger emphasis on patrimonial virtues due to direct exchange between voters and candidates. Therefore, the evidence of retrospective sanctioning here does not debunk, for instance, Noah L Nathan's (2019b) insightful account of patronage and ethnic voting in urban slums of Ghana's capital Accra or Eric Kramon's (2018) documentation of vote-buying reactions in Kenya. Given the presence of multiple moralities in African politics, as described by Cheeseman, et al. (2021), such influences may well coexist with effective accountability.

However, this book has shown that the proportion of citizens voting based on performance in countries such as Ghana, Malawi, and Zambia is high enough to change the overall incentive structure. Especially where electoral races are competitive, national leaders are well-advised to pursue a national developmental strategy to send positive signals to as many voters as possible. And the pressure from the ballot box has an impact, becoming increasingly visible in higher growth rates and better service delivery in Africa's competitive democracies (Carbone and

Pellegata 2020, Harding 2020b).

7.4 Topics for Future Research

The study also highlights several interesting topics for future research. Partisanship certainly needs more attention. Affective partisan identification seems to be on the rise and may supersede ethnic political alignments. However, while the study adds strong evidence of independent partisan identities, the observational period is too short to fully confirm a process of transition from ethnic to partisan identification. Future studies should further investigate the trend to establish whether psychological attachments to parties emerge beyond Ghana and Malawi and, most interestingly, whether partisanship systematically dissolves ethnic identification.

A related open question is what causes partisan identification. Given that Africa's parties are relatively young and characterised by rather diffuse ideological profiles, it is hard to tell what generates the strong emotional ties between voters and parties. One promising explanation is a process of 'value infusion', by which party elites build a brand around party history, legendary leadership figures, symbols, and other images that may invoke a long-term emotional connection to supporters (Bolleyer and Ruth 2018). Partisanship may follow similar psychological dynamics like football fandom (cf. Bartle and Bellucci 2009: 9). It has also been suggested that, notwithstanding the lack of ideological division, African parties build their base by representing different occupational sectors (Kim 2018). But so far, we know very little about what drives social-psychological identification with parties in Africa.

A topical question is, moreover, how parties react to the rise of partisan identities. Do they engage in populism (Resnick 2014), or try to manifest and expand their support base through clientelism (Croke 2016)? Moreover, analysts should keep an eye on the risks of growing polarisation. Partisan motivated-reasoning may breed distrust and electoral violence, and party elites may fuel such tendencies by spreading misinformation, as polarisation creates incentives to engage in confrontation rather than cooperation (Iyengar and Westwood 2015).

Another exciting issue to further investigate is a potential grievance asymmetry (cf. Nannestad and Paldam 1997, Park 2019b) in the voting behaviour of African citizens. If it is true that developmental backlashes and economic crises boost performance voting, there would be hope that at least outrightly bad management translates into electoral losses even in countries with weak performance voting. However, this study's database is too small to confirm a general mechanism, and it could be insightful to specifically study how economic downturns affect voting preferences in otherwise non-competitive states.

Generally, it would be interesting to further track potential changes in the performance awareness of voters over time. Most country-specific results of this study indicate that the extent of performance voting is relatively stable over time, but a longer observational period may reveal more progression. Indeed, there are cases where the analysis hints at rising performance awareness. Nigeria is a good example in this regard. At the beginning of the observational period, performance voting effects in the surveys from Africa's most populous nation are extremely weak. However, in the last poll, the link between ratings for the government's handling of developmental issues and vote choices becomes stronger. A few months after the survey, Nigeria experienced its first democratic turnover.

Given the reliable performance effects in some countries, we also need more knowledge on how governments react to accountability pressures. Consistent sanctioning should raise efforts to provide public goods and expand their reach. Some studies already hint at increasingly programmatic distribution in Ghana (Brass, et al. 2020, Harding 2020b, Briggs 2021). But there may be undesirable consequences as well, for instance, a democracy debt trap. Governments may be tempted to overspend in election years. Some recent research hints at the existence of such political business cycles in Africa (Rogoff 1990, Iddrisu and Mohammed 2019). While most advanced democracies are able to handle rising debts, developing settings bear a high risk of sovereign default. Ghana's debt, for instance, is growing at an alarming rate and depends on high growth rates to be kept under control (Ghana 2018). Likewise, politicians may favour policies that have an immediate effect while disregarding long-term consequences. For instance, a common programmatic appeal is the abolition of school fees, which may cause deficits in education systems (Travaglianti 2016).

A final promising avenue for future research is the study of behavioural differences of people in different socio-economic conditions. The finding that poor voters are more likely to hold politicians to account falls in line with other research, suggesting that middle-class citizens are not especially keen on exerting accountability (Mattes 2015, Nathan 2019a). Interest in the middle-class in Africa has grown recently, but definitions remain contested (Resnick 2015b, Wietzke and Sumner 2018, Mercer and Lemanski 2020, Schotte 2020). One sure thing is that the number of voters living in relative security is growing in most countries, which almost seems like bad news for electoral accountability if exposure to poverty is a key driver of retrospective voting. However, more research is needed to learn how upward mobility shapes political behaviour across the various lived experiences of increasingly diverse social strata in African societies.

Literature

- Abrahamsen, Rita, and Gerald Bareebe. 2016. "Uganda's 2016 Elections: Not Even Faking It Anymore." *African Affairs* 115: 751-65.
- Achebe, Chinua. 1984. The Trouble with Nigeria. Johannesburg: Heinemann.
- Achen, Christopher, and Larry Bartels. 2017. *Democracy for Realists. Why Elections Do Not Produce Responsive Government.* New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Adams, James F, Samuel Merrill III, and Bernard Grofman. 2005. A Unified Theory of Party Competition: A Cross-National Analysis Integrating Spatial and Behavioral Factors: Cambridge University Press.
- Adida, Claire, Jessica Gottlieb, Eric Kramon, and Gwyneth McClendon. 2017. "Reducing or Reinforcing in-Group Preferences? An Experiment on Information and Ethnic Voting." *Quarterly Journal of Political Science* 12: 437-77.
 - —. 2019. "Under What Conditions Does Performance Information Influence Voting Behavior? Lessons from Benin." In *Information, Accountability, and Cumulative Learning: Lessons from Metaketa I*, eds. Thad Dunning, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D Hyde, Craig McIntosh and Gareth Nellis. 81-117.
- ———. 2020. "When Does Information Influence Voters? The Joint Importance of Salience and Coordination." *Comparative Political Studies* 53: 851–91.
- Adida, Claire L. 2015. "Do African Voters Favor Coethnics? Evidence from a Survey Experiment in Benin." *Journal of Experimental Political Science* 2: 1-11.
- Adida, Claire L, Nathan Combes, Adeline Lo, and Alex Verink. 2016. "The Spousal Bump: Do Cross-Ethnic Marriages Increase Political Support in Multiethnic Democracies?". *Comparative Political Studies* 49: 635-61.
- Ake, Claude. 1993. "The Unique Case of African Democracy." International Affairs (Royal Institute of International Affairs 1944-): 239-44.
- Amone, Charles. 2014. "Reasons for the British Choice of the Acholi as the Martial Race of Uganda, 1862 to 1962." *Asian Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences* 2: 72-77.
- Anaxagorou, Christiana, Georgios Efthyvoulou, and Vassilis Sarantides. 2020. "Electoral Motives and the Subnational Allocation of Foreign Aid in Sub-Saharan Africa." *European Economic Review*.
- Anckar, Dag. 2004. "Direct Democracy in Microstates and Small Island States." World Development 32: 379-90.
- Andersen, Jørgen Juel, Niels Johannesen, and Bob Rijkers. 2020. "Elite Capture of Foreign Aid: Evidence from Offshore Bank Accounts." World Bank Policy Research Working Paper.
- Anderson, Christopher J, Silvia M Mendes, and Yuliya V Tverdova. 2004. "Endogenous Economic Voting: Evidence from the 1997 British Election." *Electoral Studies* 23: 683-708.
- Anderson, Christopher J. 2000. "Economic Voting and Political Context: A Comparative Perspective." *Electoral Studies* 19: 151-70.
- Aruoba, S Borağan, Allan Drazen, and Razvan Vlaicu. 2019. "A Structural Model of Electoral Accountability." *International Economic Review* 60: 517-45.
- Aryeetey, Ernest, and Ama de-Graft Aikins. 2019. "National Cohesion in Africa: Beyond Ethnicity and Ethnic Communities." In From Divided Pasts to Cohesive Futures: Reflections on Africa, eds. Arnim Langer, Frances Stewart, Hiroyuki Hino and John Lonsdale. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 403-25.
- Ashworth, Scott. 2012. "Electoral Accountability: Recent Theoretical and Empirical Work." Annual Review of Political Science 15: 183-201.
- Ashworth, Scott, Ethan Bueno de Mesquita, and Amanda Friedenberg. 2017. "Accountability and Information in Elections." *American Economic Journal: Microeconomics* 9: 95-138.

- Asiimwe, Godfrey B. 2015. "Progress and Challenges of Liberal Democracy in Uganda." In National Democratic Reforms in Africa: Changes and Challenges, ed. Said Adejumobi. New York: Palgrave Macmillan US. 129-64.
- Ayittey, George B.N. 1992. Africa Betrayed. New York: St. Martins Press.
- Aytaç, Selim Erdem. 2018. "Relative Economic Performance and the Incumbent Vote: A Reference Point Theory." *The Journal of Politics* 80: 16-29.
- Baker, Andy, Barry Ames, and Lucio R Renno. 2006. "Social Context and Campaign Volatility in New Democracies: Networks and Neighborhoods in Brazil's 2002 Elections." *American Journal of Political Science* 50: 382-99.
- Bandyopadhyay, Sanghamitra, and Elliott Green. 2019. "Roads and Regional Favoritism in Sub-Saharan Africa." In *Working Paper Series*, Department of International Development: London School of Economics and Political Science (LSE).
- Banks, Jeffrey S, and Rangarajan K Sundaram. 1993. "Adverse Selection and Moral Hazard in a Repeated Elections Model." In *Political Economy: Institutions, Competition and Representation*, eds. William A Barnett, Melvin Hinich and Norman Schofield. New York: Cambridge University Press. 295-311.
- —. 1998. "Optimal Retention in Agency Problems." Journal of Economic Theory 82: 293– 323.
- Barro, Robert J. 1973. "The Control of Politicians: An Economic Model." *Public choice* 14: 19-42.
- Bartels, Larry M. 2002. "Beyond the Running Tally: Partisan Bias in Political Perceptions." *Political Behavior* 24: 117-50.
- Bartle, John, and Paolo Bellucci. 2009. "Introduction: Partisanship, Social Identity and Individual Attributes." In *Political Parties and Partisanship: Social Identity and Individual Attitudes*, eds. John Bartle and Paolo Bellucci. New York: Routledge. 1–25.
- Basedau, Matt, and Alexander Stroh. 2012. "How Ethnic Are African Parties Really? Evidence from Four Francophone Countries." *International Political Science Review* 33: 5-24.
- Basedau, Matthias. 2020. "Rethinking African Studies: Four Challenges and the Case for Comparative African Studies." *Africa Spectrum* 55: 194-206.
- Basedau, Matthias, Gero Erdmann, Jann Lay, and Alexander Stroh. 2011. "Ethnicity and Party Preference in Sub-Saharan Africa." *Democratization* 18: 462–89.
- Basedau, Matthias, Gero Erdmann, and Andreas Mehler. 2007. Votes, Money and Violence: Political Parties and Elections in Sub-Saharan Africa: Nordiska Afrikainstitutet; Kwazulu-Natal Press, South Africa.
- Bentley, Thomas, Markus Olapade, Pauline Wamuba, and Nora Charron. 2015. "Where to Start? Aligning Sustainable Development Goals with Citizen Priorities." *Afrobarometer Dispatch No. 67.*
- Berry, William D, Jacqueline HR DeMeritt, and Justin Esarey. 2010. "Testing for Interaction in Binary Logit and Probit Models: Is a Product Term Essential?". *American Journal of Political Science* 54: 248-66.
- Besley, Timothy. 2005. "Political Selection." *The Journal of Economic Perspectives* 19: 43-60.
- —. 2006. *Principled Agents?: The Political Economy of Good Government.* New York: Oxford University Press.
- Besley, Timothy, and Anne Case. 1995. "Does Electoral Accountability Affect Economic Policy Choices? Evidence from Gubernatorial Term Limits." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 110: 769–98.
- —. 2003. "Political Institutions and Policy Choices: Evidence from the United States." Journal of Economic Literature 41: 7-73.
- Besley, Timothy, Torsten Persson, and Daniel M Sturm. 2010. "Political Competition, Policy and Growth: Theory and Evidence from the Us." *The Review of Economic Studies* 77: 1329-52.

- Bhandari, Abhit, Horacio Larreguy, and John Marshall. 2021. "Able and Mostly Willing: An Empirical Anatomy of Information's Effect on Voter-Driven Accountability in Senegal." *American Journal of Political Science* forthcoming.
- Bidwell, Kelly, Katherine Casey, and Rachel Glennerster. 2020. "Debates: Voting and Expenditure Responses to Political Communication." *Journal of Political economy* 128: 2880–924.
- Bischoff, Ivo, and Lars- H. R. Siemers. 2013. "Biased Beliefs and Retrospective Voting: Why Democracies Choose Mediocre Policies." *Public choice* 156: 163-80.
- Blanton, Robert, T. David Mason, and Brian Athow. 2001. "Colonial Style and Post-Colonial Ethnic Conflict in Africa." *Journal of Peace Research* 38: 473–91.
- Blatter, Joachim, and Markus Haverland. 2012. Designing Case Studies: Explanatory Approaches in Small-N Research: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Bleck, Jaimie, and Nicolas van de Walle. 2018. *Electoral Politics in Africa since 1990: Continuity in Change*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ---. 2013. "Valence Issues in African Elections." Comparative Political Studies 46: 1394-421.
- Bolleyer, Nicole, and Saskia P Ruth. 2018. "Elite Investments in Party Institutionalization in New Democracies: A Two-Dimensional Approach." *The Journal of Politics* 80: 288-302.
- Borzyskowski, Inken, and Patrick M Kuhn. 2020. "Dangerously Informed: Voter Information and Pre-Electoral Violence in Africa." *Journal of Peace Research* 57: 15-29.
- Bowler, Shaun, and Stephen P. Nicholson. 2019. "Information Cues and Rational Ignorance." In *The Oxford Handbook of Public Choice, Volume 1*, eds. Roger D. Congleton, Bernard Grofman and Stefan Voigt. New York: Oxford University Press. 381 – 95.
- Boyd, Rosalind E. 1989. "Empowerment of Women in Uganda: Real or Symbolic." *Review of African Political Economy* 16: 106-17.
- Brady, Henry E, and Paul M Sniderman. 1985. "Attitude Attribution: A Group Basis for Political Reasoning." *American Political Science Review* 79: 1061-78.
- Brambor, Thomas, William Roberts Clark, and Matt Golder. 2006. "Understanding Interaction Models: Improving Empirical Analyses." *Political Analysis* 14: 63–82.
- Brass, Jennifer N, Justin Schon, Elizabeth Baldwin, and Lauren M MacLean. 2020. "Spatial Analysis of Bureaucrats' Attempts to Resist Political Capture in a Developing Democracy: The Distribution of Solar Panels in Ghana." *Political Geography* 76: 102087.
- Bratton, Michael. 2008. "Vote Buying and Violence in Nigerian Election Campaigns." *Electoral Studies* 27: 621-32.
- —. 2012. "Vote Buying and Violence in Nigerian Election Campaigns." In Voting and Democratic Citizenship in Africa, ed. Michael Bratton. London: Lynne Rienner 41– 60.
- Bratton, Michael, Ravi Bhavnani, and Tse-Hsin Chen. 2012. "Voting Intentions in Africa: Ethnic, Economic or Partisan?". *Commonwealth & Comparative Politics* 50: 27-52.
- Bratton, Michael, and Carolyn Logan. 2015. "The Viability of Political Opposition in Africa: Popular Views." *Afrobarometer Policy Paper* 26.
- Bratton, Michael, and Robert Mattes. 2001. "Support for Democracy in Africa: Intrinsic or Instrumental?". *British Journal of Political Science* 31: 447-74.
- Bratton, Michael, Robert B Mattes, and Emmanuel Gyimah-Boadi. 2005. Public Opinion, Democracy, and Market Reform in Africa. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Bratton, Michael, and Nicholas Van de Walle. 1997. Democratic Experiments in Africa: Regime Transitions in Comparative Perspective. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Brierley, Sarah, and Eric Kramon. 2020. "Party Campaign Strategies in Ghana: Rallies, Canvassing and Handouts." *African Affairs* 119: 587 - 603.
- Brierley, Sarah, Eric Kramon, and George Kwaku Ofosu. 2020. "The Moderating Effect of

Debates on Political Attitudes." American Journal of Political Science 64: 19-37.

- Briggs, Ryan C. 2012. "Electrifying the Base? Aid and Incumbent Advantage in Ghana." *The Journal of Modern African Studies*: 603–24.
- —. 2017. "Explaining Case Selection in African Politics Research." *Journal of Contemporary African Studies* 35: 565–72.
- —. 2021. "Power to Which People? Explaining How Electrification Targets Voters across Party Rotations in Ghana." World Development 141: 105391.
- Briggs, Ryan C, and Scott Weathers. 2016. "Gender and Location in African Politics Scholarship: The Other White Man's Burden?". *African Affairs* 115: 466-89.
- Briggs, Ryan C. 2019. "Receiving Foreign Aid Can Reduce Support for Incumbent Presidents." *Political Research Quarterly* 72: 610-22.
- Bueno De Mesquita, Bruce, James D. Morrow, Randolph M. Siverson, and Alastair Smith. 2002. "Political Institutions, Policy Choice and the Survival of Leaders." *British Journal of Political Science* 32: 559-90.
- Buntaine, Mark T, Sarah S Bush, Ryan S Jablonski, Daniel L Nielson, and Paula M Pickering. 2019. "Budgets, Sms Texts, and Votes in Uganda." In *Information, Accountability, and Cumulative Learning: Lessons from Metaketa I*, eds. Thad Dunning, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D. Hyde, Craig McIntosh and Gareth Nellis. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 188-219.
- Campbell, Agnus, Philio E. Converse, Warren E. Miller, and Donald E. Stokes. 1960. "The American Voter." New York: John Wiley & Sons Inc.
- Canes-Wrone, Brandice, Michael C. Herron, and Kenneth W. Shotts. 2001. "Leadership and Pandering: A Theory of Executive Policymaking." *American Journal of Political Science* 45: 532–50.
- Carbone, Giovanni Marco, Vincenzo Memoli, and Lia Quartapelle. 2016. "Are Lions Democrats? The Impact of Democratization on Economic Growth in Africa, 1980–2010." *Democratization* 23: 27-48.
- Carbone, Giovanni, and Alessandro Pellegata. 2020. Political Leadership in Africa: Leaders and Development South of the Sahara. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Carlson, Elizabeth. 2015. "Ethnic Voting and Accountability in Africa: A Choice Experiment in Uganda." *World Politics* 67: 353-85.
- —. 2016a. "Finding Partisanship Where We Least Expect It: Evidence of Partisan Bias in a New African Democracy." *Political Behavior* 38: 129-54.
- —. 2016b. "Identifying and Interpreting the Sensitivity of Ethnic Voting in Africa." Public Opinion Quarterly 80: 837-57.
- —. 2020. "In Defense of a Divided Opposition: Programmatic Distribution and Ethnic Minor Party Support." *Political Science research and methods*: 1–15.
- —. 2018a. "The Perils of Pre-Election Polling: Election Cycles and the Exacerbation of Measurement Error in New Democracies." *Research & Politics* April-June 2018: 1-9.
- —. 2018b. "The Relevance of Relative Distribution: Favoritism, Information, and Vote Choice in Africa." *Comparative Political Studies* 51: 1531-62.
- Casey, Katherine. 2015. "Crossing Party Lines: The Effects of Information on Redistributive Politics." *The American Economic Review* 105: 2410-48.
- Chaturvedi, Ashish. 2005. "Rigging Elections with Violence." Public choice 125: 189-202.
- Cheeseman, Nic. 2015. Democracy in Africa: Successes, Failures, and the Struggle for Political Reform. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2016. "Ethnicity and Development." In *The Oxford Handbook of the Politics of Development*, eds. Carol Lancaster and Nicolas van de Walle. New York: Oxford University Press. 162-76.
- Cheeseman, Nic, Gabrielle Lynch, and Justin Willis. 2017. "Ghana: The Ebbing Power of Incumbency." *Journal of democracy* 28: 92–104.

—. 2021. The Moral Economy of Elections in Africa: Democracy, Voting and Virtue. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Cheibub, José Antonio, and Adam Przeworski. 1999. "Democracy, Elections, and Accountability for Economic Outcomes." In *Democracy, Accountability, and Representation*, eds. Bernard Manin, Adam Przeworski and Susan Stokes. New York: Camebridge University Press. 222-50.
- CLGF. 2019. *The Local Government System in Ghana*. London: Commonwealth Local Government Forum.
- —. 2018. *The Local Government System in Uganda*. London: Commonwealth Local Government Forum.

Coleman, James S. 1990. Foundations of Social Theory. Cambridge, London: Belknap Press.

- Condorcet, Nicolas. 2014 [1785]. Essai Sur L'application De L'analyse À La Probabilité Des Décisions Rendues À La Pluralité Des Voix. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Congleton, Roger D. 2019. "Rational Choice and Politics. An Introduction to the Research Program and Methodology of Public Choice." In *The Oxford Handbook of Public Choice, Volume 1*, eds. Roger D. Congleton, Bernard Grofman and Stefan Voigt. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Conroy-Krutz, Jeffrey. 2016. "Electoral Campaigns as Learning Opportunities: Lessons from Uganda." *African Affairs*.
- —. 2012. "Information and Ethnic Politics in Africa." British Journal of Political Science 43: 345-73.
- Conroy-Krutz, Jeffrey, and Carolyn Logan. 2012. "Museveni and the 2011 Ugandan Election: Did the Money Matter?" In *Voting and Democratic Citizenship in Africa*, ed. Michael Bratton. London: Lynne Rienner 41-60.
- Conroy-Krutz, Jeffrey, Devra C Moehler, and Rosario Aguilar. 2016. "Partisan Cues and Vote Choice in New Multiparty Systems." *Comparative Political Studies* 49: 3-35.
- Corstange, Daniel. 2009. "Sensitive Questions, Truthful Answers? Modeling the List Experiment with Listit." *Political Analysis* 17: 45-63.
- Cox, Gary W., and Mathew D. McCubbins. 1986. "Electoral Politics as a Redistributive Game." *The Journal of Politics* 48: 370-89.
- Croke, Kevin. 2016. "Tools of Single Party Hegemony in Tanzania: Evidence from Surveys and Survey Experiments." *Democratization*: 1-24.
- Daddieh, Cyril K., and George M. Bob-Milliar. 2014. "Ghana: The African Exemplar of an Institutionalized Two-Party System?" In Party Systems and Democracy in Africa, eds. Renske Doorenspleet and Lia Nijzink. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK. 107-28.
- Dag Hammarskjold Foundation. 1992. "The State in Crisis in Africa: In Search of a Second Liberation." In Secondary The State in Crisis in Africa: In Search of a Second Liberation, ed Secondary Dag Hammarskjold Foundation. Uppsala, Sweden. Reprint, Reprint.
- Dancey, Logan, and Geoffrey Sheagley. 2013. "Heuristics Behaving Badly: Party Cues and Voter Knowledge." *American Journal of Political Science* 57: 312–25.
- Dash, Bharatee Bhusana, and Sacchidananda Mukherjee. 2015. "Political Competition and Human Development: Evidence from the Indian States." *The Journal of Development Studies* 51: 1-14.
- Davis, Justine M. 2020. "Manipulating Africa? Perspectives on the Experimental Method in the Study of African Politics." *African Affairs* 119: 452–67.
- Daxecker, Ursula, Elio Amicarelli, and Alexander Jung. 2019. "Electoral Contention and Violence (Ecav): A New Dataset." *Journal of Peace Research* 56: 714–23.
- de Kadt, Daniel, and Evan S. Lieberman. 2020. "Nuanced Accountability: Voter Responses to Service Delivery in Southern Africa." *British Journal of Political Science* 50: 185-215.
- De Kadt, Daniel, and Melissa L Sands. 2021. "Racial Isolation Drives Racial Voting: Evidence from the New South Africa." *Political Behavior* 43: 87–117.
- De Mesquita, Bruce Bueno, Alastair Smith, James D Morrow, and Randolph M Siverson. 2003.

The Logic of Political Survival. Cambridge: MIT press.

Diamond, Larry. 1992. "The Second Liberation'." Africa Report 37: 38.

- Diaz-Cayeros, Alberto, Federico Estévez, and Beatriz Magaloni. 2016. The Political Logic of Poverty Relief: Electoral Strategies and Social Policy in Mexico, Cambridge Studies in Comparative Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Dionne, Kim Yi, and Jeremy Horowitz. 2016. "The Political Effects of Agricultural Subsidies in Africa: Evidence from Malawi." *World Development* 87: 215-26.
- Dome, Mavis Zupork. 2015. "A Window on Policy Priorities Evidence from the Citizens of 34 African Countries." *Afrobarometer Policy Paper* 18.
- Downs, Anthony. 1957. "An Economic Theory of Democracy." New York: Harper Collins Publishers.
- Druckman, James N, Jordan Fein, and Thomas J Leeper. 2012. "A Source of Bias in Public Opinion Stability." *American Political Science Review*: 430-54.
- Duch, Raymond M., and Randolph T. Stevenson. 2008. *The Economic Vote: How Political and Economic Institutions Condition Election Results.* New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Dulani, Boniface, Adam S Harris, Jeremy Horowitz, and Happy Kayuni. 2020. "Electoral Preferences among Multi-Ethnic Voters in Africa." *Comparative Political Studies*.
- Dunning, Thad, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D Hyde, Craig McIntosh, Gareth Nellis, Claire L Adida, Eric Arias, Clara Bicalho, and Taylor C Boas. 2019a. "Voter Information Campaigns and Political Accountability: Cumulative Findings from a Preregistered Meta-Analysis of Coordinated Trials." *Science advances* 5: eaaw2612.
- Dunning, Thad, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D. Hyde, Craig McIntosh, and Gareth Nellis. 2019b. *Information, Accountability, and Cumulative Learning: Lessons from Metaketa I*, Cambridge Studies in Comparative Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Dunning, Thad, and Lauren Harrison. 2010. "Cross-Cutting Cleavages and Ethnic Voting: An Experimental Study of Cousinage in Mali." American Political Science Review 104: 21–39.
- Duverger, Maurice. 1954. Political Parties: Their Organization and Activity in the Modern State. New York: Wiley.
- Easterly, William, and Ross Levine. 1997. "Africa's Growth Tragedy: Policies and Ethnic Divisions." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 112: 1203-50.
- Eifert, Benn, Edward Miguel, and Daniel N Posner. 2010. "Political Competition and Ethnic Identification in Africa." *American Journal of Political Science* 54: 494-510.
- Ejdemyr, Simon, Eric Kramon, and Amanda Lea Robinson. 2018. "Segregation, Ethnic Favoritism, and the Strategic Targeting of Local Public Goods." *Comparative Political Studies* 51: 1111-43.
- Ekeh, Peter P. 1975. "Colonialism and the Two Publics in Africa: A Theoretical Statement." *Comparative studies in society and history* 17: 91–112.
- Elischer, Sebastian. 2012. "Measuring and Comparing Party Ideology in Nonindustrialized Societies: Taking Party Manifesto Research to Africa." *Democratization* 19: 642-67.
- —. 2013. *Political Parties in Africa: Ethnicity and Party Formation*. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Evans, Geoffrey, and Robert Andersen. 2006. "The Political Conditioning of Economic Perceptions." *Journal of Politics* 68: 194-207.
- Evans, Geoffrey, and Mark Pickup. 2010. "Reversing the Causal Arrow: The Political Conditioning of Economic Perceptions in the 2000–2004 Us Presidential Election Cycle." *The Journal of Politics* 72: 1236-51.
- Fearon, James D. 1999. "Electoral Accountability and the Control of Politicians: Selecting Good Types Versus Sanctioning Poor Performance." In *Democracy, Accountability,* and Representation, eds. Adam Przeworski, Susan C Stokes and Bernard Manin. New

York: Camebridge University Press. 55 -61.

- —. 2003. "Ethnic and Cultural Diversity by Country." *Journal of Economic Growth* 8: 195–222.
- Ferejohn, John. 1986. "Incumbent Performance and Electoral Control." *Public choice* 50: 5-25.
- Ferraz, Claudio, and Frederico Finan. 2011. "Electoral Accountability and Corruption: Evidence from the Audits of Local Governments." American economic review 101: 1274-311.
- Ferree, Karen E, Clark C Gibson, and James D Long. 2021. "Mixed Records, Complexity, and Ethnic Voting in African Elections." *World Development* 141: 105418.
- Ferree, Karen E, and James D Long. 2016. "Gifts, Threats, and Perceptions of Ballot Secrecy in African Elections." *African Affairs* 115: 621-45.
- Ferree, Karen E. 2006. "Explaining South Africa's Racial Census." *The Journal of Politics* 68: 803-15.
- Fiorina, Morris P. 1978. "Economic Retrospective Voting in American National Elections: A Micro-Analysis." *American Journal of Political Science*: 426-43.
- Fiorina, Morris P. 1981. *Retrospective Voting in American National Elections*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Franck, Raphael, and Ilia Rainer. 2012. "Does the Leader's Ethnicity Matter? Ethnic Favoritism, Education, and Health in Sub-Saharan Africa." *American Political Science Review* 106: 294–325.
- Franklin, Mark N., Stuart N. Soroka, and Christopher Wlezien. 2014. "Elections." In *The Oxford Handbook of Public Accountability*, eds. Mark Bovens, Robert E. Goodin and Thomas Schillemans: Oxford University Press. 389-405.
- Fridy, Kevin S. 2007. "The Elephant, Umbrella, and Quarrelling Cocks: Disaggregating Partisanship in Ghana's Fourth Republic." *African Affairs* 106: 281-305.
- —. 2012. "Where Are Ghana's Swing Voters? A Look at the Voters Responsible for Alternating Power in One of Africa's Most Successful Democracies." Africa Review 4: 107-21.
- Friedrich, Robert J. 1982. "In Defense of Multiplicative Terms in Multiple Regression Equations." *American Journal of Political Science*: 797-833.
- Gadjanova, Elena. 2021a. "Competitive Elections, Status Anxieties, and the Relative Strength of Ethnic Versus National Identification in Africa." *Political Behavior*. forthcoming.
- —. 2017. "Electoral Clientelism as Status Affirmation in Africa: Evidence from Ghana." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 55: 593-621.
- —. 2021b. "Status-Quo or Grievance Coalitions: The Logic of Cross-Ethnic Campaign Appeals in Africa's Highly Diverse States." *Comparative Political Studies* 53: 652-58.
- Gailmard, Sean. 2014. "Accountability and Principal–Agent Theory." In *The Oxford Handbook of Public Accountability*, eds. Mark Bovens, Robert E. Goodin and Thomas Schillemans. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Garzia, Diego. 2013. "Changing Parties, Changing Partisans: The Personalization of Partisan Attachments in Western Europe." *Political Psychology* 34: 67-89.
- Gélineau, François. 2013. "Electoral Accountability in the Developing World." *Electoral Studies* 32: 418-24.
- Gelman, Andrew, and Jennifer Hill. 2006. Data Analysis Using Regression and Multilevel/Hierarchical Models. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Gerber, Alan S, and Gregory A Huber. 2009. "Partisanship and Economic Behavior: Do Partisan Differences in Economic Forecasts Predict Real Economic Behavior?". *American Political Science Review*: 407-26.
- Gerring, John. 2008. "Case Selection for Case-Study Analysis: Qualitative and Quantitative Techniques." In *The Oxford Handbook of Political Methodology*, eds. Janet M Box-Steffensmeier, Henry E Brady and David Collier. New York: Oxford University Press.

- ----. 2004. "What Is a Case Study and What Is It Good For?". American Political Science Review 98: 341-54.
- Ghana. 2018. "The 2018 Budget Statement and Economic Policy of the Government and the Citizens'." Accra: Government of Ghana.
- Gibb, Ryan. 2016. "The Elections in Uganda, February 2016." Africa Spectrum 51: 93-101.
- Gisselquist, Rachel M. 2014. "Benin: A Pulverized Party System in Transition." In *Party Systems and Democracy in Africa*, eds. Renske Doorenspleet and Lia Nijzink. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK. 129-47.
- Goetz, Anne Marie. 2002. "No Shortcuts to Power: Constraints on Women's Political Effectiveness in Uganda." *Journal of Modern African Studies*: 549-75.
- Gottlieb, Jessica. 2016. "Greater Expectations: A Field Experiment to Improve Accountability in Mali." *American Journal of Political Science* 60: 143–57.
- Green, Donald P, Bradley Palmquist, and Eric Schickler. 2002. *Partisan Hearts and Minds: Political Parties and the Social Identities of Voters.* New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Green, Donald, and Ian Shapiro. 1994. *Pathologies of Rational Choice Theory*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Greene, Steven. 1999. "Understanding Party Identification: A Social Identity Approach." *Political Psychology* 20: 393-403.
- Grofman, Bernard, and Scott L. Feld. 1988. "Rousseau's General Will: A Condorcetian Perspective." *American Political Science Review* 82: 567-76.
- Gunner, Liz, Dina Ligaga, Dumisani Moyo, Tanja Bosch, Monica B Chibita, and David B Coplan. 2012. *Radio in Africa: Publics, Cultures, Communities*. Johannesburg: Wits University Press.
- Gurr, Ted Robert. 1993. "Why Minorities Rebel: A Global Analysis of Communal Mobilization and Conflict since 1945." *International Political Science Review* 14: 161-201.
- Gyimah-Boadi, Emmanuel. 2015. "Africa's Waning Democratic Commitment." Journal of democracy 26: 101-13.
- —. 2019. "Aspirations and Realities in Africa: Democratic Delivery Falls Short." Journal of democracy 30: 86–93.
- Hainmueller, Jens, Jonathan Mummolo, and Yiqing Xu. 2019. "How Much Should We Trust Estimates from Multiplicative Interaction Models? Simple Tools to Improve Empirical Practice." *Political Analysis* 27: 163–92.
- Hamlin, Alan. 2017. "Positive Political Theory." In *Methods in Analytical Political Theory*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 192-216.
- Hamlin, Alan, and Colin Jennings. 2011. "Expressive Political Behaviour: Foundations, Scope and Implications." *British Journal of Political Science* 41: 645-70.
- —. 2019. "Expressive Voting." In *The Oxford Handbook of Public Choice, Volume 1* eds. Roger D. Congleton, Bernard Grofman, Stefan Voigt and Roger D. Congleton. New York: Oxford University Press. 333-48.
- Hanmer, Michael J., and Kerem Ozan Kalkan. 2013. "Behind the Curve: Clarifying the Best Approach to Calculating Predicted Probabilities and Marginal Effects from Limited Dependent Variable Models." *American Journal of Political Science* 57: 263-77.
- Harding, Robin. 2015. "Attribution and Accountability: Voting for Roads in Ghana." *World Politics* 67: 656-89.
- —. 2020a. *Rural Democracy: Elections and Development in Africa*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- —. 2020b. "Who Is Democracy Good For? Elections, Rural Bias, and Health and Education Outcomes in Sub-Saharan Africa." *The Journal of Politics* 82: 241-54.
- Harding, Robin, and Kristin Michelitch. 2019. "Candidate Coethnicity, Rural/Urban Divides, and Partisanship in Africa." *Party Politics*: Online first.

- Harding, Robin, and David Stasavage. 2014. "What Democracy Does (and Doesn't Do) for Basic Services: School Fees, School Inputs, and African Elections." *The Journal of Politics* 76: 229-45.
- Healy, Andrew, and Neil Malhotra. 2013. "Retrospective Voting Reconsidered." Annual Review of Political Science 16: 285-306.
- Hegre, Håvard, Gudrun Østby, and Clionadh Raleigh. 2009. "Poverty and Civil War Events: A Disaggregated Study of Liberia." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 53: 598-623.
- Heldring, Leander, and James A. Robinson. 2018. "Colonialism and Development in Africa." In *The Oxford Handbook of the Politics of Development*, eds. Carol Lancaster and Nicolas van de Walle: Oxford University Press. 295–328.
- Hellwig, Timothy, and David Samuels. 2008. "Electoral Accountability and the Variety of Democratic Regimes." *British Journal of Political Science* 38: 65-90.
- Hicken, Allen. 2011. "Clientelism." Annual Review of Political Science 14: 289-310.
- Hillbom, Ellen. 2012. "Botswana: A Development-Oriented Gate-Keeping State." African Affairs 111: 67-89.
- Hillman, Arye L. 2010. "Expressive Behavior in Economics and Politics." *European Journal* of *Political Economy* 26: 403-18.
- Hillman, Arye L., Kfir Metsuyanim, and Niklas Potrafke. 2015. "Democracy with Group Identity." *European Journal of Political Economy* 40: 274–87.
- Hindmoor, Andrew. 2010. "'Major Combat Operations Have Ended'? Arguing About Rational Choice." *British Journal of Political Science* 41: 191-210.
- Hindmoor, Andrew, and Brad Taylor. 2015. Rational Choice. 2nd Edition ed. London: Palgrave.
- Hino, Hiroyuki, Arnim Langer, John Lonsdale, and Frances Stewart. 2019. From Divided Pasts to Cohesive Futures: Reflections on Africa. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Hochschild, Adam. 1998. King Leopold's Ghost: A Story of Greed, Terror, and Heroism in Colonial Africa. New York: First Mariner Books.
- Hoffman, Barak D., and James D. Long. 2013. "Parties, Ethnicity, and Voting in African Elections." *Comparative Politics* 45: 127-46.
- Höglund, Kristine, Anna K. Jarstad, and Mimmi Söderberg Kovacs. 2009. "The Predicament of Elections in War-Torn Societies." *Democratization* 16: 530–57.
- Horowitz, Donald L. 1993. "Democracy in Divided Societies." *Journal of democracy* 4: 18-38.
- ----. 1985. Ethnic Groups in Conflict. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Horowitz, Jeremy. 2015. "The Ethnic Logic of Campaign Strategy in Diverse Societies Theory and Evidence from Kenya." *Comparative Political Studies* 49: 324–56.
- Horowitz, Jeremy, and James Long. 2016. "Strategic Voting, Information, and Ethnicity in Emerging Democracies: Evidence from Kenya." *Electoral Studies* 44: 351-61.
- Houle, Christian, Chunho Park, and Paul D Kenny. 2019. "The Structure of Ethnic Inequality and Ethnic Voting." *The Journal of Politics* 81: 187-200.
- Huddy, Leonie, Lilliana Mason, and Lene AarØE. 2015. "Expressive Partisanship: Campaign Involvement, Political Emotion, and Partisan Identity." *American Political Science Review* 109: 1-17.
- Hultin, Niklas, Baba Jallow, Benjamin N Lawrance, and Assan Sarr. 2017. "Autocracy, Migration, and the Gambia's 'Unprecedented'2016 Election." *African Affairs* 116: 321–40.
- Huntington, Samuel P. 1993. *The Third Wave: Democratization in the Late Twentieth Century*. Vol. 4. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press.
- Hyden, Goran. 2010a. *African Politics in Comparative Perspective*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2010b. "The Economy of Affection." In *African Politics in Comparative Perspective*. New York: Cambridge University Press. 74 – 96.

—. 2010c. "The Ethnic Factor." In African Politics in Comparative Perspective

New York: Cambridge University Press. 185 - 208.

- Ichino, Nahomi, and Noah L. Nathan. 2012. "Crossing the Line: Local Ethnic Geography and Voting in Ghana." *American Political Science Review* 107: 344-61.
- Iddrisu, Abdul Ganiyu, and Jabir Ibrahim Mohammed. 2019. "Is Political Business Cycle an Enemy to Human Development? Empirical Evidence from Africa." *Economic and Political Studies* 7: 337-51.
- Inglehart, Ronald, and Christian Welzel. 2005. Modernization, Cultural Change, and Democracy: The Human Development Sequence: Cambridge University Press.
- Isaksson, Ann-Sofie, and Arne Bigsten. 2017. "Clientelism and Ethnic Divisions in African Countries." African Affairs 116: 621-47.
- Ishiyama, John. 2012. "Explaining Ethnic Bloc Voting in Africa." *Democratization* 19: 761-88.
- Iyengar, Shanto, Yphtach Lelkes, Matthew Levendusky, Neil Malhotra, and Sean J Westwood. 2019. "The Origins and Consequences of Affective Polarization in the United States." *Annual Review of Political Science* 22: 129-46.
- Iyengar, Shanto, and Sean J Westwood. 2015. "Fear and Loathing across Party Lines: New Evidence on Group Polarization." *American Journal of Political Science* 59: 690-707.
- Jaccard, James. 2001. Interaction Effects in Logistic Regression. Vol. 135. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Jensen, Peter Sandholt, and Mogens K Justesen. 2014. "Poverty and Vote Buying: Survey-Based Evidence from Africa." *Electoral Studies* 33: 220-32.
- Jolly, Richard. 2018. "Human Development." In *The Oxford Handbook on the United Nations*, eds. Thomas G. Weiss and Sam Daws. New York: Oxford University Press. 749-63.
- Jones, Mark P. 2018. "Presidential and Legislative Elections." In *The Oxford Handbook of Electoral Systems*, eds. Michel Rosenfeld and András Sajó. New York: Oxford University Press. 283-303.
- Kahneman, Daniel. 2003. "Maps of Bounded Rationality: Psychology for Behavioral Economics." *American economic review* 93: 1449-75.
- Kao, Kristen, Ellen Lust, and Lise Rakner. 2017. "Money Machine: Do the Poor Demand Clientelism?" In Program on Governance and Local Development University of Gothenburg. Working Paper No. 14.
- Kayser, Mark Andreas, and Michael Peress. 2012. "Benchmarking across Borders: Electoral Accountability and the Necessity of Comparison." *American Political Science Review* 106: 661-84.
- Key, Valdimer O. 1966. The Responsible Electorate: Rationality in Presidential Voting, 1936-1960. Cambridge, MA: Belknap.
- Kim, Eun Kyung. 2018. "Sector-Based Vote Choice: A New Approach to Explaining Core and Swing Voters in Africa." *International Area Studies Review* 21: 28-50.
- Kim, Hye-Sung. "Ethnicity, Distributive Politics, and Voting in Uganda. Phd-Thesis." University of Rochester, 2014.
- —. 2021. "Promoting Ethnic Equality in Campaign Messages: Survey Experimental Evidence from Nairobi, Kenya." *Electoral Studies* 70: 102278.
- King, Gary, Robert O Keohane, and Sidney Verba. 1994. Designing Social Inquiry: Scientific Inference in Qualitative Research: Princeton university press.
- Koter, Dominika. 2016. *Beyond Ethnic Politics in Africa*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- 2013. "Urban and Rural Voting Patterns in Senegal: The Spatial Aspects of Incumbency, C. 1978–2012." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 51: 653-79.
- Kramer, Gerald H. 1971. "Short-Term Fluctuations in Us Voting Behavior, 1896-1964."

American Political Science Review 65: 131-43.

- Kramon, Eric. 2016a. "Electoral Handouts as Information: Explaining Unmonitored Vote Buying." *World Politics* 68: 454-98.
- —. 2018. *Money for Votes: The Causes and Consequences of Electoral Clientelism in Africa.* New York: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2016b. "Where Is Vote Buying Effective? Evidence from a List Experiment in Kenya." Electoral Studies 44: 397-408.
- Kramon, Eric, Joan Hamory, Sarah Baird, and Edward Miguel. 2021. "Deepening or Diminishing Ethnic Divides? The Impact of Urban Migration in Kenya." *American Journal of Political Science* forthcoming.
- Kramon, Eric, and Daniel N Posner. 2016. "Ethnic Favoritism in Education in Kenya." *Quarterly Journal of Political Science* 11: 1-58.
- Kuklinski, James H, and Paul J Quirk. 2000. "Reconsidering the Rational Public: Cognition, Heuristics, and Mass Opinion." In *Elements of Reason: Cognition, Choice, and the Bounds of Rationality*, eds. Arthur Lupia, Mathew D. McCubbins and Samuel L. Popkin. New York: Cambridge University Press. 153-82.
- Lake, David A, and Matthew A Baum. 2001. "The Invisible Hand of Democracy: Political Control and the Provision of Public Services." *Comparative Political Studies* 34: 587-621.
- Laruni, Elizabeth. 2015. "Regional and Ethnic Identities: The Acholi of Northern Uganda, 1950–1968." *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 9: 212-30.
- Lau, Richard R, and David P Redlawsk. 2001. "Advantages and Disadvantages of Cognitive Heuristics in Political Decision Making." *American Journal of Political Science*: 951-71.
- LeBas, Adrienne. 2020. "Who Trusts? Ethnicity, Integration, and Attitudes toward Elected Officials in Urban Nigeria." *Comparative Political Studies* 53: 1738-66.
- Lemarchand, Rene. 1972. "Political Clientelism and Ethnicity in Tropical Africa: Competing Solidarities in Nation-Building." *The American Political Science Review*: 68-90.
- LeVan, A Carl. 2018. Contemporary Nigerian Politics: Competition in a Time of Transition and Terror. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2015. Dictators and Democracy in African Development: The Political Economy of Good Governance in Nigeria. Vol. 130: Cambridge University Press.
- Lewis-Beck, Michael S, Helmut Norpoth, William Jacoby, and Herbert F Weisberg. 2008. *The American Voter Revisited.* Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Lewis-Beck, Michael S. 1988. *Economics and Elections: The Major Western Democracies*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Lewis-Beck, Michael S., and Mary Stegmaier. 2013. "The Vp-Function Revisited: A Survey of the Literature on Vote and Popularity Functions after over 40 Years." *Public choice* 157: 367-85.
- Lewis, Peter. 2008. "Growth without Prosperity in Africa." Journal of democracy 19: 95-109.
- Lieberman, Evan S. 2005. "Nested Analysis as a Mixed-Method Strategy for Comparative Research." *American Political Science Review* 99: 435-52.
- Lierl, Malte, and Marcus Holmlund. 2019. "Performance Information and Voting Behavior in Burkina Faso's Municipal Elections: Separating the Effects of Information Content and Information Delivery." In *Information, Accountability, and Cumulative Learning: Lessons from Metaketa I*, eds. Thad Dunning, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D. Hyde, Craig McIntosh and Gareth Nellis, Cambridge Studies in Comparative Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 221-53.
- Lindberg, Staffan I. 2006. Democracy and Elections in Africa. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- —. 2003. "'It's Our Time to "Chop": Do Elections in Africa Feed Neo-Patrimonialism Rather Than Counter-Act It?". *Democratization* 10: 121-40.

—. 2010. "What Accountability Pressures Do Mps in Africa Face and How Do They Respond? Evidence from Ghana." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 48: 117-42.

- Lindberg, Staffan I. 2013. "Have the Cake and Eat It: The Rational Voter in Africa." *Party Politics* 19: 945-61.
- Lindberg, Staffan I., and M. K. C. Morrison. 2008. "Are African Voters Really Ethnic or Clientelistic? Survey Evidence from Ghana." *Political Science Quarterly* 123: 95-122.
- Lipset, Seymour Martin. 1959. "Some Social Requisites of Democracy: Economic Development and Political Legitimacy." The American Political Science Review 53: 69-105.
- Long, J Scott, and Jeremy Freese. 2014. *Regression Models for Categorical Dependent* Variables Using Stata - Second Edition. College Station: Stata press.
- Long, James D, and Clark C Gibson. 2015. "Evaluating the Roles of Ethnicity and Performance in African Elections: Evidence from an Exit Poll in Kenya." *Political Research Quarterly* 68: 830-42.
- Lupia, Arthur. 1994. "Shortcuts Versus Encyclopedias: Information and Voting Behavior in California Insurance Reform Elections." *American Political Science Review* 88: 63-76.
- Madison, James T. 2008a. "The Federalist, 10 " In *Federalist Papers*, ed. Lawrence Goldman. New York: Oxford University Press. 48-55.
- —. 2008b. "The Federalist, 57." In *Federalist Papers*, ed. Lawrence Goldman. New York: Oxford University Press. 281 - 91.
- Maerz, Seraphine F, Anna Lührmann, Sebastian Hellmeier, Sandra Grahn, and Staffan I Lindberg. 2020. "State of the World 2019: Autocratization Surges–Resistance Grows." *Democratization*: 1-19.
- Mamdani, Mahmood. 1996. "Indirect Rule, Civil Society, and Ethnicity: The African Dilemma." *Social Justice* 23: 145-50.
- Manin, Bernard, Adam Przeworski, and Susan Stokes. 1999a. "Elections and Representation." In Democracy, Accountability, and Representation, eds. Bernard Manin, Adam Przeworski and Susan Stokes. Vol. 2. New York: Camebridge University Press. 29-54.
- —. 1999b. "Introduction." In *Democracy, Accountability, and Representation*, eds. Bernard Manin, Adam Przeworski and Susan Stokes. Vol. 2. New York: Camebridge University Press. 1–26.
- Mansbridge, Jane. 2009. "A "Selection Model" of Political Representation." *Journal of Political Philosophy* 17: 369-98.
- —. 1990. "Self-Interest in Political Life." *Political Theory* 18: 132-53.
- Maravall, José María. 2009. "Accountability and the Survival of Governments." In *The Oxford Handbook of Comparative Politics*, eds. Carles Boix, Susan C. Stokes and José María Maravall: Oxford University Press. 911-40.
- Martin, Lucy, and Pia J. Raffler. 2020. "Fault Lines: The Effects of Bureaucratic Power on Electoral Accountability." *American Journal of Political Science* forthcoming.
- Maskin, Eric, and Jean Tirole. 2004. "The Politician and the Judge: Accountability in Government." *American economic review* 94: 1034-54.
- Mason, Nicole M, Thomas S Jayne, and Nicolas Van De Walle. 2017. "The Political Economy of Fertilizer Subsidy Programs in Africa: Evidence from Zambia." *American Journal of Agricultural Economics* 99: 705-31.
- Mattes, Robert. 2015. "South Africa's Emerging Black Middle Class: A Harbinger of Political Change?". *Journal of International Development* 27: 665–92.
- Mattes, Robert, and Michael Bratton. 2016. "Do Africans Still Want Democracy." *Afrobarometer Policy Paper* 36.
- —. 2007. "Learning About Democracy in Africa: Awareness, Performance, and Experience." *American Journal of Political Science* 51: 192–217.

- Mattes, Robert, Boniface Dulani, and Emmanuel Gyimah-Boadi. 2016. "Africa's Growth Dividend? Lived Poverty Drops across Much of the Continent." *Afrobarometer Policy Paper* 29.
- Mattes, Robert, and Matthias Krönke. 2020. "The Consequences of Partisanship in Africa." In *Research Handbook on Political Partisanship*, eds. Henrik Oscarsson and Sören Holmberg. Northampton, MA: Edward Elgar Publishing. 368–80.
- Mattes, Robert, and Carlos Shenga. 2012. "Uncritical Citizenship in a Low-Information Society: Mozambicans in Comparative Perspective." In *Voting and Democratic Citizenship in Africa*, ed. Michael Bratton. London: Lynne Rienner 159-78.
- Mauerer, Ingrid, Paul W Thurner, and Marc Debus. 2015. "Under Which Conditions Do Parties Attract Voters' Reactions to Issues? Party-Varying Issue Voting in German Elections 1987–2009." West European Politics 38: 1251-73.
- McLaughlin, Eric S. 2007. "Beyond the Racial Census: The Political Salience of Ethnolinguistic Cleavages in South Africa." *Comparative Political Studies* 40: 435-56.
- McNamee, Lachlan. 2019. "Indirect Colonial Rule and the Salience of Ethnicity." *World Development* 122: 142-56.
- Mensa-Bonsu, Maame AS. 2021. "Why Electoral Reforms Are Urgently Needed in Ghana." *African Journal of International and Comparative Law* 29: 185–203.
- Mercer, Claire, and Charlotte Lemanski. 2020. "The Lived Experiences of the African Middle Classes Introduction." *Africa* 90: 429-38.
- Meyer, D. F., and E. Keyser. 2016. "Validation and Testing of the Lived Poverty Index Scale (Lpi) in a Poor South African Community." *Social Indicators Research* 129: 147-59.
- Michelitch, Kristin. 2015. "Does Electoral Competition Exacerbate Interethnic or Interpartisan Economic Discrimination? Evidence from a Field Experiment in Market Price Bargaining." *American Political Science Review* 109: 43-61.
- Mlambo, Daniel N. 2019. "Governance and Service Delivery in the Public Sector: The Case of South Africa under Jacob Zuma (2009–2018)." *African Renaissance* 16: 207-24.
- Moehler, Devra, and Jeffrey Conroy-Krutz. 2016. "Eyes on the Ballot: Priming Effects and Ethnic Voting in the Developing World." *Electoral Studies* 42: 99-113.
- Mondak, Jeffery J. 1993. "Source Cues and Policy Approval: The Cognitive Dynamics of Public Support for the Reagan Agenda." American Journal of Political Science: 186– 212.
- Mood, Carina. 2010. "Logistic Regression: Why We Cannot Do What We Think We Can Do, and What We Can Do About It." *European sociological review* 26: 67-82.
- Moore, Barrington. 1966. Social Origins of Dictatorship and Democracy: Lord and Peasant in the Making of the Modern World. Boston: Beacon Press.
- Nannestad, Peter, and Martin Paldam. 1997. "The Grievance Asymmetry Revisited: A Micro Study of Economic Voting in Denmark, 1986–1992." European Journal of Political Economy 13: 81–99.
- Nathan, Noah L. 2019a. "Does Participation Reinforce Patronage? Policy Preferences, Turnout, and Class in Urban Ghana." *British Journal of Political Science* 49: 229-55.
- —. 2019b. *Electoral Politics and Africa's Urban Transition: Class and Ethnicity in Ghana*, Cambridge Studies in Comparative Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2016. "Local Ethnic Geography, Expectations of Favoritism, and Voting in Urban Ghana." *Comparative Political Studies* 49: 1896–929.
- Ndulu, Benno j., Wilfred e. Mbowe, and Emma Hunter. 2019. "Ethnicity, Citizenry, and Nation-Building in Tanzania." In *From Divided Pasts to Cohesive Futures: Reflections on Africa*, eds. Hiroyuki Hino, Arnim Langer, John Lonsdale and Frances Stewart. New York: Cambridge University Press. 98 – 122.
- Norris, Pippa, Richard W Frank, and Ferran Martínez i Coma. 2014. "Measuring Electoral Integrity around the World: A New Dataset." *PS: Political Science & Politics* 47: 789-98.

- Nugent, Paul. 2007. "Banknotes and Symbolic Capital." In *Votes, Money and Violence*, eds. Matthias Basedau, Gero Erdmann and Andreas Mehler. Scottsville: University of KwaZulu-Natal Press. 253-75.
- —. 1999. "Living in the Past: Urban, Rural and Ethnic Themes in the 1992 and 1996 Elections in Ghana." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 37: 287–319.
- —. 2001. "Winners, Losers and Also Rans: Money, Moral Authority and Voting Patterns in the Ghana 2000 Election." *African Affairs* 100: 405–28.
- Nugent, Paul, Heinz Jockers, and Dirk Kohnert. 2010. "The Successful Ghana Election of 2008: A Convenient Myth?". *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 48: 95-115.
- Nunn, Nathan, and Leonard Wantchekon. 2011. "The Slave Trade and the Origins of Mistrust in Africa." *American economic review* 101: 3221-52.
- Nwakanma, Obi. 2018. "The Nigerian Civil War and the Biafran Secessionist Revival." In *The Oxford Handbook of Nigerian Politics*, eds. A Carl LeVan and Patrick Ukata. New York: Oxford University Press. 620–36.
- Ofcansky, Thomas P. 1999. "Musevenis War and the Ugandan Conflict." *Journal of Conflict Studies* 19.
- Olsen, Asmus Leth. 2017. "Compared to What? How Social and Historical Reference Points Affect Citizens' Performance Evaluations." *Journal of Public Administration Research and Theory* 27: 562-80.
- Osaghae, Eghosa E. 2004. "Political Transitions and Ethnic Conflict in Africa." Journal of Third World Studies 21: 221-40.
- Oyugi, Walter O. 2006. "Coalition Politics and Coalition Governments in Africa." *Journal of Contemporary African Studies* 24: 53-79.
- Page, Benjamin I, and Robert Y Shapiro. 1992. The Rational Public: Fifty Years of Trends in Americans' Policy Preferences. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Pande, Rohini. 2011. "Can Informed Voters Enforce Better Governance? Experiments in Low-Income Democracies." *Annu. Rev. Econ.* 3: 215-37.
- Park, Brandon Beomseob. 2019a. "Compared to What? Media-Guided Reference Points and Relative Economic Voting." *Electoral Studies* 62: 102085.
- Park, Ju Yeon. 2019b. "Punishing without Rewards? A Comprehensive Examination of the Asymmetry in Economic Voting." *Electoral Studies* 57: 1–18.
- Parker-Stephen, Evan. 2013. "Clarity of Responsibility and Economic Evaluations." *Electoral Studies* 32: 506-11.
- Patel, Nandini, and Michael Wahman. 2015. "The Presidential, Parliamentary and Local Elections in Malawi, May 2014." *Africa Spectrum* 50: 79-92.
- Pepinsky, Thomas B. 2019. "The Return of the Single-Country Study." Annual Review of Political Science 22: 187-203.
- Persson, Torsten, Gerard Roland, and Guido Tabellini. 1997. "Separation of Powers and Political Accountability." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics* 112: 1163-202.
- Pickup, Mark, and Geoffrey Evans. 2013. "Addressing the Endogeneity of Economic Evaluations in Models of Political Choice." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 77: 735-54.
- Platas, Melina R, and Pia Raffler. 2019. "Candidate Videos and Vote Choice in Ugandan Parliamentary Elections." In *Information, Accountability, and Cumulative Learning: Lessons from Metaketa I*, eds. Thad Dunning, Guy Grossman, Macartan Humphreys, Susan D. Hyde, Craig McIntosh and Gareth Nellis. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. 156-83.
- —. 2021. "Closing the Gap: Information and Mass Support in a Dominant Party Regime." *Journal of Politics* 83: 1619–34.
- Posner, Daniel N. 2005. Institutions and Ethnic Politics in Africa. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2004a. "Measuring Ethnic Fractionalization in Africa." American Journal of Political Science 48: 849-63.

- —. 2004b. "The Political Salience of Cultural Difference: Why Chewas and Tumbukas Are Allies in Zambia and Adversaries in Malawi." *American Political Science Review* 98: 529-45.
- —. 2007. "Regime Change and Ethnic Cleavages in Africa." *Comparative Political Studies*.
- Posner, Daniel N, and David J Simon. 2002. "Economic Conditions and Incumbent Support in Africa's New Democracies Evidence from Zambia." *Comparative Political Studies* 35: 313-36.
- Poteete, Amy R. 2019. "Electoral Competition, Clientelism, and Responsiveness to Fishing Communities in Senegal." *African Affairs* 118: 24-48.
- Powell, G Bingham. 2000. *Elections as Instruments of Democracy: Majoritarian and Proportional Visions.* New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Powell, G Bingham, and Guy D. Whitten. 1993. "A Cross-National Analysis of Economic Voting: Taking Account of the Political Context." *American Journal of Political Science* 37: 391-414.
- Rahn, Wendy M. 1993. "The Role of Partisan Stereotypes in Information Processing About Political Candidates." *American Journal of Political Science* 37: 472-96.
- Ranger, Terence. 1993. "The Invention of Tradition Revisited: The Case of Colonial Africa." In *Legitimacy and the State in Twentieth-Century Africa*: Springer. 62-111.
- Rauschenbach, Mascha, and Katrin Paula. 2019. "Intimidating Voters with Violence and Mobilizing Them with Clientelism." *Journal of Peace Research* 56: 682-96.
- Resnick, Danielle. 2015a. "The Middle Class and Democratic Consolidation in Zambia." *Journal of International Development* 27: 693–715.
- —. 2012. "Opposition Parties and the Urban Poor in African Democracies." *Comparative Political Studies* 45: 1351-78.
- ----. 2015b. "The Political Economy of Africa's Emergent Middle Class: Retrospect and Prospects." *Journal of International Development* 27: 573-87.
- —. 2014. Urban Poverty and Party Populism in African Democracies. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Rhee, Inbok. 2021. "Economic Perception to Political Performance Evaluation: Establishing Precursors to Economic Voting in Africa." *Political Research Quarterly* 74: 131-47.
- Robinson, Amanda Lea. 2020. "Ethnic Diversity, Segregation and Ethnocentric Trust in Africa." *British Journal of Political Science* 50: 217-39.
- Rogoff, Kenneth. 1990. "Equilibrium Political Budget Cycles." *The American Economic Review* 80: 21-36.
- Rohlfing, Ingo. 2012. Case Studies and Causal Inference: An Integrative Framework. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Rosenzweig, Steven C. 2015. "Does Electoral Competition Affect Public Goods Provision in Dominant-Party Regimes? Evidence from Tanzania." *Electoral Studies* 39: 72-84.
- Rudolph, Thomas J. 2003. "Who's Responsible for the Economy? The Formation and Consequences of Responsibility Attributions." *American Journal of Political Science* 47: 698-713.
- Sanches, Edalina Rodrigues, Nic Cheeseman, Wouter Veenendaal, and Jack Corbett. 2022. "African Exceptions: Democratic Development in Small Island States." *Journal of International Relations and Development* 25: 210–34.
- Schotte, Simone. 2020. "The Anxious and the Climbers: Ambivalent Attitudes Towards Democracy among South Africa's Middle Class." The Journal of Development Studies: 1–19.
- Seawright, Jason, and John Gerring. 2008. "Case Selection Techniques in Case Study Research: A Menu of Qualitative and Quantitative Options." *Political Research Quarterly* 61: 294–308.
- Sen, Amartya. 1988. "The Concept of Development." In Handbook of Development

Economics, Volume I, eds. Hollis Chenery and Thirukodikaval N. Srinivasan. Vol. 1. Amsterdam: Elsevier. 9-26.

- Shi, Min, and Jakob Svensson. 2006. "Political Budget Cycles: Do They Differ across Countries and Why?". *Journal of public economics* 90: 1367–89.
- Shoup, John A. 2011. *Ethnic Groups of Africa and the Middle East: An Encyclopedia*. Santa Barbara: ABC-CLIO.
- Simon, Herbert A. 1995. "Rationality in Political Behavior." Political Psychology. 45-61.
- Singer, Matthew M. 2016. "Informal Sector Work and Evaluations of the Incumbent: The Electoral Effect of Vulnerability on Economic Voting." *Latin American Politics and Society* 58: 49-73.
- Soroka, Stuart N., and Christopher Wlezien. 2009. Degrees of Democracy: Politics, Public Opinion, and Policy. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2022. *Information and Democracy: Public Policy in the News*, Communication, Society and Politics. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Spitulnik, Debra. 2017. "Alternative Small Media and Communicative Spaces." In *Media and Democracy in Africa*, eds. Goran Hyden, Michael Leslie and Folu F. Ogundimu. London: Routledge. 177 207.
- Steenbergen, Marco R, and Bradford S Jones. 2002. "Modeling Multilevel Data Structures." *American Journal of Political Science*: 218–37.
- Stiers, Dieter. 2019. "Beyond the Distinction between Incumbency and Opposition: Retrospective Voting at the Level of Political Parties." *Party Politics* 25: 805-16.
- Stigler, George J. 1973. "General Economic Conditions and National Elections." *The American Economic Review* 63: 160-67.
- Stimson, James A. 1991. Public Opinion in America: Moods, Cycles, and Swings. Boulder: Westview Press.
- Stokes, Donald E. 1963. "Spatial Models of Party Competition." *American Political Science Review* 57: 368-77.
- Stokes, Susan C. 2013. Brokers, Voters, and Clientelism: The Puzzle of Distributive Politics: Cambridge University Press.
- —. 2005. "Perverse Accountability: A Formal Model of Machine Politics with Evidence from Argentina." *American Political Science Review* 99: 315–25.
- Stokes, Susan C, Thad Dunning, Marcelo Nazareno, and Valeria Brusco. 2013. Brokers, Voters, and Clientelism: The Puzzle of Distributive Politics: Cambridge University Press.
- Taber, Charles S, and Milton Lodge. 2006. "Motivated Skepticism in the Evaluation of Political Beliefs." *American Journal of Political Science* 50: 755–69.
- Tajfel, Henri. 1974. "Social Identity and Intergroup Behaviour." *Social Science Information* 13: 65-93.
- Thomson, Alex. 2016. An Introduction to African Politics, 4th Ed. New York: Routledge.
- Thurner, Paul W. 2000. "The Empirical Application of the Spatial Theory of Voting in Multiparty Systems with Random Utility Models." *Electoral Studies* 19: 493-517.
- —. 1998. Wählen Als Rationale Entscheidung. München: Oldenbourg Wissenschaftsverlag.
- Travaglianti, Manuela. 2016. "How Abolishing School Fees Increased Support for the Incumbent in Burundi." *African Affairs* 116: 101-24.
- Turner, John C. 1975. "Social Comparison and Social Identity: Some Prospects for Intergroup Behaviour." *European journal of social psychology* 5: 1-34.
- Uganda, Government of. 1997. *The Local Governments Act 1997*, The Local Governments Act. Kampala.
- Ukpabi, S. C. 1970. "The British Colonial Office Approach to the Ashanti War of 1900." *African Studies Review* 13: 363-80.
- UNDP. 2018. "Human Development Indices and Indicators 2018." ed. United Nations Development Programme. New York.
- Van Acker, Frank. 2004. "Uganda and the Lord's Resistance Army: The New Order No One

Ordered." African Affairs 103: 335-57.

- Van de Walle, Nicolas. 2003. "Presidentialism and Clientelism in Africa's Emerging Party Systems." *The Journal of Modern African Studies* 41: 297-321.
- Van der Brug, Wouter, Cees Van der Eijk, and Mark Franklin. 2007. *The Economy and the Vote: Economic Conditions and Elections in Fifteen Countries*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Vicente, Pedro C. 2014. "Is Vote Buying Effective? Evidence from a Field Experiment in West Africa." *The Economic Journal* 124: F356-F87.
- Vogt, Manuel, Nils-Christian Bormann, Seraina Rüegger, Lars-Erik Cederman, Philipp Hunziker, and Luc Girardin. 2015. "Integrating Data on Ethnicity, Geography, and Conflict: The Ethnic Power Relations Data Set Family." *Journal of Conflict Resolution* 59: 1327-42.
- Vokes, Richard. 2012. "The Politics of Oil in Uganda." African Affairs 111: 303-14.
- Vokes, Richard, and Sam Wilkins. 2016. "Party, Patronage and Coercion in the Nrm's 2016 Re-Election in Uganda: Imposed or Embedded?". *Journal of Eastern African Studies* 10: 581-600.
- Wantchekon, Leonard. 2003. "Clientelism and Voting Behavior: Evidence from a Field Experiment in Benin." *World Politics* 55: 399-422.
- Wasserman, B. 1961. "The Ashanti War of 1900: A Study in Cultural Conflict." *Africa: Journal of the International African Institute* 31: 167-79.
- Weghorst, Keith R. 2015. "Political Attitudes and Response Bias in Semi-Democratic Regimes." In *Working paper*, Department of Political Science: Vanderbilt University.
- Weghorst, Keith R, and Michael Bernhard. 2014. "From Formlessness to Structure? The Institutionalization of Competitive Party Systems in Africa." *Comparative Political Studies* 47: 1707-37.
- Weghorst, Keith R., and Staffan I. Lindberg. 2013. "What Drives the Swing Voter in Africa?". *American Journal of Political Science* 57: 717-34.
- Weirich, Paul. 2009. "Economic Rationality." In *The Oxford Handbook of Rationality* eds. Alfred R. Mele and Piers Rawling. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Whatley, Warren. 2014. "The Transatlantic Slave Trade and the Evolution of Political Authority in West Africa." In *Africa's Development in Historical Perspective*, eds. Emmanuel Akyeampong, Robert H Bates, Nathan Nunn and James Robinson. New York: Cambridge University Press. 460-88.
- Whitfield, Lindsay. 2009. "'Change for a Better Ghana': Party Competition, Institutionalization and Alternation in Ghana's 2008 Elections." *African Affairs* 108: 621–41.
- Whitfield, Lindsay, Ole Therkildsen, Lars Buur, and Anne Mette Kjær. 2015. The Politics of African Industrial Policy: A Comparative Perspective. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Whitten, Guy D., and Harvey D. Palmer. 1999. "Cross-National Analyses of Economic Voting." *Electoral Studies* 18: 49-67.
- Wietzke, Felix-Borge, and Andy Sumner. 2018. "The Developing World's "New Middle Classes ": Implications for Political Research." *Perspectives on Politics* 16: 127-40.
- Wilkin, Sam, Brandon Haller, and Helmut Norpoth. 1997. "From Argentina to Zambia: A World-Wide Test of Economic Voting." *Electoral Studies* 16: 301-16.
- Williams, Richard. 2012. "Using the Margins Command to Estimate and Interpret Adjusted Predictions and Marginal Effects." *Stata Journal* 12: 308.
- Wimmer, Andreas, Lars-Erik Cederman, and Brian Min. 2009. "Ethnic Politics and Armed Conflict: A Configurational Analysis of a New Global Data Set." American Sociological Review 74: 316-37.
- Wimpy, Cameron, and Guy D. Whitten. 2017. "What Is and What May Never Be: Economic Voting in Developing Democracies." *Social Science Quarterly* 98: 1099-111.
- Wittman, Donald. 1989. "Why Democracies Produce Efficient Results." Journal of Political

economy 97: 1395-424.

- Yin, Robert K. 2014. *Case Study Research and Applications: Design and Methods*. Thousand Oaks: Sage publications.
- Youde, Jeremy. 2005. "Economics and Government Popularity in Ghana." *Electoral Studies* 24: 1-16.
- Young, Daniel J. 2014. "An Initial Look into Party Switching in Africa:Evidence from Malawi." *Party Politics* 20: 105–15.
- —. 2009. "Is Clientelism at Work in African Elections?: A Study of Voting Behavior in Kenya and Zambia." *Afrobarometer Working Paper* 106.